# **Copyright Warning & Restrictions**

The copyright law of the United States (Title 17, United States Code) governs the making of photocopies or other reproductions of copyrighted material.

Under certain conditions specified in the law, libraries and archives are authorized to furnish a photocopy or other reproduction. One of these specified conditions is that the photocopy or reproduction is not to be "used for any purpose other than private study, scholarship, or research." If a, user makes a request for, or later uses, a photocopy or reproduction for purposes in excess of "fair use" that user may be liable for copyright infringement,

This institution reserves the right to refuse to accept a copying order if, in its judgment, fulfillment of the order would involve violation of copyright law.

Please Note: The author retains the copyright while the New Jersey Institute of Technology reserves the right to distribute this thesis or dissertation

Printing note: If you do not wish to print this page, then select "Pages from: first page # to: last page #" on the print dialog screen



The Van Houten library has removed some of the personal information and all signatures from the approval page and biographical sketches of theses and dissertations in order to protect the identity of NJIT graduates and faculty.

#### ABSTRACT

#### UNCERTAINTY ANALYSIS IN ECOLOGICAL RISK ASSESSMENT MODELING

#### by

#### **Tepwitoon Thongsri**

A probabilistic approach employing Monte Carlo simulations for assessing parameter and risks as probabilistic distributions was used in an ecological risk assessment (ERA) model to characterize risk and address uncertainty. This study addresses the following sources of uncertainty: parameter inputs in the ERA models, risk algorithms and uncertain input concentrations. To achieve this objective, both sensitivity and uncertainty analyses are being conducted. Monte Carlo simulations were used for generating probabilistic distributions of parameter and model uncertainty. All sensitivity, uncertainty, and variability analyses were coded in Visual Basic as part of the ERA model software version 2001, which was developed under the Sustainable Green Manufacturing (SGM) program. This simulation tool includes a Window's based interface, an interactive and modifiable database management system (DBMS) that addresses the food web at trophic levels, and a comprehensive evaluation of exposure pathways. To verify this model, ecological risks from Cr, Ta, Mo and DU exposure at the U.S. Army Yuma Proving Ground (YPG) and Aberdeen Proving Ground (APG) were assessed and characterized.

For the case of DU exposure to YPG terrestrial plants, the overall distributions for DU uptake for plants suggest 90% likelihood in reduction in root weight. For most terrestrial animals at YPG, the dose is less than that resulting in a decrease in offspring.

At APG, DU exposure potentially poses little risk for terrestrial animals, which is no observable impact on receptor's reproduction or development. DU potentially poses lower risks to aquatic species at APG as well. The overall risk posed by the metals followed the order of Mo>Cr>Ta for both YPG and APG sits. Blacktailed-jackrabbits, lesser long-nosed bats, mule deer and cactus mice, at YPG site, are expected to have a reduction in size and weight of offspring. Terrestrial plants are likely to exhibit a reduction in root weight. For APG site, the vulnerable receptors are white-footed mice, white-tailed deer, and cottontail rabbits. For terrestrial plants, the risk result suggests a reduction in root weight. Aquatic species did not show any observable risk from Mo, Cr, and Ta in the terms of survival, growth and mortality.

### UNCERTAINTY ANALYSIS IN ECOLOGICAL RISK ASSESSMENT MODELING

by

**Tepwitoon Thongsri** 

A Dissertation Submitted to the Faculty of New Jersey Institute of Technology and Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey – Newark in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Environmental Science

**Department of Chemistry and Environmental Science** 

May 2004

Copyright © 2004 by Tepwitoon Thongsri

### ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

### APPROVAL PAGE

### UNCERTAINTY ANALYSIS IN ECOLOGICAL RISK ASSESSMENT MODELING

## Tepwitoon Thongsri

Pr. Lisa Axe, Dissertation Advisor Associate Professor of Civil and Environmental Engineering, NJIT	Date
Dr. Trevor A. Tyson, Committee Member Professor of Physics, NJIT	Date
Dr. Daniel Watts, Hommittee Member Director of The York Center for Environmental Engineering and Science, NJIT	Date
Dr. Barbara Kebbekus, Committee Member Professor of Chemistry and Environmental Science, NJIT	Date
Dr. Rose Ann Dios, Committee Member Associate Professor of Mathematical Sciences, NJIT	Date

### **BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH**

Author: Tepwitoon Thongsri

Degree: Doctor of Philosophy

Date: May 2004

### **Undergraduate and Graduate Education:**

- Doctor of Philosophy in Environmental Science New Jersey Institute of Technology, Newark, NJ, USA, 2004
- Master of Science in Environmental Technology King Mongkut's Institute of Technology Thonburi, Bangkok, Thailand, 1993
- Bachelor of Public Health in Occupational Heath and Safety Sukhothai Thammathirat Open University, Bangkok, Thailand, 1992
- Bachelor of Science in Chemistry Ramkhamhaeng University, Bangkok, Thailand, 1986

Major: Environmental Science

### **Presentations and Publications:**

- Thongsri, T., Lu, H., Axe, L., Tyson, T. A., 2000, "Computer Simulation Tools for Ecological Risk" Proceedings of the Thirty-Second Mid-Atlantic Industrial And Hazardous Waste Conference, Troy, NY, pp 93-103.
- Thongsri, T., Fan, M., Axe, L., Tyson, T.A., 2002, "Metal Contaminant Mobility, Bioavailability, and Ecological Risk Assessment", SETAC Twenty-Third Annual Meeting Conference in North America, Salt Lake City, UT.

This dissertation is dedicated to my beloved parents for their constant inspiration

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENT

I would like to take this opportunity to express my sincere gratitude to my dissertation advisor, Associate Professor Lisa Axe for her guidance, patience and timely moral support throughout the course of this work. I am also grateful to Professor Trevor Tyson, Professor Barbara Kebbekus, Associate Professor Rose Ann Dios and Dr. Daniel Watts for serving as members of the committee and for their invaluable input.

I appreciate Dr. Jerome Paris, Mrs. Janet Bodner, and Mr. Lawrence Klebes for their help in editing my English. I appreciate the timely help and suggestions form Mr. Chuanlarp Satchavarodom, Ms. Wasamon Apichartvallop, Mr. Krit Aryorakuk, Mrs. Haiyi Lu, and Ms. Narumol Preechavanit regarding computer programming. Special thanks must be given to Professor Methi Wecharatana for his assistance and support throughout my studies here.

I thank the Royal Thai government, the U.S. Army, Department of Chemical Engineering, and the Department of Chemistry and Environmental Science for providing me with full scholarships during my studied at the New Jersey Institute of Technology.

Special thanks should go to Mr. Sun Punurai, Ms. Thipnakarin Boongfueng, Assistant Professor Jutarat Siridara, Dr. Walairat Bumrongjaroen, Dr. Wiwat Kamolpornwijit, Dr. Netnapiss Tantamsubya, Mr. Nitass Tantamsupya, Ms. Kallaya Suntornvongsagul, Mr. Ming Fan, Mr. Bruce Slutsky, and Ms. Aporn Sakulwatta for their great assistance and to all Thai students at NJIT and Thai Kalayamitta at Powana Temple, New Jersey, for their friendship throughout my studies here.

Most particularly, I would also like to acknowledge the contributions of my colleagues at the Department of Science Service, Thailand, for their deep understanding

and patience. However, by far the biggest thank you must go to Miss Tida Kerdkumrai, Director of the Physics and Engineering Program for her tremendous support along the way. Without her encouragement and unconditional support, I would never have been able to achieve so much.

Last but not least, special gratitude to my parents, brothers and sisters, who have been a constant source of love, encouragement and constant support throughout my life.

C	Chapter		
1	INTRODUCTION	. 1	
	1.1 Definition of Variability and Uncertainty	. 2	
	1.2 Sensitivity Analysis	. 4	
	1.3 Analytical Uncertainty Propagation	. 5	
	1.4 Probabilistic Uncertainty Analysis	. 6	
2	TOOLS FOR PROBABILISTIC ANALYSIS	. 8	
	2.1 Probabilistic Distribution	. 8	
	2.2 Monte Carlo Simulation	. 15	
	2.3 Discussion	. 24	
3	APPROACH FOR UNCERTAINTY ANALYSIS IN ERA MODELS	. 26	
	3.1 Problem Formulation	. 26	
	3.2 Methods	. 26	
	3.2.1 Variable Uncertainty	. 26	
	3.2.2 Model Uncertainty	. 27	
	3.2.3 Distribution Selection Criteria	. 32	
	3.2.4 Selecting an Iteration Size for Monte Carlo Simulations	. 34	
	3.2.5 Input Concentration Uncertainty	. 42	
	3.3 Demonstration	. 53	
	3.4 The Area of Study	. 53	
	3.5 Contaminants of Interest	. 56	

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

### TABLE OF CONTENTS (Continued)

C	Chapter Pag		
4	ERA MODEL CODE MODIFICATION	58	
	4.1 ERA Model Code Modification Procedures	59	
	4.2 Summary	62	
5	MODEL PARAMETERIZATION	69	
	5.1 Animal Species	69	
	5.1.1 Body Weight	69	
	5.1.2 Ingestion and Inhalation Rates	73	
	5.1.3 Surface Area	80	
	5.2 Default and Chemical Specific Values	89	
	5.2.1 Soil to Skin Adherence Factor	93	
	5.2.2 Contaminant-Specific Dermal Absorption Factor	95	
	5.2.3 Proportion of Total Surface Area in Contact With Soil	96	
	5.2.4 Site Use Factor	97	
	5.2.5 Seasonal Factor	97	
	5.2.6 Percent by Mass of Soil or Sediment in The Diet	97	
	5.2.7 Weight Fraction of Food Item in Receptor Diet	98	
	5.2.8 Depuration Rate	101	
	5.3 Aquatic and Plant Species	106	
	5.3.1 Aquatic Species	108	
	5.3.2 Plant Species	113	

### TABLE OF CONTENTS (Continued)

С	hapt	er	Page
	5.4	Contaminant Concentrations	124
	5.5	Summary	132
6	PAI	RAMETER SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS AND MODEL VERIFICATION	136
	6.1	Parameter Sensitivity Analysis	136
	6.2	Model Verification	138
	6.3	Summary	145
7	DEN	MONSTRATION OF RISK EVAUATION	147
	7.1	Risk Assessments for DU	148
		7.1.1 Risk Characterization	149
	7.2	DU Risk Assessment	153
		7.2.1 Reference Values	153
		7.2.2 DU Concentrations in Media	154
		7.2.3 Risk Results	161
		7.2.4 Summary	169
	7.3	Comparative Analysis of Risk for Chromium, Tantalum, and Molybdenum	169
		7.3.1 Chromium, Tantalum, and Molybdenum Concentrations in Media	175
		7.3.2 Risk Results	177
		7.3.3 Summary	184

### TABLE OF CONTENTS (Continued)

C	Chapter H	
8	CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE WORK	187
	8.1 Conclusions	187
	8.2 Recommendations for Future Work	193
	8.3 Expanding the ERA	193
A	PPENDIX A ERA MODEL EQUATIONS	200
A	PPENDIX B SHAPIRO-WILK TEST	209
A	PPENDIX C MODEL IMPLEMENTATION	211
A	PPENDIX D SAMPLING SITES	219
A	PPENDIX E PARAMETER SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS RESULTS	230
A	PPENDIX F DISTRIBUTION RESULTS	242
A	PPENDIX G STATISTICAL DATA	262
A	PPENDIX H SOLUBILITY ESTIMATION EQUATIONS	347
RJ	EFERENCES	348

### LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
3.1	Exposure Model and Parameters	28
3.2	Number of Simulations (m) for 95th Percentile Based on $\Delta p$ Values	36
3.3	Comparison of Mean and Standard Deviation for <i>m</i> Iteration of a Standard Normal Distribution with Mean of 0 and Standard Deviation of 1	37
3.4	Dissolved Sulfate (SO <sub>4</sub> ) Concentrations from the Rivers in New Jersey	45
3.5	The Shapiro Wilk, W Test Results	51
3.6	Receptors of Aberdeen Proving Ground & Yuma Proving Ground	54
5.1	Body Weight	70
5.2	Food and Water Ingestion Rate, Inhalation Rate Equations	76
5.3	Food Ingestion Rate	77
5.4	Water Ingestion Rate	78
5.5	Inhalation Rate	79
5.6	Surface Area	88
5.7	Percent by Mass of Soil/Sediment in the Diet	99
5.8	Weight Fraction of Food Item in Receptor Diet	100
5.9	Uptake and Depuration Rate of Shellfish in Japan	103
5.10	Depuration Rate of Selected PAHs in Oysters	105
5.11	Metal Depuration Rates in the Terrestrial Animals	107
5.12	BCF Values from the Ecotox Database	109
5.13	Water Solubility and BCF Data	114
5.14	Soil to Plant Bio-Concentration Factors and Air to Plant Bio-Transfer Factor for The Metals	116

### LIST OF TABLES (Continued)

Table		Page
5.15	Soil to Plant Bio-Concentration Factors and Air to Plant Bio-Transfer Factor for the Organic Compounds	117
5.16	Soil to Plant Bio-concentration Factors	121
5.17	Uranium Concentrations in Soil at APG and YPG	125
5.18	Chromium (VI) Concentrations in Sediment at YPG	126
5.19	Goodness of Fit Test Results	128
5.20	Inputs for Animals, Plants and Aquatic Species Exposure Models	134
6.1	Parameter Inputs for Model Verification	142
6.2	Comparison the ERA Model and Spreadsheet Results	144
7.1	Uranium Toxicological Data for Terrestrial Wildlife	155
7.2	Uranium Toxicological Data for Terrestrial Plants	156
7.3	Uranium Toxicological Data for Aquatic Species	157
7.4	Uranium Concentrations in Media at YPG and APG	158
7.5	Surrogates and Receptors for YPG and APG	171
7.6	Terrestrial Plant Receptors and NOAELs	172
7.7	Terrestrial Animals Receptors and NOAELs	173
7.8	Aquatic Animal and Plant Receptors and NOAELs	174
7.9	Summary Contaminant Concentrations in Media at YPG and APG sites	176

### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure		Page	
1.1	PDF Resulting from a Monte Carlo Simulation	. 19	
3.1	Distributions and the Iteration Numbers	. 39	
3.2	Random Values and the Iteration Numbers	. 40	
3.3	Effect of Iteration Numbers on Convergence	. 41	
3.4	The Dissolved Sulfate Concentration Distributions at Passaic river, Millington, NJ (1995-1998)	. 52	
3.5	The Dissolved Sulfate Concentration Distributions at Passaic River, Little Falls, NJ (1995-2001)	. 52	
3.6	The Dissolved Sulfate Concentration Distributions at Passaic River, Two Bridges, NJ (1996-2001).	. 52	
3.7	Map of APG Study Areas.	. 55	
3.8	Map of YPG Study Areas	. 57	
4.1	System Organization	. 60	
4.2	Current ERA2003 Software Architecture	. 63	
4.3	Modified ERA2003 Software Architecture.	. 64	
4.4	Current ERA2003 Software Interface Flowchart.	. 65	
4.5	Modified ERA2003 Software Interface Flowchart	. 66	
4.6	Monte Carlo Simulation Procedures	. 67	
5.1	Body Weights of APG Terrestrial Animals	. 74	
5.2	Body Weights of YPG Terrestrial Animals	. 75	
5.3	Water Ingestion Rates of APG Terrestrial Animals.	. 81	
5.4	Ingestion Rates of APG Terrestrial Animals.	. 82	
5.5	Food ingestion Rates of YPG Terrestrial Animals.	. 83	

### LIST OF FIGURES (Continued)

Figur	e	Page
5.6	Water Ingestion Rates YPG Terrestrial Animals	84
5.7	Inhalation Rates of APG Terrestrial Animals	85
5.8	Inhalation Rates of YPG Terrestrial Animals	86
5.9	Surface Areas of APG Terrestrial Animals	90
5.10	Surface Area of YPG Terrestrial Animals	91
5.11	Normal and Lognormal Distributions at APG and YPG	131
7.1	DU sampling Areas, APG, Maryland	159
7.2	DU Sampling Area, YPG, Arizona	160
7.3	EHQ Distributions for YPG Terrestrial Receptors	162
7.4	Parameter Sensitivity Analysis Results, Lesser Long-Nosed Bat, YPG	164
7.5	Statistical Data for EHQ (Lesser Long-Nosed Bat)	165
7.6	ERA Modeling Validation on DU	166
7.7	EHQ Distributions for APG l Receptors	168
7.8	EHQ Distributions for Terrestrial and Plant Receptors at YPG	178
7.9	EHQ Distributions for Terrestrial and Plant Receptors at APG	179
7.10	Parameter Sensitivity Analysis Results, White Tailed Deer, APG	181
7.11	ERA Modeling Validation on Cr, YPG	183
7.12	ERA Chromium Body Burden in Receptors at YPG	185

#### **CHAPTER 1**

#### INTRODUCTION

The ecological risk assessment model (ERA 2001 Beta1.4) was developed as part of the Department of Defense "Sustainable Green Manufacturing" program. It was based on a preliminary evaluation of the existing eco-risk models. ERA 2001 Beta1.4 includes a Windows interface, an interactive database management system (DBMS), and a comprehensive evaluation of the exposure pathways (Lu, 2001). In this model, each mathematical equation for an exposure incorporates species-specific information on the diet composition, body weight, home range, food and water ingestion rates, and incidental ingestion rates of the environmental media. All equations are presented in Appendix A.

There are two types of exposure assessments in this model: aquatic and terrestrial; both types include animal and plant exposure. The most complicated model among these is that of terrestrial animal exposure, which is due to the food web that accounts for the relationships between predator and prey. As such, the accumulated concentration in each level of the food web is included in assessing higher tropic levels. In all exposure estimations, the assessor employs equations, associated parameters, and contaminant concentrations. Each of these aspects has uncertainty and variability, which must be included in the risk assessment. The objective of this dissertation is to identify sources of uncertainty in ecological risk assessment and present and develop a method to address uncertainty analysis. A thorough understanding of the principles and basics in uncertainty will lead to a comprehensive analytical approach and complete uncertainty identification in the assessment process. Therefore, in this study, methods to account for both uncertainty and variability will be presented. Initially, the types of uncertainty will be discussed and will be followed by approaches to implement and assess their contribution to exposure estimates.

Organization of this dissertation will include: Chapter 1, an introduction defining relevant terms and principles needed to perform uncertainty analysis; Chapter 2, describing necessary tools; Chapter 3, approach for uncertainty analysis in ERA models; Chapter 4, ERA model code modification; Chapter 5, model parameterization; Chapter 6, parameter sensitivity analysis and model verification; Chapter 7, demonstration of risk evaluation; and Chapter 8, conclusions and recommendations for future work.

#### **1.1 Definition of Variability and Uncertainty**

The U.S. EPA (1997e) has advised the risk assessor to distinguish between variability and uncertainty. Uncertainty represents a lack of knowledge about factors affecting exposure or risk, whereas variability arises from true heterogeneity across people, places or time. In other words, uncertainty can lead to inaccurate or biased estimates, whereas variability can affect the precision of the estimates and the degree to which they can be generalized. The following discussion will provide more information on variability and uncertainty.

Variability refers to observed differences attributable to *true heterogeneity* or diversity in a population or exposure parameter (U.S. EPA, 1997e). Sources of variability are the result of natural random processes and stem from environmental, lifestyle, and

genetic differences among humans. Examples include receptor physiological variation (e.g., natural variation in bodyweight, breathing rates, water intake rates), weather variability, and variation in soil types in the environment. Variability is usually not reducible by further measurement or study but it can be better characterized (Peterman and Anderson, 1999).

Uncertainty refers to *lack of knowledge* about specific factors, parameters, or models (Smith, 2002; U.S. EPA, 1997b). Uncertainties in exposure models can include how well the exposure model or its mathematical expression approximates the true relationships in the field as well as how realistic the exposure model assumptions are for the situation at hand (U.S. EPA, 1993a). According to U.S. EPA (1998a), uncertainty evaluation is a theme that should be addressed throughout the analysis methodology. What is known and not known about exposure and effects in the system of interest should always be taken into account. Uncertainty analyses increase the credibility of assessments by explicitly describing the magnitude and direction of uncertainties, and by providing the basis for efficient data collection or application of refined methods (Shakshuki *et al.*, 2002). The sources of uncertainty are relevant to the analysis of ecological exposure and effects (U.S. EPA, 1998a; Vermeire *et al.*, 2001).

Sources of uncertainty that are encountered when evaluating information include unclear communication of the data or its manipulation and errors in the information itself. These are usually characterized by critically examining the sources of information, and documenting the decisions made when handling them. Sources of uncertainty that primarily arise when estimating the value of a parameter include variability and uncertainty about a quantity's true value (U.S. EPA, 1998a; 1999b). Sources of uncertainty that arise primarily during model development and application include process model structure and the relationships between variables in empirical models (U.S. EPA, 1998a). Uncertainty in process or empirical models can be quantitatively evaluated by comparing model results to measurements taken in the system of interest or by comparing the results of different models.

Methods for analyzing and describing uncertainty can range from simple to complex (Smith, 2002; Hoffman *et al.*, 1999). When little is known, a useful approach is to estimate exposure and effects based on alternative sets of assumptions. Results can be presented as a series of point estimates with different aspects of uncertainty reflected in each. For models, sensitivity analysis can be used to evaluate how model output changes with changes in input variables, and uncertainty propagation can be analyzed to examine how uncertainty in individual parameters can affect the overall uncertainty in the results (Bedford and Cooke, 2001; U.S. EPA, 1998a). The following section will provide more details about sensitivity analysis.

#### **1.2 Sensitivity Analysis**

Sensitivity analysis is a powerful tool to identify the main sources of uncertainty (Jager *et al.*, 2001). Sensitivity analysis is the process of changing one variable while leaving the others constant and determining the effect on the output. The procedure involves fixing each uncertain quantity, one at a time, and then computing the outcomes for each combination of values (Dubus and Brown, 2002). These results are useful in identifying the variables that have the greatest effect on exposure and to help focus further information gathering. The results do not provide any information about the probability

of a quantity's value being at any level within the range; therefore, this approach is most useful at the screening level when deciding about the need and direction of further analyses. Sensitivity analysis is sometimes a by-product of a Monte Carlo uncertainty analysis (Smith, 2002). For example, if interest is in the sensitivity of the response to changes in variables, the values of the variables are selected using a probability method and then run through the model. The result is a set of input and output quantities. The importance of a variable is measured by the correlation or partial correlation between the variable and the response. A variable with the greatest (positive or negative) correlation indicates the variable with the greatest sensitivity (Smith, 2002).

#### **1.3 Analytical Uncertainty Propagation**

Uncertainty propagation involves examining how uncertainty in individual parameters affects the overall uncertainty of the exposure assessment. Intuitively, it seems clear that uncertainty in a specific parameter may propagate very differently through a model than another variable having approximately the same uncertainty. Some parameters are more important than others, and the model structure is designed to account for the relative sensitivity. Thus, uncertainty propagation is a function of both the data and the model structure (U.S. EPA, 1992; U.S. EPA, 1997e). Accordingly, both model sensitivity and input variances are evaluated in this procedure. Application of this approach to exposure assessment requires explicit mathematical expressions of exposure, estimates of the variances for each of the variables of interest, and the ability either analytically or numerically to obtain a mathematical derivative of the exposure equation. Probabilistic

distribution is one of methods to perform an uncertainty propagation, which will be discussed in the next section.

#### **1.4 Probabilistic Uncertainty Analysis**

Probabilistic analysis can be used to propagate uncertainties in model inputs and to estimate uncertainties in model outputs. Unlike sensitivity analysis, probabilistic analysis yields quantitative insight into both the possible range and the relative likelihood of values for model output. The purpose of probabilistic analysis is to characterize variability and uncertainty in model outputs. Another purpose is to identify key sources of uncertainty and variability that can be the focus of future data collection, research, or model development activity (Cullen and Frey, 1999).

Knowledge of the variability and uncertainty associated with the input distributions has an impact on the output result. Variability is an inherent factor that must be addressed in the exposure/risk assessment procedure while uncertainty can usually be reduced only by additional data (Mitchell, 2002). Therefore, the appropriate tools to handle uncertainty must be used. Probabilistic distributions have been used as a tool to qualify uncertainty in predictions of risks to humans and ecological receptors (Frey and Rhodes, 1998). The input variables are considered random, resulting in risk presented as a probability distribution for the given exposure. The Monte Carlo analysis is a useful method for propagating input data error in models (US.EPA, 1997b; Vardoulakis *et al.*, 2002). To apply Monte Carlo simulations, a distribution must be specified that quantitatively expresses the state of knowledge about each parameter. The distributions characterize the degree of belief that the true but unknown value of a parameter lies

within a specified range of values for that parameter (Warren-Hicks *et al.*, 2002). A distribution of predicted values will reflect the overall uncertainty in the inputs. More details of probabilistic distribution and Monte Carlo simulation method will be discussed in the next Chapter.

#### **CHAPTER 2**

#### **TOOLS FOR PROBABILISTIC ANALYSIS**

Two key tools for conducting probabilistic analysis in environmental risk assessments are the use of probabilistic distributions to delineate the extent of uncertainty and the application of the Monte Carlo simulation method to generate viable data sets. Together they produce a coherent picture for the assessor to evaluate the impact of uncertainty on environmental risk assessment results. Probabilistic distributions more clearly depict the true nature of each input variable; this produces greater realism within an analysis model. The Monte Carlo simulation method enables an evaluation of the output of the model by random sampling from the distribution assigned to each one of the uncertain input variables (NCRP, 1999). The advantage of Monte Carlo simulations is that deterministic simulations are repeated in a manner that yields important insights into the sensitivity of the model to variations in the input parameters, as well as into the likelihood of obtaining any particular outcome (Sanga et al., 2001). The Monte Carlo method also allows the user to use any type of probability distribution for which values can be generated on a computer (Warren-Hicks et al., 2002). The following sections will provide a description of the approaches for applying probabilistic distributions and the Monte Carlo method.

#### 2.1 Probabilistic Distribution

A probabilistic distribution is a description of the probabilities of all possible values in a sample space. A probability model is typically represented mathematically as a probability distribution in the form of either a probability density function (PDF) or

cumulative distribution function (Kelly and Campbell, 2000; Vining, 1998). By using the probabilistic approach, we can employ a probability distribution to characterize uncertainty and/or variability in some or all model inputs (Thompson, 2002; Thompson and Graham, 1996). When input uncertainty is characterized by a probability distribution, the predicted uncertainty is characterized by the induced prediction distribution (McKay *et al.*, 1999).

Probabilistic risk assessment is a general term for risk assessments that use probability models to represent the likelihood of different risk levels in a population or to characterize uncertainty in risk estimates (Thompson and Graham, 1996). For example, in ecological risk assessments, probability distributions may reflect variability or uncertainty in exposure or toxicity. In human health risk assessments, probability distributions for risk reflect variability or uncertainty in exposure (Freyerweather *et al.*, 1999). A probabilistic approach also quantifies uncertainty. Its output can provide a quantitative measure of the confidence in the risk estimate (Burmaster and Willson, 1998; Thompson, 2002).

Probabilistic analysis techniques are statistical tools for analyzing variability and uncertainty in risk assessments, which are supported by adequate data and credible assumptions (U.S. EPA, 1997b). Probabilistic techniques can enhance risk estimates by more fully incorporating available information concerning the range of possible values that an input variable could take, and weighting these values by their probability of occurrence (Havens *et al.*, 2002;Carbone *et al.*, 2002). This method also permits the risk assessor to assess the range of exposures and their associated probabilities, which result from combinations of the various residue levels and consumption patterns. The resulting output of a probabilistic determination is a distribution of risk values with probability assigned to each estimated risk (Wenning, 2002; U.S. EPA, 1998c; NCRP, 1999).

In the past, risk assessment methods have focused on a single indicator of risk. The single indicators of risk are useful as a screening tool that approximate remote, although plausible, worse case scenarios for subpopulations of highly exposed individuals (Rai *et al.*, 2002). However, this approach does not consider the full range of available information, nor does it explicitly account for important sources of uncertainty in estimating risks (Yegnan *et al.*, 2002; Lahkim and Garcia, 1999). In addition, point estimates of risk may convey an unnecessary sense of accuracy and can lead to inconsistencies in making comparisons among risks (Thompson and Graham, 1996). Furthermore, relying on a single value estimate of risk for remedial typically results in an over estimation of costs (Lahkim and Garcia, 1999;U.S. EPA, 1992).

On the other hand, probabilistic risk assessment differs from the point estimate approach by allowing a value to be chosen from a distribution of plausible values for an exposure variable. Variables that can assume different values for different people are referred to as random variables. In probabilistic risk assessment, one or more (random) variables in the risk equation are defined mathematically by probability distributions. Similarly, the output of a probabilistic risk assessment is a range or distribution of risks experienced by the various members of the population of concern (Warren-Hicks and Moore, 1998). Regarding uncertainty analysis, the use of probabilistic methods to propagate variability and uncertainty through risk models has advantages over point estimate approaches. Specifically:

- Probabilistic methods can provide a more robust method of quantifying confidence in risk estimates than the point estimate approach (Burmaster, 1998). Monte Carlo simulation can be used to combine distributions of uncertainty for multiple input variables in a single simulation. By contrast, point estimate approaches combine point estimates of uncertainty in separate calculations, a technique that can yield estimates of plausible bounds for risk, but cannot yield an estimate of the upper and lower 95% confidence limits (NCRP, 1999; U.S. EPA, 1997d: 1999b).
- 2) The probabilistic method uses full information methods by including all the information available about the variability and the uncertainty inherent in the assessment (Carbone *et al.*, 2002). In the point estimate approach, the risk assessor discards most of the information about the variability and uncertainty in a phenomenon to pick one point value (Rai *et al.*, 2002).
- 3) Probabilistic methods are reliable since they incorporate the full range of values that a variable may assume (Solomon and Sibley, 2002). On the other hand, a risk assessor working in the deterministic method is required to use many high point values to exaggerate a problem so the risk assessor can ignore the complexities and cost-effectiveness of a remediation (U.S. EPA, 1999b).
- Probabilistic methods estimate the population distribution of the output; therefore, the probabilistic distributions of the model variables are good representations of the population (Moschandreas and Karuchit, 2002).
- 5) Probabilistic methods save money. Full information risk assessments may cost more than screening analyses using point values. But probabilistic assessments

can be less stringent for fully protective cleanup targets at remediation sites (U.S.EPA, 1999c). Since cleanup costs often rise asymptotically with decreasing cleanup targets, probabilistic assessments protect people and have high internal rates of return (U.S. EPA, 1999b; 1999c).

As discussed earlier, in the point estimate approach, parameter uncertainty is addressed in a qualitative manner for most variables. In a probabilistic approach, a probability distribution for risk will represent either variability or uncertainty; depending on how the distributions for the input variables are characterized (Warren-Hicks and Moore, 1998). If exposure variability is characterized using probability distributions, the risk distribution represents variability. If input distributions represent uncertainty in estimates of central tendency (e.g., arithmetic mean), the output distribution represents uncertainty in the central tendency risk (U.S. EPA, 1999a; 1999b). By separately characterizing variability and model uncertainty, the output from a probabilistic risk assessment will be easier to understand and communicate (Thompson, 2002; Von Stackkelberg *et al.*, 2002).

Probabilistic distribution methods have been employed in human, ecological, and technological risk assessments to qualify uncertainties in predictions of risks (Solomon and Sibley, 2002; Frey and Rhodes, 1998). The following paragraphs present some studies, which have used the probabilistic distribution approach.

Dabberdt and Miller (2000) used a probabilistic method for quantifying the uncertainty related to model predictions for an accidental release application. An ensemble set of 162 simulations was created by specifying a best estimate together with two additional values that bound the likely range of uncertainty in estimating four input parameters. Vermeire *et al.* (2001) compared the results between the probabilistic risk assessment and the deterministic risk assessment of dibutylphthalate (DBP) in humans. According to the uncertainty analysis performed the probability is approximately 20% that the total human dose is lower than the deterministic estimate of DBP exposure (93  $\mu$ g/kg-d). From their discussion, a probabilistic risk assessment covered both the exposure and the effects assessments; also it allows determination of the range of possible outcomes and their likelihood. It, therefore, better informs both risk assessors and risk managers than the deterministic approach.

Lohman *et al.* (2000), in studying the impact of mercury on the ecological system for Lake Mitchell, used probability distributions to characterize the uncertainties associated with the model inputs and to calculate the resulting probability distribution for the model output variables. They found that the large uncertainty sources were mercury emission speciation, lake pH, and sediment burial rate. Hope (1999) applied the probabilistic distribution method to estimate the risk from polychlorinated biphenyls at former industrial landfills in Crab Orchard National Wildlife Refuge. As Hope mentioned, a probabilistic approach gives a greater insight into the consequences of uncertainty and variability inherent in data and risk analyses.

Jager *et al.* (2001) demonstrated either deterministic or probabilistic methods are feasible to use as a tool to assess the risk for new and existing chemicals in the European Union. From their case study, the deterministic risk quotients turned out to be worst cases at generally higher than the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of the probability distributions. Mitchell and Campbell (2001) also agreed that when there are adequate data, the probabilistic

assessment is more appropriate to use as a tool to characterize input parameters in an operator and residential exposure assessment. Wenning (2002) included a probability analysis to derive the probability density functions describing the range of plausible exposures associated with different pathways of risk assessment of polybrominated diphenyl ether isomers in aquatic biota and human breast milk.

Sanga *et al.* (2001) evaluated uncertainties in dietary methyl mercury (MeHg) exposure modeling which provided some insight into the utility of biomarkers of exposure and dietary recall records for assessing MeHg exposure. From their work, a probability distribution was assigned to describe the standard deviation demonstrating uncertainty in the mean. Monte Carlo simulation was conducted for each input variable by randomly sampling a single value from a normal distribution representing the lack of knowledge in the mean. This developed a family of cumulative distribution functions (CDFs) representing lack of knowledge about the true population heterogeneity distribution.

Probabilistic analysis is also gaining more attention in the field of landslide hazard assessment due to the possibility of taking into account estimation uncertainties and spatial variability of geological, geotechnical, geomorphological and seismological parameters (Refice and Capolongo, 2002). Duzgun *et al.* (2002) applied a probabilistic method to perform an uncertainty analysis in the shear strength of rock discontinuities. Different sources and types of uncertainties associated with the discontinuity shear strength were identified and described with suitable probability distributions. As the results, the uncertainty or correction factors were established. To perform a quantitative uncertainty analysis, probability distributions must be assigned to each of the uncertain parameters. The distributions must be used to reflect the degree of belief that the unknown value for a parameter lies within a specified range (Hoffman and Hammonds, 1994). When dealing with several different distributions, it is more efficient to use numerical methods (e.g., Monte Carlo analysis) to propagate uncertainty through a risk assessment model than to use various analytical methods (algebraic equations). The following section will provide more details on how to apply Monte Carlo simulation to the probabilistic distribution method.

#### 2.2 Monte Carlo Simulation

Uncertainty and variability in the risk assessment process are often handled in a qualitative approach by tightening the acceptable risk level (Wong and Yeh, 2002). A better approach is to include uncertainty and variability explicitly in the risk assessment process by calculating the probabilistic distribution of the risk value (Mitchell and Campbell, 2001). Because the factors in the risk assessment may have different probability distributions and different degrees of certainty, the Monte Carlo simulation is usually used to evaluate the joint probability distribution for the risk value (Wong and Yeh, 2002).

Monte-Carlo techniques have been used since the 1940's when they were first developed by physicists working on the Manhattan project (Warren-Hicks *et al.*, 2002). Recently, Monte-Carlo techniques are widely applied to health and ecological risk assessments (Decisioneering, 2002). According to the U.S. EPA (1997e), interest in using Monte Carlo analysis for risk assessment has increased. This method has the advantage of

allowing the analyst to account for relationships between input variables and of providing the flexibility to investigate the effects of different modeling assumptions. The U.S. EPA (1998a) stated that such probabilistic analysis techniques as Monte Carlo analysis, given adequate supporting data and credible assumptions, can be viable statistical tools for analyzing variability and uncertainty in risk assessments.

The National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurements (NCRP) recommends Monte Carlo simulation as a tool to overcome problems with variance propagation equations for complex models (NCRP, 1996). Also, NCRP suggests that Monte Carlo calculations are more useful than analytical approaches to uncertainty analysis because analytical solutions based on variance propagation techniques provide only approximate probability or confidence intervals and can become very complicated and time- consuming for more involved risk analyses.

By using a Monte Carlo simulation in the probabilistic risk assessment, an exposure dose calculation is repeated thousands of times using statistical techniques to select random values for each exposure variable that is characterized by a probability distribution (Moschandreas and Karuchit, 2002; U.S. EPA, 1997b). In addition, information on the distribution (range and likelihood) of possible values for these parameters is produced (Havens *et al.*, 2002). The Monte Carlo technique has the advantage of being generally applicable, with no inherent restrictions on input distributions or input-output relationships, and of using relatively straightforward computations (NCRP, 1999; U.S.EPA, 1999b). The resulting output distribution reflects the range of exposure doses that may exist at the site for the population being considered (Yegnan *et al.*, 2002). This distribution of doses is then multiplied by the appropriate

toxicity values to obtain a distribution of risks (Warren-Hicks *et al.*, 2002). Also, Monte Carlo results can be used statistically to describe uncertainty and to quantify the degree of conservativeness used (Cullen and Frey, 1999). For better understanding, the Monte Carlo simulation process is described as follows.

The first step in a Monte-Carlo simulation is the construction of a model that accurately represents the problem. The makeup of the model usually entails a mathematical combination (addition, multiplication, logarithms, etc.) of the model input variables, which can be expressed as probability distributions (Cullen and Frey, 1999). Monte Carlo analysis is usually performed using a random sampling process. In this process, a random value is taken from the distribution specified for each uncertain model parameter, and a single estimate of the desired endpoint is calculated. This process is repeated for a specific number of samples or iterations. The result is an empirical approximation to the probability distribution of the model output or assessment endpoint (Havens *et al.*, 2002).

The input required for Monte Carlo simulations are the probability distributions for each parameter (Moschandreas and Karuchit, 2002). These distributions are obtained by extensive review of available literature and site-specific data. The result or output distribution of Monte Carlo simulation reflects the range and relative frequency of risks that may exist at the site for the population and the exposure-related activities being considered (U.S. EPA, 1997e). Thus, probabilistic risk assessment enables risk assessors to use statistical and mathematical techniques to obtain quantitative measures of both uncertainty and variability in risk estimates (Warren-Hicks *et al.*, 2002).
Specific values for the inputs are randomly assigned according to pre-selected distributions. A model is run repeatedly by applying random inputs from the parameter distribution (Cullen and Frey, 1999; Metzger et al., 1998). The values of each of the uncertain input parameter are generated based on the probabilistic distribution for the parameter. If there are two or more uncertain input parameters, one value from each is sampled simultaneously for every repetition in the simulation. With many input variables, one can envision the Monte Carlo simulation as providing a random sampling from a space of *m* dimensions, where *m* is the number of random variables that are inputs to the model. Over the course of the simulation, sample sets of 100, 1000, and 5000 can be repeated for the evaluation. The result is a set of sample values for each of the model output variables, which can be treated statistically as if they were an experimentally or empirically observed set of data. These can be represented as a cumulative distribution function (CDF) or a probability density function (PDF) and summarized using typical statistics such as mean and variance. Also, the CDFs allow for quantitative insight regarding the percentile of the distribution (NCRP, 1996; Shakshuki et al., 2002).

For better understanding, the process of a Monte Carlo simulation is illustrated in Figure 1.1. In its general form, the risk equation can be expressed as a function of exposure and toxicity variables (*Pi*):  $\operatorname{Risk}(R) = f(P_1, P_2, ..., P_n)$ . Solutions for equations with PDFs are typically too complex for even an expert mathematician to calculate the risk distribution analytically. However, computers can provide reasonably close approximations of a risk distribution using numerical techniques (NCRP, 1996).



Figure 1.1 PDF Resulting from a Monte Carlo Simulation (NCRP, 1996).

This is illustrated here for the simplified case in which the assessment variables are statistically independent. In this case, the computer selects a value for each  $P_i$  at random from a specified PDF and calculates the corresponding risk. This process is repeated many times (e.g., 1000), each time saving the set of input values and corresponding estimate of risk. For example, the first risk estimate might represent a hypothetical individual who drinks 2 L/day of water and weighs 65 kg, the second estimate might represent someone who drinks 1 L/day and weighs 72 kg, and so forth. Each iteration of a Monte Carlo analysis represents a plausible combination of exposure and toxicity variables.

A convenient aid to understanding the Monte Carlo approach for quantifying variability is to visualize each iteration as representing a single individual and the collection of all iterations as representing a population (U.S. EPA, 1997e). In general, each iteration of a simulation should represent a plausible combination of input values, which may require using bounded or truncated probability distributions. A simulation yields a set of risk estimates that can be summarized with selected statistics (e.g., arithmetic mean, percentiles) and displayed graphically using the PDF and CDF for the estimated risk distribution (McKay *et al.*, 1999). This generates sets of product specific input files. Monte-Carlo techniques similarly cannot predict exactly which exposures will occur on any given day to any specific individual, but can predict the range of potential exposures in a large population and each exposure's associated probability (Warren-Hicks *et al.*, 2002). The following paragraphs provide some examples of researchers that applied a Monte Carlo simulation to their work.

Van Horssen *et al.* (2002) applied a Monte Carlo simulation to assess the model output error due to uncertainty in both regression coefficients and the explanatory variables. From their study, correlation between errors in regression coefficients and spatial auto-correlation in explanatory variables are accounted for in the Monte Carlo analysis. Therefore, the patterns of the relative contributions of uncertainty to the model uncertainty give information on the most effective way to reduce error, i.e. either by reducing uncertainty in the regression coefficients or in the interpolated input patterns (Van Horssen *et al.*, 2002).

In physics, model simulations are the basis for predicting the evolution of largescale natural phenomena such the weather, ocean currents, and climate (Hanson, 1999). A Monte Carlo method is presented for propagating uncertainties in underlying physics models into uncertainties in simulation predictions. With the increasing reliance on simulation methods, it is becoming critically important to determine how well they predict actual physical phenomena. Uncertainty in simulation predictions has many sources, including the lack of knowledge of the underlying physics models, the variability of the initial geometry and materials, and the degree of variability in the physical phenomenon itself (Hanson, 1999). In a probabilistic approach to uncertainty analysis, uncertainties are expressed in terms of a probability density function (PDF) defined on the parameters.

National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurements (NCRP) used Monte Carlo simulation to calculate the doses from decay products (NCRP, 1999). To estimate the likely distributions of doses to a member of a critical population group for various nuclides and exposure pathways, a Monte Carlo analysis was carried out for each radionuclide considered. Separate calculations were carried out for adults and for children for land-use scenarios where children might constitute the critical group. The Monte Carlo simulations provided a distribution of possible doses to a member of the critical group for each dose pathway as well as for the total dose from all pathways (McKone, 1994; Warrant-Hicks *et al.*, 2002). The distributions of doses were generally quite broad due to the large uncertainty in the average or central tendency of the various parameters entering into the dose determination.

Sanga *et al.* (2001) used Monte Carlo simulation to evaluate the uncertainties in methyl mercury (MeHg) concentrations found in blood and hair analyses as biomarkers of dietary MeHg exposure. They compared biomarker-based exposure estimates against those derived from dietary intake surveys based on data from populations in Bangladesh, Brazil, Sweden, and the United Kingdom. Monte Carlo simulation was conducted for each input variable by (1) randomly sampling a single value from a normal distribution representing the lack of knowledge in the mean, and (2) using the mean to develop a software-simulated distribution of 100 random values representing the population heterogeneity. From their results, the mean MeHg exposure distribution represents the best guess of the true mean cumulative distribution of population MeHg intake. Also, the inter-individual variation in human behavior should be carefully evaluated when estimating risk exposure.

Moore *et al.* (1999) estimated the risks of methylmercury and PCBs in mink and belted kingfishers. They conducted the Monte Carlo simulations to estimate total daily intakes of each contaminant and integrated the resulting distributions with their respective dose-response curves to estimate risks. Chaloupka (2002) also used the Monte Carlo method to conduct uncertainty analysis and to estimate population growth given demographic parameters subject to sampling error and environmental stochasticity of green turtle population dynamics in the southern Great Barrier Reef, Australia. Based on his study, fertility and adult survival were the most important high-level parameters affecting population growth, where fertility is a function of fecundity and temporal variability in breeding likelihood.

Sonnermann *et al.* (2003) used a Monte Carlo simulation as a tool to assess the uncertainty in a life cycle inventory of electricity produced by a waste incinerator. A proper probability distribution was assigned to relevant parameters. The final results give the upper bound of possible errors, which a single estimate method could not provide.

Based on the literature review above, the probabilistic distribution method and the Monte Carlo simulation method will be used as tools to perform uncertainty analysis in ecological risk assessment models. Although the Monte Carlo process sounds simple, a number of potential problems must be recognized. A very important one is the selection of the distribution. This may involve extensive work on the part of the risk analyst because the distribution describes the uncertainty about the parameter value. The distribution is often based on the minimum, maximum, and mode of the expected parameter value. It is impossible to specify the distribution exactly. However, what is important is to choose distributions based on such properties, as whether the distribution is skewed or symmetric, whether it should be truncated, and whether extreme values should be allowed. Therefore, the criteria to select the distribution will be developed in a later Chapter.

### 2.3 Discussion

When performing uncertainty analysis with probabilistic distribution and Monte Carlo simulation methods in ecological or human risk assessment, all work in the literature review above used external software to perform their calculations. Widely used, currently available software includes Crystal Ball<sup>®</sup> (Decisioneering, 2002) and @Risk<sup>®</sup> (Palisade Corporation, 2002). For example, Crystal Ball<sup>®</sup> was employed to a probabilistic analysis of regional mercury impacts on wildlife (Lohman et al., 2000). Another software, @Risk<sup>®</sup> was used to a screening level probabilistic assessment of mercury risks in Florida everglades food webs (Duvall and Barron, 2000). Crystal Ball<sup>®</sup> and @Risk<sup>®</sup> are both spreadsheet-based programs. They were originally designed mainly for business applications. Crystal Ball<sup>®</sup> is a user-friendly, graphically oriented forecasting and risk analysis program that takes into account the uncertainty of decision-making. Crystal Ball<sup>®</sup> 2000 analyzes the risks and uncertainties with Excel spreadsheet models (Decisioneering, 2002). @Risk<sup>®</sup> is a software system, which allows the decision-maker to explicitly include the uncertainty in estimate to generate results that show all possible outcomes. @Risk<sup>®</sup> is the risk analysis and simulation add-in for Microsoft Excel<sup>®</sup> and Lotus<sup>®</sup> 1-2-3. As an add-in, @Risk<sup>®</sup> becomes seamlessly integrated via a new toolbar and functions with a spreadsheet (Palisade Corporation, 2002).

However, these software are not specific for ecological risk assessment but can be applied to assess a risk in other fields such financial consulting, cost estimate consulting, market research, analyzing engineering projects, insurance etc. Therefore, when using one of these software packages, the user needs to be aware of how to apply these software functions to their work. Another drawback is that when using the stand-alone risk analysis software, users need to re-create their model equations and their input parameter values in the software spreadsheet. These procedures consume time and are redundant work. Furthermore, in cases utilizing complex modeling, performing an uncertainty analysis in the spreadsheet is not practical, as it needs to account for excessive amounts of data. For example, the risk assessment in receptors according to contaminants in the trophic level of the food web requires the input of many data points from the various levels of the food chain. It becomes too time consuming to enter this data. Price also becomes a factor. The price of software is quite expensive; it costs \$1685 for Crystal Ball<sup>®</sup>; \$1395 for @Risk<sup>®</sup> software.

Therefore, in this study, combining the ecological risk assessment model (ERA) with the probabilistic distribution/Monte Carlo simulation method will be initiated. Model parameters and data are stored in the modifiable database management system (DBMS). This combination will provide an easy and appropriate way to perform uncertainty analysis in the ERA model utilizing the probabilistic distribution method.

As this Chapter provides tools that will be used to perform an uncertainty analysis, the next Chapter presents the hypotheses for uncertainty analysis in ERA models, which include problem formulation, approach, demonstration, areas of study, and contaminants of interest. Also the following Chapter will provide the approach to link parameter and model probabilistic distributions using Monte Carlo simulation method in the ERA model codes.

#### **CHAPTER 3**

## **APPROACH FOR UNCERTAINTY ANALYSIS IN ERA MODELS**

### **3.1 Problem Formulation**

When ERA models are used to determine the risk to receptors, the users will need to know the accuracy of their results. These models deal with parameter inputs from various sources such as characteristics of contaminants, receptors, and the ecosystem, as well as contaminant concentrations in the various media. The study will address the following uncertainty:

- 1) Parameter inputs (variability and uncertainty) in the ERA models;
- 2) Risk algorithms (model uncertainty); and
- 3) Input concentrations.

#### **3.2 Methods**

The following approach will be applied in this study. The details of the methodology for exposure model parameters will be discussed in the following section.

# 3.2.1 Variable Uncertainty

Due to the large number of parameters used in ERA models, it is advisable to identify those with the largest impact on the model results. For this reason sensitivity analysis will be carried out. Parameter sensitivity analysis is a tool that describes the significance of each parameter in the model. To determine the sensitivity of parameters within the model, one parameter will be varied at random, while the remaining parameters are held at fixed value. Parameters of concern in this study are shown in Table 3.1.

#### **3.2.2 Model Uncertainty**

Uncertainty analysis of models will be propagated with the error from each parameter in parameter inputs. The probabilistic distributions will be used to demonstrate uncertainty of model outputs (result) or estimated exposure. Probabilistic distribution analysis emphasizes developing model input assumptions based on variable information and knowledge. Also, probabilistic distributions are subjective evaluations of parameters where the nominal value is considered as the most likely value. A Monte-Carlo simulation is simply one of several mathematical techniques for performing probabilistic risk assessments.

The Monte Carlo technique, as applied to exposure assessment, involves combining the results of hundreds or thousands of random samplings of values from input probability distributions in such a manner as to produce an output distribution, which reflects the expected range and frequency of exposures (Cullen and Frey, 1999; U.S. EPA, 1996b). Goodman (2002), Chaloupka (2002), and Shakshuki *et al.* (2002) also recommend probabilistic distribution methods as tools in approaching uncertainty analysis in ecological risk assessment. Thus, the probabilistic distribution method and the Monte Carlo simulation method will be used to analyze uncertainty in ERA models.

 Table 3.1 Exposure Model and Parameters

Receptors	Exposure pathway	Equations	Parameters
Terrestrial plants	Root uptake from root- zone soil to roots	$C_{pr} = EC_{rzs} \times K_{ps1}$	<ul> <li>C<sub>pr</sub> = contaminant concentration in plant roots, mg/kg</li> <li>EC<sub>rzs</sub> = contaminant concentration in root-zone soil, mg/kg</li> <li>K<sub>ps1</sub> = plant-soil partition coefficient for root-zone soil to roots, mg/kg (soil)/mg/kg (roots)</li> </ul>
	Root uptake from root- zone soil solution to roots	$C_{\rm pr} = EC_{\rm sw} \times RCF$	EC <sub>sw</sub> = contaminant concentration in surface water in contact with roots, mg/L RCF = root concentration factor, L/kg
	Root uptake from root- zone soil to above-ground plant parts	$C_{pa} = EC_{rzs} \times (K_{ps2}, B_r, B_v)$	<ul> <li>C<sub>pa</sub> = Contaminant concentration in above-ground plant parts, mg/kg</li> <li>K<sub>ps2</sub> = Plant-soil partition coefficient for root-zone soil to above- ground plant parts, mg/kg (soil)/mg/kg(above-ground plant)</li> <li>Br = Bioconcentration factor for nonvegetative plant parts, mg/kg (soil)/mg/kg (vegetative plant)</li> <li>B<sub>v</sub> = Bioconcentration factor for vegetative plant parts, mg/kg (soil)/mg/kg (nonvegetative plant)</li> </ul>
	Foliar uptake (vapor)	$C_{pa} = EC_{vap} \times K_{pa}$	$K_{pa}$ = Plant-air partition coefficient for air to above-ground plant parts, $m^3/kg$

 Table 3.1 Exposure Model and Parameters (continued)

Exposure pathway	Equations	Parameters
ial Direct absorption from $ADD_{dcs} = [(SA \times AF \times P_{cs})]$		$ADD_{dc}$ = absorbed daily dose from dermal contact, mg/kg
dermal exposure	$\text{EC}_{s} \times \text{CF} \times \alpha_{d}$ )/BW) $\times \theta \times \psi$	C <sub>dc</sub> = contaminant body burden in receptor from dermal contact, mg/kg
	$C_{dc} = ADD_{dc} / k_e$	$EC_s$ = contaminant concentration in soil, mg/kg
		SA = surface area of ecological receptor, $cm^2$
	AF = soil-to-skin adherence factor, mg/ cm2	
		$P_c$ = fraction of receptor surface area in contact with soil per day, $d^{-1}$
		$\alpha_d$ = contaminant-specific dermal absorption factor, mg/kg (contaminant body burden) / mg/kg (absorbed daily dose)
		$k_e$ = contaminant-specific depuration rate, $d^{-1}$
		BW = body weight of receptor, kg
		CF = conversion factor, $1 \times 10^{-6}$ kg/mg
		$\theta$ = site use factor, (ratio of contaminant area to home range)
		$\psi$ = seasonality factor; (fraction of time per year receptor occurs at site)
	Exposure pathway Direct absorption from dermal exposure	Exposure pathwayEquationsDirect absorption from dermal exposure $ADD_{des} = [(SA \times AF \times P_{es} \times CS \times CF \times \alpha_d)/BW) \times 0 \times \psi$ $C_{de} = ADD_{de} / k_e$

Receptors	Exposure pathway	Equations	Parameters
Terrestrial animals	Inhalation of volatilized contaminants	$ADD_{iv} = [(IR_{I} \times EC_{va}) / BW] \times \theta \times \psi \\ \times B_{t}$	$ADD_{iv}$ = applied daily dose from inhalation of volatilized contaminants, mg/kg
		$C_{iv} = ADD_{iv} \times (\alpha_v / k_e)$	$C_{iv}$ = contaminant body burden in receptor from vapor inhalation, mg/kg
			$IR_i = inhalation rate, m^3/day$
			$B_t =$ fraction of day spent in burrow, hr/24hr
			$EC_{vap}$ = concentration of volatilized contaminant in air, mg/ $m^3$
			$\alpha_v$ = inhalation absorption factor, mg/kg (contaminant body burden) / mg/kg (applied daily dose)
	Inhalation of fugitive dust	$ADD_{ip} = [IR_I \times EC_{par})/BW] \times \theta \times \psi$	ADD <sub>iv</sub> = applied daily dose from inhalation of volatilized contaminants, mg/kg
		$C_{ip} = ADD_{ip} \times (\alpha_p / k_e)$	$EC_{par}$ = concentration of particulate-bound contaminant in air, mg/ m <sup>3</sup>
			$C_{iv}$ = contaminant body burden in receptor from particulate inhalation, mg/kg
			$\alpha_p$ = particulate inhalation absorption factor, mg/kg (contaminant body burden) / mg/kg (applied daily dose)

 Table 3.1 Exposure Model and Parameters (continued)

Tab	le 3.1	Exposure	Model	and	Parameters (	continued	)
-----	--------	----------	-------	-----	--------------	-----------	---

Receptors	Exposure pathway	Equations	Parameters
Terrestrial animals	Incidental Ingestion of soil or sediment	$ADD_{si} = (EC_s \times FS \times IR_f) / BW \times \theta \times \psi$	$ADD_{si}$ = applied daily dose from incidental ingestion of soil or sediment, mg/kg,
			EC <sub>s</sub> = contaminant concentration in surficial soil or sediment, mg/kg
			FS = mass fraction of soil or sediment in the diet, as percentage of diet on dry weight basis
			$IR_f = food ingestion rate on dry-weight basis, kg/day$
	Ingestion of water	$ADD_{wi} = EC_{dw} \times (IR_{dw}/BW) \times$	ADD <sub>wi</sub> = applied daily dose from drinking water, mg/L-day
		$\theta  imes \psi$	$EC_{dw}$ = average contaminant concentration at drinking water supply, mg/L
			$IR_{dw}$ = ingestion rate of drinking water, mg/day
	Ingestion of food	$ADD_{fi} = \_^{m} (C_k \times FR_{fk} \times$	ADD <sub>fi</sub> = applied daily dose from ingestion of contaminated food, mg/kg
	$\frac{1}{ \mathbf{R}  \mathbf{R}  \mathbf{W}  \mathbf{X}  \mathbf{X}$		m = number of food items in the diet of the receptor species
		μφ2	$C_k$ = contaminant concentration in the k <sup>th</sup> food item, mg/kg
			$FR_{fk}$ = wet weight fraction of the k <sup>th</sup> food item in receptor diet, kg (food)/kg (diet)
Aquatic	Direct contact	$C_{aq} = EC_{sw} \times BCF$	C <sub>aq</sub> = contaminant body burden in aquatic receptor, mg/kg
species		-	BCF = contaminant-specific bioconcentration factor, L/kg

## 3.2.3 Distribution Selection Criteria

Criteria have been used to select the appropriate distribution for each input parameter in a simulation. The following paragraphs will provide more details about the criteria for selecting the distribution.

Moore *et al.* (1999) used the following criteria in their work: lognormal distributions for variables with a right skewed distribution, a lower bound of zero, and no upper bound (e.g., tissue concentration); beta distributions for variables bounded by zero and one (e.g., proportion of a prey item in the diet); and, normal distributions for variables that are symmetric and not bounded by one (e.g., gross energy of prey items). Moreover, knowledge of the processes that give rise to variability can be used to select parametric distributions for fitting to data sets. The processes, which give rise to normal distribution, are suggested by the Central Limit Theorem. Also, the processes involving addition of a large number of random variables, none of which contribute significantly to the sum, would result in a normal distribution. An example of such a process is pollutant dispersion as described by the Gaussian plume model. The lognormal distribution arises from multiplicative processes, such as the dilution of pollutant concentrations.

To perform Monte Carlo procedures, probability distributions must be specified that quantitatively express the state of knowledge about each parameter. The distributions characterize the degree of belief that the true but unknown value of a parameter lies within a specified range of values for that parameter (Warren-Hicks *et al.*, 2002).

The determination of which form of distribution function should be assigned to each parameter depends on site-specific data. Therefore, the distributions employed in this study are assembled from site- specific data; data existing in the most current literature. These were considered to be the most up to date parameter descriptions. Therefore, the selected distribution criteria are based on the selection guideline of NCRP (1996), U.S. EPA (1998a), Warren-Hicks *et al.* (2002) and Schumacher *et al.* (2001). These criteria included;

- 1. The selected distribution should represent the actual site-specific uncertainty and variation in that parameter.
- 2. The selected distribution must represent the range of the possible values of the parameter at sites. The actual field measurements of the parameter should be used to establish the distribution.
- 3. The selected distribution should be consistent between sites for specific parameters. However, the parameters characterizing the distribution may change. For example, if a normal distribution is chosen for a parameter at one site, then a normal distribution should be used at all other sites. However, the mean and variance of the normal distribution can be site specific
- 4. The form of the distribution should reflect the magnitude, range, and interpretation of the parameter. For example, contaminant concentration cannot be a negative value; therefore, the sampling distribution should reflect the restricted range, with no chance of randomly drawing a negative value. In addition, this criterion ensures that the expected site-specific range of a parameter is covered by the selected distribution. For example, use of uniform distributions over a narrow range may be appropriate when the probability of occurrence of any parameter value is equal over the range.

These criteria ensure consistency in the interpretation of the Monte Carlo outputs between sites. It also provides a foundation for dealing with sparse data sets for specific parameters at some sites. In many cases, as few as two or three observations of the parameter are available at one site, with more data available at other sites, therefore, the site with the most data can be used to determine the form of the distribution, with the sufficient statistics calculated on a site-specific basis. In addition, a consistent interpretation of the shape and range of the Monte Carlo outputs between sites requires a consistent use of parameter-specific sampling distributions. The shape of the Monte Carlo prediction distribution is generally a function of the input distributions. The use of consistent input distribution forms allows the shape of the Monte Carlo output distributions between sites to be compared. Thus, each distribution was tailored to reflect the specifics of a given site with the underlying assumptions about the nature of the distribution consistent between sites.

Therefore, the criteria above will be used to select the distribution for each parameter. The parameter characterization is cited as a guideline to understand a parameter's behavior. More details will be discussed in Chapter 5: model parameterization.

## **3.2.4** Selecting an Iteration Size for Monte Carlo Simulations

In Monte Carlo simulation, a value is drawn at random from the distribution for each input. The entire process is repeated m times producing m independent values with corresponding output values. These m output values constitute a random iteration from the probability distribution.

The approach to select the iteration size is based upon developing a confidence interval for a fractile level of most concern in the investigation (Morgan and Henrion, 1998). This analysis can be done for any distribution. For example, we may wish to obtain a given confidence that the value of the  $p^{th}$  fractile will be bounded by the  $i^{th}$  and  $k^{th}$  fractiles. In a Monte Carlo simulation, we can use the following relations to estimate the required iteration size (Cullen and Frey, 1999):

$$i = mp - c\sqrt{mp(1-p)} \tag{1}$$

$$k = mp + c\sqrt{mp(1-p)}$$
<sup>(2)</sup>

The relation in equations 1 and 2 yield a confidence interval for the  $p^{th}$  fractile if the iteration size is known, where c is the standard deviation of the standard normal distribution associated with the confidence level of interest (Cullen and Frey, 1999). To calculate the number of iterations required, the expressions above can be rearranged to calculate the confidence interval  $(Y_{p-\Delta p}, Y_{p+\Delta p})$  as follows:

$$m = p(1-p) \left(\frac{c}{\Delta p}\right)^2 \tag{3}$$

For example, the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile will be enclosed by the values of the 93<sup>th</sup> and 97<sup>th</sup> fractiles, where c would be 2.0, p would be 0.95,  $\Delta p$  would be 0.02, and m is 475. Some of results based on the above equation are shown in Table 3.2. The m values from equation 3 agree with Brush's work. Brush (1988) reported the minimum iteration sizes for various values of  $\Delta p$  and the confidence levels of 80%, 90%, 95% and 99%.

Δp	Number of iteration (m)
0.05	76
0.025	304
0.02	475
0.015	845
0.01	1,900
0.005	7,600

**Table 3.2** Number of Simulations (*m*) for 95<sup>th</sup> Percentile Based on  $\Delta p$  Values

For an example, 95<sup>th</sup> percentile based on  $\Delta p$  values (0.02), Bush reported the minimum iteration size (*m*) of 480, which is very close to *m* value, 475, from Table 3.2.

The Monte Carlo simulation is use to assess how the parameter varies statistically from input variables. Iteration sizes of 30, 50, 100, 500, 1000, 1500, 2000, 3000, 5000, 10000, 20000, 30000 were selected. The iteration size of 30 represents the small iteration size (McBean and Rovers, 1998), where the iteration sizes of 50 to 2000 represent the confidence interval based on the  $\Delta p$  value in Table 3.2.

Iteration sizes of 1000 to 30000 represent large sets. As an example, a random number is drawn from the standard normal distribution with a mean of 0 and standard deviation of 1; the resulting mean and standard deviation of the output distribution were then calculated. Results are shown in Table 3.3.

Iteration (m)	Mean	Standard deviation
30	0.012	1.223
50	-0.015	0.915
100	0.010	0.885
500	-0.009	1.037
1000	-0.006	1.006
1500	-0.012	0.991
2000	0.019	0.997
3000	-0.008	1.012
5000	-0.018	1.011
10000	0.005	1.010
20000	-0.010	0.995
30000	-0.001	1.002

 Table 3.3 Comparison of Mean and Standard Deviation for m Iterations of a Standard

 Normal Distribution with Mean of 0 and Standard Deviation of 1

Figure 3.1 shows the distributions depending on the iteration sizes. Figure 3.2 shows the fluctuations between the random values and the iteration sizes. From Figure 3.3, all of the means of the random values based on the iteration sizes are falling in between – 0.02 and + 0.02. For standard deviation (Figure 3.3b), the values trend to stable or convergent statistics when the iteration size (*m*) is 500 and higher. The results were in agreement with Tellinghusen (2000) and Havens *et al.* (2002) work regarding the straight-line linear relationship between the variance and the iteration size ( $m^{-1}$ ) in Figures 3.2c and the standard error ( $\sigma/m^{0.5}$ , where  $\sigma$  is a standard deviation) and the iteration size ( $1/m^{0.5}$ ) in Figure 3.3d.

The iteration size corresponds to the number of repetitions used in the Monte Carlo simulation. The selection of iteration size is constrained by the limitation of computer hardware and time (Cullen and Frey, 1999). As iteration size is increased, computer runtime and memory use may become excessive. Therefore, it may be important to use no more iterations than are actually needed for a particular application. In an ERA model, the selected iteration size is based on the 95<sup>th</sup> confidence level. Based on Brush (1988), Cullen and Frey (1999), Havens *et al.* (2002) and the study above, the iteration size of 500 is deemed sufficient to characterize the uncertainty for models. However, the results of ERA modeling also need to represent the statistical data such as the value of variance, skewness, etc. along with the histograms.

Therefore, in applying the Monte Carlo simulation, the iteration size of 1000 is selected based on the results presented above. Other work using this iteration size includes: Duffy and Schaffner (2002); Lahkim *et al.*(1999); Sanga *et al.* (2001); Cullen



Figure 3.1 Distributions and the Iteration Numbers.



Figure 3.2 Random Values and the Iteration Numbers.



Figure 3.3a







Figure 3.3d

Figure 3.3 Effect of Iteration Numbers on Convergence.

and Frey (1999); Frey and Rhodes (1998); Frey and Burmaster (1999); Schumacher *et al.* (2001); Tellinghusen (2000) and Linville *et al.* (2001).

## **3.2.5 Input Concentration Uncertainty**

The distribution of pollutant concentrations measured in the environment often appears "lognormal"(Ott, 1990; U.S. EPA, 1997c). Using the lognormal distribution has been proposed for ambient air quality data, outdoor particulate matter exposure (Riley *et al.*, 2002), indoor radon measurements (NCRP, 1999), water quality data (Engle *et al.*, 2001: LoPez-Pila and Szewzyk, 2000), polycyclic musk fragrance in surface water (Schwartz *et al.*, 2000), exposure point concentrations in groundwater (U.S. EPA, 1991), phosphorus in lakes, dissolved solids in groundwater (Ott, 1990), radionuclides in soil, hydraulic conductivity and trace metals in human tissue, blood and feces (Wong and Yeh, 2002).

Concentration of pollutants tends to be a lognormal distribution, which has been explained by the theory of successive random dilutions (Ott, 1990; 1995). After the pollutants are emitted by the source, in the transport process before they reach the receptor, they undergo successive mixing and diluting, resulting in a lognormal frequency distribution. Ott explained this hypothesis by performing the contaminant dilution experiment. In his study, he used a random number generator to simulate 1000 repeated pouring of a beaker, which contained an initial contaminant concentration. The resulting frequency distribution is similar to the right-skewed distributions commonly observed in the environment. This study showed that a relatively simple physical process of diluting could give rise naturally to distributions that are approximately lognormal under successive dilutions. Lu (2002) confirmed Ott's work by studying the concentrations of air pollutants in the Taiwan area. In this study, the data from three air-monitoring stations were chosen for measuring the particulate matter (PM10) frequency distribution and estimating the distribution parameters. The period of these data ranged from 1995 to 2000. The distributions were estimated by the method of moments and maximum likelihood. Comparing the results of three estimated distributions and the measured data of the particulate matters (PM10) concentration from three stations, it is apparent that the lognormal distribution fits the measured data.

According to NIOSH (1977), air pollution environmental data are described by a lognormal distribution with the following reasons: the concentrations cover a wide range of values, often several orders of magnitude; the concentrations lie close to a physical limit (zero concentration); the variation of the measured concentration is of the order of the size of the measured concentration. Therefore, NIOSH used a lognormal distribution to describe the manner of the daily contaminant exposure averages (8 hour) in the workplace.

Schorp and Leyden (2002) reported that lognormal distribution fits for Nicotine concentration in the air based on the following criteria: (1) the variable may increase without limit but cannot fall below zero; (2) the variable is positively skewed with most of the values near the lower limit; and (3) the natural logarithm of the variable yields a normal distribution. Schorp and Leyden summarized that a lognormal distribution provides a reasonable means to predict a distribution of airborne nicotine concentrations in hospitality facilities (restaurants, taverns, bars, coffee houses, etc.) and to compare distributions between geographic regions.

Cullen (2002) also studied air quality by measuring and predicting PCB concentrations in New Bedford Harbor, Massachusetts. In his study, there were multiple sources of variability and uncertainty to be considered. A set of measured values for concentration of a chemical in air is assumed to represent random draws from an underlying lognormal distribution since the dilution processes generate the concentration in the air.

MacLeod et *al.* (2002) applied a lognormal distribution to propagate uncertainty of PCB concentrations in both soil and water at Lake Ontario in chemical fate and bioaccumulation. The results showed that the relationships between uncertainty in input and output parameters are linear based on log plots, which suggested that a lognormal distribution is an appropriate fit to the data set. Vermeire *et al.* (2001) applied the lognormal distribution to the following parameters: dibutylphthalate (DBP) contaminant concentrations in air, surface water, soil, groundwater and fish (bio-concentration factor) in Europe. The results showed that the distribution of the total human dose of DBP, as derived from the distribution inputs, trend is lognormal.

To demonstrate that a lognormal distribution is appropriate for contaminant concentrations in the environment, the three data sets of New Jersey water quality monitoring during 1995 to 2001 from USGS database will be used (U.S. Geological Survey, 2002). The monitoring locations are Passaic River at Millington, at Two Bridges, and at Little Falls. Dissolve Sulfate (SO<sub>4</sub>) will represent the contaminant concentration in this study. The data set is shown in Table 3.4.

To determine whether the lognormal distribution is an adequate descriptor of the data set, the Shapiro-Wilk statistical goodness of fit test is used as a test method.

Location	Passaic River at Two Bridges		Passaic Riv	<b>Passaic River at Little Falls</b>		Passaic River at Millington		
No. of Samples	Date	SO4, mg/L	Date	SO4, mg/L	Date	SO4,mg/L		
1	Aug-96	45	Jan-95	17	Jan-95	19		
2	Aug-96	47	Feb-95	29	Mar-95	15		
3	Sep-96	53	Mar-95	18	May-95	10		
4	Sep-96	34	Apr-95	31	Jun-95	9.6		
5	Sep-96	31	May-95	31	Oct-95	51		
6	Oct-96	28	May-95	29	Jan-96	29		
7	Oct-96	13	Jun-95	31	Mar-96	17		
8	Nov-96	19	Jun-95	41	May-96	11		
9	Dec-96	13	Jul-95	18	Jul-96	8.6		
10	Jan-97	22	Aug-95	38	Oct-96	12		
11	Jan-97	24	Sep-95	54	Jan-97	22		
12	Feb-97	25	Sep-95	30	Mar-97	15		
13	Mar-97	15	Oct-95	28	May-97	13.8		
14	Apr-97	14	Nov-95	20	Jun-97	13.7		

Table 3.4 D	issolved Sulfate	$(SO_4)$	Concentrations	from the Rivers	in New Jer	sey (I	<b>JSGS</b> , 2002)
-------------	------------------	----------	----------------	-----------------	------------	--------	---------------------

Location	Passaic Rive	assaic River at Two Bridges		er at Little Falls	<b>Passaic River at Millington</b>		
No. of Samples	Date	SO4,mg/L	Date	SO4, mg/L	Date	SO4,mg/L	
15	Apr-97	21.7	Jan-96	32	Jul-97	54.6	
16	May-97	21.4	Feb-96	18	Jul-98	15.4	
17	May-97	21.2	Mar-96	18			
18	Jun-97	30.4	Apr-96	17			
19	Jul-97	22.7	May-96	15			
20	Jul-97	26.6	Jun-96	19			
21	Aug-97	33.4	Jun-96	28			
22	Sep-97	47.6	Jul-96	12			
23	Oct-97	52.1	Aug-96	32			
24	Nov-97	16.3	Sep-96	41			
25	Nov-97	34.3	Sep-96	24			
26	Nov-97	35.8	Nov-97	29.5			
27	Dec-97	38.3	Mar-98	18.3			
28	Jan-98	20.8	May-98	14.8			
29	Jan-98	26	Sep-98	34.1			

**Table 3. 4** Dissolved Sulfate (SO4) Concentrations from the Rivers in New Jersey (continued) (USGS, 2002)

Location	Passaic Ri	ver at Two Bridges	<b>Passaic River at Little Falls</b>			
No. of Samples	Date	SO4,mg/L	Date	SO4,mg/L		
30	Feb-98	20	Nov-98	42.3		
31	Feb-98	15.4	Feb-99	29.9		
32	Mar-98	14.3	May-99	30		
33	Apr-98	15.4	Aug-99	30.7		
34	May-98	11.2	Nov-99	20.1		
35	May-98	12	Feb-00	17.4		
36	Jun-98	13.5	May-00	19.7		
37	Aug-98	39.2	Aug-00	20.6		
38	Nov-98	58.2	Nov-00	53		
39	Jan-99	23	Feb-01	20.1		
40	May-99	31.9	May-01	33.2		
41	Aug-99	54	Sep-01	49.4		
42	Sep-99	11				
43	Nov-99	40				
44	Feb-00	17.4				
45	May-00	27.3				
46	Aug-00	24.6				
47	Nov-00	32.4				
48	Feb-01	22.3				
49	May-01	29.1				
50	Aug-01	34.8				

**Table 3.4** Dissolved Sulfate (SO4) Concentrations from the Rivers in New Jersey (continued) (USGS, 2002)

The Shapiro-Wilk test is a statistical goodness of fit test that performs well on small sample sizes and tests the null hypothesis that the data values are random samples from a normal distribution against an unspecified alternative distribution (McBean and Rovers, 1998). The test is considered one of the best numerical tests of normality and is particularly useful for detecting departures from normality in the tails of a sample distribution. It can be used in conjunction with a probability plot to measure how well the plotted quintiles are following a straight line (i.e., how well the sample values are correlated with normal quintiles.

The Shapiro-Wilk test is used to test the normality of the data (U.S. EPA, 1997c). In this EPA report, the author illustrated which distributions are fit to data set. The higher value of W-test, the more fit of that distribution Results indicate the lognormal distribution provides a reasonable fit to the data. Kumagai *et al.* (1997) examined either lognormality or normality of the data sets of cobalt exposure concentrations by using the Shapiro Wilk W test.

The Shapiro-Wilk, *W* test values resulted in half of the data sets being rejected by normality, but log-normality could not be rejected because the W value based on the hypothesis of log-normality was larger than that of normality, so that the distribution was closer to lognormal. Davis *et al.* (2001) examined which distribution fits to arsenic contamination in soil of 50 samples from nine sites in California, USA. The distribution analysis, using the Shapiro-Wilk goodness of fit test, indicated that the arsenic data best fit a lognormal distribution.

To determine the distribution of sensitivities to toxic stress among an within field populations of *Dapnia* magna, Barata *et al.* (2002) used a Shapiro-Wilk test as a tool to

test whether the range of sensitivities within populations was normally distributed or not. Clonal effect concentration (EC) values obtained within each of the studied population and toxicant were tested by Shapiro-Wilk tests. The results from their study showed that the clonal sensitivities followed a lognormal distribution. The steps in the calculation are:

- 1. Order the sample data
- 2. Compute a weighted sum (b) of the differences between the most extreme observations.
- 3. Divide the weighted sum by a multiple of the standard deviation, and square the result to get the Shapiro-Wilk statistic *W*:

$$W = \left\{\frac{b}{S\sqrt{n-1}}\right\}^2 \tag{4}$$

where the numerator is computed as

$$b = \sum_{i=1}^{k} a_{n-1+1} \left( x_{n-i+1} - x_{(i)} \right) = \sum_{i=1}^{k} b_i$$
(5)

where  $x_{(i)}$  represents the smallest ordered value in the sample, and coefficient  $a_i$  depend on the sample size *n*. The coefficients can be found for any sample size from 3 to 50 in Appendix B. The value of *k* can be found as the greatest integer less than or equal to n/2.

Normality of the data should be rejected if the Shapiro-Wilk statistic is too low when compared to the critical values. The *W*-critical values are dependent on the sample sizes. For example, at the significance level of 0.01, the critical values are 0.8 and 0.9 for the sample size of 22 and 35, respectively (McBean and Rovers, 1998).

For significance level, traditionally, scientists have used either the 0.05 level or the 0.01. The lower the significance level, the more the data must diverge from the null hypothesis to be significant. The advantage of using 0.01 levels is that it is less likely to make a Type 1 error; a true null hypothesis can be incorrectly rejected. The other words, in a Type I error, the conclusion is drawn that the null hypothesis is false when; in fact, it is true (Vining, 1998). On the other hand, increasing significance level (e.g., from 0.01 to 0.05 or 0.10), increases the chances of making a Type I Error. Therefore, in this study, the significance level of 0.01 will be used for a critical value.

The data from Table 3.4 were used to calculate the W values based on the above procedure with results shown in Table 3.5. From the results, the estimated W values of the lognormal distribution function are greater than the critical W values. On the other hand, the estimated W values of the normal distributions are lower than the critical W values. This indicates that the lognormal distribution is fit to describe the character of contaminants in the environment. Moreover, when plotting the histogram of data sets between the normal distribution function and the lognormal distribution function, the histograms of normal distribution function show a right-skewed trend, and the histograms of the lognormal distribution function show a bell curve trend (Figures 3.4 -3.6). These results reveal that logarithms of the contaminant concentration data are approximately normally distributed (Peretz et al., 1997; NIOSH, 1977). As discussed above, the lognormal distribution describes random variables resulting from multiplicative environmental processes. Also, the concentration of a contaminant in the environment is often well described by a lognormal distribution because it results from dilution processes in water or air (Ott, 1990: 1995; Klein, 1997; Cullen and Frey, 1999; Vermeire et al., 2001; Lu, 2002; Cullen, 2002; Schorp and Levden, 2002).

Location	Shapiro Wilk, W Test <sup>a</sup>					
Location	Normal fit	Lognormal fit	Critical Value <sup>b</sup>			
Passaic River at Millington	0.002	0.88	0.84			
Passaic River at Little Falls	0.91	0.95	0.92			
Passaic River at Two Bridges	0.922	0.96	0.93			

 Table 3.5
 Shapiro Wilk, W Test Results

<sup>a</sup>: reject the null hypothesis if an estimated value is lower than a critical value (Gilbert, 1987)

<sup>b</sup>: critical value at significance level of 0.01



Figure 3.4 The Dissolved Sulfate Concentration Distributions at Passaic river, Millington,

NJ (1995-1998).



Figure 3.5 The Dissolved Sulfate Concentration Distributions at Passaic River, Little Falls, NJ (1995-2001).





Figure 3.6 The Dissolved Sulfate Concentration Distributions at Passaic River, Two Bridges, NJ (1996-2001).

Other reasons include that, in the environment, negative contaminant concentrations are not plausible and the lognormal distribution precludes values less than zero, and the distribution has no upper bound (McBean and Rovers, 1998). Due to these reasons, the lognormal distribution has considerable potential to describe contaminant concentrations in water, soil, and air.

## **3.3 Demonstration**

Receptors and contaminants selected to demonstrate both sensitivity and uncertainty analysis in these models are from Yuma Proving and Aberdeen Proving Grounds. The receptors in both sites are listed in Table 3.6, and include:

- Terrestrial animal and plant exposure
- Aquatic animal and plant exposure

## 3.4 The Area of Study

Aberdeen Proving Ground (APG) and Yuma Proving Ground (YPG) are selected sites for this study as they are the default ones within the ERA (Lu, 2001) software. Aberdeen Proving Ground provides large areas of natural habitat for many species (Lu, 2001). The post is composed of roughly 50% hardwood forest, 34% mowed/grassy areas, 13% marsh or marsh shrub, 2% bare earth, and 1% shrub habitat. Forested regions represent a transition zone between the oak-pine and oak-chestnut regions of the eastern U.S. APG also contains large areas of wetland, which provide habitat for plant species such as the slender blue flag, an endangered marsh plant. APG study area map is shown in Figure 3.7.
	Aberdeen Proving Ground	Amount	Yuma Proving Ground	Amount	
<u> </u>	Receptors		Receptors		
Birds	Mallard, American kestrel, barred owl, bald eagle	4	Mexican spotted owl, Loggerhead shrike, gamble's quail	3	
Mammals	White-tailed deer, beaver, white-footed mouse, cottontail rabbit, Indiana bat	5	Kit fox, cactus mouse, black-tailed jackrabbit, mule-deer, lesser long- nosed bat	5	
Reptiles & Amphibian s	Eastern garter snake, lizards, woodhouse's toad	4	Desert tortoises, sonoran whipsnake, desert spiny lizard	3	
Aquatic Animals	Mayfly, mussels, clams, carp, rainbow	5			
Aquatic Plants	Water millfoil, phytoplankton, periphyton	3			
Terrestrial Plants	fern, rushes, slender blue flag	3	Creosote bush, foothill paloverde trees, saguaro cactus	3	



Figure 3.7 Map of APG Study Areas (U.S. Army APG, 1998).

YPG is characterized by a terrestrial ecosystem, which consists of desert plants, wildlife, and habitats (U.S. Army YPG, 1999). There are also many typical desert animals living around the proving ground. The most common types of wildlife include game mammals (such as bighorn sheep and mule deer), desert birds, predatory and furbearing mammals, and migratory and resident birds. Predatory and furbearing mammals include the coyote, kit fox, gray fox, ringtail, badger, spotted skunk, striped skunk, mountain lion, and bobcat (Lu, 2001). YPG study area map is shown in Figure 3.8.

Considering the large area of YPG and the great diversity of the APG ecosystem, a large amount of wildlife species lives within the two sites. One hundred and fourteen species at APG and 30 species at YPG were identified for the study areas. Based on the appropriate criteria for screening the study area species (PNNL, 1998; U.S. EPA, 1998a) that include commercial or recreational importance and status under the Endangered Species Act, the number of receptors is reduced to 24 for APG and 14 for YPG (Lu, 2001). The shortlist of representative receptors is shown in Table 3.6.

The effect of the food chain/food web imbedded in the ERA software DBMS for these receptors will be addressed as part of parameter input and model uncertainty.

#### 3.5 Contaminants of Interest

Initial screening and validation will be accomplished with a comparative risk analysis of chromium (VI), depleted uranium (DU), tantalum, and molybdenum. These contaminants were selected because both tantalum and molybdenum are alternative coatings to replace chromium. Depleted uranium is included because both Aberdeen and Yuma Proving ground sites are contaminated by depleted uranium as both sites are a center for Army material testing, laboratory research, and military training.



NOTE: U.S. Highway 95 and California \$24 are public highways

Figure 3.8 Map of YPG Study Areas (U.S. Army YPG, 1999).

#### **CHAPTER 4**

# ERA MODEL CODE MODIFICATION

One of the objectives of this dissertation is to develop computationally efficient methods for uncertainty propagation. This objective includes: each methods computational requirements, applicability of the methods to a wide range of models and the user friendliness of the methods.

ERA2001 software was developed as a tool to implement an ecological risk assessment to evaluate the impact of different chemicals on an ecosystem. It is part of the Department of Defense "Sustainable Green Manufacturing" program. The developed software consists of a dynamic exposure model and a DBMS. The exposure model was developed based on the algorithms for evaluating different contaminant exposure pathways (Lu, 2001). Microsoft Access was selected to construct the local database and store all the related parameters, which will be used to run the exposure model. Based on the specific case requirements, these stored data can be modified through a Windows interface developed with Visual Basic 6.0. Using this software, one can implement a comprehensive ecological risk assessment considering each exposure pathways with the data provided by the local database (Lu, 2001).

The software (ERA2001 BetVersion1.2) includes a Windows based interface, mathematical model, and a local database. To implement an Ecological Risk Assessment case study, the user selects the appropriate chemicals and receptors involved, inputs the chemical concentrations, runs the exposure model and analyzes the results. The user also

58

can review the data stored in the database and insert his or her own data if it is not yet included. The model is also linked to external databases, such as the U.S. EPA ECOTOX (U.S. EPA, 2003). Therefore, if the user cannot find the required data in the local database, external databases can be used to locate the data and apply them in the model.

As shown in Figure 4.1, the ERA2001 software package consists of three levels: user, databases, and application program. The user sends commands through the VB interface. Data are retrieved from the local Microsoft Access database. The retrieved information will be applied to the mathematical model and the final results are calculated.

However, the current ERA model version does not include parameter and model uncertainty analysis. Thus the model software needs to be modified. Probabilistic distributions through Monte Carlo simulations will be applied to analyze uncertainty in this model. The Monte Carlo simulation generates random numbers based on the selected distribution. The additional codes for this task will be written using Visual Basic. Both parameter and model uncertainty will be reported in terms of the frequency and the cumulative distribution functions and their statistical data. A Microsoft Excel spreadsheet will be used to maintain and present the results in the Visual Basic program. The details will discuss in the following section.

### 4.1 ERA Model Code Modification Procedures

Modules for the application of probabilistic distribution- derived from Monte Carlo simulation methods were developed as a part of this work. The Monte Carlo method involves the following steps:



Figure 4.1 System Organization (Lu, 2001).

- (1) Obtaining random samples from the probability distributions of the inputs,
- (2) Performing model simulations for the combination of the sampled inputs, and
- (3) Statistically analyzing the model outputs.

The random numbers for sampling the input distributions were generated depending on the parameter considered. VB interfaces were modified to accept the uncertain parameter inputs from both input interfaces and a local database. Model simulations were performed at the sampled values of the inputs. The outputs of the simulations were analyzed by using the data analysis function from the Microsoft Excel menu. These include descriptive statistic data, frequency and cumulative probability density functions. Therefore, the user can easily save the final result under their file names. The approach in this task involves the use of simulation and Monte Carlo methods. These methods are used to provide distributions on estimated risks. The method for assessing parameter and model uncertainty involves the following steps:

- (1) Select a distribution to describe the parameter.
- (2) Use Monte Carlo sampling to produce a distribution
- (3) Calculate the exposure value
- (4) Store the exposure value
- (5) Generate the frequency and cumulative distribution functions of each exposure (dependent on pathway)
- (6) Generate the statistical data to present the uncertainty

Visual basic codes were written based on the above procedures. To better understand the structure of the model see Figures 4.2 to 4.5, which present the model organization concepts. Also, Figure 4.6 presents the Monte Carlo simulation framework. Appendix C shows the modified ERA model and the format of that model. As a result, users will find the ERA software friendlier than the previous software version.

#### 4.2 Summary

From the approach, the codes were modified to develop a computationally efficient method for uncertainty propagation. The Monte Carlo Sampling method is applicable to a wide range of ecological risk assessment models associated with uncertainty propagation as already discussed in Chapter 2. In the past, a computational model may not be feasible due to computer capability and time limitations. Nowadays, the capacity of computers can overcome these limitations. The ease in which a method can be used is an important factor in model applicability. The use of Visual Basic offers an alternative technique to develop a user-friendly probabilistic simulation tool. Microsoft Excel is also useful and easily used to calculate the descriptive statistics and probabilistic distributions.

A set of interface tools was built to integrate Monte Carlo sampling and analysis techniques with the ERA model. The software was written in Visual Basic and supplemented with Microsoft Excel, which allows the user to store the outputs from multiple-run modeling sets. Since much of the functionality of Microsoft Excel is available in Excel's Visual Basic for Applications (VBA) programming environment, VBA scripts were developed to set up and manage the Monte Carlo analysis. Figures C-1 to C-14 in Appendix C show the general flow of the interface system.



Figure 4.2 Current ERA2003 Software Architecture (Lu, 2001).



Figure 4.3 Modified ERA2003 Software Architecture.



Figure 4.4 Current ERA2003 Software Interface Flowchart (Lu, 2001).



Figure 4.5 Modified ERA2003 Software Interface Flowchart



Figure 4.6 Monte Carlo Simulation Procedures.

.

To perform a simulation, the user first must select the inputs by following the guidelines spelled out step by step in the interface. The appropriate distribution to describe each receptor's behavior is already assigned in the VB codes. When a set of runs is initiated via the VBA codes, the Monte Carlo routine generates samples from the distributions to set the input values for the current simulation. The existing input files are then saved in the same directory as the local database. The results are imported into Microsoft Excel.

As discussed earlier in the previous Chapter, selecting an appropriate distribution to describe the parameter is the critical step. The next Chapter will discuss how to approach and select the distribution based on the characteristic and the behavior of that parameter at the specific site.

#### CHAPTER 5

#### MODEL PARAMETERIZATION

The following sections discuss parameter characteristics used in the ERA model. Each parameter has been studied with respect to specific receptors and contaminants. Receptors include terrestrial and aquatic plants and animals. Contaminants include both organic and inorganic compounds. Data have been gathered from a range of sources. The study focuses on parameter characterization and parameter behavior. The first section presents the parameters of terrestrial animal species; the second, default values; the third, parameters of aquatic and plant species; the fourth, contaminant concentrations; and the fifth, a summary.

#### **5.1 Animal Species**

Parameters of terrestrial animal species include the body weight, mass fraction of soil or sediment in the diet, food and water ingestion rate, inhalation rate, soil-to-skin adherence factor, surface area, weight fraction of food item in receptor diet, fraction of receptor surface area in contact with soil per day, site use factor, contaminant-specific dermal absorption factor, and seasonal factor. Details for each parameter are discussed in the following sections.

#### 5.1.1 Body Weight (BW)

Table 5.1 contains the mean, minimum, maximum, range, minimum and maximum values as percents of the mean, and standard deviation of receptor body weights for the

# Table 5.1 Body Weight

	Body weight (kg)								
Receptor	Mean	Min.	MAX.	Range	Min. value as a % of Mean	Max. value as a % of Mean	SD*		
Mammal									
Beaver <sup>5</sup>	19.50	11.00	30.00	19.00	56	154	4.75		
Black tailed jackrabbit <sup>1</sup>	2.30	1.80	3.60	1.80	78	157	0.45		
Cactus mouse <sup>7</sup>	0.22	0.20	0.43	0.23	90	195	0.06		
Cottontail rabbit <sup>5</sup>	1.24	0.70	1.80	1.10	56	145	0.28		
Indiana bat <sup>7</sup>	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.01	80	200	0.00		
Kit fox <sup>3</sup>	2.06	1.50	3.00	1.50	73	146	0.38		
Lesser long nosed bat <sup>5</sup>	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.01	100	200	0.00		
Mule deer <sup>1</sup>	74.00	70.00	150.00	80.00	95	203	20.00		
White tailed deer <sup>5</sup>	80.00	18.00	136.00	118.00	23	170	29.50		
White-footed mouse <sup>7</sup>	0.02	0.02	0.05	0.04	68	227	0.01		
<u>Bird</u>									
American kestrel <sup>2</sup>	0.13	0.10	0.14	0.04	81	109	0.01		
Bald eagle <sup>2</sup>	5.09	4.36	5.76	1.40	86	113	0.35		
Barred owl <sup>4</sup>	0.76	0.47	1.06	0.59	62	140	0.15		
Gamble's quail <sup>3</sup>	0.17	0.10	0.21	0.10	62	125	0.03		
Loggerhead shrike <sup>3</sup>	0.05	0.04	0.05	0.01	85	115	0.00		
Mallard <sup>4</sup>	0.47	0.36	0.57	0.21	77	123	0.05		
Mexican spotted owl <sup>4</sup>	0.64	0.52	0.76	0.24	81	119	0.06		
<u>Reptiles &amp; Amphibians</u>									
Desert spiny lizard <sup>8,9</sup>	0.03	0.02	0.04	0.02	67	133	0.01		
Desert tortoise <sup>1,10,11</sup>	0.40	0.35	0.45	0.10	88	111	0.02		
Eastern garter snake <sup>12</sup>	6.00	4.50	7.30	2.80	75	122	0.70		
Lizards <sup>8,9</sup>	0.03	0.02	0.04	0.02	67	133	0.01		
Sonora whipsnake <sup>1,12</sup>	0.11	0.02	0.25	0.23	18	227	0.06		
Woodhouse's toad <sup>13</sup>	0.05	0.03	0.07	0.04	60	140	0.01		

\* Standard deviation (SD) is calculated by using the equation (10)

Sources:

- 1) U.S DOE, 1997 4) Dunning, 1993 7) Walker, 1968
- 10) Ernest *et al.*, 1994

11) Pope, 1939

2) U.S EPA, 1993a

13) Feder and Burggren, 1992

5) Macdonald, 1984 8) U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2001 3) U.S. Army YPG, 1998
6) Chapman and Feldhamer, 1982
9) Bradshaw, 1986
12) Ditmars, 1939

YPG and APG sites (U.S. DOE, 1997; U.S. EPA, 1993a; U.S. Army YPG, 1998; Dunning, 1993; Macdonald, 1984; Chapman and Feldhamer, 1982; Walker, 1968).

Since full data was unavailable, the standard deviation was calculated by using the range of values method (Ponce, 1980). The results show that the range of body weight for each receptor varied considerably. This variation is expected when considering normal body weight variation in the growth process for a particular species.

Mammals showed the greatest range of variation particularly among the larger animals such as mule deer and white tailed deer. The extreme cases showed some animals with as little as 23% of the mean body weight and some with over twice the mean body weight. Smaller animals showed similar variation relative to their smaller mean values.

The most significant weight variation among birds was with the Bald Eagle, which had a mean body weight over five times that of other birds. All the bird species fell between 62% and 125% of their mean values with the exception of Barred Owls, which had samples as large as 140% of the mean.

Reptiles and Amphibians also showed considerable variation averaging from as low as 60% of the mean to as high as 140%. A notable exception was the Sonora whipsnake, which ranged from 18% to 227% of it's mean. The large mean body weight of the Eastern garter snake resulted in its significantly high standard deviation (0.70 kg) when compared to other reptiles and amphibians (0.01 to 0.06 kg).

Approach: Body weight data must be obtained individually for each receptor. Physiological parameters such as body weight in terrestrial animals may vary seasonally, geographically, and by age. This parameter typically follows a Gaussian distribution (Regan *et al.*, 2002; U.S.EPA, 1993a; 1999b).

The normal distribution is commonly used to represent uncertainty resulting from unbiased measurement errors (Morgan and Henrion, 1998). Because the normally distributed random variable takes on values over the entire range of real data, we have provided the standard deviation as the measure of population variance. The normal distribution describes the behavior of body weight (Cullen and Frey, 1999; Hope, 1999). The propagation error for this parameter can be demonstrated in terms of a standard deviation value. The normal probabilistic distribution formula is

$$f(x) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi\sigma}} \exp\{-\frac{(x-\mu)^2}{2\sigma^2}\}, \text{ for } -\infty \le x \le \infty$$
(6)

where  $\mu$  is the mean and  $\sigma$  is the standard deviation of the random variable x

The mean is calculated by using the following equation (Vining, 1998):

$$\mu = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i \tag{7}$$

The standard deviation is calculated by using the following formula (Vining, 1998):

$$\sigma = \sqrt{\frac{n\sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{1}^{2} - \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{1}\right)^{2}}{n(n-1)}}$$
(8)

If a standard deviation ( $\sigma$ ) is unknown, the estimation method will be used. Ponce (1980) provided the equation to estimate the variance of samples.

$$\sigma^2 = \frac{(Range)^2}{4^2} \tag{9}$$

Where *Range* is from the smallest to the largest values.

Therefore, in performing an uncertainty analysis for the receptor's body weight, at least the range of the body weight must be known. The sources of the data are shown in Table 5.1. Equation (9) will be used when the standard deviation or variance is unknown. The mean and standard deviation will be propagated into the error of the exposure model by Monte Carlo simulation method. Finally, probability distributions for terrestrial animals from both APG and YPG sites are constructed from the normal distributions for data presented as means and standard deviations. The result contains all possible distributions given the available information (Figures 5.1 and 5.2)

# **5.1.2 Ingestion and Inhalation Rates**

The associated equations for food and water ingestion rates and inhalation rates are show in Table 5.2. Also, Tables 5.2 to 5.5 contains the data for food and water ingestion rates and inhalation rates of mammals and birds at the APG and YPG sites (U.S. Army YPG, 1998).

These parameters depend on the body weight of the receptor. In most cases, the variation in all three parameters falls within 10% of each other. The exceptions are all found within the water ingestion data where four mammals and one bird species exhibit range differences of up to 33%. In general, as seen in Tables 5.3 to 5.5, body weight





























Figure 5.2 Body Weights of YPG Terrestrial Animals.

Receptor	Food ingestion rate	Water ingestion rate	Inhalation rate	
Mammals	$IR_f = 0.235 BW^{0.822}$	$IR_{dw} = 0.099 \text{ x BW}^{0.90}$	$IR_i = 0.5458 \times BW^{0.80}$	
Birds	$IR_f = 0.0582 BW^{0.651}$	$IR_{dw} = 0.059 \text{ x BW}^{0.67}$	$IR_i = 0.4089 \text{ x BW}^{0.77}$	
Reptiles & Amphibians	$IR_{f} = 0.013(BW*1000)^{0.773}$	$IR_{dw} = 0$	$IR_i = 0.00045*(BW*1000)^{0.8}$	

**Table 5.2** Food and Water Ingestion Rate, Inhalation Rate Equations (U.S. EPA, 1993a)

	Food ingestion rate (kg/d)								
Receptor	Mean	Min.	Max.	Range	Min. value as a % of Mean	Max. value as a % of Mean	SD*		
Mammal									
Beaver	2.70	1.69	3.85	2.16	62	142	0.54		
Black tailed jackrabbit	0.47	0.38	0.67	0.29	82	145	0.07		
Cactus mouse	0.07	0.06	0.12	0.06	91	172	0.01		
Cottontail rabbit	0.28	0.18	0.38	0.21	63	136	0.05		
Indiana bat	0.01	0.00	0.01	0.01	80	180	0.00		
Kit fox	0.43	0.33	0.58	0.25	77	136	0.06		
bat	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.00	100	180	0.00		
Mule deer	8.08	7.72	14.45	6.73	96	179	1.68		
White tailed deer White-footed	8.62	2.53	13.33	10.80	29	155	2.70		
mouse Bird	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.01	70	200	0.00		
American kestrel	0.02	0.01	0.02	0.00	87	107	0.00		
Bald eagle	0.17	0.15	0.18	0.03	90	108	0.01		
Barred owl	0.05	0.04	0.06	0.02	73	122	0.01		
Gamble's quail	0.02	0.01	0.02	0.01	72	117	0.00		
Loggerhead shrike	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.00	88	113	0.00		
Mallard	0.04	0.03	0.04	0.01	86	114	0.00		
owl	0.04	0.04	0.05	0.01	88	114	0.00		
<b>Reptiles and Amphi</b>	bians								
Desert spiny lizard	0.18	0.13	0.23	0.09	73	125	0.02		
Desert tortoise Eastern garter	1.34	1.20	1.45	0.25	90	109	0.06		
snake	0.83	0.67	2.60	3.93	80	116	0.98		
Lizards	0.18	0.13	0.23	0.09	73	125	0.02		
Sonora whipsnake Woodhouse's toad	0.49 0.27	0.13 0.18	0.93 0.35	0.80 0.17	27 67	189 130	0.20 0.04		

# Table 5.3 Food Ingestion Rate

\* Standard deviation (SD) is calculated by using the equation (10)

	Water ingestion rate (L/d)								
Receptor	Mean	Min	Max	Range	Min. value as a % of Mean	Max. value as a % of Mean	SD*		
Mammal									
Beaver	1.43	0.86	2.11	1.26	60	147	0.31		
Black tailed jackrabbit	0.21	0.17	0.31	0.15	80	150	0.04		
Cactus mouse	0.03	0.02	0.05	0.02	92	184	0.01		
Cottontail rabbit	0.12	0.07	0.17	0.10	60	140	0.02		
Indiana bat	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	50	150	0.00		
Kit fox	0.19	0.14	0.27	0.12	75	140	0.03		
Lesser long nosed bat	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	100	150	0.00		
Mule deer	4.76	4.53	9.00	4.47	95	189	1.12		
White tailed deer	5.11	1.34	8.24	6.90	26	161	1.73		
White-footed mouse	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.01	67	233	0.00		
Birds									
American kestrel	0.02	0.01	0.02	0.00	87	107	0.00		
Bald eagle	0.18	0.16	0.19	0.03	90	109	0.01		
Barred owl	0.05	0.04	0.06	0.03	71	124	0.01		
Gamble's quail	0.02	0.01	0.02	0.01	72	117	0.00		
Loggerhead shrike	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.00	88	100	0.00		
Mallard	0.04	0.03	0.04	0.01	86	114	0.00		
Mexican spotted owl	0.04	0.04	0.05	0.01	86	111	0.00		

# Table 5.4 Water Ingestion Rate

\* Standard deviation (SD) is calculated by using the equation (10)

	Inhalation rate $(m^3/d)$							
Receptor	Mean	Min	Max	Range	Min. value as a % of Mean	Max. value as a % of Mean	SD*	
Mammal								
Beaver Black tailed	5.88	3.72	8.29	4.58	63	141	1.14	
jackrabbit	1.06	0.87	1.52	0.65	82	143	0.16	
Cactus mouse	0.16	0.15	0.28	0.13	92	171	0.03	
Cottontail rabbit	0.65	0.41	0.87	0.46	63	135	0.12	
Indiana bat	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.01	79	171	0.00	
Kit fox Lesser long nosed	0.97	0.76	1.31	0.56	78	135	0.14	
bat	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.01	100	171	0.00	
Mule deer	17.08	16.34	30.05	13.72	96	176	3.43	
White tailed deer White-footed	18.18	5.51	27.79	22.28	30	153	5.57	
mouse	0.03	0.02	0.05	0.03	73	192	0.01	
Birds								
American kestrel	0.08	0.07	0.09	0.02	86	107	0.00	
Bald eagle	1.43	1.27	1.57	0.30	89	110	0.08	
Barred owl	0.33	0.23	0.43	0.20	69	129	0.05	
Gamble's quail	0.10	0.07	0.12	0.05	69	118	0.01	
Loggerhead shrike	0.04	0.03	0.04	0.01	87	110	0.00	
Mallard Mexican spotted	0.23	0.19	0.27	0.08	82	117	0.02	
owl	0.29	0.25	0.33	0.09	85	114	0.02	
<b>Reptiles and Amph</b>	ibians							
Desert spiny lizard	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.00	71	129	0.00	
Desert tortoise Eastern garter	0.05	0.05	0.06	0.01	91	109	0.00	
snake	0.47	0.38	0.55	0.18	80	117	0.04	
Lizards	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.00	71	129	0.00	
Sonora whipsnake	0.02	0.01	0.04	0.03	26	195	0.01	
Woodhouse's toad	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	70	130	0.00	

 Table 5.5
 Inhalation Rate

\*Standard deviation (SD) is calculated by using the equation (10)

and ingestion/inhalation rates are related. This relationship allows the use of a normal distribution to describe the characteristics of these parameters. The mean and the standard deviation are required to perform an uncertainty analysis.

**Approach:** The approach to perform an uncertainty analysis for the ingestion and inhalation rates involves the same approach used in the case of the body weight parameter, because both ingestion and inhalation rates are body weight dependent. They are estimated with algometric equations and are expected to be Gaussian as well (U.S. EPA, 1993a). The Monte Carlo simulation method will be applied using the mean and the standard deviation to construct the distribution for each receptor, then randomly selecting one value to calculate the exposure. Finally, probability distributions for terrestrial animals from both the APG and YPG sites are constructed from the normal distributions for data presented as means and standard deviations. The results contain all possible distributions given the available information (Figures 5.3-5.8).

#### 5.1.3 Surface Area

The degree to which an animal may absorb contaminants through direct contact with its skin depends on many factors, including the surface area of the skin available for contact (U.S. EPA, 1989a). The permeability of an animal's skin to contaminants depends on characteristics of the contaminant. The U.S. EPA (1993a) provides the equations for estimating skin surface area (SA):

Birds: SA = 10 \* (BW \* 1000)<sup>0.667</sup> Mammals: SA = 12.3 \*(BW x 1000)<sup>0.65</sup>



Figure 5.3 Water Ingestion Rates of APG Terrestrial Animals.



Figure 5.4 Ingestion Rates of APG Terrestrial Animals.



Figure 5.5 Food Ingestion Rates of YPG Terrestrial Animals.



Figure 5.6 Water Ingestion Rates YPG Terrestrial Animals.



Figure 5.7 Inhalation Rates of APG Terrestrial Animals.



Figure 5.8 Inhalation rates of YPG terrestrial animals.

Woodhouse's toads:  $SA = 0.953 * (BW \times 1000)^{0.725}$ Lizards:  $SA = 8.42 * (BW \times 1000)^{0.694}$  (salamander applied to lizards)

For turtles, however, there is no equation to estimate surface areas (exclusive of the shell and plastron). For snakes, the general formula for the surface area of a cylinder can be used for approximation if the length and girth are known (U.S. EPA, 1993a). For the trend of the standard deviation, because the surface area is a body weight dependent, the results of each group in terms of the standard deviation show the same trend of the standard deviation of the body weight and the ingestion/inhalation rates. Table 5.6 contains surface area of animals at the APG and YPG sites.

For example, the mule deer and the white tailed deer have among the highest standard deviations for mammals and the bald eagle has the highest standard deviation value for birds. Dermal absorption depends on surface area. Furthermore, this parameter depends on body weight; therefore, the normal distribution is suitable for the surface area behavior (Cullen and Frey, 1999; Hope, 1999). The mean and the standard deviation values are required for normal distribution.

**Approach:** Similar to ingestion rate, surface area is a function of body weight, it is estimated with allometric equations and is expected to be Gaussian as well (U.S. EPA, 1993a). Monte Carlo simulation method will be propagated into the mean and the standard deviation to construct the distribution for each receptor and randomly the one value to calculate the exposure. Therefore, probability distributions for terrestrial animals from both APG and YPG sites are constructed from the normal distributions for data

	Surface area (cm <sup>2</sup> )									
Receptor	Mean	Min	Max	Range	Min. value as a % of Mean	Max. value as a % of Mean	SD*			
Mammal										
Beaver	7558.36	5209.67	10000.8	4791.11	69	132	1197.78			
Black tailed										
jackrabbit	1883.77	1606.32	2520.59	914.27	85	134	228.57			
Cactus mouse	409.71	383.85	633.37	249.52	94	155	62.38			
Cottontail rabbit	1260.75	869.4	1606.32	736.92	69	127	184.23			
Indiana bat	54.94	47.52	86.21	38.69	86	157	9.67			
Kit fox	1753.55	1426.8	2238.9	812.10	81	128	203.02			
Lesser long nosed										
bat	54.94	54.94	86.21	31.27	100	157	7.82			
Mule-deer	17984.8	17346.8	28468.5	11121.71	96	158	2780.43			
White tailed dear	18919.7	7175.17	26711.9	19536.77	38	141	4884.19			
White-footed mouse	91.72	71.51	156.4	84.89	78	171	21.22			
Birds										
American kestrel	253.07	220.07	267.48	47.41	87	106	11.85			
Bald eagle	2967.43	2675.91	3221.07	545.16	90	109	136.29			
Barred owl	834.65	604.02	1042.68	438.66	72	125	109.66			
Gamble's quail	302.56	220.07	350.55	130.48	73	116	32.62			
Loggerhead shrike	130.4	117.1	143.06	25.96	90	110	6.49			
Mallard	601.44	507.05	688.92	181.87	84	115	45.47			
Mexican spotted owl	743.48	646.34	834.65	188.31	87	112	47.08			
Reptiles & Amphibians	5									
Desert spiny lizard	89.21	67.33	108.93	41.60	75	122	10.4			
Lizards	89.21	67.33	108.93	41.60	75	122	10.4			
Woodhouse's toad	16.25	11.22	20.74	9.52	69	128	2.38			

 Table 5.6
 Surface Area

\* Standard deviation (SD) is calculated by using the equation (10)

presented as means and standard deviations. The result contains all possible distributions given the available information (Figures 5.9 - 5.10).

Uncertainty arises when only limited data is available or when there is inadequate knowledge of a situation. Under these conditions, default values and chemical specific values are used. In recent work, U.S. EPA used some parameters such as the soil to skin adherence factor and the contaminant specific dermal absorption factor as default values for studying the exposure of terrestrial animals to chemicals (U.S. EPA, 1989a; U.S.EPA, 1993a; U.S. EPA, 1999b; and U.S. EPA, 2000). Moreover, these values are applied from human exposure values not from animal values (U.S. EPA, 1992b; U.S. EPA, 1989a). Therefore, in this study, the parameters that relate to dermal contact including the soil to skin adherence factor, the contaminant specific dermal absorption factor, the soil contact fraction factor, the site use factor, and the seasonal factor are assigned as a default value and a chemical specific value. The following section will discuss in detail these parameters.

### 5.2 Default and Chemical Specific Values

In this study, a default value will be applied to the following parameters: soil to skin adherence factor, contaminant specific dermal absorption factor, soil contact fraction, site use factor, seasonal factor, mass fraction of soil or sediment in the diet, and weight fraction of food item in the receptor diet. Details for each parameter are discussed in the following sections.

A default value will be used for parameters that relate to dermal absorption in wildlife. According to U.S. EPA (1993a), dermal estimates are usually expressed as an


Figure 5.9 Surface Areas of APG Terrestrial Animals.





absorbed dose resulting from skin contact with a contaminated medium. Dermal exposures may also be a concern for wildlife that swim or burrow. Dermal absorption of contaminants is a function of chemical properties of the contaminated medium, the permeability of the animals' integument, the area of integument in contact with the contaminated medium, and the duration and pattern of contact (U.S. EPA, 1993a). However, the EPA's handbook is not concerned with this dermal absorption pathway. Furthermore, dermal exposure is assumed to be negligible for birds and mammals on most U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) hazardous waste sites (Sample et al., 1997) for the following reason: Feathers of birds, fur on mammals, and scales on reptiles are believed to reduce dermal exposure by limiting the contact of the skin surface with the contaminated media. Moreover, studies assessing the toxicity of dermal exposures for wildlife species are limited. Available studies generally report results for laboratory rodents and are performed by shaving the fur and applying the contaminant directly to the exposed skin (U.S. EPA, 1989a). This type of exposure rarely occurs in the environment. Conditions under which dermal pathways may need to be considered on a site-specific basis include:

- 1. Species with little or no fur or feathers
- 2. Species that spend a lot of time exposed to soil (i.e., in burrows)
- 3. Where the contaminants of concern may be significantly more toxic via the dermal pathway compared to the oral pathway.
- Where dermal exposures may be substantially higher compared to oral exposures (i.e., pesticides applied directly to trees or soil surfaces).

For birds and mammals, the U.S. EPA (2000) considers two potentially complete exposure pathways: 1) incidental ingestion of soils during feeding, grooming, and preening; and 2) ingestion of food contaminated as a result of the uptake of soil contaminants. Dermal contact was not considered because current information is insufficient to evaluate dermal exposure in their work. Therefore, dermal exposure is expected to be negligible relative to other routes (Sample *et al.*, 1997).

While methods are available to quantitatively assess dermal exposure in humans (U.S. EPA, 1989a), the data necessary to estimate dermal exposures for wildlife are generally not available (U.S. EPA, 1993a; Sample *et al.*, 1997). Dermal exposure may be estimated using the model for terrestrial wildlife presented in the ERA model. The parameters that relate to dermal contact include the soil to skin adherence factor, the contaminant specific dermal absorption factor, the soil contact fraction factor, the site use factor, and the seasonal factor. Details of each parameter are discussed in the following sections.

#### **5.2.1** Soil to Skin Adherence Factor (AF)

Soil adherence to the surface of the skin is a required parameter to calculate dermal dose when the exposure scenario involves dermal contact with a chemical in soil. As discussed in the U.S. EPA (1997a), specific situations have been selected to assess soil adherence to skin of human beings. The studies are based on limited data with results from various factors.

- Soil properties influence adherence. Adherence increases with moisture content, decreases with particle size, but is relatively unaffected by clay or organic carbon content.
- Adherence levels vary considerably across different parts of the body (human). The highest levels were found on common contact points such as hands, knees, and elbows; the least was detected on the face.
- Adherence levels vary with activity. In general, the highest levels of soil adherence were seen in outdoor workers such as farmers and irrigation system installers, followed by people engaged in outdoor recreation, and people engaged in gardening activities. Very high adherence levels were seen in individuals who were in contact with wet soil that might occur during wading or other shore area recreational activities.

For human health, the U.S. EPA (1989a) used the default values within the range 0.2 to 1 mg/cm<sup>2</sup> based on age and activity. Similarly, Finley *et al.* (1994) provided the average estimation value of this factor at 0.25 mg/cm<sup>2</sup> (adult). While data are available to quantitatively assess dermal exposure in humans (U.S. EPA, 1989a; U.S. EPA, 1989b; U.S. EPA, 2001), the data of this factor for wildlife are not available (U.S. EPA, 1993a). For wildlife species, the U.S. EPA (2000) applied the upper end of values for naked human skin to wildlife, which is 1.0 mg/cm<sup>2</sup>. Based on the above reasons, the conservative value, 1.0 mg/cm<sup>2</sup> (for human, adult) will be used as a default value for terrestrial animals with dermal exposure. Thus, the uncertainty analysis will not include this parameter, as there is insufficient data to perform an analysis.

**Approach:** The default value of 1 mg/cm<sup>2</sup> will be used for the soil to skin adherence factor.

#### **5.2.2** Contaminant-Specific Dermal Absorption Factor ( $\alpha_d$ )

This factor describes the fraction of a chemical absorbed by skin from direct contact with soil (Hope, 1999). It depends on the exposed surface areas and soil to skin adherence factor (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, 1998). The values for human health risk assessment may be applicable to mammals (U.S. EPA, 1989a). The exposed surface area (adult) is based on exposure to the head, forearms, hands, and lower legs. These values were calculated from the average of 50<sup>th</sup> percentile male and female values obtained from the U.S. EPA (1997a). For metals, even though information is limited on the rate and extent of dermal absorption of metals in soil across the skin (U.S. EPA, 1993a), most scientists consider this pathway to be minor in comparison to exposures resulting from direct soil ingestion (Sample et al., 1997; U.S. EPA, 1993b). In addition, ionic species, such as metals, have a relatively low tendency to cross the skin, even when contact does occur (U.S. EPA, 2000). Along with a lack of data to allow reliable estimation of dermal uptake of metals from soil, U.S. EPA Region VIII generally recommends that dermal exposure to metals in soils not be evaluated quantitatively (U.S. EPA, 1998b). Therefore, in this study, the chemical specific value for the dermal absorption factor for metals will be used and there is no uncertainty analysis for this factor.

For organic compounds, especially pesticides, the U.S. Army Corp of Engineers (1998) estimated the human dermal absorption factors for pesticides based on data from the U.S. EPA (1997a). As a result, the value of 0.13 mg/kg-body burden / mg/kg-day will

be applied as the dermal absorption factor for pesticides (U.S. EPA, 2000). No uncertainty analysis will be included for this factor.

**Approach:** The default value for organic compounds (pesticides) is 0.13 mg/kg-body burden /mg/kg-day.

#### 5.2.3 Proportion of Total Surface Area in Contact With Soil Per Day (P<sub>c</sub>)

From human studies, soil contact (dermal) exposure was expected to occur at the hands, legs, arms, neck, and head with approximately 26% and 30% of the total surface area exposed for adults and children, respectively (U.S.EPA, 1989a). Based on clothing that prevents dermal contact and, subsequently, absorption of contaminants, U.S. EPA (1989a) suggests that roughly 10% to 25% of the skin area may be exposed to soil. Thus, applying 25% or 0.25 to the total body surface area results in defaults for adults (human). For animal studies, Hope (1995) applied the value of 0.22 for the proportion of total surface area in contact with soil for mammals, based on a Peromuscus mouse. The CRCIA model (PNNL, 1998) also applied this value as a default (0.22) to estimate the contaminant exposure for mammals. Hope (1999) suggests professional judgment to adjust this proportion for other receptors, such as birds with brood patches or for unfledged or hairless newborns. Therefore, the value of 0.22 per day will be set as a default value for the proportion of total surface area in contact with soil in this study because this value is derived from an animal (mouse) study. Therefore, uncertainty analysis will not be performed for this parameter.

**Approach:** The default value of 0.22 will be used for the fraction of surface area in contact with soil per day.

#### **5.2.4** Site Use Factor ( $\theta$ )

The site use factor is defined as the ratio of the contaminated area to foraging area for a given receptor species, such that  $0 \le 0 \le 1$  (U.S. EPA, 1993a; Hope, 1999; Sample *et al.*, 1997). An animal whose total home or foraging range area is equal to or smaller than the contaminated area will have a default value of 1.0 (Hope, 1999; PNNL, 1998).

**Approach:** The default value of 1.0 will be used for the site use factor.

#### **5.2.5** Seasonal Factor ( $\psi$ )

The seasonal factor is the fraction of the number of days per year a receptor spends at, or is active on, the contaminated area. A seasonal factor is used to account for the effects of migration, hibernation, or other behavior patterns on frequency of contact with contaminated media or prey (Sample *et al.*, 1997). Year-round, non-hibernating, non-seasonal species will have a default value of 1.0 (= 365 days/year) (Hope, 1999; PNNL, 1998).

Approach : The default value as 1.0 will be used for the seasonal factor.

## 5.2.6 Percent by Mass of Soil or Sediment in The Diet (FS)

Percent soil in the diet for some species is included in Table 5.7 (U.S. EPA, 1993a). The sandpiper group, which feeds on mud-dwelling invertebrates, was found to have the

highest rates of soil/sediment ingestion (30, 18, 17, and 7.3% of diet, respectively, for semipalmated, western, stilt, and least sandpipers). Wood ducks also can ingest a high proportion of sediment (24 %) with their food. Relatively high soil intakes were estimated for the raccoon (9.4 %), an omnivore, and the woodcock (10.4 %), which feeds extensively on earthworms. The Canadian goose, which browses on grasses, also exhibited a high percentage of soil in its diet (8.2 %). Soil ingestion was lowest for the white-footed mouse, meadow vole, fox, and box turtle (<2, 2.4, 2.8, and 4.5 %, respectively). Therefore, the value used for this parameter is based upon the specific receptor.

**Approach:** The specific value for each receptor will be used for the mass fraction of soil/sediment in the diet (Table 5.7).

# 5.2.7 Weight Fraction of Food Item in Receptor Diet (FR<sub>fk</sub>)

Wildlife can be exposed to contaminants in one or more components of their diet, and the different components can be contaminated at different levels (U.S. EPA, 1993a). FR<sub>fk</sub> is a function of the degree of overlap of the k<sup>th</sup> type of simplest case, for example, if the k<sup>th</sup> component of an animal's diet were salmon, FR<sub>k</sub> for salmon would equal the fraction of the salmon consumed that is contaminated at level of contaminant concentration in the k<sup>th</sup> type of food. Table 5.8 contains the fraction of food item in receptor diet from CRCIA model (PNNL, 1998). The default value, similar to the percent by mass of soil or sediment in the diet (FS), is based on the specific receptors.

Species	Mass fraction of soil/sediment in the diet (% of diet, dry weight basis)
Birds	
Canada goose	8.2
Mallard	<2
Wood duck	11
Blue winged teal	<2
Ring necked duck	<2
American Woodcock	10.4
Semipalmated sandpiper	30
Western sandpiper	18
Stilt sandpiper	17
Least sandpiper	7.3
Mammals	
Red fox	2.8
Raccoon	9.4
White-footed mouse	<2
Meadow vole	2.4
Jackrabbit	6.3
Hispid cotton rats	2.8
Shorebirds	10-60
Reptiles and Amphibians	
Eastern painted turtle	5.9
Box turtle	4.5

Table 5.7 Percent by Mass of Soil/Sediment in the Diet (FS) (U.S. EPA, 1993a)

•

Weight frac	tion o	f food	item i	n rece	ptor d	liet (kį	g, food	l /kg, d	liet)	
Species	Fungi	Black cottonwood	Dense sedge	Fern	Mulberry	Reed canary grass	Rushes	Tulle	Columbia yellow cress	Terrestrial arthropods
Fungi	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Black cottonwood	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Dense sedge	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Fern	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Mulberry	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Reed canary grass	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Rushes	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Tulle	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Columbia yellow cress	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Terrestrial arthropods	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0
Lizards (Utah)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.9
Western aquatic garter snake	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.1
Muskrat	0	0	0.05	0	0	0	0.05	0.375	0.375	0
Beaver	0	0.5	0	0	0.5	0	0	0	0	0
Raccoon	0	0	0.1	0	0.05	0	0.1	0.2	0	0.1
Coyote	0	0	0	0	0.02	0	0	0	0	0.05
Weasel	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.005
Mule deer	0	0.3	0.1	0	0.3	0.1	0.1	0.1	0	0
Harvest mouse	0	0	0.4	0	0	0.4	0.1	0	0	0.1
Woodhouse's toad - adult	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.25
American coot	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.035	0.035	0.02
Common snipe	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.05
Bufflehead	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.04	0.04	0.02
Canada Goose	0	0	0.05	0	0	0.2	0.2	0.125	0.125	0
Mallard	0	0	0.05	0	0	0.05	0.1	0.175	0.175	0
American white pelican	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Forster's tern	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
California quail	0	0	0.1	0	0	0.8	0.07	0	0	0.03
Cliff swallow	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.1
Great blue heron	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.04
Bald eagle	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Northern harrier	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
American kestrel	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.01

Table 5.8	Weigh	t Fraction	of Foo	d Item ir	Receptor	Diet	$(FR_{fk}),$	(PNNL,	1998)
-----------	-------	------------	--------	-----------	----------	------	--------------	--------	-------

**Approach:** The specific value (Table 5.8) for each receptor will be used for the weight fraction of food item in receptor diet.

## 5.2.8 Depuration Rate (k<sub>e</sub>)

The depuration or elimination rate is the rate at which an absorbed containment dose is released from tissues and then excreted (U.S. EPA, 1996c). The depuration rate is expressed as a first order rate constant in day<sup>-1</sup>.

Uptake and depuration rate constants have been evaluated using a simple first order one-compartment model (Uno *et al.*, 1997; Liao *et al.*, 2002). The equation describing the kinetic uptake and depuration can be written as

$$\frac{dC_t}{dt} = k_u C_w - k_d C_t \tag{10}$$

Where  $C_t$  is the concentration in the receptor at time (*t*),  $C_w$  is the concentration in the water, and  $k_u$  and  $k_d$  are the uptake and depuration rate constants, respectively. When  $C_w$  is zero regarding depuration rates monitoring condition, then Equation 10 reduces to

$$\frac{dC_t}{dt} = -k_d C_t \tag{11}$$

Integrating equation (11)

$$\int_{C_0}^{C_t} \frac{dC_t}{C_t} = -k_d \int_0^t dt$$
 (12)

$$\ln \frac{C_t}{C_0} = -k_d t \tag{13}$$

$$\log C_t = \log C_0 - (k_d / 2.301)t \tag{14}$$

where  $C_0$  is the concentration in receptor at the initial time. The half life,  $t_{1/2}$ , is

or

$$t_{1/2} = \frac{\ln 2}{k} = \frac{0.693}{k} \tag{15}$$

For aquatic species, Blackmore and Wang (2002) studied the depuration rate of Cd and Zn from mussel. The exposure ranged from high to low concentrations over 7-21 days. They reported that an initial rapid loss of both metal occurred during the first 4-5 days followed by a second slower loss for the remaining depuration period (5-32 days). The Cd (0.007-0.012 day<sup>-1</sup>) and the Zn (0.034-0.038 day<sup>-1</sup>) depuration rates were not significantly affected by concentration.

Gomez-Ariza *et al.* (1999) studied the elimination of tributyltin (TBT) in clams, *V.decussata.* The depuration rate was studied in a flow through system for a period of 100 days and they reported the depuration rate constants of 0.02day<sup>-1</sup>. Uno *et al.* (1997) studied the uptake and depuration rate of pesticides in shellfish in Japan (Table 5.9). The test pesticides used were p-nitrophenyl 2,4,6-trichlorophenyl ether (CNP) and Thiobencarb. The results showed the bivalve depuration rate constants of CNP and Thiobencarb were 0.045 and 0.06 day<sup>-1</sup>. For the river snail, depuration rate constants of CNP and Thiobencarb were 0.10 and 0.14 day<sup>-1</sup>, respectively. These results indicate that the depuration rate depends on both the receptor and chemical.

Blanco *et al.* (2002) studied the depuration of amnesic shellfish poisoning (ASP) by domoic acid in the king scallop *Pecten maximus*. The depuration of the domoic acid

Species of Shellfish	Year	Rate	CNP	Thiobencarb
Bivalve	1992	Uptake	626	99
(Corbicula leana)		Depuration	0.045	0.055
	1993	Uptake	243	183
		Depuration	0.045	0.06
	Laboratory	Uptake	338	140
		Depuration	0.054	0.049
River snail	1992	Uptake	50	56
(Cipangopludina		Depuration	0.10	0.14
chinenisis)	Laboratory	Uptake	66	28
		Depuration	0.16	0.22

Table 5.9 Uptake and Depuration Rate of Shellfish in Japan (Uno et al., 1997)

<u>Unit:</u> Uptake rate = L/g-day, Depuration rate = day<sup>-1</sup>

from fractions (digestive gland, adductor muscle, gonad and kidney and gills+mantle) of scallop was studied over 295 days. Blanco *et al.* reported that overall domoic acid depuration rates of *Pecten maximus* were very slow regardless of tissue (0.00664 day<sup>-1</sup>). Sericando *et al.* (1996) studied the accumulation and depuration of organic contaminants by the American oyster (Crassostrea virginica) in Hanna Reef (as uncontaminated area) and Ship Channel at Galveston Bay, Texas. In their study, they observed the polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) concentration as a function of time. They reported that the PAHs uptake leveled off at 48 days, and subsequently, the depuration occurred (Table 5.10)

The study confirmed that the depuration rate constant is both receptor and chemical dependence. Furthermore, Marr *et al.* (1996) studied the Cu uptake by rainbow trout at different concentrations. The study showed that the Cu concentration increased between 0 and 40 days and appeared to reach steady state subsequently. The authors described that the fish's effective accumulation capacity is increased by exposure concentration and the Cu depuration rates were concentration dependent. However, in this study, the authors only reported that the Cu depuration rate of rainbow trout was observed to be slow but did not report or present the data.

From the literature review above, depuration rate has been used to estimate the bio-concentration factor (BCF) of aquatic species, as BCF is the ratio between the uptake rate and the depuration rate of contaminant. Deputation rate constants are directly applied for the terrestrial animal exposure. Hope (1995) recommended that the constant may be obtained from the literature or from the results of site-specific investigations. Few data have been reported for depuration rates of terrestrial animals for metals. Hendriks (1995)

PAHs	Depuration rate (per day)			
	Hanna Reef	Ship Channel		
Fluoranthene	0.027	0.022		
Pyrene	0.069	0.058		
Benzo(a)anthracene	0.053	0.046		
Chrysene	0.058	0.043		
Benzo(e)pyrene	0.058	0.043		
Benzo(a)pyrene	0.077	0.069		
Indono(1,2,3,-c,d)pyrene	0.069	0.063		

# Table 5.10 Depuration Rate of Selected PAHs in Oysters (Sericano et al., 1996)

reported the depuration of cadmium and mercury of mammal (rat) from which the biological half-life time was estimated (Table 5.11).

**Approach**: In ERA model, the depuration rate is accounted for contaminant in the body burden of terrestrial receptors. The data sources for the depuration of the terrestrial animals are limited resulting in a potentially significant error. Therefore, to reduce an error, specific depuration rates will be considered as a chemical specific value for each metal (Table 5.11)

The next section will provide the parameters related to aquatic organisms, specifically the bio-concentration factor (BCF). Both aquatic animals and plants can accumulate contaminants from water to their bodies and BCF indicates the degree to which a chemical may accumulate in aquatic organisms.

## **5.3 Aquatic and Plant Species**

The following sections contain parameters for aquatic and plant species. The study focuses on how to perform uncertainty analysis using these parameters when data are coming from experimental values derived from literature review. The limitations of the factors that cause an error from both data sources are discussed. Also, the sources of the data used to derive the estimation equations are provided in this section. Parameters include the bio-concentration factor (BCF), the soil to plant bio-concentration factor, the root concentration factor, and the plant-air partition coefficients.

Metal	Depuration rate (day <sup>-1</sup> )
Cadmium	0.001
Chromium	0.6
Copper	0.02
Lead	0.024
Mercury	0.023
Nickel	1.3
Uranium-234, 238	0.002
Zinc	0.08

**Table 5.11** Metal Depuration Rates in the Terrestrial Animals<br/>(Hendriks, 1995: Jørgensen et al., 1991)

# **5.3.1** Aquatic Species

**5.3.1.1 Bio-Concentration Factor (BCF).** The bio-concentration factor (BCF) is a ratio of the chemical concentration in an aquatic organism to its concentration in water at equilibrium where values were generated from field and/or laboratory data (US.EPA, 2003; PNNL, 1998; Sample *et al.*, 1998). The associated distributions have been observed as skewed, which has led to the use of the logarithmic transformation of the parameter to obtain the lognormal distribution (Traas *et al.*, 1996; Verhaar *et al.*, 1999; Samsoe-Petersen *et al.*, 2002; and Liao *et al.*, 2003).

The Ecotox database (U.S. EPA, 2003) is an updated source that reports peerreviewed BCF values. This database, which was created by the U.S. EPA, Office of Research and Development (ORD) and the National Health and Environmental Effects Research Laboratory (NHEERL), Mid-Continent Ecology Division, is a source for locating single chemical toxicity data for aquatic life, terrestrial plants, and wildlife. To retrieve the data from the Ecotox database, at least some of the following information should be known: scientific or common names of receptors and chemical names or chemical CAS numbers. Table 5.12 shows the BCF data for some chemicals. The data contain the scientific and common names of receptors; number of samples taken; the range of data; the mean value; and the standard deviation.

Both the mean and the standard deviation were calculated by using the lognormal distribution formula (U.S. EPA, 1999e). DDT, one of the halogenated hydrocarbon insecticides, has been widely studied to determine its bio-concentration factor. There are 35 species of receptors that have been reported in the Ecotox database for this chemical. Also, extensive use of the basket-tail dragonfly as a sample receptor has resulted in 33

Scientific name	Common name	No of samples	Ranges	Geometric* mean	SD**
DDT (CAS#50293)		L	L	I	L
Aedes aegypti	Yellow fever mosquito	3	16273-21571	18054.29	2812.39
Algae	Algae, algal mat	2	4720-5420	5057.90	495.77
Artiemia salina	Brine shrimp	4	233-6184	704.41	471.78
Astacus, leptodactylus	Crayfish	1	240*		
Blepharisma intermedium	Ciliate	8	861.6-59999	19781.37	43027.87
Chironomus, Midge	Midge	3	7800-47800	20904.01	23995.41
Cipangopaludina japonica	Mud snail	1	3660		
Culex pipiens quinquefasciata	Mosquito	3	110-515	210.65	199.55
Cyprinus carpio	Common, mirror, colored carp	3	1330-5000	2514.24	1870.09
Daphnia	Water flea	12	1170-114100	6104.41	24897.86
Ephemera danica	Mayfly	8	440-3060	1992.22	2369.08
Epitheca sp.	Baskettail dragonfly	33	200-2700	712.88	474.74
Gambusia affinis	Western mosquito fish	3	300-344	314.00	24.85
Gammacus fasciaus	Scud	3	4600-32600	10466.55	9255.26
Heterocypris incongruens	Ostracod	2	4771-8111	6220.74	2418.88
Hexagenia bilineata	Mayfly	3	9400-32600	17232.73	11853.20
Indonaia caeruleu	Unionid clam	8	40-684	255.95	263.45
Ischnura verticalis	Damselfly	1	3500		
Labidesthes sicculus	Brook silverside	2	218-306	258.28	62.83
Lagodon rhomboides	Pinfish	2	10000-38000	19493.59	23374.79
Lepomis cyanellus	Green sunfish	1	17500		
Lepomismacrochirus	Bluegill	3	23000-25000	23986.10	956.05
Libellula	Dragonfly	1	910		
Micropogonnias undulatusr	Atlantic croaker	2	10000-38000	22277.69	26713.21
Neanthes grubei	Polychaete	1	9		
Nereis arenaceodentata	Polychaete worm	1	1.5		
Notemigonus crysoleucas	Golden shiner	1	100000		
Oncorhynchus mykiss	Rainbow trout, donaldson trout	13	2700-97100	47274.32	56718.99
Orconectes nais, Crayfish	Crayfish	3	880-2900	1749.98	1190.73
DDT (CAS#50293)					
Ostracoda	Ostracod, seed shrimp subclass	2	716-1418	1007.62	516.71
Palaemonestes kadiakensis	Grass shrimp, freshwater prawn	3	1500-5000	3027.52	2099.22
Pimephales promelas	Fathead minnow	2	29400-99000	53949.98	56319.27
Salvelinus namaycush	Lake trout, siscowet	3	44286-52750	47282.73	4519.59
Simocephalus	Water flea	10	8813-148842	30741.51	30571.11
Siphlonurus	Mayfly	3	10200-22900	16716.88	7594.54
Tetrahymena pyriformis	Ciliate	10	1.92-11.89	6.72	4.95

# **Table 5.12** BCF Values (L/kg) from the Ecotox Database (U.S. EPA, 2003)

Scientific name Common name		No of sample s	Ranges	Geometric Mean*	SD**
Biphenyl (CAS#92524)					
Chlorella fusca	Green algae	4	540	540.00	0
Leuciscus idus	Ide, silver or golden orfe	2	280-281	280.50	0.58
Leuciscus idus					
melanotus	Carp	1	280		
<b>Chlorobenzene</b> (CAS	#108907)				
Chironomus decorus	Midge	1	11		
Chlorella fusca	Green algae	2	50	50.00	0.00
Culex					
quinquefasciatus Southern house mosquito		1	1292		
Daphenia magna	Water flea	1	2789		
Gambusia affinis	Western mosquito fish	1	645		
Leuciscus idus	uciscus idus Ide, silver or golden orfe		70-75	72.46	3.54
Oedogonium					
cardiacum	Green algae	1	4185		
Physa	Pouch snail	1	1313		
Selenastrum					
capricornutum	Green algae	1	2172		
Chromium (CAS#744	40473)				
Mutilus odulis	Common bay mussel, blue				
wrythus eduns	mussel	2	20-40	28.28	14.74
Oncorhynchus mykies	Rainbow trout, donaldson				
Oncomynenus mykiss	trout	4	1.03-1.34	1.31	0.15
Bis (Nitrato-o, o') dio	xouranium (CAS#1010200	54)			
Austrocochlea					
constrita	Zebra winkles	3	2.4-4.6	3.59	1.31
Oncorhynchus mykies	Rainbow trout, donaldson				
	trout	2	19.8-37.2	27.14	12.73
Pachygrapsus					
laevimanus	Crab	2	6.8-17.8	11.00	8.44

 Table 5.12 BCF Values (L/kg) from the Ecotox Database (continued)

\* Calculated by using the equation (18), \*\* Calculated by using the equation (20)

separate studies in the data providing a wide range (200 to 2700 L/kg) of BCF values with a standard deviation of 474.74 L/kg. Chlorobenzene, another example, has nine receptors that have been studied, and seven of nine receptors showed only one BCF value. Another organic compound is biphenyl, of which three receptors have been studied. In the case of metals, BCF values for chromium, uranium, tantalum, molybdenum and vanadium were needed. As shown in Table 5.12, in the case of chromium, there are two receptors that have reported BCF values. Uranium has been reported in the database only in the bis (nitro-o, o') dioxouranuim form. Only three receptors for Uranium have been studied. There is no BCF data for tantalum, molybdenum, and vanadium in the Ecotox database (2003). The lognormal distribution is used to analyze uncertainty for this data. The formula of the lognormal distribution is as follows (Benjamin and Cornell, 1970:Gilbert, 1987; U.S. EPA, 1997c).

$$f(x) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi\sigma_{y}x}} \exp\{-\frac{[\ln(x) - \ln(m)^{2}]}{2{\sigma_{y}}^{2}}\}$$
(16)

where *m* is the median of parameter ( $m = \exp((\mu_{\ln (x)}))$ ) and  $\sigma_y$  is the geometric standard deviation of ln (*x*).

The sample geometric mean and the standard deviation,  $\sigma$ , are computed as: computed as:

$$m = \exp\left(\mu_{\ln\left(x\right)}\right) \tag{17}$$

$$\mu = \overline{y} = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} y_i = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \ln x_i$$
(18)

$$\sigma = m[\exp(\sigma_y^2 - 1)]^{1/2}$$
(19)

**Approach:** To perform an uncertainty analysis for BCF, Equations (17) through (19) will be used to calculate the mean and standard deviation. The specific receptors and associated laboratory data will be used as the input data for probabilistic distribution analysis. One of the most up-to-date data sources for BCF values is the Ecotox database; therefore, the BCF input value in this study is based on this database. The approach involves the following steps:

- 1. Retrieve the data from the Ecotox database by searching with either chemical names or receptor names
- 2. Gather data, then transform the data into the natural log form
- Calculate the geometric mean by using equation (17), and the standard deviation by using equation (19)

In case there is one value, it can be assumed that the value is the mean and the coefficient of variance (CV) is 1 (McKone, 1993; Currie *et al.*, 1994). Because the coefficient of variance is the ratio of the standard deviation to the mean value, in this conservative case, the standard deviation will be equivalent to the mean. The standard deviation will be propagated into the error of the exposure model. If there is no data available in the Ecotox database, the estimation method will be used. The estimation method for BCFs will be discussed in the following section.

**5.3.1.2 Estimation Methods for theBio-Concentration Factor.** The Ecotox database is one of the sources where we can retrieve the BCF value for the receptors or contaminants of interest. However, when data are not available, the estimation method must be used. The following equation is used to estimate the BCF from water solubility

(S) for both organic and inorganic compounds (Lyman *et al.*, 1990, Kenaga and Goring, 1980, Sample *et al.*, 1996)

Log BCF = 
$$2.791 - 0.564 \log S \pm 1.99$$
, n=36, r<sup>2</sup> = 0.49, (20)  
Units: BCF = L/Kg and S= mg/L

Kenaga and Goring reported the order of magnitude or the 95% confidence limits from the calculated value as  $\pm$  1.99 (or  $\pm$  98 L/kg). The BCF estimation equation is derived from laboratory experiments by a number of investigators studying a variety of fish species (brook trout, rainbow trout, bluegill sunfish, fathead minnow, and carp) and 36 organic chemicals (Table 5.13). Therefore, when the estimated equation is used, the error ( $\pm$  98 L/kg of BCF) should be applied to the uncertainty analysis.

#### **5.3.2 Plants Species**

Plants can be target receptors for contaminants, as well as the first point where contaminants gain access to a terrestrial food chain (U.S. DOE, 1998). Uptake of contaminants by plants is a complex process, which is affected by contaminant physiochemical properties, environmental conditions, and plant characteristics (Farago, 1994). Plant parameters include the soil to plant bio-concentration factor, root concentration factor, and plant-air partition coefficients.

Chemical	Solubility (mg/L)	BCF (L/kg)
DDT	0.0017	61600
Dieldrin	0.022	5800
Endrin	0.024	4050
Heptachlor	0.03	17400
Lindane	0.15	325
Methoxychlor	0.003	185
Toxaphene	0.4	26400
Kepone	3	8400
Chlorobenzene	448	12
p-Dichlorobenzene	79	215
Hexachlorobenzene	0.035	8600
Pentachlorobenzene	0.135	5000
1,2,4,5-Tetrachlorobenzene	6	4500
1,2,4-Trichlorobenzene	30	491
4-Chlorobiphenyl	1.65	590
4,4-Dichlorobiphenyl	0.062	215
Aroclor 1016, 1242	0.085	48980
Aroclor 1248	0.017	72950
Aroclor 1254	0.01	45600
2,2,4,4,5,5-Hexachlorobiphenyl	0.001	46000
Diphenyloxide	21	196
4-Chlorodiphenyloxide	3	736
x-sec-Butyl-4-chlorodiphenyloxide	0.14	298
x-Hexyl-x-chlorodiphenyloxide	0.076	18000
x-Dodeca-x-chlorodiphenyloxide	0.052	12
Biphenyl	7.5	340
Diamidaphos	50000	1
Chlorpyrifos	0.3	450
Leptophos	2.4	750
Diazinon	40	35
Di-2-ethylhexylphthalate	0.6	380
Trifluralin	0.6	4570
Atrazine	33	0
Simazine	3.5	1
3,5,6-Trichloro-2-pyridnol	220	3

 Table 5.13
 Water Solubility (mg/L) and BCF Data (Kenaga and Goring, 1980)

**5.3.2.1 Soil to Plant Bio-Concentration Factors.** The soil-to-plant bio-concentration values represent the plant uptake of compounds from soil. In the ERA model, the  $K_p$  and the  $B_v$  represent the ratio of the contaminant concentration in plant parts to contaminant concentration in soil for the organic and the inorganic compounds, respectively. The  $K_{ps1}$  represents the plant-soil coefficient for a root-zone soil to roots. The  $K_{ps2}$  expresses the ratio of the contaminant concentration in the aboveground plant parts (mg/kg plant fresh mass) to the contaminant concentration (mg/kg) in a dry root-zone soil. The  $K_{pa}$  represents the ratio of the contaminant concentration in the aboveground plant parts (mg/kg) to the contaminant concentration in the air gases and bound to the particles. The bio-concentration factor for the inorganic contaminants present is  $B_v$ , which is the ratio of contaminant concentration in vegetative plant parts to contaminant concentration in soil. U.S EPA (1999a; 1999b) identifies factors for both the organic and the inorganic compounds. The  $B_v$  and  $K_{pa}$  of some metals are provided in Table 5.14.

For inorganic compounds, experiments conducted for mercurie chloride and methyl mercury included parameters studied with more than one datum. Analyzing the data by using the Equations (18)-(20), the overall error, which represents the standard deviation, is  $1.68 \times 10^{-2}$  mg/kg plant per mg/kg soil for K<sub>p</sub>. The organic contaminants include dioxins and furans; polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons; polychlorinated biphenyls; nitro-aromatics; phthalate esters; volatile organic compounds; and pesticides. By analyzing the data for each group and using Equations (17) - (19), the results reveal the geometric means and standard deviations (Table 5.15). The standard deviation of K<sub>p</sub> for each group is varied regarding a wide range of the group data.

CHEMICAL	B <sub>v</sub> (mg/kg plant/mg/kg soil)	K <sub>pa</sub> (mg/m <sup>3</sup> )
Inorganic		
Aluminum	4.00E-03	0.00E+00
Antimony	2.00E-01	0.00E+00
Arsenic	3.60E-02	0.00E+00
Barium	1.50E-01	0.00E+00
Beryllium	1.00E-02	0.00E+00
Cadmium	3.64E-01	0.00E+00
Chromium	7.50E-03	0.00E+00
Copper	4.00E-01	0.00E+00
Lead	4.50E-02	0.00E+00
Mercuric chloride	3.75E-02	0.00E+00
Methyl mercury	1.37E-01	0.00E+00
Nickel	3.20E-02	0.00E+00
Selenium	1.60E-02	0.00E+00
Silver	4.00E-01	0.00E+00
Thallium	4.00E-03	0.00E+00
Geometric mean*	4.61E-02	-
Geometric standard deviation**	1.68E-01	-

 
 Table 5.14
 Soil to Plant Bio-Concentration Factors and Air to Plant Bio-Transfer Factor
 for The Metals (U.S. EPA, 1999a)

\* Calculated by using the equation (17) \*\* Calculated by using the equation (19)

----

CHEMICAL	K <sub>p</sub> (mg/kg plant/mg/kg soil)	$K_{pa}$		
Diovins and furans	(mg/kg plane mg/kg son)	(116/11)		
2.3.7.8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-n-dioxin				
(2,3,7,8-TCDD)	5.60E-03	6 55E+04		
1 2 3 7 8-Pentachlorodibenzo (n) dioxin				
(1.2.3.7.8-PeCDD)	5.20E-03	2.39E+05		
1,2,3,4,7,8-Hexachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin				
(1,2,3,4,7,8-HxCDD)	1.70E-03	5.20E+05		
1,2,3,6,7,8-Hexachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin				
(1,2,3,6,7,8-HxCDD)	6.70E-04	5.20E+05		
1,2,3,4,6,7,8-Heptachlorodibenzo-p-				
dioxin (1,2,3,4,6,7,8-HpCDD)	2.90E-04	9.10E+05		
Octachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (OCDD)	6.70E-05	2.36E+06		
2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzofuran				
(2,3,7,8-TCDF)	4.50E-03	4.57E+04		
Octachlorodibenzo-p-furan (OCDF)	9.00E-05	2.28E+06		
1,2,3,7,8-Pentachlorodibenzo-p-furan				
(1,2,3,7,8-PeCDF)	1.10E-03	9.75E+04		
2,3,4,7,8-Pentachlorodibenzo-p-furan		0.755.04		
(2,3,4,7,8-PeCDF)	9.00E-03	9.75E+04		
2,3,4,6,7,8-Hexachlorodibenzo-p-furan	2 205 02	1 620 05		
(2,3,4,6,7,8-HxCDF)	3.80E-03	1.02E+03		
[1,2,3,4,6,7,8, -Heptachlorodibenzo-p-	6 20E 05	8 30E+05		
1224780 Hentachlandihanza p	0.20E-03	8.3012+03		
(1,2,3,4,7,8,9-Heplachiofodibenzo-p-	2 20E 03	8 30F±05		
Comptuin (1,2,3,4,7,0,9-FIPCDI)	1.02F.03	3.30E+05		
Geometric standard deviation**	1.02E-03	$\frac{3.40E+05}{7.47E+05}$		
Debuneling standard deviation		7.4711105		
Denze (a) average		2 25E+05		
Benzo (a) pyrene	0.00E+00	<u>2.23L+03</u>		
Benzo (a) anthracene	2.02E-02	1.72E+04		
Benzo (b) fluoranthene	1.01E-02	3.65E+04		
Benzo (k) fluoranthene	1.01E-02	5.40E+05		
Chrysene	1.87E-02	5.97E+04		
Dibenzo (a, h) anthracene	6.40E-03	4.68E+07		
Ideno (1,2,3-cd) pyrene	3.90E-03	2.67E+08		
Geometric mean*	9.94E-03	6.64E-01		
Geometric standard deviation**	6.91E-03	6.62E+08		

**Table 5.15** Soil to Plant Bio-concentration Factors and Air to Plant Bio-Transfer Factor for the Organic Compounds (U.S. EPA, 1999a)

(mg/kg plant/mg/kg soil)         (mg/m²)           Volatile organic compounds         (mg/m²)           Acetone         5.20E+01         1.13E-03           Acrylonitrile         2.78E+01         1.04E-03           Chloroform         2.90E+00         1.65E-03           1,4-Dioxane         5.53E+01         5.93E-03           Formaledehyde         2.46E+01         4.65E-04           Vinyl chloride         8.43E+00         2.95E-06           Geometric mean*         1.91E +01         1.15E+00           Geometric standard deviation**         3.14E+01         1.67E-02           Pesticides	Chemical	Kp	K <sub>pa</sub>		
Volatile organic compounds           Acctone         5.20E+01         1.13E-03           Acrylonitrile         2.78E+01         1.04E-03           Chloroform         2.90E+00         1.65E-03           1,4-Dioxane         5.53E+01         5.93E-03           Formaledehyde         2.46E+01         4.65E-04           Vinyl chloride         8.43E+00         2.95E-06           Geometric mean*         1.91E +01         1.15E+00           Geometric standard deviation**         3.14E+01         1.67E-02           Pesticides		(mg/kg plant/mg/kg soil)	(mg/m <sup>°</sup> )		
Acetone         5.20E+01         1.13E-03           Acrylonitrile         2.78E+01         1.04E-03           Chloroform         2.90E+00         1.65E-03           1,4-Dioxane         5.53E+01         5.93E-03           Formaledehyde         2.46E+01         4.65E-04           Vinyl chloride         8.43E+00         2.95E-06           Geometric mean*         1.91E +01         1.15E+00           Geometric standard deviation**         3.14E+01         1.67E-02           Pesticides	Volatile organic compounds				
Acrylonitrile $2.78E+01$ $1.04E-03$ Chloroform $2.90E+00$ $1.65E-03$ $1,4$ -Dioxane $5.53E+01$ $5.93E-03$ Formaledehyde $2.46E+01$ $4.65E-04$ Vinyl chloride $8.43E+00$ $2.95E-06$ Geometric mean* $1.91E+01$ $1.15E+00$ Geometric standard deviation** $9.31E+01$ $1.67E-02$ Pesticides $4.4^{+}$ -DDE $9.37E-03$ $2.08E+03$ Heptachlor $4.89E-02$ $2.09E+03$ Heptachlor $4.89E-02$ $2.09E+03$ Hexachlorophene $1.70E-03$ $1.23E+10$ Geometric mean* $9.20E-03$ $3.77E+05$ Geometric standard deviation** $3.66E-02$ $1.48E+23$ Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) $ -$ Aroclor 1016 $1.00E-02$ $7.52E+01$ Aroclor 1254 $1.00E-02$ $1.52E+02$ Geometric mean* $0.00E+00$ $2.00E+02$ Nitroaromatics $ 1.32E+101$ $2.4-Dintrotoluene$ $2.72E+00$	Acetone	5.20E+01	1.13E-03		
Chloroform         2.90E+00         1.65E-03           1,4-Dioxane         5.53E+01         5.93E-03           Formaledehyde         2.46E+01         4.65E-04           Vinyl chloride         8.43E+00         2.95E-06           Geometric mean*         1.91E +01         1.15E+00           Geometric standard deviation**         3.14E+01         1.67E-02           Pesticides         4.4'-DDE         9.37E-03         2.08E+03           Heptachlor         4.89E-02         2.09E+03           Heptachlor         4.89E-02         2.09E+03           Hexachlorophene         1.70E-03         1.23E+10           Geometric mean*         9.20E-03         3.77E+05           Geometric standard deviation**         3.66E-02         1.48E+23           Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)	Acrylonitrile	2.78E+01	1.04E-03		
1,4-Dioxane         5.53E+01         5.93E-03           Formaledehyde         2.46E+01         4.65E-04           Vinyl chloride         8.43E+00         2.95E-06           Geometric mean*         1.91E +01         1.15E+00           Geometric standard deviation**         3.14E+01         1.67E-02           Pesticides	Chloroform	2.90E+00	1.65E-03		
Formaledehyde         2.46E+01         4.65E-04           Vinyl chloride         8.43E+00         2.95E-06           Geometric mean*         1.91E +01         1.15E+00           Geometric standard deviation**         3.14E+01         1.67E-02           Pesticides	1,4-Dioxane	5.53E+01	5.93E-03		
Vinyl chloride $8.43E+00$ $2.95E-06$ Geometric mean* $1.91E+01$ $1.15E+00$ Geometric standard deviation** $3.14E+01$ $1.67E-02$ Pesticides $4,4^{\circ}$ -DDE $9.37E-03$ $2.08E+03$ Heptachlor $4.89E-02$ $2.09E+03$ $1.23E+10$ Geometric mean* $9.20E-03$ $3.77E+05$ $3.66E-02$ $1.48E+23$ Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) $M$ $M$ $M$ $M$ Aroclor 1016 $1.00E-02$ $7.52E+01$ $M$ Aroclor 1254 $1.00E-02$ $7.52E+01$ Aroclor 1254 $0.00E-02$ $1.52E+02$ Geometric mean* $0.00E-02$ $1.52E+02$ Geometric standard deviation** $0.00E-02$ $1.52E+02$ Geometric standard deviation** $0.00E+00$ $2.00E+02$ Nitroaromatics $M$ $M$ $M$ $1,3$ -Dinitrobenzene $3.38E+00$ $2.43E-01$ Pentachloronitrobenzene $8.00E-02$ $1.71E-01$ $2,6$ -Dinitrotoluene $3.15E+00$ $4.$	Formaledehyde	2.46E+01	4.65E-04		
Geometric mean*         1.91E +01         1.15E+00           Geometric standard deviation**         3.14E+01         1.67E-02           Pesticides         9.37E-03         2.08E+03           4.4'-DDE         9.37E-03         2.09E+03           Heptachlor         4.89E-02         2.09E+03           Hexachlorophene         1.70E-03         1.23E+10           Geometric mean*         9.20E-03         3.77E+05           Geometric standard deviation**         3.66E-02         1.48E+23           Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)	Vinyl chloride	8.43E+00	2.95E-06		
Geometric standard deviation**         3.14E+01         1.67E-02           Pesticides         4.4'-DDE         9.37E-03         2.08E+03           Heptachlor         4.89E-02         2.09E+03           Hexachlorophene         1.70E-03         1.23E+10           Geometric mean*         9.20E-03         3.77E+05           Geometric standard deviation**         3.66E-02         1.48E+23           Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)	Geometric mean*	<i>1.91E</i> +01	1.15E+00		
Pesticides           4,4'-DDE         9.37E-03         2.08E+03           Heptachlor         4.89E-02         2.09E+03           Hexachlorophene         1.70E-03         1.23E+10           Geometric mean*         9.20E-03         3.77E+05           Geometric standard deviation**         3.66E-02         1.48E+23           Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)	Geometric standard deviation**	<i>3.14E+01</i>	1.67E-02		
4,4'-DDE       9.37E-03       2.08E+03         Heptachlor       4.89E-02       2.09E+03         Hexachlorophene       1.70E-03       1.23E+10         Geometric mean*       9.20E-03       3.77E+05         Geometric standard deviation**       3.66E-02       1.48E+23         Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)	Pesticides				
Heptachlor         4.89E-02         2.09E+03           Hexachlorophene         1.70E-03         1.23E+10           Geometric mean*         9.20E-03         3.77E+05           Geometric standard deviation**         3.66E-02         1.48E+23           Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)	4,4'-DDE	9.37E-03	2.08E+03		
Hexachlorophene         1.70E-03         1.23E+10           Geometric mean*         9.20E-03         3.77E+05           Geometric standard deviation**         3.66E-02         1.48E+23           Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)	Heptachlor	4.89E-02	2.09E+03		
Geometric mean* $9.20E-03$ $3.77E+05$ Geometric standard deviation** $3.66E-02$ $1.48E+23$ Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)	Hexachlorophene	1.70E-03	1.23E+10		
Geometric standard deviation**         3.66E-02         1.48E+23           Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)	Geometric mean*	9.20E-03	3.77E+05		
Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)         1.00E-02         7.52E+01           Aroclor 1016         1.00E-02         3.09E+02           Aroclor 1254         1.00E-02         3.09E+02           Geometric mean*         1.00E-02         1.52E+02           Geometric standard deviation**         0.00E+00         2.00E+02           Nitroaromatics         1         1.74E+01           2,4-Dintrotoluene         2.72E+00         5.10E+01           Nitrobenzene         3.38E+00         2.43E-01           Pentachloronitrobenzene         8.00E-02         1.71E-01           2,6-Dinitrotoluene         3.15E+00         4.41E+01           Geometric standard deviation**         6.95E +00         2.44E +02           Phthalate esters         1         5.80E-02         2.33E+03           Di (n) octyl phthalate         3.80E-02         2.33E+03         1.21E+06           Geometric mean*         2.44E-03         1.21E+06         Geometric standard deviation**         4.56E+00         1.17E+03	Geometric standard deviation**	3.66E-02	1.48E+23		
Aroclor 1016 $1.00E-02$ $7.52E+01$ Aroclor 1254 $1.00E-02$ $3.09E+02$ Geometric mean* $1.00E-02$ $1.52E+02$ Geometric standard deviation** $0.00E+00$ $2.00E+02$ Nitroaromatics $1.3$ -Dinitrobenzene $5.32E+00$ $1.74E+01$ $2,4$ -Dintrotoluene $2.72E+00$ $5.10E+01$ Nitrobenzene $3.38E+00$ $2.43E-01$ Pentachloronitrobenzene $8.00E-02$ $1.71E-01$ $2,6$ -Dinitrotoluene $3.15E+00$ $4.41E+01$ Geometric mean* $1.65E+00$ $2.44E+02$ Phthalate esters $9.55E+00$ $2.44E+02$ Bis (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate $3.80E-02$ $2.33E+03$ Di (n) octyl phthalate $1.57E-04$ $6.30E+08$ Geometric mean* $2.44E-03$ $1.21E+06$ Geometric standard deviation** $4.56E+00$ $1.17E+03$	Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)				
Aroclor 1254 $1.00E-02$ $3.09E+02$ Geometric mean* $1.00E-02$ $1.52E+02$ Geometric standard deviation** $0.00E+00$ $2.00E+02$ Nitroaromatics $$	Aroclor 1016	1.00E-02	7.52E+01		
Geometric mean*       1.00E-02       1.52E+02         Geometric standard deviation**       0.00E+00       2.00E+02         Nitroaromatics	Aroclor 1254	1.00E-02	3.09E+02		
Geometric standard deviation**         0.00E+00         2.00E+02           Nitroaromatics	Geometric mean*	1.00E-02	1.52E+02		
Nitroaromatics         1,3-Dinitrobenzene         5.32E+00         1.74E+01           2,4-Dintrotoluene         2.72E+00         5.10E+01           Nitrobenzene         3.38E+00         2.43E-01           Nitrobenzene         8.00E-02         1.71E-01           2,6-Dinitrotoluene         3.15E+00         4.41E+01           Geometric mean*         1.65E+00         4.39E+00           Geometric standard deviation**         6.95E +00         2.44E +02           Phthalate esters             Bis (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate         3.80E-02         2.33E+03           Di (n) octyl phthalate         1.57E-04         6.30E+08           Geometric mean*         2.44E-03         1.21E+06           Geometric standard deviation**         4.56E+00         1.17E+03	Geometric standard deviation**	0.00E+00	2.00E+02		
1,3-Dinitrobenzene $5.32E+00$ $1.74E+01$ 2,4-Dintrotoluene $2.72E+00$ $5.10E+01$ Nitrobenzene $3.38E+00$ $2.43E-01$ Pentachloronitrobenzene $8.00E-02$ $1.71E-01$ 2,6-Dinitrotoluene $3.15E+00$ $4.41E+01$ Geometric mean* $1.65E+00$ $4.39E+00$ Geometric standard deviation** $6.95E+00$ $2.44E+02$ Phthalate esters $1.57E-04$ $6.30E+08$ Di (n) octyl phthalate $1.57E-04$ $6.30E+08$ Geometric mean* $2.44E-03$ $1.21E+06$ Geometric standard deviation** $4.56E+00$ $1.17E+03$	Nitroaromatics				
$2,4$ -Dintrotoluene $2.72E+00$ $5.10E+01$ Nitrobenzene $3.38E+00$ $2.43E-01$ Pentachloronitrobenzene $8.00E-02$ $1.71E-01$ $2,6$ -Dinitrotoluene $3.15E+00$ $4.41E+01$ $Geometric mean^*$ $1.65E+00$ $4.39E+00$ $Geometric standard deviation^{**}$ $6.95E+00$ $2.44E+02$ Phthalate esters $1.57E-04$ $6.30E+08$ Di (n) octyl phthalate $1.57E-04$ $6.30E+08$ $Geometric mean^*$ $2.44E-03$ $1.21E+06$ $Geometric standard deviation^{**}$ $4.56E+00$ $1.17E+03$	1,3-Dinitrobenzene	5.32E+00	1.74E+01		
Nitrobenzene $3.38E+00$ $2.43E-01$ Pentachloronitrobenzene $8.00E-02$ $1.71E-01$ $2,6$ -Dinitrotoluene $3.15E+00$ $4.41E+01$ $Geometric mean*$ $1.65E+00$ $4.39E+00$ $Geometric standard deviation**$ $6.95E+00$ $2.44E+02$ Phthalate esters $2.33E+03$ Bis (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate $3.80E-02$ $2.33E+03$ Di (n) octyl phthalate $1.57E-04$ $6.30E+08$ Geometric mean* $2.44E-03$ $1.21E+06$ Geometric standard deviation** $4.56E+00$ $1.17E+03$	2,4-Dintrotoluene	2.72E+00	5.10E+01		
Pentachloronitrobenzene $8.00E-02$ $1.71E-01$ $2,6-Dinitrotoluene$ $3.15E+00$ $4.41E+01$ Geometric mean* $1.65E+00$ $4.39E+00$ Geometric standard deviation** $6.95E+00$ $2.44E+02$ Phthalate esters $$	Nitrobenzene	3.38E+00	2.43E-01		
2,6-Dinitrotoluene       3.15E+00       4.41E+01         Geometric mean*       1.65E+00       4.39E+00         Geometric standard deviation**       6.95E +00       2.44E +02         Phthalate esters	Pentachloronitrobenzene	8.00E-02	1.71E-01		
Geometric mean*       1.65E+00       4.39E+00         Geometric standard deviation**       6.95E+00       2.44E+02         Phthalate esters       2       2         Bis (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate       3.80E-02       2.33E+03         Di (n) octyl phthalate       1.57E-04       6.30E+08         Geometric mean*       2.44E-03       1.21E+06         Geometric standard deviation**       4.56E+00       1.17E+03	2,6-Dinitrotoluene	3.15E+00	4.41E+01		
Geometric standard deviation**       6.95E +00       2.44E +02         Phthalate esters           Bis (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate       3.80E-02       2.33E+03         Di (n) octyl phthalate       1.57E-04       6.30E+08         Geometric mean*       2.44E-03       1.21E+06         Geometric standard deviation**       4.56E+00       1.17E+03	Geometric mean*	1.65E+00	4.39E+00		
Phthalate esters	Geometric standard deviation**	6.95E +00	2.44E +02		
Bis (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate       3.80E-02       2.33E+03         Di (n) octyl phthalate       1.57E-04       6.30E+08         Geometric mean*       2.44E-03       1.21E+06         Geometric standard deviation**       4.56E+00       1.17E+03	Phthalate esters				
Di (n) octyl phthalate         1.57E-04         6.30E+08           Geometric mean*         2.44E-03         1.21E+06           Geometric standard deviation**         4.56E+00         1.17E+03	Bis (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate	3.80E-02	2.33E+03		
Geometric mean*         2.44E-03         1.21E+06           Geometric standard deviation**         4.56E+00         1.17E+03	Di (n) octyl phthalate	1.57E-04	6.30E+08		
Geometric standard deviation** 4.56E+00 1.17E+03	Geometric mean*	2.44E-03	1.21E+06		
	Geometric standard deviation**	4.56E+00	1.17E+03		

**Table 5.15** Soil to Plant Bio-concentration Factors and Air to Plant Bio-transfer Factor for the Organic Compounds (continued)

\* Calculated by using the equation (17)

\*\* Calculated by using the equation (19)

**Approach:** Similar to the bio-concentration factor for aquatic species, the uncertainty analysis of these parameters can be performed by using the lognormal distribution method (Cullen and Frey, 1999, U.S. EPA, 1999d). The geometric mean and the standard deviation are required for the analysis. Equations 18 and 20 will be used to calculate the errors in terms of standard deviation. The data sources for the plant bio-concentration factor are the Ecotox database (U.S. EPA, 2003) and the MEPAS database (Battelle Memorial Institute, 1997).

- 1. Retrieve the data from the sources.
- 2. Gather and transform the data.
- 3. Calculate the geometric mean using Equation (17) and the standard deviation using the Equation (19).

If there is only one value, this datum will represent the geometric mean where the coefficient of variance (CV) is 1 (McKone, 1993; Currie *et al.*, 1994).

Because the coefficient of variance is the ratio between the standard deviation to the mean value, in this conservative case, the geometric standard deviation will be the same value as the geometric mean. The standard deviation will be propagated into the error of the exposure model. If there is no data available, the estimation method will be used. The estimation methods will be discussed in the following section.

For example, consider mercuric chloride and methyl mercury, which have been reported in laboratory data of the soil to plant bio-concentration factors (U.S. EPA, 1999d). Based on their data, the geometric mean and the standard deviation have been calculated by using the equations (17) and (19). The results are shown in Table 5.16.

**5.3.2.2 Estimation Methods for Plant Bio-Concentration Factor.** When laboratory data are not available, estimation methods will be used for the soil to plant bio-concentration factors. These methods are discussed in the following subsections.

# 5.3.2.2.1 Organic Compounds.

In the case of the plant-soil coefficient of root-zone soil to roots ( $K_{ps1}$ ), McKone (1993) provides an estimation equation as:

$$K_{ps1} = 270 \text{ x } K_{ow}^{-0.58} \pm 0.73$$
(21)

 $K_{ps1}$  = Plant-soil partition coefficient for root zone soil to roots,

mg/kg (soil)/mg/kg (roots)

 $K_{ow}$  = Octanol-water partition coefficient (L/kg)

For  $K_{ps2}$ , the ratio of contaminant concentration in aboveground plant parts (mg/kg plant fresh mass) to contaminant concentration (mg/kg) in dry root-zone soil, McKone (1993) provides the following equation to estimate the value for 29 persistent organochlorides. U.S. EPA (1993b; 1995) used this equation to calculate the bio-concentration factor in aboveground vegetables for organic chemicals when experimental data were not available.

Table 5.16	Soil to Plant Bio-Concentration Factors (mg/kg plant/mg/kg soil),
	(U.S. EPA, 1999a)

Chemical	Number of data	Range	Geometric Mean*	Standard deviation**
Mercuric chloride	3	0.022-0.075	0.0375	0.0261
Methyl mercury	3	0.062-0.277	0.1368	0.1193

\* Calculated by using the equation (17) \*\* Calculated by using the equation (19)

$$K_{ps2} = 7.7 \times K_{ow}^{-0.58} \pm 0.73$$
 (22)

where Kps = plant-soil bio-concentration factor, mg/kg (plant tissue)/mg/kg (soil)

For the root concentration factor (RCF), which used for root vegetables, is representing the ratio of the concentration in roots to the concentration in water. A relationship between RCF and  $K_{ow}$  derived by Briggs *et al.* (1982) based on the experimental measurement of chemical uptake by roots is as follows:

$$RCF = 0.82 + 0.03 K_{out}^{0.77} \pm 0.98$$
(23)

where RCF = root concentration factor, mg/kg (plant tissue)/mg/L (soil water)

Other routes of exposure for vegetation include the direct deposition of particles and the absorption of vapor by plant surfaces (U.S. EPA, 1994a; 1994b; 1995). The  $K_{pa}$ represents the ratio of the contaminant concentration in the aboveground plant parts in mg/kg to the contaminant concentration in the air gases and bound to the particles in mg/m<sup>3</sup>. Mckone (1993) developed a correlation of the leaf-air bio-concentration factors with the octanol-water partition coefficient. The modified equation to estimate the plantair partition coefficient is the following:

$$K_{pa} = [0.5 + (0.4 + 0.01 K_{ow}) \times \frac{RT}{H}] \times 10^{-3} \pm 0.85$$
 (24)

where Kpa = Plant- air partition coefficient for air to above ground plant parts,  $m^3/kg$ 

- R = universal gas constant, 8.314 Pa-m<sup>3</sup>/mol/K
- T = temperature, K

H = contaminant-specific Henry's law constant, Pa-m<sup>3</sup>/mol

Most estimation equations depend on the chemical properties and the octanol/water partitioning coefficient; therefore, the following section will discuss the details of the definition and data sources for this parameter.

#### 5.3.2.2.2 Octanol/Water Partitioning Coefficient.

The octanol/water partitioning coefficient ( $K_{ow}$ ) is defined as the ratio of the solute concentration in the water-saturated *n*-octanol phase to the solute concentration in the water phase (Montgomery and Welkom, 1991). The octanol/water partitioning coefficient is a widely used parameter for correlating biological effects of organic substances (Lide, 1997). The  $K_{ow}$  provides a measure of the lipophilic versus hydrophilic nature of a compound, which is an important consideration in assessing the potential toxicity (Lide, 1997; Mackay *et al.*, 2000). The Kow values were obtained from U.S. EPA (1999a), Mackay *et al.* (2000), MEPAS database (Battelle Memorial Institute, 1997), Lyman *et al.* (1990), Lide (1988), and Yaws (1999).

# 5.3.2.2.3 Inorganic Compounds.

Bio-concentration factors for inorganic contaminants,  $B_v$ , represents the ratio of contaminant concentration in above ground plant part to contaminant concentration in soil. If data are not available, the estimation method developed by Hope (1995) will be used to calculate  $B_v$ .

$$Log B_{\rm v} = 2.791 - 0.564 \log \text{S} \pm 1.99 \tag{25}$$

where  $B_v = Bio$ -concentration factor for vegetative plant parts, mg/kg (plant)/mg/kg (soil) and S = Water solubility (mg/L)

#### **5.4 Contaminant Concentrations**

In the ERA model, the contaminant concentrations represent the values based on their media: soil, water, and air. The lognormal distribution is applicable to contaminant concentrations from surface water, which was already discussed in Chapter 4. In addition, this section will provide more details regarding the statistical goodness of fit test.

To demonstrate that a lognormal distribution fits to the contaminant concentrations in the environment, the data sets of uranium and chromium concentrations in soil from APG and YPG sites were used (Ebinger *et al.*, 1996). The data sets are shown in Tables 5.17 and 5.18.

To determine whether the lognormal distribution is an adequate descriptor of the data set, statistical goodness of fit tests, the Shapiro-Wilk, *W*, test and the Anderson-Darling, *A*, test were used as test methods. The Shapiro-Wilk, *W*, test is a statistical goodness of fit test that performs well on small sample sizes (<50) and tests the null hypothesis that the data values are random samples from a normal distribution against an unspecified alternative distribution (McBean and Rovers, 1998). The test is considered one of the best numerical tests of normality (Gilbert, 1987). Details of the Shapiro-Wilk test were already discussed in Chapter 4

The Anderson-Darling, A, test is used to test if a sample of data came from a population with a specific distribution. It is a modification of the Kolmogorov-Smirnov (*K-S*) test and gives more weight to the tails than does the K-S test (Cullen and Frey, 1999). The Anderson-Darling test makes use of the specific distribution in calculating critical values.

No. of Samples	Uranium concentration in soil (mg/kg)		
No. of Samples -	APG	YPG	
1	17.28	220.6	
2	2.7	43.22	
3	5.94	110.42	
4	86.4	140.6	
5	9.18	21.05	
6	7.29	43.22	
7	5.13	602.6	
8	11.07	822.8	
9	1.19	55.26	
10	0.95	21.15	
11	4.05	1205.6	
12	0.84	1404.2	
13	0.81	24.12	
14	0.54	41.27	
15	0.27	2.7	
16	7.56	0.21	
17	5.4	25.04	
18	0.27	13.47	
19	1.81	26.94	
20	0.27	38.11	
21	1	0.0025	
22	0.19	100.44	
23	1.11		
24	0.3		
25	2.19		
26	0.49		
27	0.54		
28	0.27		
29	2.7		
30	0.38		
31	1.4		
32	0.65		
33	0.43		
34	0.35		
35	2.19		

**Table 5.17** Uranium Concentrations in Soil at APG and YPG (Ebinger et al., 1996)
B1	<b>B</b> 3	GP	IA	B2	<b>B4</b>
5.6	5.6	6.3	6.9	2.8	3.8
6.9	6.5	6.4	7	4.3	4.8
6.9	6.5	7	8.2	4.5	4.9
7.1	6.8	7.3	8.3	5.2	5.3
7.1	6.8	7.3	8.4	5.3	5.4
7.2	7	7.3	8.5	5.4	5.4
7.3	7.1	7.3	8.6	5.5	5.4
7.4	7.1	7.4	8.7	5.7	5.5
7.6	7.3	7.5	9	5.8	5.5
7.7	7.5	7.6	9	5.9	5.5
7.7	7.6	7.7	9.2	6.1	5.7
7.8	7.6	7.8	9.4	6.2	5.8
7.8	7.9	7.8	11	6.4	5.9
7.8	7.9	8.1	13	6.4	6
7.9	8.7			6.5	6.2
7.9	8.8			6.6	6.3
8.7	9.1			6.6	6.4
	9.5				6.4
	11				6.4
	12				6.6

**Table 5.18** Chromium (VI) Concentrations in Sediment at YPG, mg/kg(U.S Army YPG, 1999)

Location map: Appendix D

IA - Impact L field (Figure D-3)

GP- Gun Position, 24,500J (Figure D-4)

B1- Upstream of GP Impact area (Figure D-5)

B2-Downstream for GP impact area (Figure D-6)

B3-Upstream for extend HE impact area long (Figure D-7)

B4-Downstream for extended HE impact area long (Figure D-8)

For evaluating the fit of a distribution, the Anderson-Darling test is performed as follows: (a) arrange the data in ascending order; (b) calculate standardized values of the data; (c) calculate the cumulative probability for the fitted distribution; (d) calculate the Anderson-Darling statistics; (e) compute a modified statistic,  $A^*$ , and (f) compare the modified statistic to the critical value to decide whether to reject the hypothesis that the data are described by the hypothesized distribution.

The Anderson-Darling statistic,  $A^2$  is calculated from the following equation (Linnet, 1988):

$$A^{2} = -N - \frac{1}{N} \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^{N} (2i-1) [\ln z_{i} + \ln(1-z_{N+1-i})] \right\}$$
(26)

where

N = number of samples

z = the value of the cumulative probability function for the  $i^{th}$  variable

The Anderson-Darling statistic is then modified based on the sample size for comparison with the critical value:

$$A^* = A^2 \left( 1.0 + \frac{0.75}{N} + \frac{2.25}{N^2} \right)$$
(27)

The modified value,  $A^*$ , is then compared with a critical value. The critical value depends on the desired significance level. The values of  $A^*$  are 0.6, 0.8, 0.9, 1.0, and 1.2 for the significance levels of 0.01, 0.05, 0.025, 0.01, and 0.005, respectively (Cullen and Frey, 1999; Linnet, 1988, Stephens, 1974)

The results of the goodness of fit test are shown in Table 5.19. From the results, the W value of the lognormal distribution function at the APG site is higher than the W

### Table 5.19 Goodness of Fit Test Results

	Shapiro W	vilk, W-Test <sup>a</sup>	Anderson-Darling, A-Test <sup>b</sup>		
Location	Normal	Lognormal	Normal	Lognormal	
<u>APG</u> Uranium	0.4(0.9)	0.9(0.9)	8.2(1.2)	0.6(1.2)	
<u>YPG</u> Uranium Chromium	0.6(0.8)	0.8(0.8)	4.1 ( <i>1</i> .2) 0.9( <i>1</i> .2)	1.2( <i>1</i> .2) 0.7( <i>1</i> .2)	

<sup>a</sup>:reject the null hypothesis if an estimated value is lower than a critical value

(Gilbert, 1987)

<sup>b</sup>: reject the null hypothesis if an estimated value is greater than a critical value

(Cullen and Frey, 1999)

\*() = critical value at significance level of 0.01

critical value. This indicates that the lognormal distribution is fit to describe the character of uranium contaminants at the APG site. The Anderson-Darling test results also showed that the log-transformed data is well within the critical values of the statistic (Cullen and Frey, 1999).

For YPG, both chromium and uranium concentrations in the soil are in agreement regarding the Anderson-Darling-A goodness of fit test. With 102 values of chromium concentrations (U.S. Army YPG, 1998), the estimated A - value for lognormal distributions is 0.73. The critical value at the significance level of 0.01 is 1.2 (Linnet, 1988; Stephens, 1974). Therefore, the test result showed that a lognormal distribution is reasonable to use since the test value is less than the critical value (Cullen and Frey, 1999). There is no Shapiro-Wilk, *W*-test for chromium since this method is limited to sample sizes less than 50.

The goodness of fit test results (Shapiro-Wilk, W-test and Anderson-Darling, A test) revealed that the estimated W-value of DU at YPG (0.8) is not lesser than the critical value (0.8) at the significance level 0.01. With the W-test result, we cannot reject the hypothesis that the data set of log-transformed data is not normally distributed (McBean and Rovers, 1998). The result is consistent with the A test in which the estimated A value was not greater than the A critical value. From the results of the goodness of fit tests for both chromium (YPG) and DU concentrations (APG and YPG), the lognormal distribution is reasonable to represent the contaminant concentration in media at both sites.

According to NPRP (1996), one of the criteria for selecting a type of distribution is that the form of the distribution should reflect the magnitude, range, and interpretation of the parameter. For example, a contaminant concentration cannot be a negative value; therefore, the sampling distribution should reflect the restricted range, with no chance of randomly drawing a negative value. The selected distribution must represent the range of the possible values of the parameter at the specific sites. As Warren-Hicks *et al.* (2002) mentioned; the selected distribution should be consistent between sites for specific parameters. Since there is evidence from the results of the goodness of fit tests that a lognormal distribution should be assumed to describe the uranium concentration in the APG site, therefore this distribution should be assumed to describe the uranium concentration in the YPG site as well. Furthermore, when plotting the histogram of data sets between the normal distribution function tend to be right-skewed, and the histograms of the lognormal distribution function tend to be bell curved (Figure 5.11). These results reveal that logarithms of chromium and uranium concentration data are approximately normally distributed (Peretz *et al.*, 1997; NIOSH, 1977).

**Approach:** Similar to the bio-concentration factor for aquatic species, the uncertainty analysis of the contaminant concentration can be performed by using the lognormal distribution (Cullen and Frey, 1999, U.S. EPA, 1999d). The geometric mean and the standard deviation are required for an analysis. Equations (18) - (20) will be used to calculate the errors in terms of standard deviation. Using laboratory data, the following steps will be conducted in the uncertainty analysis of the contaminant concentration.



Figure 5.11 Normal and Lognormal Distributions at APG and YPG.

- 1. Retrieve the data from the laboratory.
- 2. Gather and transform the data.
- Calculate the geometric mean and standard deviation using the Equation (11) and Equation (13), respectively.

When only one value exists, this will be used as the geometric mean and the coefficient of variance (CV) is 1 (McKone, 1993; Currie *et al.*, 1994). Because the coefficient of variance is the ratio between the standard deviation to the mean value, in this conservative case, the geometric standard deviation will be the same value as the geometric mean. The standard deviation will be propagated into the error of the exposure model.

#### 5.5 Summary

The range of body weight is varied depending on the type of receptors. The mean value represents the average weight of adults, but the range covers both juveniles and adults. For this reason, the lower bound and upper bound are quite different for each receptor. For ingestion rates (both food and water), inhalation rates, and surface area, all are dependent on body weight (as their equation is a function of body weight). Therefore, the range of these parameters is similar to the body weight range. The standard deviation of these parameters represents the error. If standard deviation is unknown, the estimation method may be applied which is based on knowing the range value. For the soil contact fraction, the site use factor, and the seasonal factor, as there are limited data available, the default values will be used for these parameters. The default value of 1 will be used for

both site use factor and seasonal factor. For soil contact fraction, the value of 0.22 will be used for terrestrial arthropods, mammals, and birds. The contaminant specific dermal absorption factor for terrestrial animals, also has limited data. Therefore, the trend of this factor cannot be described in terms of a parameter range. Similar to the mass fraction of soil/sediment in the diet and the weight fraction of food item in receptor diet, the value of this factor is more specific depending on receptors. The default values are used for these parameters, too.

For the bio-concentration factors for aquatic species and terrestrial plants, the geometric mean and the standard deviation of each aquatic animal and plant parameter are required to perform an uncertainty analysis. The ECOTOX database is one of the many important sources that provide peer reviewed data from various laboratories. The estimation methods will be used when data are not available.

The contaminant concentration also has uncertainty, which will be addressed using the lognormal distribution. Since the contaminant concentration in the environment appears to follow a skewed probability, the lognormal distribution is an appropriate tool to analyze the uncertainty of this parameter. Table 5.20 provides the final approach for each parameter.

Model parameters were well characterized in this chapter. Next chapter will focus on the parameter sensitivity analysis. Model verification and model validation are also concerned in this study.

Parameter	Definition	Unit	Distribution/Value	Data Required	References
EC	Contaminant concentration	mg/L (water), mg/kg (soil), mg/m <sup>3</sup> (air)	lognormal	geometric mean, standard deviation	6,7,13,15,17,18,20,21 ,22,25,28
BW	Body weight	kg	normal	mean, standard deviation	3,7,10,12,13,23,27,28
IR <sub>f</sub>	Food ingestion rate	kg/day	normal	mean, standard deviation	3,12,13,23
IR <sub>dw</sub>	Ingestion rate of drinking water	L/day	normal	mean, standard devia4tion	12,13,23
IR <sub>i</sub>	Inhalation rate	M <sup>3</sup> /day	normal	mean, standard deviation	7,23
SA	Surface area	cm <sup>2</sup>	normal	mean, standard deviation	13,23
AF	Soil-to-skin adherence factor	mg/ cm <sup>2</sup>	default value	-	9,24
α <sub>d</sub>	Contaminant-specific dermal absorption factor	mg/kg (body burden) / mg/kg (daily dose)	default value	-	9,24
P <sub>cs</sub>	Fraction of receptor surface area in contact with soil per day	d <sup>-1</sup>	default value	-	9,10,24
θ	Site use factor	ratio of contaminant area to home range	default value	-	9,10
Ψ	Seasonal factor	fraction of time per year receptor occurs at site	default value	-	9,10
FS	Mass fraction of soil or sediment in the diet	%of diet (dry weight basis)	default value	-	9
FR <sub>fk</sub>	Weight fraction of food item in receptor diet	kg (food)/kg (diet)	default value	-	9
BCF	bio-concentration factor	L/kg	lognormal	geometric mean, standard deviation	8,10,11,13,14,16,26

# Table 5.20 Inputs for Animals, Plants and Aquatic Species Exposure Models

<b>Fable 5.20</b> Inputs for Animals	, Plants and Aquatic Species	Exposure Models (continued)
--------------------------------------	------------------------------	-----------------------------

Parameter	Definition	Unit	Distribution	Data Required	References
K <sub>ps1</sub>	Plant-soil partition coefficient for root- zone soil to roots	mg/kg (soil)/mg/kg (roots)	lognormal	geometric mean, standard deviation	1,4,8,9,14,15,24
K <sub>pa</sub>	Plant-air partition coefficient for air to above-ground plant parts	m <sup>3</sup> /kg	lognormal	geometric mean, standard deviation	2,8,9,14,15,19
RCF	Root concentration factor	L/kg	lognormal	geometric mean, standard deviation	1,4,9,14,24
B <sub>v</sub> , K <sub>ps2</sub>	Bio-concentration factor for vegetative plant parts	mg/kg (soil)/mg/kg (vegetative plant)	lognormal	geometric mean, standard deviation	1,4,9,14,15,24
Br	Bio-concentration factor for non- vegetative plant parts	mg/kg (soil)/mg/kg (vegetative plant)	lognormal	geometric mean, standard deviation	1,4,9,14,15,24

**References:** 

- 1. Absallom *et al.*, (1999)
- 2. Bacci et al., (1990)
- 3. Briggs *et al.*, (1983)
- 4. Finley et al., (1994)
- 5. Greenland, (2001)
- 6. Hattis et al., (2001),
- 7. Hertwich *et al.* (1999)
- 8. Hope (1995)
- 9. Hope (1999)
- 10. Kenaga and Goring (1980)

- 11. Lahkim et al. (1999)
- 12. MacIntosh et al. (1994)
- 13. McKone (1993)
- 14. McKone (1994)
- 15. Moore et al. (1999)
- 16. Nayak et al. (2001)
- 17. Ott, (1990)
- 18. Polder et al. (1998)
- 19. Rai and Krewski (1998)
- 20. Smith (1994)

- 21. Stow and Qian (1998)
- 22. Travis and Arms (1988)
- 23. U.S. EPA (1993a)
- 24. U.S. EPA (1997b)
- 25. Veith et al. (1980)
- 26. West and Kodell (1999)
- 27. Wiwatanadate and Claycamp(2000)

#### **CHAPTER 6**

#### PARAMETER SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS AND MODEL VERIFICATION

Based on the methods and approach discussed in Chapters 3 and 4, the code was modified to develop a computationally efficient method for uncertainty propagation. The Monte Carlo Sampling method is applicable to a wide range of ecological risk assessment models associated with uncertainty propagation as already discussed in Chapter 2. In the past, a computational model may not have been feasible due to computer capability and time limitations. Nowadays, the capacity of computers can overcome these limitations. The ease in which a method can be used is an important factor in model applicability. The use of Visual Basic offers an alternative technique to develop a user-friendly probabilistic simulation tool. Microsoft Excel is also useful and easily used to calculate the descriptive statistics and probabilistic distributions. Therefore, to accomplish this work, the parameter sensitivity analysis and model verification were studied.

#### **6.1 Parameter Sensitivity Analysis**

Due to the large amount of parameters used in ERA models, it is advisable to identify those with the largest impact on the model results. For this reason sensitivity analysis is carried out. Parameter sensitivity analysis is a tool that describes the significance of each parameter in the model. To determine the sensitivity of parameters within the model, one parameter will be varied at random, while the remaining parameters are held at fixed values. Sensitivity analysis is the study of how the uncertainty in the output of a model can be apportioned to different sources of uncertainty in the model output (Saltelli, 2002). Subsequently, sensitivity is calculated by computing correlation coefficients between every assumption and every parameter. A correlation coefficient is a measure of the degree of association or covariance between two random variables (Cullen and Frey, 1999). Correlation coefficients provide an estimate of the linear dependence of a model output on a particular model input. Sample correlation coefficients are sensitive to two factors: (1) the strength of a linear relationship between the input and output, and (2) the range of variation of the output relative to the range of variation of the input. A positive correlation coefficient means that as the values of one variable increase (or decrease) so too does the value of the other variable. The stronger the relationship, the closer the value is to 1 or 100 %.

Correlation coefficient is estimated based on the sample values of the inputs and output, their respective means (Cullen and Frey, 1999).

$$\rho_{x,y} = \frac{\sum_{k=1}^{m} (x_k - \overline{x}) (y_k - \overline{y})}{\left(\sum_{k=1}^{m} (x_k - \overline{x})^2 \sum_{k=1}^{m} (y_k - \overline{y})^2\right)^{1/2}}$$
(28)

When *m* is the sample size (number of iterations in the simulation), *x* is an input, *y* is an output, and  $x_k$  and  $y_k$  are sample values of *x* and *y*. The value of the correlation,  $\rho_{x,y}$ , may vary from -1 to 1.

 $\rho_{x,y} = 1$  implies linear dependence, positive slope (y increases as x increases),

 $\rho_{x,y} = 0$  implies no linear dependence, thus the value of x provides no useful

information about the value of y, and

 $\rho_{x,y}$  = -1 implies linear dependence, negative slope

(y decreases as x increases).

Correlation greater than 0.5 indicate substantial dependence of the output the input. Larger correlation coefficients indicate less dispersion of sample values from an idealized linear relationship between an input and an output. Therefore, the correlation coefficient has been investigated. Results from this study are shown in Tables E-1 to E-4, Appendix E.

A high sensitivity indicates a strong dependence on the parameter; a low sensitivity indicates a weak dependence. The sensitivity of the results with respect to specified parameters can finally be obtained in the term of correlation coefficients. For terrestrial animal, especially ingestion pathways; four parameters strongly influence the EHQ or risk estimate values, which include contaminant concentration, food ingestion rate, water ingestion rate, body weight. For dermal exposure, contaminant concentration in soil and the surface area is also sensitive to the EHQ value, which is in agreement with the model hypothesis.

The capability of ERA to perform a sensitivity analysis is based on the design characteristics of a computer program. Accurate sensitivity analysis results can then be used to establish priorities for the input data collection.

#### **6.2 Model Verification**

Verification refers to the task or procedure by which a mathematical solution to an arbitrarily complex problem is tested for internal mathematical consistency and accuracy. ERA model calculation results were verified by hand calculations. These hand calculations required the use of a computer spreadsheet (Microsoft Excel). Two receptors were selected: white-tailed deer and American kestrel. A White-tailed deer represents a

herbivore while an American kestrel represents a carnivore within the ecosystem. Uranium was selected to represent the chemical contaminant to be analyzed. A range of uranium concentrations in different media (1-1000 mg/L for surface water; 1-1000 mg/kg for soil; 1-1000 mg/m<sup>3</sup> for air) was selected to assess exposure to terrestrial receptors. Mallard, white-footed mouse, terrestrial arthropods, periphyton and rushes represented a body burden concentration in the food web. Three pathways were considered: ingestion, inhalation and dermal absorption.

Ingestion of contaminant is the most significant route of exposure in assessing risks to terrestrial animals. In terms of both frequency and magnitude, for receptors above the primary producer trophic level, ingestion can include both secondary exposure (contaminated forage or prey is consumed), and primary exposure (contaminated water, sediments, or soil are consumed). The associated equations are:

$$ADD_{i} = [(EC_{s} \times FS \times IR_{i}) / BW] \times \theta \times \psi$$
(29)

$$ADD_{i} = [(EC_{w} \times IR_{iw})/BW] \times \theta \times \psi$$
<sup>(30)</sup>

$$ADD_{i} = \sum (C_{k} \times FR_{fk} \times IR_{i}/BW) \times \theta \times \psi$$
(31)

where  $EC_i = \text{contaminant concentration in medium (mg/kg for soil EC_s, mg/L for}$ 

water  $EC_w$ , and mg/ m<sup>3</sup> for air  $EC_a$ )

 $C_k$  = contaminant concentration in receptor from the k<sup>th</sup> pathway (mg/kg)

FS = mass fraction of soil or sediment in the diet (as percentage of diet on dry weight basis)

 $IR_i$  = ingestion rate on dry-weight basis (kg/day)

 $IR_{iw}$  = ingestion rate of drinking water (mg/day)

 $FR_{fk}$  = wet weight fraction of the k<sup>th</sup> food item in receptor diet (kg food/kg diet)

BW = body weight of receptor (kg)

 $\theta$  = site use factor

 $\psi$  = seasonality factor; percentage of time per year receptor dwells at site For the total applied daily dose per terrestrial animal via ingestion exposure pathways:

$$ADD_{ingestion} = \Sigma ADD_i$$
(32)

where  $ADD_{ingestion}$  = applied daily dose through all the concerned exposure pathways (dermal absorption, ingestion and inhalation) (mg contaminant/kg of receptor body weight)

Dermal exposure could be a significant exposure route for animals that are in frequent contact with contaminated water, sediment, or soil. The following model is used to estimate exposure based on an approximation of the mass of soil or sediment adhering to an area of an animal's skin surface.

$$ADD_{i} = [(SA \times AF \times P_{cs} \times EC_{s} \times CF \times \alpha_{i})/BW] \times \theta \times \psi$$
(33)

Where ADD<sub>i</sub> = applied daily dose to the receptor through the i<sup>th</sup> exposure pathway (mg contaminant/kg of receptor body weight)
SA = surface area of ecological receptor (cm<sup>2</sup>)
AF = soil-to-skin adherence factor (mg/ cm<sup>2</sup>)
P<sub>cs</sub> = fraction of receptor surface area in contact with soil per day (d<sup>-1</sup>)

Exposure via inhalation of volatilized contaminants and fugitive dust is evaluated with the following equation (U.S. EPA, 1993):

$$ADD_{i} = [(IR_{a} \times EC_{a})/BW] \times \theta \times \psi$$
(34)

where  $IR_a$  = inhalation rate (m<sup>3</sup>/day)

To apply a complex food web, the trophic levels are considered and evaluated through the relational DBMS to express predator-prey food relationships in the model. Summary input parameters are provided in Table 6.1. The results are provided in Table 6.2.

Ingestion, inhalation, and dermal absorption exposure pathways represent the principal means by which terrestrial wildlife receptors are exposed to contamination. These receptors may receive exposure through direct contact (primary pathway) with abiotic media and/or consumption (secondary pathway) of contaminated food. Exposure estimation for these species must, therefore, include consideration of contaminant body burdens in the lower trophic level. Because using a food web model requires ecological information with respect to historical data and site-specific feeding relationships, the process introduces a crucial ecological perspective into what might otherwise be a purely toxicological exercise (Hope, 1995).

# Table 6.1 Parameter Inputs for Model Verification

Parameter	Definition	White- tailed deer	American kestrel	Mallard	White foot mouse	Arthropods (insect)
AF	Soil to skin adherence factor	1.45	1.45	1.45	1.45	1.45
Br	Bioconcentration factor for vegetative plant parts	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002
Bv	Bioconcentration factor for non-vegetative plant parts	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002
BW	Body weight	80.9	0.123	1.134	0.0222	0.0015
Ke	Depuration rate	0.125	0.125	0.125	0.125	0.125
Faplant	Weight fraction of food item(aquatic plant)	0	0	0.25	0	0
Fbird	Weight fraction of food item(bird)	0	0.46	0	0	0
Fdermal	Dermal absorption factor	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
Fingestion	Ingestion absorption factor	0.05	0.05	0.05	0.05	0.05
Finhalation	Inhalation absorption factor	0.05	0.05	0.05	0.05	0.05
Finsect	Weight fraction of food item(insect)	0		0	0.02	0
Ftanimal	Weight fraction of food item(terrestrial animal)	0	0.54	0	0	0
Ftplant	Weight fraction of food item(terrestrial plant)	1	0	0.75	0.98	1

**Table 6.1** Parameter Inputs for Model Verification (Continued)

Parameter	Definition	White- tailed deer	American kestrel	Mallard	White foot mouse	Arthropods (insect)
FS	Mass fraction of soil in the diet	0.02	0.02	0.033	0.02	0.01
				0.000006		
Ifw	Ingestion rate of water	5.16	0.0145	4	0.003	0
Irf	Ingestion rate of food	8.7	0.015	0.00063	0.01	0.000003
Iri	Inhalation rate	36.68	0.163	0.9	0.05	0.000099
Pc	Fraction of surface area in contact with soil	0.22	0.25	0.25	0.22	0.25
Q	Site use factor	1	1	1	1	1
SA	Surface area	19057.75	247.72	1090	92.26	0.0002
W	Seasonal factor	1	1	1	1	1

White-tailed deer						
Concentration	ADD	ingestion	ADDin	halation	ADDdermal absorption	
(ECi)	Model	Spreadsheet	Model	Spreadsheet	Model	Spreadsheet
1	0.07	0.07	0.45	0.45	7.51E-07	7.51E-07
10	0.66	0.66	4.53	4.53	7.51E-06	7.51E-06
100	6.63	6.60	45.34	45.34	7.51E-05	7.51E-05
1000	66.30	65.98	453.39	453.40	7.51E-04	7.51E-04
		Am	erican kes	trel		<u></u>
Concentration	ADD	ingestion	ADDin	halation	ADDdermal absorpt	
(ECi)	Model	Spreadsheet	Model	Spreadsheet	Model	Spreadsheet
1	0.20	0.20	1.32	1.32	7.30E-06	7.30E-06
10	2.03	2.03	13.24	13.25	7.30E-05	7.30E-05
100	20.31	20.27	132.42	132.52	7.30E-04	7.30E-04
1000	203.07	202.71	1324.25	1325.20	7.30E-03	7.30E-03

### Table 6.2 Comparisons the ERA Model and Spreadsheet Results

The ERA code is written in Visual Basic and integrated into the software by linking it with a Windows-based interface and the DBMS. The developed ERA software was subsequently verified. From the results for white-tailed deer and American kestrel, the ERA model predicted ADD values in agreement with the spreadsheet calculated ADD values. Moreover, the results demonstrated that as a contaminant concentration in an ERA model predicted ADD values in agreement with the spreadsheet calculated ADD values. Moreover, the results demonstrated that as a contaminant concentration in an ERA model predicted ADD values in agreement with the spreadsheet calculated ADD values. Moreover, the results demonstrated that as a contaminant concentration in a medium increases, the body burden or applied daily dose increases. Therefore, as the media concentration increases, the risk on the ecosystem rises as would be expected given the associated algorithms.

#### 6.3 Summary

Parameter sensitivity analysis can be obtained in the term of correlation coefficients. Results revealed that four parameters strongly influence the EHQ or risk estimate values for terrestrial animal, especially ingestion pathways; which include contaminant concentration, food ingestion rate, water ingestion rate, body weight. Therefore, sensitivity analysis results can then be used to establish priorities for the input data collection.

Model verification is a tested for internal mathematical consistency and accuracy. ERA model calculation results were verified by hand calculations. These hand calculations required the use of a computer spreadsheet (Microsoft Excel). From the results for white-tailed deer and American kestrel, the ERA model predicted ADD values in agreement with the spreadsheet calculated ADD values. Moreover, the results demonstrated that as a contaminant concentration in a medium increases, the body burden or applied daily dose increases. Therefore, as the media concentration increases, the risk on the ecosystem rises as would be expected given the associated algorithms.

Results from model verification revealed the accuracy and precision of the ERA model prediction; therefore, the case study was performed to access the risk estimates at APG and YPG. More details will be discussed in the next chapter.

#### CHAPTER 7

#### **DEMONSTRATION OF RISK EVALUATION**

Yuma and Aberdeen Proving Grounds were selected as baseline ecosystems for the case study representing an arid desert system and a coastal environment, respectively. Terrestrial and aquatic plant and animal receptors and site characteristics were assembled based on guidelines for conducting an ecological risk assessment (U.S. EPA, 1998a). The most important routes of exposure at YPG are root uptake for terrestrial plants and ingestion, inhalation, and dermal absorption for the terrestrial animals. All potential routes of exposure are considered for terrestrial and aquatic species at APG, which includes root uptake for terrestrial plants; ingestion, inhalation, and dermal absorption for terrestrial animals; and direct contact for aquatic species. Two case studies are presented. The first on depleted uranium (DU) is of importance because DU penetrators are employed at both firing ranges. In the second case study of evaluating the effect on replacing chromium electroplated gun barrels with sputtered tantalum, hexavalent chromium and tantalum concentrations in the media must be defined based on use, release, storage, and transport of the processed gun barrels. Other than tantalum, molybdenum is also another alternative coating to replace chromium and is evaluated in this study.

In this Chapter, the case studies are implemented with the software. The input data are discussed, which includes the rationale for selected contaminant concentrations. Risk characterization is conducted for the case study examining the two ecosystems, and results are analyzed.

147

#### 7.1 Risk Assessment for DU

Depleted uranium is a by-product from processing natural uranium to produce the enriched form used as fuel for nuclear reactors or military applications (Hartmann et al., 2000). Health risk of exposure to DU is a complex issue. Because of the low specific radioactivity and the dominance of  $\alpha$ -radiation, no acute risk is likely from external exposure (Bleise et al., 2003). However, internalized DU has a greater potential for adverse impacts on body than that from externalized exposure, such as mutagenesis from radiological effects where risks are a function of the particle characteristics. Chemical impacts, renal, reproductive, and developmental, are a function of the route of exposure, duration of exposure, and speciation (Fulco et al., 2000). McClain et al. (2001) studied the primary transport route of DU through wounds and confirmed mutagenic behavior of DU, which transformed human osteoblast cells to a tumorigenic phenotype. The nonradioactive (or chemical effect) associated with exposure to uranium and its compounds involves renal toxicity, detected by the presence of protein and cell casts in the urine. Additionally, the chemical and radiological impacts of uranium can act synergistically to cause tissue damage. Therefore, it cannot be assumed that cancer is due solely to the radiological effects of uranium or that organ damage is exclusively due to its heavy-metal properties (Fulco et al., 2000).

Since the 1950s, DU has been used as a penetrator in munitions and testing programs at APG, which is located in the western shore of Chesapeake Bay, a productive and complex ecosystem. The facility provides design and testing of ordnance material in close proximity to the nation's industrial and shipping centers. As a result of the program, DU has been deposited on over 1500 acres. Most penetrator impacts occur within about 500 m of the firing axis after the DU munitions pass through soft targets used to check accuracy and performance. Penetrators strike the ground, trees, and wetlands after hitting soft targets and eventually come to rest in the impact area (Ebinger *et al.*, 1996). A second-highly used test area is located at YPG near the Arizona-California border and in the vicinity of the Colorado River, Squaw Lake, and Mittry Lake. YPG began testing DU munitions against soft targets in the 1980s, and the test area comprises 12,000 acres (Oxenberg, 1997). Ebinger *et al.* (1996) reported that redistribution in the arid environment at YPG was mainly due to erosion of DU fragments and redeposition in washes that drain the area. Ingestion of DU by wildlife is likely from consuming DU-contaminated soil accumulated on vegetation or pelts.

Concerns have been raised at these two sites about the risk posed to associated ecosystems due to potential exposure to DU. In this study, the ERA simulation tool was employed to assess risk associated with exposure to depleted uranium (DU) at two U.S. Army sites, APG and YPG.

#### 7.1.1 Risk Characterization

Once the ecosystem and site characteristics are fully understood, the applied daily dose (ADD) or body burden can be estimated for an individual receptor. An ecological hazard quotient (EHQ) is then calculated by dividing the ADD<sub>pathway</sub> (or body burden) by the reference value:

$$EHQ = ADD_{pathway} \div reference \quad value \tag{35}$$

The reference value recommended in this model is the no observed adverse effect level (NOAEL) or no observed adverse effect concentration (NOAEC) for terrestrial and

aquatic species, respectively. The NOAEL and NOAEC are derived from experiments conducted on laboratory species, and represent the highest dose or contaminant concentration applied that did not result in a measurable adverse effect in the 95% of potential population (Cockerham and Shane, 1994; Sample *et al.*, 1998; Weiss, 1999). For example, uranium reference values for terrestrial animals represent doses that did not adversely affect the receptor's reproductive system; for terrestrial plants the exceedance of benchmark represents potential reduction in the plant's root weight at a 20% level of effects. The reference values for aquatic species are the highest doses that did not increase mortality at a 20% level of effects (Sample *et al.*, 1998).

Based on the selected reference values, the EHQ represents varying levels of risk or measures of levels of concern (Tannenbaum *et al.*, 2003). Although risk categories are outlined here, receptor risk should be evaluated individually based on the endpoint. An EHQ less than 1 suggests the toxicological effects are potentially unlikely to occur and hence the possibility for unacceptable risk is minimal (Tannenbaum *et al.*, 2003). A NOAEL-based EHQ greater than 1 but less than the LOAEL (lowest observed adverse effect level) may indicate that effects are possible but uncertain. Finally a LOAEL-based EHQ>1 indicates that effects are probable and exposure exceeded the lowest dose associated with effects. The EHQ value provides a potential indication of the level of risk to a receptor.

In the risk assessment, as discussed previously, uncertainties are an inherent part because the data and understanding of an ecosystem may be limited. Therefore, probability density functions were sampled using Monte Carlo simulations. By applying the simulation, distribution characteristics were studied and convergence revealed a minimum iteration of 500 based on the 95<sup>th</sup> confidence level, which is in agreement with Tellinghuisen (2000). However, in this study, the selected iteration is based on a 99<sup>th</sup> confidence level, as we are interested in the lower probability outcomes at the tails of the distributions. In this case, 1000 iterations were selected (Frey and Rhodes, 1998).

Probabilistic distributions have been used as a tool to qualify uncertainty in prediction of risks to humans and ecological receptors (Frey and Rhodes, 1998). The distributions characterize the degree of belief that the true but unknown value of a parameter lies within a specified range of values for that parameter (Warren-Hicks et al., 2002). Criteria for selecting a distribution are based on National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurements (NCRP, 1996) and U.S. EPA (1998) guidelines and are further discussed in Chapter 3. The distribution should represent site-specific uncertainty and variation in that parameter (Schumacher et al., 2001). Also, the distribution must represent the range of values for that parameter in a given system. The selected distribution should be consistent between sites for specific parameters (Warren-Hicks et al., 2002). Moreover, the form of the distribution should reflect the magnitude, range, and interpretation of the parameter (NCRP, 1996). For example, contaminant concentration cannot be negative; therefore, the sampling distribution should reflect the restricted range. The probabilistic distributions of the exposure parameters were gathered from a number of studies and are summarized in Table 5.20. As the lognormal distribution has a longer tail than other distributions, it is widely used in environmental analysis to represent positively valued data exhibiting positive skewness (NCRP, 1999; Cullen and Frey, 1999). Pollutant concentration tends to be lognormal distributed, which has been explained by the theory of successive random dilutions (Ott, 1990). After the pollutants

are emitted by the source, they undergo successive mixing and dilution, resulting in a lognormal frequency distribution. Furthermore, a goodness of fit test was conducted to assess the appropriateness of the lognormal distribution for sampling data at both APG and YPG sites. By using a non-parametric Anderson-Darling (A) test, the lognormal distribution was found to be the most appropriate for example for the DU data. Therefore, in this study, the lognormal distribution is selected to represent the distribution form for concentrations in the media. Both aquatic species bio-concentration factors and soil to plant uptake factors are defined as the ratio of contaminant concentration at equilibrium in tissues to that in the water or soil where values were generated from field and/or laboratory data (Jorgensen *et al.*, 1991; PNNL, 1998; Sample *et al.*, 1998). The associated distributions have been observed as skewed, which has led to the use of the logarithmic transformation of the parameter to obtain the lognormal distribution (Traas *et al.*, 1996; Verhaar *et al.*, 1999; Samsoe-Petersen *et al.*, 2002; Liao *et al.*, 2003).

Physiological parameters such as body weight, surface area, and ingestion and inhalation rates in terrestrial animals may vary seasonally, geographically, and by age. These parameters typically follow a Gaussian distribution (U.S. EPA, 1993a and 1997b). The normal distribution is commonly used to represent uncertainty resulting from unbiased measurement errors (Morgan and Henrion, 1998). Because the normally distributed random variable takes on values over the entire range of real data, we focus upon the variatoin by calculation the standard deviation. Surface area, ingestion, and inhalation rates are a function of the body weight and are often estimated using allometric equations (U.S. EPA, 1993a).

With limited field or laboratory data, single values are recommended (Hope, 1995 and 1999), the U.S. EPA applied such an approach for soil to skin adherence factors and the contaminant specific dermal absorption factor (U.S. EPA, 1989; U.S. EPA, 1993a; U.S. EPA, 2001). Moreover, because of limited data, these values were based on exposure for humans not terrestrial animals to which they were applied (U.S. EPA, 1989; Hope, 1995). Therefore, in this study, a similar approach was used for parameters related to dermal contact: soil to skin adherence factor, contaminant specific dermal absorption factor, soil contact fraction factor, and site use factor.

#### 7.2 DU Risk Assessment

Once an ecosystem is defined along with the food web, the process for conducting the DU risk assessment included selecting reference values, obtaining concentrations in media, identifying exposure parameters, and validating model results. Among them, exposure parameters have been discussed previously (Chapter 5); in the following, reference value selection, DU concentrations in media, and model and validation results are presented.

#### **7.2.1 Reference Values**

The relevant NOAEL and NOAEC data were identified from multiple sources for the terrestrial and aquatic receptors for the two sites (Sample *et al.*, 1996; Efroymson *et al.*, 1997; U.S. EPA, 2003). In instances where toxicological data for receptors were unavailable, surrogate species were selected based on taxonomy, life style, and/or toxicological response similarity. Surrogate application requires applying a conversion

method based on test species and the receptor's body weights. Wildlife NOAELs can be estimated for an untested species by the following equation (Sample and Arenal, 1999):

$$NOAEL_{wildlife} = NOAEL_{test} \left( \frac{bw_{test}}{bw_{wildlife}} \right)^{1-b}$$
(36)

Where the *NOAEL*<sub>wildlife</sub> represents the ecosystem receptor of concern, the *NOAEL*<sub>test</sub> is the surrogate test species for which the *NOAEL* is available, *bw* represents their respective body weights, and *b* is an allometric scaling factor. From Sample and Arenal (1999), scaling factors of 1.2 and 0.94 should be used for birds and mammals, respectively. NOAEL data on test species, mouse and black duck were used to calculate other untested species NOAEL values based on Equation (36). Toxicological data are presented in Tables 7.1-7.3.

#### 7.2.2 DU Concentrations in Media

As discussed previously, the lognormal distribution was applied to describe DU concentrations in both water and soil for APG and YPG. Sampling data on uranium concentrations in surface water, groundwater, and soils from APG and YPG were collected by Ebinger *et al.* (1996) and stored in a database developed and maintained by Los Alamos National Laboratory (Ebinger, 2002). At APG, uranium concentrations in surface and ground water samples were analyzed based on nine samples near the western shore of Chesapeake Bay. Potentially impacted soils were sampled mainly in conjunction with well water sampling and were collected over 1,500 acres; a total of 35 samples were collected representing an extremely limited data set (Table 7.4). The sampling areas are shown in Figures 7.1-7.2.

Analyte	Form <sup>a</sup>	Test Species	Test NOAEL <sup>b</sup> (mg/kg/d)	Endpoint	Estimated NOAEL <sup>c, d</sup> (mg/kg/d)
UO <sub>2</sub> (CH <sub>2</sub> COOH) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	mouse	3.07	Little Brown Bat	3.322
UO <sub>2</sub> (CH <sub>2</sub> COOH) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	mouse	3.07	Short-tailed Shrew	3.187
UO <sub>2</sub> (CH <sub>2</sub> COOH) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	mouse	3.07	White-footed Mouse	3.115
UO <sub>2</sub> (CH <sub>2</sub> COOH) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	mouse	3.07	Meadow Vole	2.988
UO <sub>2</sub> (CH <sub>2</sub> COOH) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	mouse	3.07	Mink	2.477
UO <sub>2</sub> (CH <sub>2</sub> COOH) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	mouse	3.07	Cottontail Rabbit	2.45
UO <sub>2</sub> (CH <sub>2</sub> COOH) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	mouse	3.07	Red Fox	2.263
UO <sub>2</sub> (CH <sub>2</sub> COOH) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	mouse	3.07	River Otter	2.187
UO <sub>2</sub> (CH <sub>2</sub> COOH) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	mouse	3.07	White-tail Deer	1.945
U <sub>(s)</sub>	DU <sub>(s)</sub>	black duck	16	American Robin	9.163
U <sub>(s)</sub>	DU <sub>(s)</sub>	black duck	16	Belted Kingfisher	10.442
U <sub>(s)</sub>	DU <sub>(s)</sub>	black duck	16	American Woodcock	11.068
U <sub>(s)</sub>	DU <sub>(s)</sub>	black duck	16	Cooper's Hawk	12.979
U <sub>(s)</sub>	DU <sub>(s)</sub>	black duck	16	Barn Owl	13.135
U <sub>(s)</sub>	DU <sub>(s)</sub>	black duck	16	Barred Owl	14.317
U <sub>(s)</sub>	DU <sub>(s)</sub>	black duck	16	Red-tailed Hawk	15.669
U <sub>(s)</sub>	DU <sub>(s)</sub>	black duck	16	Osprey	16.594
U <sub>(s)</sub>	DU <sub>(s)</sub>	black duck	16	Great Blue Heron	18.215

Table 7.1	Uranium	Toxicolog	ical Data	for Terrestrial	Wildlife
1 4010 7.11	Oramum	IUNICOIUE	Ival Duta	ior remediation	** 11G1110

<sup>a</sup> pH: 6-7, the percent of UO<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3(AQ)</sub>: UO<sub>2</sub>(OH)<sup>+</sup> is 45:55
 <sup>b</sup> Sample *et al.*, 1996.
 <sup>c</sup> b= 0.94 mammals and 1.2 birds
 <sup>d</sup> NOAEL: 0.9 (mg/kg/d) (for Lizards (side-blotched), Western aquatic garter snake, Woodhouse's toad (adult))

Analyte	Form <sup>a</sup>	Test Species <sup>b</sup>	Test LOEC (mg/kg)	Endpoint
UO <sub>2</sub> (NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Swiss chard	5	Fern
UO <sub>2</sub> (NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Swiss chard	5	Rushes
$UO_2(NO_3)_2$	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Swiss chard	5	Slender blue flag
UO <sub>2</sub> (NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Swiss chard	5	Creosote bush,
UO <sub>2</sub> (NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Swiss chard	5	Foothill paloverde trees
UO <sub>2</sub> (NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Swiss chard	5	Saguaro cactus

 $^a\,$  pH: 6-7 , the percent of  $UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$  :  $UO_2(OH)^+$  is 45:55

<sup>b</sup> Efroymson *et al.*,1997.

Analyte	Form <sup>a</sup>	Species	Test NOAEC <sup>b</sup> (mg/L)	Aquatic species
UO <sub>2</sub> (NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Periphyton	2	Aquatic plants <sup>c</sup>
UO <sub>2</sub> (NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Phytoplankton	2	
UO <sub>2</sub> (NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Water milfoil	2	
		Mountain whitefich	0.021	Aquatic
$UU_2(NU_3)_2$	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Mountain winterisi	0.021	animals <sup>d</sup>
$UO_2(NO_3)_2$	$\begin{array}{c} UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}\\ UO_2(OH)^{+} \end{array}$	Pacific lamprey	0.021	
UO <sub>2</sub> (NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	Rainbow trout (adults)	0.021	
		Rainbow trout (edds) Rainbow trout (larvae)		
UO <sub>2</sub> (NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	$UO_2CO_{3(AQ)}$ $UO_2(OH)^+$	White sturgeon	0.021	

Table 7.3	Uranium	Toxicolo	gical Data	for Ac	uatic S	pecies
	Orumann	1 0/110010	givai D'ata		100000	pee.e

<sup>a</sup> pH 6-7, the percent of UO<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3(AQ)</sub>: UO<sub>2</sub>(OH)<sup>+</sup> is 45:55
<sup>b</sup> Ecological Toxicity Database (U.S EPA,2003).
<sup>c</sup> Surrogate aquatic plants are Chlorella vulgaris and Green algae.
<sup>d</sup> Surrogate aquatic animals are Fathead minnow.

Carrie Na	YPG	APG		
Sample No.	in soil (mg/kg)	in soil (mg/kg)	in water (µg/L)	
1	220.6	17.28	0.17	
2	43.22	2.7	0.99	
3	110.42	5.94	0.51	
4	140.6	86.4	0.03	
5	21.05	9.18	0.19	
6	43.22	7.29	0.99	
7	602.6	5.13	0.96	
8	822.8	11.07	10.30	
9	55.26	1.19	1.01	
10	21.15	0.95		
11	1205.6	4.05		
12	1404.2	0.84		
13	24.12	0.81		
14	41.27	0.54		
15	2.7	0.27		
16	0.21	7.56		
17	25.04	5.4		
18	13.47	0.27		
19	26.94	1.81		
20	38.11	0.27		
21	0.0025	1.0		
22	100.44	0.19		
23		1.11		
24		0.3		
25		2.19		
26		0.49		
27		0.54		
28		0.27		
29		2.7		
30		0.38		
31		1.4		
32		0.65		
33		0.43		
34		0.35		
35		2.19		

**Table 7.4** Uranium Concentrations in Media at YPG and APG<br/>(Adapted from Ebinger *et al.*, 1996)







Figure 7.2 DU Sampling Areas, YPG, Arizona (Adapted from Entech Engineers, 1988).

YPG is characterized as a typical desert ecosystem; therefore field studies were conducted, for the most part, on soil samples. Ebinger et al. (1996) established sample plots on two firing ranges at YPG. Plots were distributed nonrandomly along the area of 12,000 acres, where first penetrator impacts were closely clustered and had been identified as exhibiting elevated levels of DU contamination (Price, 1991; Ebinger et al., 1996; Oxenberg, 1997). These areas were situated along the axis of the firing line and could be identified by impact craters, recently displaced soils, and DU fragments. Locations for sample plots varied along the firing line and from observable impact craters and according to Ebinger et al. (1996) were assumed to cover a range of contaminant levels for each firing line. According to U.S. EPA's soil sampling protocol (U.S. EPA, 1992c), when a plume is suspected and the orientation of the plume can be estimated, the sampling grid should be oriented in such a manner that the extending axis of the grid is parallel to the suspected plume center line; however, this is not necessary and a square or rectangular grid is one of the most useful for reconnaissance. DU concentrations in soil were based on 22 samples, again a very limited data set for the impacted area.

#### 7.2.3 Risks Results

Based on speciation,  $UO_2CO_3^{0}{}_{(AQ)}$  and  $UO_2(OH)^+$  are the two dominant and mobile species at pH 6-7 and pE 5-15 that may adversely affect receptors from exposure. For YPG terrestrial plants (Figure 7.3), because of high DU concentrations in soil, the overall distributions for DU uptake for the creosote bush, foothill paloverde trees, and saguaro cactus suggest a 90% likelihood in reduction in root weight. For most terrestrial animals at YPG, given DU concentrations in soil, the dose is less than that resulting in a decrease


Figure 7.3 EHQ Distributions for YPG Terrestrial Receptors.

in offspring. However, for the lesser long-nosed bat, reproduction effects are expected to occur through the reduction in size and weight of offspring.

To indicate which input parameters most strongly influence the final exposure estimate, a sensitivity analysis is performed with the lesser longnosed bat. The ingestion pathway is the most critical (Figure 7.4) where four parameters strongly influence the risk distribution: contaminant concentration, food ingestion rate, water ingestion rate, and body weight. For dermal exposure, contaminant concentration in soil and the surface area exposed also affect the risk distribution.

Among the different exposure pathways for the bat, including ingestion, inhalation, and dermal absorption, the dominant pathway is through insect ingestion, which accounts for 97% of its diet. Furthermore, insect exposure includes all the concerned ingestion pathways -- soil, water, and food (plants) as well as dermal and inhalation exposure. Based on terrestrial animals' characteristics and their responses to DU exposure, the bat is more vulnerable than other terrestrial species. The positive skewness of risk distribution for the bat exemplifies this sensitivity (Figure 7.5).

From field studies (Ebinger *et al.*, 1996), pocket mice, kangaroo rat, and whitethroated woodrat samples were analyzed for uranium concentrations to estimate risk levels at YPG (Figure 7.6). Samples of carcasses, kidneys, and livers from these animals were collected for identifying uranium concentrations. For pocket mice, the greatest uranium concentration was found in carcass samples, 115.4 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>; for the kangaroo rat, the worst case was observed in kidney samples 4.3 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>; and for the white-throated woodrat, the greatest concentration of uranium was 76.7 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> in carcass samples.



Parameter	Definition
-----------	------------

- Ecs Contaminant concentration in soil/sediment
- Ecdw Contaminant concentration in drinking water supply
- Irf Food ingestion rate
- Irdw Water ingestion rate
- BW Body weight
- Parameter Definition
- ECpar Concentration of particulatebound contaminant in air
- IRi Inhalation rate
- BW Body weight

Parameter I	Definition
-------------	------------

- ECs Contaminant concentration in soil/sediment
- BW Body weight
- SA Surface area

Figure 7.4 Parameter Sensitivity Analysis, Lesser Longnosed Bat, YPG.



Statistical data			
Mean	3.86E+00		
Standard Error	1.08E-01		
Median	3.05E+00		
Standard Deviation	3.41E+00		
Sample Variance	1.16E+01		
Kurtosis	1.68E+02		
Skewness	1.07E+01		
Range	6.77E+01		
Minimum	2.18E+00		
Maximum	6.99E+01		
Sum	3.86E+03		
Count	1.00E+03		
Confidence Level(95.0%)	2.11E-01		

Figure 7.5 Statistical Data for EHQ (Lesser Long-Nosed Bat).



Figure 7.6 ERA ModelingValidation on DU at YPG and APG.

Based on our risk assessment, a receptor from the same family, Murid cactus mouse, exhibited a uranium concentration of 2.46 to 224.6 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>. Sampling data from Murid receptors, pocket mice, kangaroo rat, and white-throated woodrat, fall into the distribution predicted in the ERA tool

At APG, again based on limited DU data, exposure potentially poses little risk for terrestrial animals (Figure 7.7), representing the likelihood that there is no observable impact on receptor's reproduction or development. Ebinger *et al.* (1996) collected deer samples to evaluate potential DU uptake and transfer to humans who consume deer. They analyzed kidney, livers, muscle, and bone samples, and found that the greatest uranium concentration among those samples was 0.0051 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>, which falls in the distribution observed in this stimulation of 0.0042 to 7.3 mg.kg<sup>-1</sup> for white-tailed deer. For APG terrestrial plants, modeling results of risk showed that for rushes, slender blue flag, and fern, there is a 90 % likelihood of a reduction in root weight.

Compared with terrestrial plants at APG, uranium potentially poses lower risks to aquatic plants and again this is based on a very limited set of data (Figure 7.7). Considering DU exposure to aquatic animals at APG, uranium uptake is potentially not expected to increase mortality. For the aquatic plant, milfoil, two samples were collected (Ebinger *et al.*, 1996) from field studies, where 2.1 and 0.8 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> of uranium were observed. Our modeling results show that the uranium concentration in milfoil ranged from  $6.4 \times 10^{-3}$  to 18.6 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>, and are consistent with field data (Figure 7.6). Ebinger *et al.* (1996) also observed DU penetrator impacts through isotopic ratios measured in cattail and pickerel weed, representing



a) EHQ distributions for terrestrial receptors



b) EHQ distributions for aquatic receptors

Figure 7.7 EHQ Distributions for APG Receptors.

uptake, attachment, or adsorption of DU from water or sediments where these aquatic organisms grow.

# 7.2.4 Summary

Risks from exposure to DU at two U.S Army sites, APG and YPG, were characterized based on the data available. Exposure pathways for terrestrial and aquatic plants and animals were applied in software developed using Visual Basic 6.0 with associated parameters stored in the Microsoft Access DBMS. To characterize risk and address uncertainty, the model employs Monte Carlo simulations for assessing parameter and risks as probabilistic distributions. Results from the ERA model suggest that at YPG, a reduction in plant root weight is considered likely to occur from exposure to uranium. For most terrestrial animals at YPG, the predicted DU dose is less than that resulting in a decrease in offspring. However, for the lesser long-nosed bat, reproductive effects are expected to occur in the reduction in size and weight of offspring. At APG, uranium uptake may not likely affect survival of aquatic plants and animals.

However, data were limited reflecting the risk observed and further field investigations at both sites are recommended. Through model validation, the results from the ERA model are consistent with sampling data from field studies of Ebinger *et al.* (1996).

#### 7.3 Comparative Analysis of Risk for Chromium, Tantalum, and Molybdenum

In this section, the ERA model implementation for chromium, tantalum, and molybdenum assessment at APG and YPG is discussed. The modeling is based on work of Lu (2001), Fan *et al.* (2001), and the U.S. Army YPG (1999). Potential exposure of the

ecosystem to gun coatings such as chromium can have a significant adverse impact on the receptors. Tantalum and molybdenum are other alternative coating being considered to replace chromium. Therefore, the potential risks associated with chromium, tantalum, and molybdenum for APG and YPG were studied.

The contaminant concentrations for chromium are based on soil and air sampling data conducted at the YPG site (U.S. Army YPG, 1999). Equivalent concentrations of the alternative metal coatings Ta and Mo have been applied based on the assumption that test firing continues at the same rate and the loss of a replacement metal is equivalent to that of the chromium. For APG, no data were available. However, as YPG has a greater gun barrel testing capability and longer testing history than APG, and considering a worst-case scenario, the concentrations observed at YPG have been applied to the APG site. The contaminant concentration in surface water at APG was estimated using soil-water distribution coefficients based on the contaminant concentration in the soil at YPG (Lu, 2001).

Reference value selection was consistent with that discussed in Section 7.2.1. The relative NOAEL and NOAEC data were identified from multiple sources for the terrestrial and aquatic receptors of the case study (ECOTOX, 2003; Efroymson *et al.*, 1997; PNNL, 1998; Sample *et al.*, 1996). Again, where data for a particular receptor were unavailable, surrogates were selected based on taxonomy, life style, and/or toxicological response similarity. The surrogates selected in the case study are shown in Table 7.5. The reference values for the case study are shown in Tables 7.6 to 7.8. Likewise, when chemical information is lacking, other surrogates are used.

Sites Receptor		Surrogates <sup>a</sup>	<b>Contaminants</b> <sup>b</sup>	
	Beaver	River otter	$Cr_2O_3$ $CrK(SO_4)_2K_2CrO_4$	
Indiana bat		Little brown bat	$Cr^{+6}$ , $MoO_4$ , $MoNa_2O_4$ , $NaVO_3$ , $VSO_4$	
	Mallard	Black duck	CrK(SO <sub>4</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	
	American kestrel,	Chicken	MoO <sub>4</sub>	
APG	Barred owl, Bald eagle	Mallard duck	VSO4	
	Fern, rush, Slender blue flag	Lettuce, Oats, Tomato, Swiss chard	K <sub>2</sub> Cr <sub>2</sub> O <sub>7</sub> ,Mo, V,	
	Periphyton,	Algae and phytoplankton	CrK <sub>2</sub> O <sub>7</sub>	
phytoplankton,   Water millfoil	Dinoflagellate	Mo, V		
Mountain whitefish, Pacific lamprey,	Rainbow trout, Carp	CrO <sub>3</sub>		
White sturgeon	Fathead minnow,	$MoO_{3}$ , $V_2O_5$ ,		
	Black tailed rabbit	Cottontail rabbit	$Cr_2O_3$ , $CrK(SO_4)_2$ ,	
Cactus mouse, Kit fox		White-footed mouse Red fox	$M_2CIO_4$ , Cr <sup>-</sup> , MOO <sub>4</sub> , MoNa <sub>2</sub> O <sub>4</sub> ,NaVO <sub>3</sub> VSO <sub>4</sub> ,	
YPG Mexican spotted owl, Loggerhead shrike, Gamble's quail	Black Duck	CrK(SO <sub>4</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> ,		
	Mexican spotted owl, Loggerhead shrike,	Chicken	MoO <sub>4</sub>	
	Gamble's quait	Mallard duck	VSO <sub>4</sub>	
	Creosote bush, Foothill paloverde trees, Saguaro cactus	Lettuce, Oats, Tomato, Swiss chard	K <sub>2</sub> Cr <sub>2</sub> O <sub>7,</sub> Mo, VSO <sub>4</sub>	

<sup>a</sup>: Sample *et al.* (1996); PNNL (1998).

<sup>b</sup>: Vanadium applied as surrogates for tantalum

Terrestrial Plant	Chromium <sup>a</sup> (VI)	Molybdenum (mg/kg/day)	Vanadium <sup>b</sup> (mg/kg/day)
	(mg/kg/day)		
Fern	1.8	2.0	2.5
Rushes	6.8	2.0	2.5
Slender blue flag	7.4	2.0	2.5
Creosote bush	11.0	2.0	2.5
Foothill paloverde trees	31.0	2.0	2.5
Saguaro cactus	21.0	2.0	2.5

Table 7.6 Terrestrial Plant Receptors and NOAELs<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>: Analyte tested was K<sub>2</sub>Cr<sub>2</sub>O<sub>7.</sub>

<sup>b</sup>: Vanadium applied as a surrogate for tantalum and the effect of VOSO<sub>4</sub> on germination and radical length after 3 days of growth in solution of radish, cabbage, turnip, lettuce, wheat, and millet (Sample *et al.*,1998)

Terrestrial Animal	Chromium (VI) (K <sub>2</sub> CrO <sub>4</sub> ) (mg/kg/day)	Molybdenum (MoO <sub>4</sub> , MoNa <sub>2</sub> O <sub>4</sub> ) (mg/kg/day)	Vanadium <sup>a</sup> (VSO4 ,NaVO3) (mg/kg/day)
Eastern garter snake <sup>b</sup>	0.133	3.53	11.4
Lizards	0.133	3.53	11.4
Woodhouse's toad	0.133	3.53	11.4
Beaver	1.5	0.06	0.089
White-tailed deer	0.92	0.04	0.055
Cactus mouse	6.55	0.28	0.389
White-footed mouse	6.55	0.28	0.389
Mallard	0.133	3.53	11.4
Bald eagle	0.133	3.53	11.4
American kestrel	0.133	3.53	11.4
Cottontail rabbit	2.41	0.1	0.143
Black-tailed jackrabbit	2.41	0.1	0.143
Indiana bat	8.57	0.37	0.51
Lesser long-nosed bat	8.57	0.37	0.51
Kit fox	1.73	0.07	0.103
Gambel's quail	0.133	3.53	11.4
Loggerhead shrike	0.133	3.53	11.4
Barred owl	0.133	3.53	11.4
Mexican spotted owl	0.133	3.53	11.4
Sonora whipsnake	0.133	3.53	11.4
Desert tortoises	0.133	3.53	11.4
Desert spiny Lizards	0.133	3.53	11.4

Table 7.7 Terrestrial Animal Receptors and NOAELs

<sup>a</sup>: Vanadium applied as a surrogate for tantalum.

<sup>b</sup>: For reptiles and amphibians (eastern garter snake, lizards, woodhouse's toad, Sonora whipsnake, desert tortoises and desert spiny Lizards), NOAELs are derived from LOAELs (PNNL, 1998).

Aquatic Animal	Chromium (VI) (CrO <sub>3</sub> ) (µg/L/day)	Molybdenun (MoO3) (µg/L/day)	Vanadium (V2O5) (µg/L/day)	Tantalum <sup>b</sup> (µg/L/day)
Mountain whitefish	1.2	4190	1.13	1.13
Pacific lamprey, juvenile	1.2	4190	1.13	1.13
Rainbow trout: adult, eggs, larvae	1.2	4190	1.07	28.9
White sturgeon (common, mirror, colored, carp)	65.3	4190	1.13	1.13
Periphyton	2.3	30	12	12
Phytoplankton	2.3	30	12	12
Water millfoil	23	30	12	12

Cs <sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>: ECOTOX (2003).

<sup>b</sup>: For Mountain whitefish, pacific lamprey and white sturgeon, vanadium was applied as a surrogate for tantalum; for rainbow trout, data available for Ta<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5.</sub>

A literature survey revealed that neither NOAELs nor LOAELs have been established for any tantalum compounds. However, because vanadium and tantalum are within the same group on the Periodic Table, they possess similar physiochemical properties (Clements *et al.*, 1993). Therefore, vanadium data were used in place of tantalum in addressing any modeling endpoint gaps (Lu, 2001).

# 7.3.1 Chromium, Tantalum, and Molybdenum Concentrations in Media

The data source for contaminant concentrations as shown in Table 7.9 is U.S. Army YPG (1999). For chromium, sediment samples were collected from different areas at YPG. Sampling locations are shown in Appendix D (Figures D-1 to D-8). Two of the sampling locations (B1 and B3) represent reference or background sites, as both sites are located upstream of YPG area. The other four sites represent the impact areas.

The range of chromium concentrations for background was between 5.6 mg/kg and 12 mg/kg. For the impact areas, the range of chromium concentrations was between 2.8 mg/kg and 13.0 mg/kg; the average concentration was 7.07 mg/kg. At YPG, air sampling was conducted for seven consecutive days at firing point 24 -500 Jammer on Kofa Range (U.S. Army YPG, 1999). The primary purpose of ambient air monitoring was to quantify air pollutant concentrations, which may have been emitted during the firing activities. Also, the YPG range workers located at or near this position during the daily operations were considered receptors of concern for the health risk assessment. Therefore, in this study, air data are used to assess the ERA. The range of chromium concentration in the air is between  $3.00 \times 10^{-6}$  mg/m<sup>3</sup> and  $3.70 \times 10^{-6}$  mg/m<sup>3</sup>; the average concentration is  $3.19 \times 10^{-6}$  mg/m<sup>3</sup>.

	Soil–phase c EC <sub>s</sub> (n	oncentration	Surface water E <sub>sw</sub> (1	concentration	Particulate air EC <sub>a</sub> (m	concentration	Soil to water distribution
Contaminant	APG	YPG	APG	YPG	APG	YPG	coefficient K <sub>d</sub> (cm <sup>3</sup> /g)
Cr (VI)	7.07E+00	7.07E+00	4.71E-03	1.01E-01	3.19E-06	3.19E-06	At APG=1500, At YPG=70
Мо	1.30E+01	1.30E+01	1.45E-01	1.30E+00	5.89E-06	5.89E-06	At APG=90, At YPG=10
Та	1.48E+01	1.48E+01	1.23E-02	6.71E-02	6.68E-06	6.68E-06	At APG=1200, At YPG=220

# **Table 7.9** Summary Contaminant Concentrations in Media at APG and YPG Sites

As mentioned earlier, equivalent concentrations have been used for the alternative metal coatings tantalum and molybdenum by assuming that the test firing continues at the same rate and the loss of a replacement metal is equivalent to that of the chromium. For APG, no soil/sediment data were available. However, as YPG has a greater gun barrel testing capability and longer testing history than APG and considering a worst-case scenario, the concentrations observed at YPG have been applied to APG.

Based on the contaminant concentration in soil, the concentration in surface water at APG was estimated using distribution coefficients, which are a function of the type of soil as well as solution conditions. The distribution coefficient represents the partitioning behavior of the solute between the soil and bulk aqueous phase, assuming equilibrium. This coefficient can range over several orders of magnitude under varying conditions such as soil type, pH, redox potential, presence of other ions, and soil organic content (Yu *et al.*, 1993). Table 7.9 contains the chromium, molybdenum, and tantalum concentrations in media for both the APG and YPG sites.

# 7.3.2 Risks Results

Comparing the risk distributions for the three metals (Figures 7.8 and 7.9); molybdenum poses the greatest risk for terrestrial animals at YPG site. The blacktailed-jackrabbits, lesser long-nosed bats, mule deer, and cactus mice are expected to experience (99% likelihood) reproductive impairment, which occurs through the reduction in size and weight of offspring. Additional effects from molybdenum exposure include reduced food intake and growth rate, liver and kidney damage, and depigmented hair. For terrestrial plants, there is 99% likelihood that growth retardation is likely for the creosote bush,











foothill paloverde trees, and saguaro cactus, as molybdenum would cause a reduction in their root weights. For chromium and tantalum, terrestrial animal exposure suggests no observable impact on a receptor's reproduction system is expected. Also for terrestrial plants, chromium and tantalum uptake is not expected to cause a decrease in root weight.

For APG, molybdenum again poses the greatest risk among the three metals where vulnerable receptors include white-footed mice, white-tailed deer, and cottontail rabbits. A 99% likelihood exists for these terrestrial animals that they would potentially experience a reduced food intake and growth rate, liver and kidney damage, depigmented hair, and reproductive impairment. For terrestrial plants, the probability distributions (Figure 7.9) suggest that growth retardation is likely due to a reduction in root weight. Based on a sensitivity analysis (Figure 7.10), contaminant concentration, food ingestion rate, water ingestion rate, and body weight are among the most influent parameters.

On the other hand, the probability distributions suggest that chromium and tantalum potentially pose little risk to terrestrial animals in that no observable impact on a receptor's reproduction or development is likely. However, the following receptors are potentially more vulnerable to chromium and tantalum exposure than other animals: white-footed mice, white tailed deer, and woodhouse toads. These three receptors may experience (0.3% likelihood) reproduction effects through the reduction in size and weight of offspring. Lastly, aquatic species exposure to molybdenum, chromium, and tantalum may potentially result in no observable impact on the receptor's survival, growth, and mortality.







Parameter Definition

- Ecs Contaminant concentration in soil/sediment
   Ecdw Contaminant concentration in drinking water supply
- Irf Food ingestion rate
- Irdw Water ingestion rate
- BW Body weight

Parame	eter Definition
ECpar	Concentration of particulate
	bound contaminant in air
IRi	Inhalation rate

BW Body weight

Parameter	Definition

- ECs Contaminant concentration in soil/sedimentBW Body weight
- SA Surface area

Figure 7.10 Parameter Sensitivity Analysis, White Tailed Deer, APG.

In a field study, the U. S. Army Center for Health Promotion and Preventive Medicine (USACHPPM) (U.S. YPG, 1999) collected ten rodents from the immediate down gradient of the gun position (approximately 12-13 km., downrange) on the Kofa Range area. Chromium was detected in the samples at 0.49-1.7 mg/kg. Six vegetation samples were analyzed from the sample site. Types of vegetation included creosote bushes, ocotillo, and paloverde. Chromium concentrations were detected in the range of 0.77-1.3 mg/kg. Compared to field data (Figure 7.11), body burdens for rodents and terrestrial plants were in agreement. Through the life history of the receptors, contaminant absorption, bioaccumulation, and excretion can be a very complicated process influenced by the variations of ecosystem conditions, contaminant characteristics, and receptor's physiological properties. The natural variations are difficult to reflect in any mathematical model where uncertainty and variability exist. To overcome these limitations, Monte Carlo simulations and probabilistic distributions are practical tools. Moreover, the ERA model results represent the risk as a probability distribution, which deals with uncertainly.

Another approach to validate the model results is to compare the model predictions with other models. In another risk assessment, the Conceptual Site Model (CSM) developed by USACHPPM was used for the environmental risk assessment at YPG (U.S. YPG, 1999). It was assumed that by sampling environmental resources and topographical features, the area where receptors more commonly contact potentially contaminated media would be determined. In the CSM model, only ingestion of soil and food was considered; therefore inhalation and dermal absorption were omitted. Receptors



Figure 7.11 ERA Modeling Validation on Cr, YPG.

included black-tailed jackrabbit, kit fox, loggerhead shrike and great horned owl. The results, as shown in Figure 7.12, are based on the two sites at the YPG. The CSM uses a deterministic method to predict the risk, which is based on the input of a single value. In contrast, the ERA model propagates all the possible input values as a probabilistic distribution. Therefore, the ERA model yields a probability distribution for the risk assessment prediction. The predicted ranges are consistent with the CSM model prediction.

### 7.3.3 Summary

From the distributions, the overall risk posed by the metals followed the order of molybdenum > chromium > tantalum for both YPG and APG sites. Blacktailed-jackrabbits, lesser long-nosed bats, mule deer, and cactus mice at YPG are expected to exhibit reproductive impairment, which occurs through the reduction in size and weight of offspring. The creosote bush, foothill paloverde trees, and saguaro cactus are likely to demonstrate a reduction in root weight. For APG, vulnerable receptors include the white-footed mice, white-tailed deer, and cottontail rabbits; these terrestrial animals would potentially experience a reduced food intake and growth rate, liver and kidney damage, depigmented hair, and reproductive impairment. For terrestrial plants, the probability distributions suggest retardation in growth through a reduction in root weight. Aquatic species are potentially not expected to be impacted by exposure to molybdenum, chromium, and tantalum in the terms of survival, growth, and mortality.



Figure 7.12 Chromium Body Burden in Receptors at YPG.

The results of Mo, which poses a significantly greater risk than Cr and Ta, may be attributed to the larger soil-to-plant transfer factor for Mo as compared to the other two metals. The greater transfer factor results in an increase in contaminant uptake in the plant. Therefore, increasing risk for animals with high vegetation diet. Consequently, the herbivores at both sites should be monitored and assessed for potential exposure.

#### **CHAPTER 8**

# CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE WORK

# **8.1 Conclusions**

The overall uncertainty in the assumptions made for the risk assessment process can be broken down into two components: variability and uncertainty. Variability refers to spatial, temporal and individual differences in exposure and effect parameters (e.g., siteto-site or individual differences). Variability cannot be reduced by additional study or understanding but it can be better characterized. Uncertainty is the lack of knowledge of the true value of a parameter (e.g., in estimating biodegradation rates or the best guess on the amount of an ingredient accidentally spilled or ingested). Some elements of uncertainty can be reduced through further study (e.g. improved experimental design of a test). Because of the lack of understanding of the underlying processes and therefore very limited means for quantitative characterization, there are sources of uncertainty that cannot be reduced.

Uncertainties in exposure models can include how well the exposure model or its mathematical expression approximates the true relationships in the field as well as how realistic the exposure model assumptions are for the situation at hand. Uncertainty analysis of models is propagated with the error from each parameter in parameter inputs. The probabilistic distributions are used to demonstrate uncertainty of model outputs (result) or estimated exposure. Probabilistic distribution analysis emphasizes developing model input assumptions based on variable information and knowledge. Also,

187

probabilistic distributions are subjective evaluations of parameters where the nominal value is considered as the most likely value. A Monte-Carlo simulation is simply one of several mathematical techniques for performing probabilistic risk assessments. The Monte Carlo technique, as applied to exposure assessment, involves combining the results of hundreds or thousands of random samplings of values from input probability distributions in such a manner as to produce an output distribution, which reflects the expected range and frequency of exposures.

The ERA codes were modified to develop a computationally efficient method for uncertainty propagation by using the probabilistic distribution – Monte Carlo simulation approach. A probability distribution has been employed to characterize uncertainty and/or variability in some or all model inputs.

The probabilistic method uses full information methods by including all the information available about the variability and the uncertainty inherent in the assessment. The determination of which form of distribution function should be assigned to each parameter depends on site-specific data. Therefore, the distributions employed in this study are assembled from site - specific data and data existing in the most current literature. These were considered to be the most up to date parameter descriptions. Furthermore, the selected distribution criteria are based on the selection guideline of NPRC (1996), U.S. EPA (1998a), Warren-Hicks *et al.* (2002) and Schuhmacher *et al.* (2001). The iteration size corresponds to the number of repetitions used in the Monte Carlo simulation. In an ERA model, the selected iteration size is based on the 95<sup>th</sup> confidence level. Based on Brush (1988), Cullen and Frey (1999), Havens *et al.* (2002) and the convergence study, the iteration size of 500 is deemed sufficient to characterize

the uncertainty for models. However, the results of ERA modeling also need to represent the statistical data such as the value of variance, skewness, etc. along with the histograms. Therefore, in applying the Monte Carlo simulation, the iteration size of 1000 is selected. The Monte Carlo Sampling method is applicable to a wide range of ecological risk assessment models associated with uncertainty propagation. The use of Visual Basic offers an alternative technique to develop a user-friendly probabilistic simulation tool. Microsoft Excel is also useful and easily used to calculate the descriptive statistics and probabilistic distributions.

VBA scripts were developed to set up and manage the Monte Carlo analysis. The appropriate distribution to describe each receptor's behavior was assigned in the VB codes. When a set of runs is initiated via the VBA codes, the Monte Carlo routine generates iterations from the distributions to set the input values for the current simulation. The existing input files are then saved in the same directory as the local database. The results are imported into Microsoft Excel.

ERA model was verified and validated. For model verification, the ERA code is written in Visual Basic and integrated into the software by linking it with a Windowsbased interface and the DBMS. The developed ERA software was subsequently verified. From the results for white-tailed deer and American kestrel, the ERA model predicted ADD values in agreement with the spreadsheet calculated ADD values. Moreover, the results demonstrated that as a contaminant concentration in a medium increases, the body burden or applied daily dose increases. Therefore, as the media concentration increases, the risk on the ecosystem rises as would be expected given the associated algorithms.

Case study was performed using ERA software. Monte Carlo simulation was performed using a distribution of measured soil, water and air concentrations to produce a credible range of exposure estimates. Monte-Carlo analysis was used to evaluate the uncertainty associated with each sensitive input parameter. One of the most important steps in this process was the development of distributions for each parameter that could be sampled during the Monte-Carlo analysis. The application of distribution selection criteria established ensured consistency in the procedures for evaluating model prediction error across sites and also ensured that the sampling distributions represented the actual site-specific uncertainty and variation in the parameters. Therefore, the Monte Carlo uncertainty analysis results reflect the true model prediction error associated with a specific site and parameter set. Results from the case study were presented in terms of descriptive statistics, which include the mean, median, etc., and histograms, which plot the frequency of sample data grouped into intervals or bins. The overall risk characterization can be described in terms of a range of risk values from the Monte Carlo simulation distributions.

Risks from exposure to DU at two U.S Army sites, APG and YPG, were characterized based on the data available. Exposure pathways for terrestrial and aquatic plants and animals were applied in software developed using Visual Basic 6.0 with associated parameters stored in the Microsoft Access DBMS. To characterize risk and address uncertainty, the model employs Monte Carlo simulations for assessing parameter and risks as probabilistic distributions. Results from the ERA model suggest that at YPG, a reduction in plant root weight is considered likely to occur from exposure to uranium. For most terrestrial animals at YPG, the predicted DU dose is less than that resulting in a decrease in offspring. However, for the lesser long-nosed bat, reproductive effects are expected to occur in the reduction in size and weight of offspring. Furthermore, the ingestion pathway is the most critical where four parameters strongly influence the risk distribution: contaminant concentration, food ingestion rate, water ingestion rate, and body weight. For dermal exposure, contaminant concentration in soil and the surface area exposed also affect the risk distribution. At APG, uranium uptake may not likely affect survival of aquatic plants and animals. However, data were limited reflecting the risk observed and further field investigations at both sites are recommended. Through model validation, the results from the ERA model are consistent with sampling data from field studies of Ebinger *et al.* (1996).

From the distributions, the overall risk posed by the metals followed the order of molybdenum > chromium > tantalum for both YPG and APG sites. Blacktailedjackrabbits, lesser long-nosed bats, mule deer, and cactus mice at YPG are expected to exhibit reproductive impairment, which occurs through the reduction in size and weight of offspring. The creosote bush, foothill paloverde trees, and saguaro cactus are likely to demonstrate a reduction in root weight. For APG, vulnerable receptors include the white-footed mice, white-tailed deer, and cottontail rabbits; these terrestrial animals would potentially experience a reduced food intake and growth rate, liver and kidney damage, depigmented hair, and reproductive impairment. For terrestrial plants, the probability distributions suggest retardation in growth through a reduction in root weight. Aquatic species are potentially not expected to be impacted by exposure to molybdenum, chromium, and tantalum in the terms of survival, growth, and mortality. The results of Mo posing a significantly greater risk than Cr and Ta may be attributed to the larger soilto-plant transfer factor for Mo as compared to the other two metals. The greater transfer factor results in an increase in contaminant uptake in the plant. Therefore, increasing risk for animals with high vegetation diet. Consequently, the herbivores at both sites should be monitored and assessed for potential exposure.

The results from the ERA model are consistent with sampling data from field studies of the U. S. Army Center for Health Promotion and Preventive Medicine, 1999. Through the life history of the receptors, contaminant absorption, bioaccumulation, and excretion can be a very complicated process influenced by the variations of ecosystem conditions, contaminant characteristics, and receptor's physiological properties. The natural variations are difficult to reflect in any mathematical model where uncertainty and variability exist. To overcome these limitations, Monte Carlo simulations and probabilistic distributions are practical tools. Moreover, the ERA model results represent the risk as a probability distribution, which deals with uncertainly.

Another approach to validate the model results is to compare the model predictions with other models. The Conceptual Site Model (CSM) was used for the environmental risk assessment at YPG. Only ingestion of soil and food was considered. The CSM uses a deterministic method to predict the risk, which is based on the input of a single value. In contrast, the ERA model propagates all the possible input values as a probabilistic distribution. Therefore, the ERA model yields a probability distribution for the risk assessment prediction. The predicted ranges are consistent with the CSM model prediction.

Based on this work, the following are recommended for improving an uncertainty analysis and the ERA software.

- 1. To accurately address contaminant mobility and bioavailability, the ERA will be linked with speciation and transport models to account for spatial and temporal aspects, which will assist in better quantifying receptor exposure and support advancing the ability to apply mobile and available concentrations found in subsurface environments.
- 2. Combining the ecological risk assessment with a life cycle approach, which will take into account the overall cradle to grave perspective for sustainable development.
- 3. Better toxicological data are needed to qualify the magnitude of potential impacts to receptors from exposure to single as well as multiple contaminants.
- 4. From the case study, APG and YPG were identified as baseline ecosystems for the ERA model, which represent coastal and desert ecosystems, respectively. To apply the ERA model to other sites, the following guidance should be considered.

# 8.3 Expanding the ERA

Applying the ERA model to other sites, the types of site data need for ecological risk assessment should include the following: contaminant identities; contaminant concentrations in the sources and media of interest; characteristics of sources, especially

information related to release potential; and characteristics of the environmental setting that may affect the fate, transport, and persistence of the contaminants. To ensure that all risk assessment data needs will be met, the following data must be classified: the type and duration of possible exposures, potential exposure routes (e.g., ingestion, inhalation, dermal contact pathways), and exposure points for each medium. The relative importance of the potential exposure routes and exposure points in determining risks should be discussed. Available site information must be reviewed to identify all potential or suspected sources of contaminated media, and potential exposure pathways, including receptors. Identification of potential exposure pathways, especially the exposure points, is a key element in the determination of data needs for the risk assessment. Background sampling must be conducted to distinguish site-related contamination from naturally occurring or other non-site-related levels of chemicals.

Background samples are collected at or near the site in areas not influenced by site contamination. They are collected from each medium of concern in these offsite areas. That is, the locations of background samples must be area that could not have received contamination from the site, but do have the same basic characteristics as the medium of concern at the site. For risk assessment purposes, media of concern at the site are:

- Any currently contaminated media to which individuals may be exposed or through which chemicals may be transported to potential receptors; and
- Any currently uncontaminated media that may become contaminated in the future due to contaminant transport.

194

Several medium specific factors in sampling may influence the risk assessment; the assessor should make sure that appropriate samples are collected from each medium of concern. Areas of concern refer to the general sampling locations at or near the site and should be identified based on site-specific characteristics.

In some instances, it may be necessary to estimate concentrations that are representative of the site as a whole, in addition to each area of concern. In these cases, two conditions generally should be met in defining areas of concern; (a) the boundaries of the areas of concern should not overlap and (b) all of the areas of concern together should account for the entire area of the site.

Depending on the exposure pathways that are being evaluated in the risk assessment, the types of chemicals expected at a site may dictate the site areas and media sampled. Due to differences in the relative toxicities of different species of the same chemical, the species should be noted when possible. In addition to medium-specific concerns, there may be several potential current and future routes of contaminant transport within a medium and between media at a site. Therefore, when possible, samples should be collected based on routes of potential transport.

Soil represents a medium of direct contact exposure and often is the main source of contaminants released into other media. As such, the number, location, and type of samples collected from soils will have a significant effect on the risk assessment. One of the largest problems in sampling soil is that its generally heterogeneous nature makes collection of representative samples difficult. Therefore, a large number of soil samples may be required to obtain sufficient data to calculate an exposure concentration. Composite samples sometimes are collected to obtain a more homogeneous sample of a particular area; however, composite samples also serve to mask contaminant hot spots as well as areas of low contaminant concentration. Areas of very high contaminant concentrations may have a significant impact on direct contact exposures. The sampling plan should consider characterization of this spots through extensive sampling, field screening, visual observations, or a combination of the above.

Sample depth should be applicable for the exposure pathways and contaminant transport routes of concern and should be chosen purposively within that depth interval. If a depth interval is chosen purposively, a random procedure to select a sampling point may be established. Assessment of surface exposures will be more certain if samples are collected from the shallowest depth that can be practically obtained. Subsurface soil samples are important, however, if soil disturbance is likely or if leaching of chemicals to ground water is of concern, or if the site has current or potential agricultural uses.

For ground water, considerable expense and effort normally are required for the installation and development of monitoring wells and the collection of ground water samples. Wells must not introduce foreign materials and must provide a representative hydraulic connection to the geologic formations of interest. In addition, ground-water samples need to be collected using and approach that adequately defines the contaminant plume with respect to potential exposure points. Existing potential exposure points (e.g., existing drinking water wells) should be sampled.

For surface water and sediment, samples need to be collected from any nearby surface water body potentially receiving discharge from the site. Samples are needed at a sufficient number of sampling points to characterize exposure pathways and at potential discharge points to the water body to determine if the site is contributing to surface water/sediment contamination.

Some important considerations for surface water/sediment sampling that may affect the risk assessment for various types and portions of water bodies. Fast moving waters such as rivers and streams, the variations in mixing across the stream channel and downstream in rivers and streams can make it difficult to obtain representative samples. Although the selection of sampling points will be highly dependent on the exposure pathways of concern for a particular site, samples generally should be taken both toward the middle of the channel where the majority of the flow occurs and along the banks where flow is generally lower. Sampling locations should be downgradient of any possible contaminant sources such as effluent outfalls. Any facilities upstream that affect flow volume or water quality should be considered during the timing of sampling. Background releases upstream could confound the interpretation of sampling results by diluting contaminants or by increasing contaminant loads. In general, sampling should begin downstream and proceed upstream.

In the case of slow moving waters, such as lakes, ponds, and impoundments, slow moving waters require more samples than fast moving waters because of the relatively low degree of mixing of slow moving waters. Thermal stratification is a major factor to be considered when sampling lakes. If a water body is stratified, samples from each layer should be obtained. Vertical composites of these layers then may be made, if appropriate. For small shallow ponds, only one or two sample locations (e.g., the intake and the deepest points) may be adequate depending on the exposure pathways of concern for the
site. Periodic release of water should be considered when sampling impoundments, as this may affect chemical concentrations and stratification.

For estuaries, contaminant concentrations in estuaries will depend on tidal flow and salinity stratification, among other factors. To obtain a representative sample, sampling should be conducted through a tidal cycle by taking three sets of samples on a given day at low tide, high tide and half tide. Each layer of salinity should be sampled.

Sediment samples should be collected in a manner that minimizes disturbance of the sediments and potential contamination of subsequent samples. Sampling in flowing waters should begin downstream and end upstream. As mentioned, it is important to obtain data that will support the evaluation of the potential exposure pathways of concern. For example, for pathways such as incidental ingestion, sampling of near-shore sediments may be important

For air samples, the goal of air sampling at a site is to adequately characterize airrelated contaminant exposures. When evaluating long-term inhalation exposures, sample results should be representative to the long-term average air concentrations at the longterm exposure points. If acute or subchronic exposures resulting from episodes of unusually large emissions are of interest, sampling over a much smaller time scale would be needed.

Selection of appropriate type of air monitor will depend on the emission source(s) being investigated as well as the exposure routes to be evaluated. For example, if inhalation of dust is an exposure pathway of concern, then the monitoring equipment must be able to collect respirable dust samples. Site-specific meteorological conditions should be obtained (e.g., from the National Weather Service) or recorded during the air-

sampling program with sufficient detail and quality assurance to substantiate and explain the air sampling results. The review of these meteorological data can indicate the sampling locations and frequencies.

For biota samples, organisms sampled for ecological risk assessment purposes should be those that are likely to be consumed by receptors of concern. This may include animals such as fish, fowl, and terrestrial mammals (e.g., rabbit, deer), as well as plants, vegetables and fruits. An effort should be made to sample species that are consumed most frequency by those receptors.

Whole body measurements may be needed, however, for certain species of fish and /or for environmental risk assessments. For example, for some species, especially small ones (e.g., smelt), whole body concentrations are most appropriate. Any conditions that may result in non-representative sampling, such as sampling during a species' migration or when plants are not in season should be avoided.

In the ERA software, the model parameters and data are already stored in a modifiable database management system for two baseline systems, coastal and desert ecosystems. To modify software for other ecosystems, site data needed are discussed above. Therefore, the user can benefit by using this software for conducting a site-specific ecological risk assessment.

#### **APPENDIX** A

## **ERA MODEL EQUATIONS**

The following description represents a compilation of exposure formulas that were primarily derived from EPA's wildlife exposure factors handbook (EPA 1993a).

#### **Terrestrial Plants**

Root Uptake from Root-zone Soil to Roots

$$C_{\rm pr} = EC_{\rm rzs} \times K_{\rm ps1} \qquad ({\rm Hope, 1995})$$

Where:

C<sub>pr</sub> = contaminant concentration in plant roots, mg/kg
 EC<sub>rzs</sub> = contaminant concentration in root-zone soil, mg/kg
 K<sub>ps1</sub> = plant-soil partition coefficient for root-zone soil to roots, mg/kg(soil)/mg/kg(roots)

#### Submodel:

$$K_{ps1} = 270 \times K_{ow}^{-0.58}$$
 (McKone, 1993)

Where:

K<sub>ow</sub> = contaminant-specific octanol-water partition coefficient,

mol/L(water)/mol/L(octanol)

#### **Calibration:**

 $K_{\rm ow}$  lookup from MEPAS chemical database or estimate from the equations in Appendix H

Root Uptake from Root-zone Soil Solution to Roots

$$C_{pr} = EC_{sw} \times RCF$$
 (Hope, 1995)

Where:

 $EC_{sw}$  = contaminant concentration in surface water in contact with roots, mg/L

RCF = root concentration factor, L/kg

Submodel:

$$RCF = 0.82 + 0.03 \times K_{ow}^{0.77}$$
 (Briggs *et al.*, 1983)

Root Uptake from Root-zone Soil to Above-ground Plant Parts

 $C_{pa} = EC_{rzs} \times (K_{ps2}, B_r, B_v)$  (Note that one or the other of the terms in brackets would be used depending on whether the contaminant was organic ( $K_{ps2}$ ) or inorganic ( $B_r, B_v$ ). Equation modified from Hope, 1995)

Where:

 $C_{pa}$  = Contaminant concentration in above-ground plant parts, mg/kg

 $K_{ps2}$  = plant-soil partition coefficient for root-zone soil to above-ground plant

parts, mg/kg(soil)/mg/kg(above-ground plant)

Br = Bioconcentration factor for vegetative plant parts,

mg/kg(soil)/mg/kg(vegetative plant)

 $B_v$  = Bioconcentration factor for nonvegetative plant parts,

mg/kg(soil)/mg/kg(nonvegetative plant)

Submodel:

 $K_{ps2} = 7.7 \times K_{ow}^{-0.58}$  (McKone, 1993)

#### **Calibration:**

Br, Bv lookup from U.S. Department of Energy (1996) and Base et al. (1984)

Foliar Uptake (vapor)

$$C_{pa} = EC_{vap} \times K_{pa}$$
 (Hope, 1995)

Where:

 $K_{pa}$  = plant-air partition coefficient for air to above-ground plant parts, m<sup>3</sup>/kg Submodel:

$$K_{pa} = [0.5 + (0.4 + 0.01 K_{ow}) \times \frac{RT}{H}] \times 10^{-3} \text{ m}^3/\text{kg}$$
 (Reiderer, 1990)

R = universal gas constant, 8.314 Pa-m<sup>3</sup>/mol/K

T = temperature, K

H = contaminant-specific Henry's law constant, Pa-m<sup>3</sup>/mol

Foliar Uptake (particulates)

$$C_{pa} = EC_{par} \times K_{pa} \qquad (Hope, 1995)$$

## **Terrestrial Animals**

Direct Absorption from Dermal Exposure

$$ADD_{dcs} = [(SA \times AF \times P_{cs} \times EC_s \times CF \times \alpha_d)/BW) \times \theta \times \psi$$
  
(modified from U.S EPA, 1991)

$$C_{dc} = ADD_{dc}/k_e$$
 (Hope, 1995)

Where

 $ADD_{dc}$  = absorbed daily dose from dermal contact, mg/kg

 $C_{dc}$  = contaminant body burden in receptor from dermal contact, mg/kg

- $EC_s$  = contaminant concentration in soil, mg/kg
- SA = surface area of ecological receptor, cm<sup>2</sup>
- AF = soil-to-skin adherence factor, mg/ cm<sup>2</sup>
- $P_c$  = fraction of receptor surface area in contact with soil per day, d<sup>-1</sup>
- $\alpha_d$  = contaminant-specific dermal absorption factor, mg/kg (contaminant body

burden) / mg/kg (absorbed daily dose)

 $k_e$  = contaminant-specific depuration rate,  $d^{-1}$ 

BW = body weight of receptor, kg

CF = conversion factor,  $1 \times 10^{-6}$  kg/mg

 $\theta$ = site use factor, (ratio of contaminant area to home range)

 $\psi$  = seasonality factor; (fraction of time per year receptor occurs at site)

#### Submodel:

Birds: 
$$SA = 10 \times (BW \times 1000)^{0.667}$$
 (U.S. EPA, 1993a)

Mammals:  $SA = 12.3 \times (BW \times 1000)^{0.65}$  (U.S. EPA, 1993a)

Woodhouse's toads:  $SA = 0.953 \times (BW \times 1000)^{0.725}$  (U.S. EPA, 1993a)

Lizards: SA =  $8.42 \times (BW \times 1000)^{0.694}$  (U.S EPA 1993a-salamander applied to lizards)

Western aquatic garter snake: =  $2 \times \pi \times 1$  cm radius (1 cm + 106 cm length)

(U.S EPA, 1993a and Stebbins 1985)

Terrestrial arthropods: 0.0002 cm<sup>2</sup> (PNNL, 1998)

#### Calibration:

 $\alpha_d$  = See MEPAS chemical database and U. S. EPA(1995, 1989a)

 $k_e = See CRCIA (PNNL, 1998)$ 

P<sub>cs</sub> = mammal: 0.22, other vertebrates: 0.25, arthropods: 1(Maughan, 1993)
BW = lookup for species using EPA (1993a), Dunning (1993), Silva and Downing (1995), Nagy (1983)

θ= 1

 $\psi = 1$  for all species except common snipe (0.33), bufflehead (0.5), Forster's tern (0.5), cliff swallow (0.5), and bald eagle (0.5).

Inhalation of Volatilized Contaminants

$$ADD_{iv} = [(IR_i \times EC_{va})/BW] \times \theta \times \psi \times B_t \pmod{\text{from Hope (1995)}}$$
$$C_{iv} = ADD_{iv} \times (\alpha_v/k_e) \qquad (\text{Hope ,1995})$$

where:

$$\begin{split} ADD_{iv} &= applied \ daily \ dose \ from \ inhalation \ of \ volatilized \ contaminants, \ mg/kg \\ C_{iv} &= contaminant \ body \ burden \ in \ receptor \ from \ vapor \ inhalation, \ mg/kg \\ IR_i &= inhalation \ rate, \ m^3/day \\ B_t &= \ fraction \ of \ day \ spent \ in \ burrow, \ hr/24hr \\ EC_{vap} &= \ concentration \ of \ volatilized \ contaminant \ in \ air, \ mg/m^3 \end{split}$$

 $\alpha_v$  = inhalation absorption factor, mg/kg (contaminant body burden) / mg/kg (applied daily dose)

#### Submodel:

#### IR<sub>i</sub> EPA (1993a) and CRCIA (PNNL,1998):

Species	IR <sub>i</sub>
Mammals	2 x 0.5458 x BW <sup>0.80</sup>
Birds	2 x 0.4089 x BW <sup>0.77</sup>
Woodhouse's toad	5.8 x 10 <sup>-4</sup>
Lizards and western aquatic garter snake	0.00045 x (BW x 1000) <sup>0.8</sup>
Terrestrial arthropods	0.00045 x (BW x 1000) <sup>0.8</sup>

#### **Calibration**:

 $\alpha_v$  lookup from CRCIA (PNNL, 1998) and Owen (1990)

IR<sub>i</sub> lookup for species using EPA (1993a) or estimate from submodel

Inhalation of Fugitive Dust

$$ADD_{ip} = [IR_i \times EC_{par})/BW] \times \theta \times \psi$$
 (Hope, 1995)

$$C_{ip} = ADD_{ip} \times (\alpha_p / k_e)$$
 (Hope, 1995)

Where:

 $ADD_{iv}$  = applied daily dose from inhalation of volatilized contaminants, mg/kg  $EC_{par}$  = concentration of particulated-bound contaminant in air, mg/m<sup>3</sup>  $C_{iv}$  = contaminant body burden in receptor from particulate inhalation, mg/kg  $\alpha_p$  = particulate inhalation absorption factor, mg/kg (contaminant body burden) /

mg/kg (applied daily dose)

Calibration:  $\alpha_p$  lookup from CRCIA (PNNL, 1998) and Owen (1990)

Incidental Ingestion of Soil or Sediment

 $ADD_{si} = (EC_s \times FS \times IR_f) / BW \times \theta \times \psi$ 

(modified from U.S. EPA (1993a) using site use fractions as above)

Where:

 $ADD_{si}$  = applied daily dose from incidental ingestion of soil or sediment, mg/kg,

 $EC_s$  = contaminant concentration in surficial soil or sediment, mg/kg

FS = mass fraction of soil or sediment in the diet, as percentage of diet on dry weight basis

 $IR_f = food ingestion rate on dry-weight basis, kg/day$ 

Submodel: IR<sub>f</sub> (U.S. EPA, 1993a)

Species	IR <sub>f</sub>
Mammals	$= 0.235 \text{ BW}^{0.822}$
Birds	$= 0.0582 \text{ BW}^{0.651}$
Woodhouse's toad	$= 0.013($ BW $\times 1000)^{0.773}$
Lizards and western aquatic garter snake	$= 0.013($ BW $\times 1000)^{0.773}$

Calibration:

FS lookup for species using U.S. EPA (1993a)

IR<sub>f</sub> lookup for species using U.S. EPA (1993a) or estimate from submodel

Ingestion of Water

 $ADD_{wi} = EC_{dw} \times (IR_{dw}/BW) \times \theta \times \psi$  (modified from EPA (1993a) using site use

fractions as above)

Where:

ADD<sub>wi</sub> = applied daily dose from drinking water, mg/L-day

 $EC_{dw}$  = average contaminant concentration at drinking water supply, mg/L

IR<sub>dw</sub> = ingestion rate of drinking water, mg/day

#### Submodel:

IR<sub>dw</sub> (U.S. EPA 1993a)

Species	IR <sub>dw</sub>
Mammals	$= 0.099 \text{ x BW}^{0.90}$
Birds	$= 0.059 \text{ x BW}^{0.67}$
Woodhouse's toad	0
Lizards and western aquatic garter snake	0
Terr. arthropods	0

#### **Calibration:**

IR<sub>dw</sub> lookup for species using EPA (1993a) or estimate from submodel

Ingestion of Food

$$ADD_{fi} = \prod_{k=1}^{m} (C_k \times FR_{fk} \times IR_f / BW) \times \Theta \times \psi \pmod{\text{modified from Hope 1995}}$$

 $ADD_{fi}$  = applied daily dose from ingestion of contaminated food, mg/kg

m = number of food items in the diet of the receptor species

 $C_k$  = contaminant concentration in the k<sup>th</sup> food item, mg/kg

 $FR_{fk}$  = wet weight fraction of the k<sup>th</sup> food item in receptor diet, kg (food)/kg(diet)

#### Submodel

 $C_k = (ADD_{fi} + ADD_{wi} + ADD_{si}) \times (\alpha_{ing}/k_e) + C_{other}$  (modified from Hope,

1995)

where:

 $C_k$  = contaminant concentration in food item k resulting from all appropriate uptake pathways (ingestion, inhalation, dermal absorption and etc.), mg/kg  $C_{other}$  = contaminant concentration in food item k resulting from exposure pathways other than ingestion (inhalation, dermal absorption, direct absorption, plant root uptake and etc.) mg/kg

α<sub>ing</sub> = ingestion absorption factor, mg/kg (contaminant body burden) / mg/kg (applied daily dose)

#### **Calibration**:

FR<sub>fk</sub> lookup for species using U.S. EPA (1993a)

 $\alpha_{ing}$  Lookup from Owen (1990) and MEPAS chemical database

#### **Aquatic Species**

#### **Direct Contact**

 $C_{aq} = EC_{sw} \times BCF$ 

Where:

 $C_{aq}$  = contaminant body burden in aquatic receptor, mg/kg

BCF = contaminant-specific bioconcentration factor, L/kg

#### Calibration:

BCF = lookup from MEPAS chemical database

Values for inorganic contaminants (metal) may also be obtained from the literature (Maughan, 1993) and database (ECOTOX, 2003) or estimated from empirical equation derived by Sample *et al.* (1996) using the water solubility ( $K_{so}$  mg/L) of a contaminant:

 $Log BCF = 2.791 - 0.564 log K_{so}$ 

# **APPENDIX B**

# **SHAPIRO -WILK TEST**

# Table B.1 Coefficient $(a_{N-I+1})$ for Shapiro-Wilk W-Test of Normality (McBean and Rovers, 1998)

i/n	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	· ·
1	0.7071	0.7071	0.6872	0.6646	0.6431	0.6233	0.6052	0.5888	0.5739	
2	*	0.0000	0.1677	0.2413	0.2806	0.3031	0.3164	0.3244	0.3291	
3			_	0.0000	0.0875	0.1401	0.1743	0.1976	0.2141	
4	<del>_</del>	. — '	_			0.0000	0.0561	0.0947	0.1224	
5	—	—		—				0.0000	0.0399	
i/n	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20
1	0.5601	0.5475	0.5359	0.5251	0.5150	0.5056	0.4968	0.4886	0.4808	0.4734
2	0.3315	0.3325	0.3325	0.3318	0.3306	0.3290	0.3273	0.3253	0.3232	0.3211
3	0.2260	0.2347	0.2412	0.2460	0.2495	0.2521	0.2540	0.2553	0.2561	0.2565
4	0.1429	0.1586	0.1707	0.1802	0.1878	0.1939	0.1988	0.2027	0.2059	0.2085
5	0.0695	0.0922	0.1099	0.1240	0.1353	0.1 <b>447</b>	0.1524	0.1587	0.1641	0.1686
6	0.0000	0.0303	0.0539	0.0727	0.0880	0.1005	0.1109	0.1197	0.1271	0.1334
7	_		0.0000	0.0240	0.0433	0.0593	0.0725	0.0837	0.0932	0.1013
8					0.0000	0.0196	0.0359	0.0496	0.0612	0.0711
9		· —			<u> </u>		0.0000	0.0163	0.0303	0.0422
10			—	·	······		<del></del>		0.0000	0.0140
i/n	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30
1	0.4643	0.4590	0.4542	0.4493	0.4450	0.4407	0.4366	0.4328	0.4291	0.4254
2	0.3185	0.3156	0.3126	0.3098	0.3069	0.3043	0.3018	0.2992	0.2968	0.2944
3	0.2578	0.2571	0.2563	0.2554	0.2543	0.2533	0.2522	0.2510	0.2499	0.2487
4	0.2119	0.2131	0.2139	0.2145	0.2148	0.2151	0.2152	0.2151	0.2150	0.2148
5	0.1736	0.17 <del>64</del>	0.1787	0.1807	0.1822	0.1836	0.1848	0.1857	0.1864	0.1870
6	0.1399	0.1443	0.1480	0.1512	0.1539	0.1563	0.1584	0.1601	0.1616	0.1630
7	0.1092	0.1150	0.1201	0.1245	0.1283	0.1316	0.1346	0.1372	0.1395	0.1415
8	0.0804	0.0878	0.0941	0.0997	0.1046	0.1089	0.1128	0.1162	0.1192	0.1219
9	0.0530	0.0618	0.0696	0.0764	0.0823	0.0876	0.0923	0.0965	0.1002	0.1036
10	0.0263	0.0368	0.0459	0.0539	0.0610	0.0672	0.0728	0.0778	0.0822	0.0862
11	0.0000	0.0122	0.0228	0.0321	0.0403	0.0476	0.0540	0.0598	0.0650	0.0697
12			0.0000	0.0107	0.0200	0.0284	0.0358	0.0424	0.0483	0.0537
13			·	—	0.0000	0.0094	0.0178	0.0253	0.0320	0.0381
14		_	_		—		0.0000	0.0084	0.0159	0.0227
15			<del></del> .		—			_	0.0000	0.0076
<u>i/n</u>	31	32	33	34	35	36	37	38	39	40
1	0.4220	0.4188	0.4156	0.4127	0.4096	0.4068	0.4040	0.4015	0.3989	0.3964
2	0.2921	0.2898	0.2876	0.2854	0.2834	0.2813	0.2794	0.2774	0.2755	0.2737
3	0.2475	0.2463	0.2451	0.2439	0.2427	0.2415	0.2403	0.2391	0.2380	0.2368
4	0.2145	0.2141	0.2137	0.2132	0.2127	0.2121	0.2116	0.2110	0.2104	0.2098
5	0.1874	0.1878	0.1880	0.1882	0.1883	0.1883	0.1883	0.1881	0.1880	0.1878
6	0.1641	0.1651	0.1660	0.1667	0.1673	0.1678	0.1683	0.1686	0.1689	0.1691
7	0.1433	0.1449	0.1463	0.1475	0.1487	0.1496	0.1503	0.1513	0.1520	0.1526
8	0.1243	0.1265	0.1284	0.1301	0.1317	0.1331	0.1344	0.1356	0.1366	0.1376
9	0.1066	0.1093	0.1118	0.1140	0.1160	0.1179	0.1196	0.1211	0.1225	0.1237
10	0.0899	0.0931	0.0961	0.0988	0.1013	0.1036	0.1056	0.1075	0.1092	0.1108

i/n	31	32	33	34	35	36	37	38	39	40
11	0.0739	0.0777	0.0812	0.0844	0.0873	0.0900	0.0924	0.0947	0.0967	0.0896
12	0.0585	0.0629	0.0669	0.0706	0.0739	0.0770	0.0798	0.0824	0.0848	0.0870
13	0.0435	0.0485	0.0530	0.0572	0.0610	0.0645	0.0677	0.0706	0.0733	0.0759
14	0.0289	0.0344	0.0395	0.0441	0.0484	0.0523	0.0559	0.0592	0.0622	0.0651
15	0.0144	0.0206	0.0262	0.0314	0.0361	0.0404	0.0444	0.0481	0.0515	0.0546
1 <del>6</del>	0.0000	0.0068	0.0131	0.0187	0.0239	0.0287	0.0331	0.0372	0.0409	0.0444
17	—	—	0.0000	0.0062	0.0119	0.0172	0.0220	0.0264	0.0305	0.0343
18			_	-	0.0000	0.0057	0.0110	0.0158	0.0203	0.0244
19			_		—		0.0000	0.0053	0.0101	0.0146
20		. —				_		·	0.0000	0.0049
i/n	41	42	43	44	45	46	47	48	49	50
1	0.3940	0.3917	0.3894	0.3872	0.3850	0.3830	0.3808	0.3789	0.3000	0.3751
2	0.2719	0.2701	0.2684	0.2667	0.2651	0.2635	0.2620	0.2604	0.2589	0.2574
3	0.2357	0.2345	0.2334	0.2323	0.2313	0.2302	0.2291	0.2281	0.2271	0.2260
4	0.2091	0.2085	0.2078	0.2072	0.2065	0.2058	0.2052	0.2045	0.2038	0.2032
5	0.1876	0.1874	0.1871	0.1868	0.1865	0.1862	0.1859	0.1855	0.1851	0.1847
6	0.1693	0.1694	0.1695	0.1695	0.1695	0.1695	0.1695	0.1693	0.1692	0.1691
7	0.1531	0.1535	0.1539	0.1542	0.1545	0.1548	0.1550	0.1551	0.1553	0.1554
8	0.1384	0.1392	0.1398	0.1405	0.1410	0.1415	0.1420	0.1423	0.1427	0.1430
9	0.1249	0.1259	0.1269	0.1278	0.1286	0.1293	0.1300	0.1306	0.1312	0.1317
10	0.1123	0.1136	0.1149	0.1160	0.1170	0.1180	0.1189	0.1197	0.1205	0.1212
11	0.1004	0.1020	0.1035	0.1049	0.1062	0.1073	0.1085	0.1095	0.1105	0.1113
12	0.0891	0.0909	0.0927	0.0943	0.0959	0.0972	0.0986	0.0998	0.1010	0.1020
13	0.0782	0.0804	0.0824	0.0842	0.0860	0.0876	0.0892	0.0906	0.0919	0,0932
14	0.0677	0.0701	0.0724	0.0745	0.0775	0.0785	0.0801	0.0817	0.0832	0.0846
15	0.0575	0.0602	0.0628	0.0651	0.0673	0.0694	0.0713	0.0731	0.0748	0.0764
16	0. <b>0476</b>	0.0506	0.0534	0.0560	0.0584	0.0607	0.0628	0.0648	0.0662	0.0685
17	0.0379	0.0411	0.0442	0.0471	0.0497	0.0522	0.0546	0.0568	0.0588	0.0608
18	0.0283	0.0318	0.0352	0.0383	0.0412	0.0439	0.0465	0.0489	0.0511	0.0532
19	0.0188	0.0227	0.0263	0.0296	0.0328	0.0357	0.0385	0.0411	0.0436	0.0459
20	0.0094	0.0316	0.0175	0.0211	0.0245	0.0277	0.0307	0.0335	0.0361	0.0386
21	0.0000	0.0045	0.0087	0.0126	0.0163	0.0197	0.0229	0.0259	0.0288	0.0314
22			0.0000	0.0042	0.0081	0.0118	0.0153	0.0185	0.0215	0.0244
23	-	—		—	0.0000	0.0039	0.0076	0.0111	0.0143	0.0174
24	-	·	-			-	0.0000	0.0037	0.0071	0.0104
25		—	<del></del>		—				0.0000	0.0035

**Table B.2** Coefficient  $(a_{N-I+1})$  for Shapiro-Wilk W-Test of Normality (continued)(McBean and Rovers, 1998)

#### **APPENDIX C**

#### MODEL IMPLEMENTATION

To conduct an ERA case study, the user selects contaminants, receptors, and exposure pathways. The system will automatically generate the needed input information for user to complete the ERA case study, for example, the related media concentration. Subsequent to selecting and providing site data, the user can view and modify them before running the case study. Based on the input information, a model designed to implement exposure algorithms, will retrieve all the related parameters from the local database, calculate the result, and send it to the specified Microsoft Excel spreadsheet. Lastly, the output will be generated and the users can save them with their own file names.

For conducting an ERA case study, the interfaces are designed for selecting chemical, site, receptors and benchmarks These interfaces are shown by selecting the corresponding menus for the ERA interface and assist in conducting the ERA step by step as the following features.



Figure C.1 ERA Interface.



Figure C.2 Chemical Selected Interface.



Figure C.3 Site selected interface.

🖼 Type of Receptors		
	For help, press	- ?
Please Select Type o	of Receptors:	
🦵 Terrestrial Animal		
🔽 [Terrestrial Plant]		
🥅 Aquatic Animal		
C Aquatic Plant		
	<< Back Nex	:t >>
- 174		

Figure C.4 Selecting type of receptors interface.



Figure C.5 Selected receptors interface.

Ci FRA System	and a second state of the		
Welco	me to SRA	4	
A Construction of the second s	How to	n run the program	
Here is a set	Folio	owing these steps	
	<ul> <li>Input Concentration</li> <li>Input Concentration : GM</li> <li>226</li> </ul>	An Heir, press GSD 405 Concentration Concentratio Concentration Concentration Concentration Concentration Concentr	
HISTOR NO.	1		Code Saliper

Figure C.6 Concentration input interface.

	Ples Select BenchValue For CreosoteBush
and the second	The following BenchMark are available for appraisal Chemical ChemicalForm SoiType PlantSpecies SoiLOEC Uranium U02(N03)2 peat switschard 10 Uranium U12(N03)2 start switschard 5
	Keck Next >>

Figure C.7 Selecting benchmark value interface.

Tama	InpulData Chemical Name:	Uranium				-		
1		Concen	tration1	Concen	tration2	Concen	tration3	
and the second		GM	GSD	GM	GSD	GM	GSD	
and the second	Chemical Concentration In Soil (mg/kg):	226	405	0	0	0	0	
	Site	YPG						A CONTRACTOR
and the second second	Receptors:	Benchma	ark					1
	CreosoteBush FoothilPaloverdeTree SaguaroCactus	0.5 0.5 0.5				ατά του Βιαιο		
						OK		



	How to run the program	
	Project Description	
appender	Project Name: ProjectDU07	
	Terrestrial Animal	
a constant of the second	Terrestrial Plant View Input Data	
	C Aquetr Aviant Vant'r set Dein	
	C arbeite Hest Vase / or Osto	
	Save Continue to Run without Save Cancel	

Figure C.9 Save project file interface.



Figure C-10 Notified message Interface.



Figure C-11 Progressing status interface



Figure C-13 Running program interface.

(No.	licho en Baselles	Tarries(rist	Plam7(1)	No.	and the second			and the second			100	No.		Mess -	
(8)	File Edit View Ins	ert Format	Loois Dat	a <u>Window</u>	tieip	E. 24	1								_ & ×
10		V Dr. Mar		T & A	21 404 150 0	5) 22 Arial		12 - 12	7 11		the EEG o	0 0/	1 7 = 1 m	- A - A	_ >>
1		~ "#) WE	3	L J# 24		Q - Mildi		12 * 0	ΥÜ			p /o 1	1 MH 100		k
	H32 👻	=													
	A	8	C	D	E	F	G	н	1	J	K	L	M	N	(
1															A
2	And the state of the state	1 (U.S. 1981)	A.C. State			1 1000	A Bassiers	Section 1	1.3.5.5						-
3	EHQ			1	Concentration		Bv,Br	Sensit	livity						1940
4	the state of the state of the					in the second	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	C Planta							
6															
7					Click to view the	result distribu	ation st								- 8
8															
9,	Uranium						-			FUIA	0				
10	EHQ	Ср	Bv	Br	Concentration	Contaminant	Receptor			EHQ	Ср	BV .	Br	Incentrati	contai
11	8.40E-02	4.20E-02	2.00E-03	2.00E-04	1.84E+01	1.000+00	CreosoteBush			2.98E-01	1.49E-01	1.30E-03	4.00E-04	9.08E+01	1.00
12	2.95E+00	1.4/E+00	9.90E-03	1.00E-04	1.48E+02	1.00E+00				8.4ZE-01	4.21E-01	1 105 02	2.005-04	1.070+01	1.00
13	1.06E+00	5.31E-01	2.80E-03	1.00E-04	1.84E+UZ	1.00E+00				4.70E-01	1 705 01	2 205 02	1.00E-04	7.505+01	1.00
14	3.02E+00	1.51E+00	3.80E-03	9.00E-04	3.20E+02	1.000+00				3.4TE-01	1.175-01	2.200-03	2.005.04	4 465+01	1.00
15	1.04E-01	8.20E-02	1.000-03	0.0000+00	7.08E+01	1.000+00				2.34E-01	1.695-01	2.005-03	1.00E-04	7 90E+01	1.00
17	1.505+01	7.045+00	0.705-03	2005-04	0.342+01	1.00E+00				114E+00	2.07E+00	2105-03	4 00E-04	8 45E+02	1.00
10	1 205-01	2 155-01	3.105-03	0.005+00	6.955+01	1.000 +00				4 77E-01	2 38E-01	2 10E-03	3.00E-04	1 03E+02	1.00
10	7.06E-01	3.52E-01	4 50E-03	1.005-04	7.69E+01	1.00E+00			11-1-1-1-	82E+00	9.07E-01	1 20E-03	0.00E+00	7.33E+02	1.60
20	2.62E-01	1 31E-01	5 30E-03	1.00E-04	2 43E+01	1.00E+00				4 09E+00	2.04E+00	1.27E-02	1.00E-04	1.60E+02	1.00
21	219E+00	1 10E+00	3.50E-03	3.00E-04	2 90E+02	1.00E+00				2 36E-01	1.18E-01	3.60E-03	2.00E-04	3.08E+01	1.00
22	1.61E-01	8 00E-02	5 50E-03	1.00E-04	1.44E+01	1.00E+00				1.60E-02	8.00E-03	4.00E-04	0.00E+00	1.67E+01	1.00
23	2.69E-01	1.35E-01	8.00E-04	1.00E-04	1.42E+02	1.00E+00				5.40E-02	2.70E-02	8.00E-04	2.00E-04	2.72E+01	1.00
24	9.68E-01	4.84E-01	2.90E-03	1.00E-04	1.64E+02	1.00E+00				1.01E-01	5.10E-02	2.30E-03	1.00E-04	2.14E+01	1.00
25	5.50E-02	2.70E-02	1.10E-03	1.00E-04	2.25E+01	1.00E+00				2.91E+00	1.46E+00	4.40E-03	1.00E-04	3.27E+02	1.00
26	7.51E+00	3.75E+00	7.40E-03	2.00E-04	4.95E+02	1.00E+00				4.30E-02	2.10E-02	2.00E-04	1.00E-04	6.94E+01	1.00
27	7.34E-01	3.67E-01	9.00E-04	1.00E-04	3.89E+02	1.00E+00				5.29E-01	2.65E-01	2.30E-03	1.00E-04	1.11E+02	1.00
28	1.07E+00	5.32E-01	2.00E-03	1.00E-04	2.58E+02	1.00E+00			1	.75E+00	8.77E-01	9.00E-04	3.00E-04	6.90E+02	1.00
29	1.51E-01	7.50E-02	8.00E-04	5.00E-04	5.82E+01	1.00E+00			1	1.11E+00	5.56E-01	2.60E-03	2.00E-04	1.98E+02	1.00
30	3.10E-02	1.50E-02	2.00E-03	3.00E-04	6.74E+00	1.00E+00				6.57E-01	3.29E-01	3.00E-03	1.00E-04	1.06E+02	1.00
31	8.60E-02	4.30E-02	3.30E-03	2.00E-04	1.26E+01	1.00E+00				7.91E-01	3.96E-01	1.30E-03	0.00E+00	2.88E+02	1.00
32	2.79E-01	1.40E-01	1.20E-03	0.00E+00	1.12E+02	1.00E+00			1	.01E+01	5.04E+00	4.60E-03	1.00E-04	1.07E+03	1.00
33	1.03E-01	5.10E-02	9.00E-04	4.00E-04	4.00E+01	1.00E+00				1.60E+00	7.98E-01	8.10E-03	1.00E-04	9.73E+01	1.00
34	2.70E-01	1.35E-01	2.30E-03	1.00E-04	5.64E+01	1.00E+00				6.16E-01	3.08E-01	1.00E-03	1.00E-04	2.77E+02	1.00
35	1.89E-01	9.40E-02	2.90E-03	1.00E-04	3.08E+01	1.00E+00				1.30E-01	6.50E-02	1.10E-03	1.00E-04	5.70E+01	1.00
36	2.00E-02	1.00E-02	4.00E-04	2.00E-04	1.60E+01	1.00E+00			63.62	1.57E-01	7.80E-02	1.00E-03	1.00E-04	6.74E+01	1.00
37_	2.21E-01	1.10E-01	1.80E-03	0.00E+00	6.02E+01	1.000+00			Status 1	A 66E 04	0.00E-01	1.50E-03	3.000-04	3.035+02	1.00
38	7.80E-02	3.90E-02	2.50E-03	4.00E-04	1.3/E+01	1.00E+00				4.500-01	6.49E-01	4.00E-04	2 00E-04	2.52E+02 9.04E+01	1.001
38	4.995-01	2.50E-01	1.00E-03	2.00E-04	2.09E+02	1.00E+00		Lat	Conservation .	.302+00	0.432-01	1.00E*03	2.00E*04	3.042101	
14 4	P PI CD (EHQ)	KBAY COUC	entration	X sensitiv	ity Tresult /			1.	1				1000		1.1.1
Read	yt													a providences	Lun
and A	int a	Procession		EH Micr	osoft Excel- Left.									R. 1. 5	
			And the second second					and the second second second			Contraction and Contraction			and the second second	and a standing

FigureC-14 Result Interface (Microsoft Excel).

		6 La	% D	Σ	f= 2	+ Ă+		Σ 12	Arial	· 12	- 1	1	U	<b>*</b>	=	温 社	1 5	<b>Б %</b>	• •	2	F .		• •	<i>.</i>	-	• *
	A1	-	=																			· · · · · ·	м			
	A		B	C	D	-	E	0	F.	G	. F					J		n		L.			m			14
5.	Contaminan	T.		Ourselative Of		RE	ceptor	Crec	JSUICEUSII																	
÷	2,0005.00	7784	LIENCY 1	Cumulative %																						
	2.616E+00	0	887	88.80%					C	reosoteBush																
	5 229E+00	ñ	65	95.30%																						
	7 842E+00	n	19	97 20%			100	0 T 0	and the second bearing to the second						r 100%	: [										
	1.046E+01	1	9	98.10%											80%											
	1.307E+01	1	6	98.70%					0						60%	-è										
	1.568E+01	1	5	99.20%			<u></u> 1	0 -	1000						50%	in l										
	1.829E+01	1	3	99.50%			ŧ	1.11							30×	5										
	2.091E+01	1	2	99.70%			-	. 1							20%	-										
	2.352E+01	1	1	99.80%			0	واللبغال		الجالجا بالجالجا بالجالجا	"H' H'	r'arar'a	1,0,0	,a,a	0%											
	2.613E+01	1	1	99.90%				12.19	10, 10, 10, 10, 10,	0,0,0,0,0	100	10,10	2. 0.	2												
	2.875E+01	1	0	99.90%						The Constant		34.16	1.1													
	3.136E+01	1	U	99.90%			2.	a), a		E																
	3.397E+01	1	Ű	99.90%						EFIG																
	3.009E+01	1	0	99,90%		L						-														
	4 101 5+01		0	00.00%					Summen																	
	4.101E+01		0	55.50 %					CONTRACTOR OF A																	
	4 4 4 3 E + 0 1		0	00 00%																						
	4.443E+01	1	0	99.90% 99.91%				Mear	n	1.35E+00																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 4.965E+01		0	99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mear Stan	n dard Error	1.35E+00 1.11E-01																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01		0	99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mear Stan Medi	n dard Error ian	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 5.488E+01		0 0 0	99,90% 99,90% 99,90% 99,90% 99,90%				Mear Stan Medi Mode	n dard Error lan e	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 1.51E-01																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 5.488E+01 5.749E+01		0 0 0 0	99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mear Stan Medi Mode Stan	n dard Error lan e dard Deviation	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 1.51E-01 3.51E+00																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 5.488E+01 5.749E+01 6.010E+01		000000000000000000000000000000000000000	99,90% 99,90% 99,90% 99,90% 99,90% 99,90% 99,90%				Mear Stan Medi Mode Stan Sam	n dard Error e dard Deviation ple Variance	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 1.51E-01 3.51E+00 1.23E+01																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 5.488E+01 5.749E+01 6.010E+01 6.272E+01		0 0 0 0 0 0 0	99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mear Stan Medi Mode Stan Sam Kurto	n dard Error ian e dard Deviation ple Variance osis	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 1.51E-01 3.51E+00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 5.749E+01 6.010E+01 6.272E+01 6.533E+01			99.90% 99.90% 99.30% 99.30% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mean Stan Medi Mode Stan Sam Kurte	n dard Error e dard Deviation ple Variance sis vness	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 3.51E+00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02 1.33E+01																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 5.749E+01 6.010E+01 6.533E+01 6.794E+01			99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mean Stan Medi Mode Stan Sam Kurte Skew Rang	n dand Error an e dand Deviation ple Variance ssis ssis ssis ae	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 3.51E+00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02 1.33E+01 8.10E+01																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 5.488E+01 5.749E+01 6.010E+01 6.533E+01 6.794E+01 7.056E+01			99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mean Stan Medi Mode Stan Stan Stan Stan Stan Stan Stan Stan	n dard Error e dard Deviation ple Variance ssis vness ge num	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 3.51E+00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02 1.33E+01 8.10E+01 3.00E-03																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 5.227E+01 5.488E+01 6.010E+01 6.272E+01 6.533E+01 6.792E+01 7.056E+01 7.317E+01 7.656E+01			99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mear Stan Medi Mode Stan Sam, Kurto Skew Rang Minir Maxir Sum	n dard Error e dard Deviation ple Variance sis vness ae num mum	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 1.51E-01 1.51E+00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02 1.33E+01 8.10E+01 3.00E-03 8.10E+01 1.25E+02																
	4.443E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 5.488E+01 6.749E+01 6.272E+01 6.533E+01 6.533E+01 6.794E+01 7.377E+01 7.377E+01 7.576E+01			99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mear Stan Medi Mode Stan Sam, Kurto Skew Rang Minin Maxir Sum	n dard Error e dard Deviation ple Variance osis syness ge num mum ot	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 3.51E+00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02 1.33E+01 8.10E+01 1.35E+03 8.10E+01 1.35E+03 1.00E+02																
	4.443E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 5.749E+01 6.010E+01 6.533E+01 6.533E+01 6.533E+01 7.94E+01 7.317E+01 7.378E+01 7.840E+01 More			99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mean Stan Medi Stan Sam Kurto Skew Rang Minin Maxir Sum Court	n dard Error lan e dard Deviation ple Variance sis vness ge num mum ht frience Level (95.03	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 1.51E-00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02 1.33E+01 8.10E+01 3.00E+03 1.35E+03 1.00E+03 1.00E+03 2.18E-01																
,	4.443E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 5.748E+01 6.010E+01 6.573E+01 6.533E+01 6.533E+01 7.056E+01 7.578E+01 7.578E+01 7.58E+01 7.840E+01 More			99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90% 99.90%				Mean Stan Medi Stan Sam Kurte Skew Rang Minin Maxir Sum Cour Confi	n dard Error dard Deviation dard Deviation ple Variance sels verss ae num num mum nt idence Level(95.0.9	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 3.51E+00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02 1.33E+01 8.10E+01 3.00E+03 1.00E+03 5) 2.18E-01																
	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 4.965E+01 5.227E+01 6.488E+00 5.749E+01 6.573E+01 6.533E+01 7.056E+01 7.317E+01 7.578E+01 7.578E+01 7.578E+01 7.840E+01 More			99,90% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20% 99,20%				Mear Stan Medi Stan Sam Kurto Skew Rang Minin Maxir Sum Cour Confi	n dard Error lan dard Deviation ple Variance psis ses ge num mum num nt idence Level(95.09	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 3.51E+00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02 1.33E+01 8.10E+01 1.35E+03 1.00E+03 1.00E+03 0.00E+03 2.18E-01																
,	4.443E+01 4.965E+01 5.428E+01 5.488E+01 5.749E+01 6.010E+01 6.372E+01 6.533E+01 7.056E+01 7.37E+01 7.578E+01 7.578E+01 7.840E+01 More			99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 100.00%				Mear Stan Medi Stan Sam Kurto Skew Rang Minin Maxir Sum Cour Confi	n dard Error lan e dard Deviation ple Variance sis sis vness ge num num num num nt Idence Level(95.09	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 3.51E+00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02 1.33E+01 8.10E+01 3.00E-03 8.10E+01 1.35E+03 1.00E+03 5) 2.18E-01																
,	4.443E+01 4.704E+01 5.227E+01 5.488E+01 5.749E+01 6.749E+01 6.533E+01 6.533E+01 7.317E+01 7.578E+01 7.578E+01 7.578E+01 7.578E+01 7.540E+01 More			99.90% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00% 99.00%				Mear Stan Mode Stan Sam Kurto Skew Rang Minin Maxir Sum Cour Confi	n dard Error adard Deviation ple Variance ple Variance ple Variance plat	1.35E+00 1.11E-01 5.11E-01 3.51E+00 1.23E+01 2.72E+02 1.33E+01 8.10E+01 3.00E+03 1.00E+03 1.00E+03 5) 2.18E-01																

Figure C-15 Distribution Interface.

# **APPENDIX D**

# SAMPLING SITES

Figures D-1 to D-12 show sampling locations at YPG and APG sites



Figure D-1 Regional Map Depicting Yuma Proving Ground (U.S. Army YPG, 1999)



Figure D-2 General Site Map for Yuma Proving Ground (U.S. Army YPG, 1999).



**Figure D-3** Sample Site IA – Impact L Field, Yuma Proving Ground (U.S. Army YPG, 1999).



**Figure D-4** Sample Site GP-Gun Position 24,500 J, Yuma Proving Ground (U.S. Army YPG, 1999).



Figure D-5 Sample Site B1 – Impact Area Reference (Upstream) Site, Yuma Proving Ground (U.S. Army YPG, 1999).



Figure D-6 Sample Site B2 – Impact Area (Downstream) Site, Yuma Proving Ground (U.S. Army YPG, 1999).



**Figure D-7** Sample Site B3 – Extended High Explosive (HE) Impact Area (Long) Reference (Upstream) Site, Yuma Proving Ground (U.S. Army YPG, 1999).



Figure D-8 Sample Site B4 – Extended High Explosive (HE) Impact Area (Long) Downstream Site, Yuma Proving Ground (U.S. Army YPG, 1999).



Figure D-9 Air Sampling Location at YPG (U.S. Army YPG, 1999).



Figure D-10 GP 17a and GP 20 on the Kofa Firing Range at YPG (Oxenberg, 1997).



Map Identification Number	Site Name		
1	Delph Creek #1		
2	Delph Creek #2		
3	Old Woman's Gut #2		
4	Old Woman's Gut #1		
5	Upper Delph Creek		
6	DU Road		
7	Upper Mosquito Creek		
8	B3 Catch Box		
9	B3 Creek		
10	Mosquito Creek #1		
11	Mosquito Creek #2		

Figure D-11 Uranium Soil/Water Sampling locations at APG (Ebinger et al., 1996).



Figure D-12 Environmental radiation-monitoring points at APG (Oxenberg, 1997).

# **APPENDIX E**

# PARAMETER SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS RESULTS

Parameter sensitivity analysis results for each receptor in both APG and YPG sites are provided in the following Tables.

Pathway:In	ngestion	Sensitivity(contribution to variance,%)		
Parameter	S Definition	lizarde	Mallard	American kestrol
ECs	Deminition	Lizalus	Ivialialu	American Restrei
	Contaminant concentration in soil/sediment	24.16	18.58	42.23
ECdw				
	Contaminant concentration in drinking water supply	24.32	18.70	42.50
IRI	Food ingestion rate	44 51	14.30	4 85
lRdw		11.01	14.00	4.00
	Water ingestion rate	0.00	46.89	5.12
BW	Deducuciant	7.01	4 50	5.00
0	Body weight	7.01	1.53	5.30
Q	Site use factor	0.00	0.00	0.00
W				
50	Seasonality factor	0.00	0.00	0.00
FS	Mass fraction of soil/sediment in the diet	0.00	0.00	0.00
FR		0.00	0.00	0.00
	Wet weight fraction of food item in the diet	0.00	0.00	0.00

Table E-1 Sensitivity Analysis, Terrestrial Animals, APG

Pathway	Inhalation Se	ensitivity(contribution to variance,	%)	
Paramete	ers			
	Definition	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel
ECpar	Concentration of particulate-bound contaminant in air	17.23	48.73	40.61
ECvap	Concentration of volatilized contaminant in air	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Inhalation rate	39.38	16.30	15.12
Q	Body weight	43.39	34.97	44.26
	Site use factor	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Seasonality factor	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pathway	: Dermal absorption			
RW	Contaminant concentration in soil/sediment	67.14	86.52	82.75
SA	Body weight	19.47	7.15	10.38
	Surface area	13.40	6.33	6.87
w	Site use factor	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pcs	Seasonality factor	0.00	0.00	0.00
AF	Fraction of surface area in contact with soil per day	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Soil to skin adherence factor	0.00	0.00	0.00

# Table E-1 Sensitivity Analysis , Terrestrial Animals, APG (Continued)

Pathway: Ingestion	Sensitivity(contribution to variance,%)				
Parameters	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer
ECs	35.54	31.13	32.81	26.57	26.34
ECdw	35.76	31.33	33.02	26.74	26.51
IRf	7.81	4.78	9.98	14.03	14.86
IRdw	0.00	0.00	11.21	14.55	15.65
BW	20.88	32.76	12.98	18.12	16.63
Q	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
w	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
FS	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
FR	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
Pathway: Inhalation					
ECpar	12.54	6.53	17.41	10.69	11.35
ECvap	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
IRi	23.46	33.79	22.76	25.97	26.42

# Table E-1 Sensitivity Analysis , Terrestrial Animals, APG (Continued)

Pathway: Inhalation			Sensitivity(contribution to variance,%)			
	Parameters	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer
BW		64.01	59.69	59.83	63.34	62.23
Q		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
W		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pathv	vay: Dermal absor	ption				
ECs		62.30	45.34	60.80	47.94	47.55
BW		36.61	47.72	24.06	32.69	30.02
SA		1.09	6.94	15.14	19.37	22.43
Q		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
W		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pcs		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
AF		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00

# Table E-1 Sensitivity Analysis , Terrestrial Animals, APG (Continued)
Pathway:Ingestion		Sensitivity(contr	ibution to variance	9,%)
Parameters	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
ECs	31.44	29.17	42.29	41.27
ECdw	31.64	29.36	42.56	41.53
IRf	10.92	9.26	4.31	3.07
IRdw	12.04	16.73	4.09	6.02
BW	13.96	15.47	6.75	8.12
Q	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
W	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
FS	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
FR	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pathway: Inhalation				
ECpar	15.90	13.81	34.40	29.03
ECvap	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
IRi	22.74	22.56	17.90	21.36

### Table E-1 Sensitivity Analysis , Terrestrial Animals, APG (Continued)

Pathway: Inhalation	Sensitivity(contribution to variance,%)						
Parameters	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl			
BW	61.36	63.62	47.70	49.61			
Q	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			
w	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			
Pathway: Dermal absorption							
ECs	57.63	54.40	79.65	71.77			
BW	25.60	28.84	12.71	14.12			
SA	16.77	16.76	7.64	14.12			
Q	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			
W	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			
Pcs	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			
AF	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			

## Table E-1 Sensitivity Analysis , Terrestrial Animals, APG (Continued)

A	quatic Animals	Sensitivity(Contribution to variance,%)					
Parameters	Definition	MountainWhitefish	PacificLamprey	RainbowTrout (adults)	WhiteSturgeon		
BCF	Bioconcentration factor	1.31	1.35	1.28	1.33		
Concentration	Contaminant concentration in media	98.69	98.65	98.72	98.67		
ŀ	Aquatic Plants	Periphyton	Phytoplankton	Watermillfoil			
BCF	Bioconcentration factor	0.08	0.06	0.08			
Concentration	Contaminant concentration in media	99.92	99.94	99.92			

### Table E-2 Sensitivity Analysis, Aquatic Species ,APG

### Table E-3 Sensitivity Analysis, Terrestrial Plant, APG

Τe	errestrial Plants	Sensitiv	,%)	
Parameters				
	Definition	Rushes	Slender blue flag	Fern
Bv	Bioconcentration factor for			
	nonvegetative plant parts	44.28	46.67	46.97
Br	Bioconcentration factor for			
	vegetative plant parts	45.59	43.98	42.83
Concentration				
	Contaminant concentration	10.13	9.35	10.20

	Pathway: Ingestion	Sensitivity(contribution to variance,%	6)	
Parameters	Definition	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed ba	t Loggerhead shrike
ECs	Contaminant concentration in soil/sediment	32.35	28.50	42.65
ECdw	Contaminant concentration in drinking water supply	34.25	30.17	45.15
IRf	Food ingestion rate	10.06	9.48	2.84
IRdw	Water ingestion rate	11.13	16.02	3.07
BW	Body weight	12.22	15.83	6.28
Q	Site use factor	0.00	0.00	0.00
W	Seasonality factor	0.00	0.00	0.00
FS	Mass fraction of soil/sediment in the diet	0.00	0.00	0.00
FR	Wet weight fraction of food item in the diet	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Pathway: Inhalation			
ECpar	Concentration of particulate-bound contaminant in air	18.06	13.29	10.32
ECvap	Concentration of volatilized contaminant in air	0.00	0.00	0.00
IRi	Inhalation rate	23.06	23.04	76.57

# Table E-4 Sensitivity Analysis , Terrestrial Animals, YPG

### Table E-4 Sensitivity Analysis , Terrestrial Animals, YPG(Continued)

Pathway: Inhalation		Sensitivity(contribution to variance,%)				
Parameters	s Definition	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed ba	t Loggerhead shrike		
BW	Body weight	58.88	63.67	13.11		
Q	Site use factor	0.00	0.00	0.00		
W	Seasonality factor	0.00	0.00	0.00		
ECs	Contaminant concentration in soil/sediment	61.93	55.14	80.82		
BW	Body weight	23.39	30.62	11.90		
SA	Surface area	14.69	14.24	7.28		
Q	Site use factor	0.00	0.00	0.00		
W	Seasonality factor	0.00	0.00	0.00		
Pcs	Fraction of surface area in contact with soil per day	0.00	0.00	0.00		
AF	Soil to skin adherence factor	0.00	0.00	0.00		

Pathway: Ingestion		Sensitivity	contribution to v	variance,%)	
Parameters	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake
ECs	43.68	28.47	38.06	31.21	20.89
ECdw	46.25	30.14	40.29	33.04	22.11
IRf	3.28	38.44	0.15	10.70	46.24
IRdw	3.20	0.00	10.01	11.59	0.00
BW	3.59	2.95	11.49	13.46	10.76
Q	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
W	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
FS	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
FR	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
Pathway: Inhalation					
ECpar	49.63	36.34	21.37	16.21	10.80
ECvap	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
IRi	15.20	31.13	22.94	23.46	41.18
BW	35.17	32.53	55.69	60.33	48.02
Q	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
W	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pathway: Dermal absor	ption				
ECs	86.97	89.14	66.82	59.16	65.27
BW	7.14	9.25	20.18	25.52	33.62
SA	5.88	1.61	13.00	15.32	1.12
Q	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
W	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pcs	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
AF	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00

 Table E-4
 Sensitivity Analysis , Terrestrial Animals, YPG(Continued)

Pathway: Ingestion	Sensitivity (contribution to variance,%)					
Parameters	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail			
ECs	39.15	32.58	36.64			
ECdw	41.45	34.49	38.79			
IRf	7.79	5.92	7.07			
IRdw	0	10.96	7.42			
BW	11.61	16.05	10.07			
Q	0	0	0			
W	0	0	0			
FS	0	0	0			
FR	0	0	0			
Pathway: Inhalation						
ECpar	17	7.66	23			
ECvap	0	0	0			
IRi	39.49	59.79	22.45			
BW	43.51	32.55	54.55			
Q	0	0	0			
W	0	0	0			
Pathway: Dermal absorption						
ECs	66.63	41.13	68.17			
BW	19.77	20.26	18.74			
SA	13.6	38.61	13.09			
Q	0	0	0			
W	0	0	0			
Pcs	0	0	0			
AF	0	0	0			

 Table E-4
 Sensitivity Analysis , Terrestrial Animals, YPG(Continued)

# Table E-5 Sensitivity Analysis, Terrestrial Plant, YPG

Parameters	Definition	Sensitivity(Contribution to variance,%)			
		CreosoteBush	FoothillPaloverdeTree	SaguaroCactus	
Bv	Bioconcentration factor for nonvegetative plant parts	44.28	46.67	46.97	
Br	Bioconcentration factor for vegetative plant parts	45.59	43.98	42.83	
Concentration Contaminant concentration		10.13	9.35	10.2	

#### **APPENDIX F**

#### **DISTRIBUTION RESULTS**

The following figures show the risk distributions for all receptors in both APG and YPG sites.



Figure F-1 EHQ Distribution (Cr) for terrestrial animal and plant receptors at APG.



Figure F-2 ADD Ingestion Distribution (Cr) for Terrestrial Animals at APG



FigureE-3 ADD Inhalation Distribution (Cr) for Terrestrial Animals at APG.



Figure F-4 ADD Dermal Absorption Distribution (Cr) for Terrestrial Animals at APG.



Figure F-5 EHQ Distribution (Cr) for Aquatic Species at APG.



Figure F- 6 Cp and Caq Distribution (Cr) for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG.



Figure F-7 EHQ Distribution (Mo) for Terrestrial Animal and Plant Receptors at APG.



Figure F-8 ADD Ingestion Distribution (Mo) for Terrestrial Animals at APG.



Figure F-9 ADD Inhalation Distribution (Mo) for Terrestrial Animals at APG.



Figure F-10 ADD Dermal Absorption Distribution (Mo) for Terrestrial Animals at APG.



Figure F-11 EHQ Distribution (Mo) for Aquatic Species at APG.



Figure F-12 Cp and Caq Distribution (Mo) for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG.



Figure F-13 EHQ Distribution (Ta) for Terrestrial Animal and Plant Receptors at APG.



Figure F-14 ADD Ingestion Distribution (Ta) for Terrestrial Animals at APG.



Figure F-15 ADD Inhalation Distribution (Ta) for Terrestrial Animals at APG.



**Figure F-16** ADD Dermal Absorption Distribution (Cr) for Terrestrial Animals at APG.



Figure F-17 EHQ Distribution (Ta) for Aquatic Species at APG.



Figure F-18 Cp and Caq Distribution (Mo) for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG.



Figure F-19 EHQ Distribution (DU) for Terrestrial Animal and Plant Receptors at APG.



Figure F- 20 ADD Ingestion Distribution (DU) for Terrestrial Animals at APG.



Figure F-21 ADD Dermal Absorption Distribution (DU) for Terrestrial Animals at APG.



Figure F-22 EHQ Distribution (DU) for Aquatic Species at APG.



Figure F- 23 Cp and Caq Distribution (DU) for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG.



Figure F-24 EHQ Distribution (Cr) for Animal and Plant Receptors at YPG.



Figure F-25 ADD Ingestion Distribution (Cr) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



Figure F-26 ADD inhalation Distribution (Cr) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



Figure F-27 ADD Dermal Absorption Distribution (Cr) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



Figure F-28 EHQ Distribution (Mo) for Animal and Plant Receptors at YPG.



FigureE-29 ADD Ingestion Distribution (Mo) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



Figure F-30 ADD inhalation Distribution (Mo) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



Figure F-31 ADD Dermal Absorption Distribution (Mo) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



Figure F-32 EHQ Distribution (Ta) for Animal and Plant Receptors at YPG.



Figure F-33 ADD Ingestion Distribution (Ta) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



Figure F-34 ADD Inhalation Distribution (Ta) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



Figure F-35 ADD Dermal Absorption Distribution (Ta) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



Figure F-36 EHQ Distribution (DU) for Animal and Plant Receptors at YPG.



Figure F-37 ADD Ingestion Distribution (DU) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



**Figure F-38** ADD Dermal Absorption Distribution (DU) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG.



Figure F-39 Cp Distributions for Terrestrial Plants at YPG.

#### **APPENDIX G**

#### STATISTICAL DATA

The statistical data include a mean, a standard error, a median, a standard deviation, a sample variance, a kurtosis, a skewness, a range, a minimum, a maximum, a sum, and a confidence level for each receptor in both YPG and APG sites.

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	3.69E-02	2.99E-04	1.91E-02	2.21E-02	9.43E-02	5.70E-02
Standard Error	4.88E-04	3.00E-06	1.39E-04	3.74E-04	5.50E-03	5.12E-04
Median	3.30E-02	2.94E-04	1.84E-02	1.96E-02	7.32E-02	5.46E-02
Standard Deviation	1.54E-02	9.48E-05	4.39E-03	1.18E-02	1.74E-01	1.62E-02
Sample Variance	2.38E-04	8.99E-09	1.93E-05	1.40E-04	3.02E-02	2.62E-04
Kurtosis	2.85E+00	-1.23E-01	1.07E+00	5.86E+01	3.06E+02	5.79E+01
Skewness	1.53E+00	1.65E-01	8.60E-01	6.28E+00	1.63E+01	4.45E+00
Range	9.75E-02	6.15E-04	2.76E-02	1.69E-01	3.87E+00	2.79E-01
Minimum	1.94E-02	4.09E-05	9.06E-03	1.01E-02	6.38E-02	2.76E-02
Maximum	1.17E-01	6.56E-04	3.67E-02	1.79E-01	3.93E+00	3.07E-01
Sum	3.69E+01	2.99E-01	1.91E+01	2.21E+01	9.43E+01	5.70E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	9.57E-04	5.88E-06	2.73E-04	7.33E-04	1.08E-02	1.00E-03

## Table G-1 EHQ of Cr(VI) for Terrestrial animals at APG

	White-footed					
Statistical data	mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	5.09E-02	7.72E-02	8.68E-02	4.98E-02	1.21E-01	1.98E-02
Standard Error	2.35E-03	2.30E-03	9.33E-04	2.96E-04	4.09E-04	1.52E-04
Median	3.80E-02	6.12E-02	8.07E-02	4.79E-02	1.20E-01	1.92E-02
Standard Deviation	7.42E-02	7.28E-02	2.95E-02	9.36E-03	1.29E-02	4.81E-03
Sample Variance	5.51E-03	5.29E-03	8.70E-04	8.76E-05	1.68E-04	2.31E-05
Kurtosis	1.66E+02	1.04E+02	1.05E+01	3.24E+01	2.67E-01	1.17E+00
Skewness	1.17E+01	8.18E+00	2.03E+00	4.35E+00	4.71E-01	7.63E-01
Range	1.27E+00	1.29E+00	3.37E-01	1.11E-01	8.06E-02	3.56E-02
Minimum	9.75E-03	1.78E-02	3.45E-02	3.82E-02	8.91E-02	8.78E-03
Maximum	1.28E+00	1.31E+00	3.72E-01	1.49E-01	1.70E-01	4.44E-02
Sum	5.09E+01	7.72E+01	8.68E+01	4.98E+01	1.21E+02	1.98E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	4.61E-03	4.51E-03	1.83E-03	5.81E-04	8.03E-04	2.98E-04

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	4.90E-03	2.92E-04	1.91E-02	2.94E-03	1.25E-02	1.37E-01
Standard Error	6.49E-05	3.00E-06	1.39E-04	4.97E-05	7.31E-04	1.23E-03
Median	4.39E-03	2.87E-04	1.84E-02	2.60E-03	9.74E-03	1.32E-01
Standard Deviation	2.05E-03	9.49E-05	4.39E-03	1.57E-03	2.31E-02	3.90E-02
Sample Variance	4.21E-06	9.00E-09	1.93E-05	2.47E-06	5.35E-04	1.52E-03
Kurtosis	2.85E+00	-1.27E-01	1.07E+00	5.86E+01	3.06E+02	5.79E+01
Skewness	1.53E+00	1.67E-01	8.60E-01	6.28E+00	1.63E+01	4.45E+00
Range	1.30E-02	6.17E-04	2.76E-02	2.25E-02	5.15E-01	6.73E-01
Minimum	2.57E-03	3.24E-05	9.04E-03	1.35E-03	8.48E-03	6.65E-02
Maximum	1.55E-02	6.49E-04	3.67E-02	2.38E-02	5.23E-01	7.40E-01
Sum	4.90E+00	2.92E-01	1.91E+01	2.94E+00	1.25E+01	1.37E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.27E-04	5.89E-06	2.73E-04	9.75E-05	1.44E-03	2.42E-03

# Table G-2 ADD Ingestion of Cr (VI) for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	3.33E-01	7.11E-02	1.30E-01	4.26E-01	1.61E-02	1.98E-02
Standard Error	1.54E-02	2.12E-03	1.40E-03	2.54E-03	5.44E-05	1.52E-04
Median	2.49E-01	5.63E-02	1.21E-01	4.10E-01	1.59E-02	1.92E-02
Standard Deviation	4.86E-01	6.69E-02	4.42E-02	8.02E-02	1.72E-03	4.81E-03
Sample Variance	2.36E-01	4.48E-03	1.96E-03	6.43E-03	2.96E-06	2.31E-05
Kurtosis	1.66E+02	1.04E+02	1.05E+01	3.24E+01	2.67E-01	1.17E+00
Skewness	1.17E+01	8.18E+00	2.03E+00	4.35E+00	4.71E-01	7.63E-01
Range	8.32E+00	1.19E+00	5.06E-01	9.49E-01	1.07E-02	3.56E-02
Minimum	6.37E-02	1.64E-02	5.17E-02	3.27E-01	1.19E-02	8.77E-03
Maximum	8.38E+00	1.20E+00	5.58E-01	1.28E+00	2.26E-02	4.44E-02
Sum	3.33E+02	7.11E+01	1.30E+02	4.26E+02	1.61E+01	1.98E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	3.02E-02	4.15E-03	2.75E-03	4.98E-03	1.07E-04	2.98E-04

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	7.90E-05	2.48E-05	5.16E-05	0.00E+00	1.78E-05	2.40E-05
Standard Error	7.69E-07	1.79E-07	3.84E-07	0.00E+00	3.03E-06	2.87E-07
Median	7.52E-05	2.42E-05	5.05E-05	0.00E+00	6.26E-06	2.24E-05
Standard Deviation	2.43E-05	5.67E-06	1.21E-05	0.00E+00	9.58E-05	9.06E-06
Sample Variance	5.92E-10	3.22E-11	1.47E-10	0.00E+00	9.17E-09	8.21E-11
Kurtosis	2.92E+00	1.20E+00	2.34E-01	#DIV/0!	5.82E+02	9.35E+00
Skewness	1.17E+00	7.20E-01	5.50E-01	#DIV/0!	2.21E+01	1.98E+00
Range	1.97E-04	4.30E-05	7.86E-05	0.00E+00	2.65E-03	9.48E-05
Minimum	2.66E-05	1.14E-05	2.26E-05	0.00E+00	1.16E-06	6.43E-06
Maximum	2.23E-04	5.44E-05	1.01E-04	0.00E+00	2.65E-03	1.01E-04
Sum	7.90E-02	2.48E-02	5.16E-02	0.00E+00	1.78E-02	2.40E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.51E-06	3.52E-07	7.53E-07	0.00E+00	5.94E-06	5.62E-07

## Table G-3 ADD Dermal Absorption of Cr (VI) for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	1.50E-04	6.47E-06	9.26E-06	1.43E-04	1.67E-05	2.37E-05
Standard Error	1.88E-05	1.69E-07	1.31E-07	2.83E-06	1.37E-07	2.00E-07
Median	9.54E-05	5.23E-06	8.52E-06	1.23E-04	1.59E-05	2.27E-05
Standard Deviation	5.93E-04	5.33E-06	4.13E-06	8.96E-05	4.35E-06	6.34E-06
Sample Variance	3.52E-07	2.84E-11	1.71E-11	8.02E-09	1.89E-11	4.02E-11
Kurtosis	6.18E+02	3.86E+01	9.94E+00	2.86E+01	1.64E+00	2.74E-01
Skewness	2.38E+01	4.98E+00	2.29E+00	4.25E+00	1.03E+00	6.46E-01
Range	1.65E-02	6.74E-05	3.92E-05	1.04E-03	3.11E-05	4.02E-05
Minimum	1.93E-05	8.16E-07	2.37E-06	3.42E-05	7.51E-06	9.55E-06
Maximum	1.65E-02	6.82E-05	4.15E-05	1.08E-03	3.87E-05	4.98E-05
Sum	1.50E-01	6.47E-03	9.26E-03	1.43E-01	1.67E-02	2.37E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	3.68E-05	3.31E-07	2.56E-07	5.56E-06	2.70E-07	3.93E-07

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	1.51E-06	5.09E-06	8.48E-06	1.18E-06	7.64E-08	7.00E-06
Standard Error	1.18E-08	1.26E-08	2.64E-08	2.71E-08	1.04E-08	6.42E-08
Median	1.47E-06	5.08E-06	8.43E-06	9.74E-07	3.23E-08	6.54E-06
Standard Deviation	3.73E-07	3.97E-07	8.36E-07	8.55E-07	3.28E-07	2.03E-06
Sample Variance	1.39E-13	1.58E-13	6.99E-13	7.32E-13	1.08E-13	4.12E-12
Kurtosis	1.83E+00	-9.80E-02	2.85E-02	6.23E+01	2.85E+02	4.23E+00
Skewness	9.62E-01	1.35E-01	2.82E-01	6.53E+00	1.55E+01	1.54E+00
Range	2.57E-06	2.45E-06	5.76E-06	1.23E-05	7.24E-06	1.67E-05
Minimum	7.08E-07	4.00E-06	6.02E-06	3.52E-07	3.58E-09	3.34E-06
Maximum	3.28E-06	6.45E-06	1.18E-05	1.27E-05	7.24E-06	2.01E-05
Sum	1.51E-03	5.09E-03	8.48E-03	1.18E-03	7.64E-05	7.00E-03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.32E-08	2.46E-08	5.19E-08	5.31E-08	2.04E-08	1.26E-07

## Table G-4 ADD Inhalation of Cr (VI) for Terrestrial Animals at APG
Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	2.23E-05	3.40E-06	4.08E-06	2.03E-05	3.91E-06	4.95E-06
Standard Error	2.22E-06	6.65E-08	4.44E-08	3.85E-07	1.45E-08	2.17E-08
Median	1.45E-05	2.89E-06	3.80E-06	1.79E-05	3.87E-06	4.89E-06
Standard Deviation	7.01E-05	2.10E-06	1.40E-06	1.22E-05	4.58E-07	6.85E-07
Sample Variance	4.92E-09	4.43E-12	1.97E-12	1.48E-10	2.10E-13	4.69E-13
Kurtosis	5.55E+02	5.09E+01	1.61E+01	1.09E+02	2.75E-01	8.56E-01
Skewness	2.15E+01	5.20E+00	2.73E+00	7.88E+00	4.96E-01	6.46E-01
Range	1.92E-03	2.95E-05	1.54E-05	2.27E-04	2.81E-06	5.10E-06
Minimum	4.63E-06	1.03E-06	1.96E-06	8.06E-06	2.77E-06	2.96E-06
Maximum	1.93E-03	3.06E-05	1.74E-05	2.35E-04	5.59E-06	8.05E-06
Sum	2.23E-02	3.40E-03	4.08E-03	2.03E-02	3.91E-03	4.95E-03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	4.35E-06	1.31E-07	8.71E-08	7.56E-07	2.84E-08	4.25E-08

		Terrestrial Plants	rrestrial Plants		Aquatic Plants	
Statistical data	Rushes	Slender blue flag	Fern	Periphyton	Phytoplankton	Watermillfoil
Mean	2.46E-01	2.28E-01	9.51E-01	2.04E-03	2.07E-03	2.04E-04
Standard Error	6.53E-03	6.54E-03	2.80E-02	1.48E-05	1.52E-05	1.45E-06
Median	1.86E-01	1.78E-01	6.82E-01	1.98E-03	2.01E-03	2.00E-04
Standard Deviation	2.06E-01	2.07E-01	8.86E-01	4.69E-04	4.80E-04	4.58E-05
Sample Variance	4.26E-02	4.28E-02	7.84E-01	2.20E-07	2.31E-07	2.10E-09
Kurtosis	1.10E+01	2.62E+01	3.47E+01	4.58E-01	1.22E+00	2.09E+00
Skewness	2.68E+00	3.90E+00	4.14E+00	6.98E-01	7.99E-01	8.68E-01
Range	1.80E+00	2.43E+00	1.24E+01	2.88E-03	3.47E-03	3.70E-04
Minimum	1.70E-02	1.20E-02	9.00E-02	9.60E-04	9.20E-04	9.00E-05
Maximum	1.82E+00	2.44E+00	1.25E+01	3.84E-03	4.39E-03	4.60E-04
Sum	2.46E+02	2.28E+02	9.51E+02	2.04E+00	2.07E+00	2.04E-01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	1.28E-02	1.28E-02	5.50E-02	2.91E-05	2.98E-05	2.84E-06

# Table G-4 EHQ of Cr for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG

	Aquatic Animals				
Statistical data	MountainWhitefish	PacificLamprey	RainbowTrout(adults)	WhiteSturgeon	
Mean	2.05E-03	2.02E-03	2.07E-04	7.15E-05	
Standard Error	1.43E-05	1.48E-05	1.49E-06	5.24E-07	
Median	2.00E-03	1.97E-03	2.00E-04	7.00E-05	
Standard Deviation	4.54E-04	4.68E-04	4.72E-05	1.66E-05	
Sample Variance	2.06E-07	2.19E-07	2.22E-09	2.75E-10	
Kurtosis	1.18E+00	1.32E+00	3.31E+00	1.01E+00	
Skewness	8.17E-01	7.46E-01	1.05E+00	7.20E-01	
Range	3.10E-03	3.48E-03	4.30E-04	1.10E-04	
Minimum	1.08E-03	9.20E-04	1.10E-04	4.00E-05	
Maximum	4.18E-03	4.40E-03	5.40E-04	1.50E-04	
Sum	2.05E+00	2.02E+00	2.07E-01	7.15 <b>E-0</b> 2	
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	
Confidence Level(95.0%)	2.82E-05	2.90E-05	2.93E-06	1.03E-06	

		Terrestrial Plants			Aquatic Plants	
Statistical data	Rushes	Slender blue flag	Fern	Periphyton	Phytoplankton	Watermillfoil
Mean	1.67E-01	1.68E-01	1.71E-01	7.51E+01	1.09E+02	7.51E+01
Standard Error	4.44E-03	4.84E-03	5.04E-03	5.45E-01	8.03E-01	5.32E-01
Median	1.26E-01	1.32E-01	1.23E-01	7.28E+01	1.06E+02	7.35E+01
Standard Deviation	1.40E-01	1.53E-01	1.59E-01	1.72E+01	2.54E+01	1.68E+01
Sample Variance	1.97E-02	2.34E-02	2.54E-02	2.98E+02	6.45E+02	2.83E+02
Kurtosis	1.10E+01	2.62E+01	3.47E+01	4.60E-01	1.22E+00	2.04E+00
Skewness	2.68E+00	3.90E+00	4.14E+00	6.97E-01	7.99E-01	8.69E-01
Range	1.23E+00	1.80E+00	2.24E+00	1.06E+02	1.83E+02	1.34E+02
Minimum	1.10E-02	9.00E-03	1.60E-02	3.55E+01	4.89E+01	3.39E+01
Maximum	1.24E+00	1.81E+00	2.25E+00	1.41E+02	2.32E+02	1.68E+02
Sum	1.67E+02	1.68E+02	1.71E+02	7.51E+04	1.09E+05	7.51E+04
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	8.71E-03	9.50E-03	9.89E-03	1.07E+00	1.58E+00	1.04E+00

# Table G-5 Cp of Cr for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG

		Aquatic Annimals					
Statistical data	MountainWhitefish	PacificLamprey	RainbowTrout(adults)	ut(adults) WhiteSturgeon			
Mean	4.72E+00	4.64E+00	4.76E+00	4.68E+00			
Standard Error	3.30E-02	3.40E-02	3.42E-02	3.38E-02			
Median	4.60E+00	4.52E+00	4.63E+00	4.57E+00			
Standard Deviation	1.04E+00	1.08E+00	1.08E+00	1.07E+00			
Sample Variance	1.09E+00	1.16E+00	1.17E+00	1.14E+00			
Kurtosis	1.21E+00	1.32E+00	3.25E+00	1.21E+00			
Skewness	8.24E-01	7.46E-01	1.05E+00	7.72E-01			
Range	7.14E+00	8.00E+00	9.93E+00	7.54E+00			
Minimum	2.49E+00	2.11E+00	2.44E+00	2.38E+00			
Maximum	9.63E+00	1.01E+01	1.24E+01	9.92E+00			
Sum	4.72E+03	4.64E+03	4.76E+03	4.68E+03			
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03			
Confidence Level (95.0%)	6.48E-02	6.68E-02	6.72E-02	6.64E-02			

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	2.66E-02	1.85E-03	1.60E-02	4.34E-03	5.93E-03	3.51E+01
Standard Error	2.60E-05	2.38E-05	8.15E-05	2.57E-04	1.38E-03	3.61E-01
Median	2.62E-02	1.87E-03	1.57E-02	3.90E-03	3.73E-03	3.30E+01
Standard Deviation	8.21E-04	7.52E-04	2.58E-03	8.13E-03	4.36E-02	1.14E+01
Sample Variance	6.74E-07	5.66E-07	6.64E-06	6.61E-05	1.90E-03	1.31E+02
Kurtosis	4.69E+00	-5.72E-02	4.25E-01	9.80E+02	9.90E+02	8.33E+00
Skewness	2.02E+00	1.75E-01	5.46E-01	3.12E+01	3.14E+01	1.98E+00
Range	5.17E-03	4.27E-03	1.63E-02	2.57E-01	1.38E+00	1.06E+02
Minimum	2.59E-02	1.19E-04	1.00E-02	3.34E-03	3.03E-03	1.36E+01
Maximum	3.11E-02	4.39E-03	2.63E-02	2.60E-01	1.38E+00	1.20E+02
Sum	2.66E+01	1.85E+00	1.60E+01	4.34E+00	5.93E+00	3.51E+04
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	5.10E-05	4.67E-05	1.60E-04	5.05E-04	2.70E-03	7.09E-01

## **Table G-6** EHQ of Mo for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	3.74E+01	5.48E+01	2.81E+01	5.89E+00	4.38E-03	1.36E-02
Standard Error	5.27E+00	4.46E+00	3.23E-01	1.04E-02	2.51E-05	8.35E-05
Median	2.42E+01	4.01E+01	2.61E+01	5.81E+00	4.28E-03	1.33E-02
Standard Deviation	1.67E+02	1.41E+02	1.02E+01	3.29E-01	7.92E-04	2.64E-03
Sample Variance	2.78E+04	1.99E+04	1.04E+02	1.08E-01	6.28E-07	6.97E-06
Kurtosis	8.97E+02	4.33E+02	6.10E+00	2.15E+01	1.54E+00	7.62E-01
Skewness	2.93E+01	1.95E+01	1.88E+00	2.93E+00	7.89E-01	6.62E-01
Range	5.16E+03	3.52E+03	8.18E+01	4.40E+00	6.59E-03	1.83E-02
Minimum	4.71E+00	2.42E+00	8.11E+00	5.36E+00	2.60E-03	7.39E-03
Maximum	5.16E+03	3.52E+03	8.99E+01	9.76E+00	9.19E-03	2.57E-02
Sum	3.74E+04	5.48E+04	2.81E+04	5.89E+03	4.38E+00	1.36E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.03E+01	8.75E+00	6.34E-01	2.04E-02	4.92E-05	1.64E-04

						Cottontail
Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	rabbit
Mean	9.30E-02	6.42E-03	5.57E-02	1.52E-02	2.07E-02	3.51E+00
Standard Error	9.08E-05	8.33E-05	2.85E-04	9.00E-04	4.82E-03	3.61E-02
Median	9.16E-02	6.50E-03	5.49E-02	1.37E-02	1.30E-02	3.30E+00
Standard Deviation	2.87E-03	2.63E-03	9.02E-03	2.85E-02	1.52E-01	1.14E+00
Sample Variance	8.25E-06	6.93E-06	8.13E-05	8.10E-04	2.32E-02	1.31E+00
Kurtosis	4.65E+00	-5.66E-02	4.26E-01	9.80E+02	9.90E+02	8.33E+00
Skewness	2.02E+00	1.74E-01	5.47E-01	3.12E+01	3.14E+01	1.98E+00
Range	1.79E-02	1.50E-02	5.69E-02	8.98E-01	4.81E+00	1.06E+01
Minimum	9.05E-02	3.57E-04	3.49E-02	1.17E-02	1.06E-02	1.36E+00
Maximum	1.08E-01	1.53E-02	9.19E-02	9.10E-01	4.83E+00	1.20E+01
Sum	9.30E+01	6.42E+00	5.57E+01	1.52E+01	2.07E+01	3.51E+03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.78E-04	1.63E-04	5.60E-04	1.77E-03	9.46E-03	7.09E-02

## Table G-7 ADD Ingestion of Mo for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	1.05E+01	2.19E+00	1.69E+00	2.18E+00	1.53E-02	4.74E-02
Standard Error	1.48E+00	1.78E-01	1.94E-02	3.85E-03	8.77E-05	2.92E-04
Median	6.77E+00	1.61E+00	1.56E+00	2.15E+00	1.49E-02	4.64E-02
Standard Deviation	4.67E+01	5.64E+00	6.13E-01	1.22E-01	2.77E-03	9.24E-03
Sample Variance	2.18E+03	3.18E+01	3.76E-01	1.48E-02	7.69E-06	8.54E-05
Kurtosis	8.97E+02	4.33E+02	6.10E+00	2.15E+01	1.53E+00	7.62E-01
Skewness	2.93E+01	1.95E+01	1.88E+00	2.93E+00	7.88E-01	6.63E-01
Range	1.44E+03	1.41E+02	4.91E+00	1.63E+00	2.30E-02	6.41E-02
Minimum	1.32E+00	9.69E-02	4.87E-01	1.98E+00	9.06E-03	2.58E-02
Maximum	1.45E+03	1.41E+02	5.39E+00	3.61E+00	3.21E-02	8.99E-02
Sum	1.05E+04	2.19E+03	1.69E+03	2.18E+03	1.53E+01	4.74E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.90E+00	3.50E-01	3.80E-02	7.55E-03	1.72E-04	5.73E-04

Statistical data	Lizards	Mailard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	1.43E-04	4.53E-05	9.43E-05	0.00E+00	2.93E-05	4.49E-05
Standard Error	1.45E-06	3.38E-07	7.37E-07	0.00E+00	4.35E-06	5.35E-07
Median	1.35E-04	4.41E-05	9.12E-05	0.00E+00	1.10E-05	4.20E-05
Standard Deviation	4.60E-05	1.07E-05	2.33E-05	0.00E+00	1.38E-04	1.69E-05
Sample Variance	2.11E-09	1.14E-10	5.43E-10	0.00E+00	1.89E-08	2.86E-10
Kurtosis	3.56E+00	6.03E-01	1.09E+00	#DIV/0!	2.92E+02	3.78E+00
Skewness	1.35E+00	6.95E-01	9.08E-01	#DIV/0!	1.58E+01	1.44E+00
Range	3.61E-04	6.86E-05	1.52E-04	0.00E+00	2.90E-03	1.37E-04
Minimum	5.58E-05	2.19E-05	4.98E-05	0.00E+00	2.21E-06	1.43E-05
Maximum	4.17E-04	9.04E-05	2.01E-04	0.00E+00	2.91E-03	1.51E-04
Sum	1.43E-01	4.53E-02	9.43E-02	0.00E+00	2.93E-02	4.49E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	2.85E-06	6.64E-07	1.45E-06	0.00E+00	8.53E-06	1.05E-06

#### Table G-8 ADD Dermal Absorption of Mo for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	2.73E-04	1.15E-05	1.72E-05	2.59E-04	3.05E-05	4.40E-05
Standard Error	3.83E-05	2.61E-07	2.36E-07	4.76E-06	2.41E-07	3.65E-07
Median	1.68E-04	9.34E-06	1.58E-05	2.28E-04	2.96E-05	4.24E-05
Standard Deviation	1.21E-03	8.26E-06	7.46E-06	1.50E-04	7.61E-06	1.15E-05
Sample Variance	1.47E-06	6.83E-11	5.56E-11	2.26E-08	5.79E-11	1.33E-10
Kurtosis	8.98E+02	1.82E+01	1.44E+01	3.10E+01	6.72E-01	9.22E-01
Skewness	2.93E+01	3.38E+00	2.47E+00	3.93E+00	6.98E-01	7.83E-01
Range	3.75E-02	9.31E-05	8.26E-05	2.07E-03	4.69E-05	7.47E-05
Minimum	4.03E-05	9.66E-07	4.37E-06	5.97E-05	1.42E-05	2.06E-05
Maximum	3.75E-02	9.41E-05	8.70E-05	2.13E-03	6.11E-05	9.54E-05
Sum	2.73E-01	1.15E-02	1.72E-02	2.59E-01	3.05E-02	4.40E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	7.51E-05	5.13E-07	4.63E-07	9.33E-06	4.72E-07	7.16E-07

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	2.78E-06	9.38E-06	1.57E-05	2.54E-06	1.77E-07	1.31E-05
Standard Error	2.15E-08	2.37E-08	5.00E-08	4.71E-07	2.06E-08	1.25E-07
Median	2.73E-06	9.32E-06	1.57E-05	1.80E-06	5.93E-08	1.23E-05
Standard Deviation	6.81E-07	7.49E-07	1.58E-06	1.49E-05	6.53E-07	3.94E-06
Sample Variance	4.64E-13	5.61E-13	2.50E-12	2.21E-10	4.26E-13	1.56E-11
Kurtosis	3.63E+00	1.52E-01	1.08E-03	9.83E+02	1.05E+02	6.22E+00
Skewness	1.16E+00	3.13E-01	2.42E-01	3.12E+01	9.59E+00	1.83E+00
Range	5.63E-06	5.27E-06	9.90E-06	4.70E-04	9.47E-06	3.14E-05
Minimum	1.32E-06	7.28E-06	1.14E-05	6.91E-07	5.93E-10	6.51E-06
Maximum	6.95E-06	1.25E-05	2.13E-05	4.71E-04	9.47E-06	3.79E-05
Sum	2.78E-03	9.38E-03	1.57E-02	2.54E-03	1.77E-04	1.31E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	4.23E-08	4.65E-08	9.81E-08	9.23E-07	4.05E-08	2.45E-07

#### Table G-9 ADD Inhalation of Mo for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	3.43E-05	6.74E-06	7.49E-06	3.79E-05	7.18E-06	9.11E-06
Standard Error	1.18E-06	2.79E-07	7.85E-08	1.26E-06	2.61E-08	4.13E-08
Median	2.69E-05	5.33E-06	7.00E-06	3.20E-05	7.09E-06	8.96E-06
Standard Deviation	3.72E-05	8.81E-06	2.48E-06	3.97E-05	8.25E-07	1.31E-06
Sample Variance	1.38E-09	7.77E-11	6.16E-12	1.58E-09	6.80E-13	1.71E-12
Kurtosis	1.12E+02	2.87E+02	8.42E+00	3.56E+02	3.47E-01	7.52E-01
Skewness	8.98E+00	1.45E+01	2.13E+00	1.68E+01	4.86E-01	6.23E-01
Range	6.18E-04	2.05E-04	2.37E-05	9.65E-04	6.33E-06	8.48E-06
Minimum	7.38E-06	2.03E-06	3.42E-06	1.37E-05	4.99E-06	5.96E-06
Maximum	6.26E-04	2.07E-04	2.72E-05	9.78E-04	1.13E-05	1.44E-05
Sum	3.43E-02	6.74E-03	7.49E-03	3.79E-02	7.18E-03	9.11E-03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.31E-06	5.47E-07	1.54E-07	2.46E-06	5.12E-08	8.10E-08

		Terrestrial Plants		Aquatic Plants		
Statistical data	Rushes	Slender blue flag	Fern	Periphyton	Phytoplankton	Watermillfoil
Mean	1.72E+01	1.76E+01	1.77E+01	4.88E-03	4.80E-03	4.82E-03
Standard Error	4.88E-01	5.68E-01	5.97E-01	3.51E-05	3.47E-05	3.49E-05
Median	1.28E+01	1.30E+01	1.29E+01	4.76E-03	4.69E-03	4.67E-03
Standard Deviation	1.54E+01	1.80E+01	1.89E+01	1.11E-03	1.10E-03	1.11E-03
Sample Variance	2.38E+02	3.22E+02	3.56E+02	1.23E-06	1.20E-06	1.22E-06
Kurtosis	1.44E+01	4.05E+01	7.66E+01	3.27E+00	1.22E+00	4.59E-01
Skewness	3.05E+00	4.92E+00	6.16E+00	1.05E+00	7.71E-01	6.97E-01
Range	1.43E+02	2.32E+02	3.24E+02	1.02E-02	7.70E-03	6.77E-03
Minimum	8.38E-01	1.01E+00	1.13E+00	2.50E-03	2.45E-03	2.28E-03
Maximum	1.44E+02	2.33E+02	3.25E+02	1.27E-02	1.02E-02	9.05E-03
Sum	1.72E+04	1.76E+04	1.77E+04	4.88E+00	4.80E+00	4.82E+00
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	9.57E-01	1.11E+00	1.17E+00	6.89E-05	6.80E-05	6.86E-05

# Table G-10 EHQ of Mo for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG

	Aquatic Animals					
Statistical data	MountainWhitefish	PacificLamprey	RainbowTrout(adults)	WhiteSturgeon		
Mean	3.46E-05	3.45E-05	2.98E-02	3.46E-05		
Standard Error	2.60E-07	2.56E-07	2.18E-04	2.59E-07		
Median	3.00E-05	3.00E-05	2.90E-02	3.00E-05		
Standard Deviation	8.21E-06	8.10E-06	6.89E-03	8.18E-06		
Sample Variance	6.75E-11	6.56E-11	4.75E-05	6.69E-11		
Kurtosis	4.71E-01	7.77E-01	6.45E-01	1.35E+00		
Skewness	4.80E-01	6.34E-01	7.06E-01	6.93E-01		
Range	5.00E-05	5.00E-05	4.45E-02	7.00E-05		
Minimum	2.00E-05	2.00E-05	1.42E-02	1.00E-05		
Maximum	7.00E-05	7.00E-05	5.87E-02	8.00E-05		
Sum	3.46E-02	3.45E-02	2.98E+01	3.46E-02		
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03		
Confidence Level (95.0%)	5.10E-07	5.03E-07	4.28E-04	5.08E-07		

		Terrestrial Plants		Aquatic Plants		
Statistical data	Rushes	Slender blue flag	Fern	Periphyton	Phytoplankton	Watermillfoil
Mean	3.44E+00	3.52E+00	3.54E+00	2.93E+03	2.88E+03	2.89E+03
Standard Error	9.75E-02	1.14E-01	1.19E-01	2.11E+01	2.08E+01	2.10E+01
Median	2.57E+00	2.60E+00	2.58E+00	2.85E+03	2.81E+03	2.80E+03
Standard Deviation	3.08E+00	3.59E+00	3.78E+00	6.66E+02	6.58E+02	6.63E+02
Sample Variance	9.51E+00	1.29E+01	1.43E+01	4.44E+05	4.32E+05	4.40E+05
Kurtosis	1.44E+01	4.05E+01	7.66E+01	3.27E+00	1.22E+00	4.59E-01
Skewness	3.05E+00	4.92E+00	6.16E+00	1.05E+00	7.71E-01	6.97E-01
Range	2.85E+01	4.65E+01	6.48E+01	6.11E+03	4.62E+03	4.06E+03
Minimum	1.68E-01	2.01E-01	2.27E-01	1.50E+03	1.47E+03	1.37E+03
Maximum	2.87E+01	4.67E+01	6.50E+01	7.61E+03	6.09E+03	5.43E+03
Sum	3.44E+03	3.52E+03	3.54E+03	2.93E+06	2.88E+06	2.89E+06
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.91E-01	2.23E-01	2.34E-01	4.13E+01	4.08E+01	4.11E+01

## $\label{eq:constraint} \textbf{Table G-11} \ \ \textbf{Cp of Mo for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG}$

		Aquatic Animals						
Statistical data	MountainWhitefish	PacificLamprey	RainbowTrout(adults)	WhiteSturgeon				
Mean	1.44E+00	1.44E+00	1.45E+00	1.44E+00				
Standard Error	1.62E-02	1.79E-02	1.70E-02	1.74E-02				
Median	1.37E+00	1.35E+00	1.35E+00	1.34E+00				
Standard Deviation	5.13E-01	5.66E-01	5.38E-01	5.51E-01				
Sample Variance	2.63E-01	3.21E-01	2.90E-01	3.04E-01				
Kurtosis	1.06E+00	4.73E+00	1.29E+00	2.02E+00				
Skewness	8.81E-01	1.52E+00	1.02E+00	1.12E+00				
Range	3.20E+00	4.89E+00	3.40E+00	3.99E+00				
Minimum	3.72E-01	4.60E-01	4.58E-01	4.36E-01				
Maximum	3.57E+00	5.35E+00	3.86E+00	4.42E+00				
Sum	1.44E+03	1.44E+03	1.45E+03	1.44E+03				
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03				
Confidence Level (95.0%)	3.18E-02	3.51E-02	3.34E-02	3.42E-02				

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	3.09E-04	3.58E-05	3.36E-03	3.54E-04	1.66E-03	9.48E-01
Standard Error	9.36E-06	4.01E-07	2.55E-05	1.97E-05	5.56E-04	1.01E-02
Median	1.63E-04	3.45E-05	3.24E-03	2.79E-04	3.41E-04	8.91E-01
Standard Deviation	2.96E-04	1.27E-05	8.07E-04	6.23E-04	1.76E-02	3.18E-01
Sample Variance	8.76E-08	1.60E-10	6.51E-07	3.89E-07	3.09E-04	1.01E-01
Kurtosis	5.40E+00	1.75E-01	1.08E+00	7.65E+02	3.44E+02	3.35E+00
Skewness	2.09E+00	5.21E-01	8.63E-01	2.61E+01	1.83E+01	1.44E+00
Range	2.06E-03	7.39E-05	5.09E-03	1.87E-02	3.58E-01	2.43E+00
Minimum	3.37E-05	6.20E-06	1.53E-03	9.56E-05	7.60E-05	3.68E-01
Maximum	2.09E-03	8.01E-05	6.62E-03	1.88E-02	3.58E-01	2.80E+00
Sum	3.09E-01	3.58E-02	3.36E+00	3.54E-01	1.66E+00	9.48E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.84E-05	7.86E-07	5.01E-05	3.87E-05	1.09E-03	1.97E-02

#### Table G-12 EHQ of Ta for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	7.17E-01	1.03E+00	2.36E+00	6.34E-01	1.02E-03	3.58E-03
Standard Error	5.09E-02	3.58E-02	3.02E-02	1.17E-02	8.15E-06	2.77E-05
Median	5.21E-01	8.37E-01	2.18E+00	5.61E-01	9.79E-04	3.49E-03
Standard Deviation	1.61E+00	1.13E+00	9.56E-01	3.69E-01	2.58E-04	8.76E-04
Sample Variance	2.59E+00	1.28E+00	9.13E-01	1.36E-01	6.64E-08	7.67E-07
Kurtosis	3.33E+02	3.04E+02	4.17E+00	1.68E+02	6.82E-01	5.91E-01
Skewness	1.72E+01	1.45E+01	1.56E+00	9.42E+00	7.49E-01	6.92E-01
Range	3.45E+01	2.71E+01	7.34E+00	7.83E+00	1.65E-03	5.97E-03
Minimum	1.24E-01	2.14E-01	4.32E-01	2.27E-01	3.84E-04	1.36E-03
Maximum	3.46E+01	2.73E+01	7.78E+00	8.06E+00	2.03E-03	7.33E-03
Sum	7.17E+02	1.03E+03	2.36E+03	6.34E+02	1.02E+00	3.58E+00
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	9.98E-02	7.02E-02	5.93E-02	2.29E-02	1.60E-05	5.43E-05

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	3.36E-03	3.46E-04	3.82E-02	4.03E-03	1.89E-02	1.35E-01
Standard Error	1.07E-04	4.57E-06	2.91E-04	2.25E-04	6.34E-03	1.44E-03
Median	1.68E-03	3.33E-04	3.67E-02	3.17E-03	3.84E-03	1.27E-01
Standard Deviation	3.37E-03	1.44E-04	9.19E-03	7.11E-03	2.00E-01	4.55E-02
Sample Variance	1.14E-05	2.09E-08	8.45E-05	5.05E-05	4.02E-02	2.07E-03
Kurtosis	5.41E+00	1.69E-01	1.07E+00	7.65E+02	3.44E+02	3.35E+00
Skewness	2.09E+00	5.38E-01	8.63E-01	2.61E+01	1.83E+01	1.44E+00
Range	2.34E-02	8.17E-04	5.79E-02	2.13E-01	4.08E+00	3.48E-01
Minimum	2.84E-04	2.15E-05	1.73E-02	1.09E-03	8.49E-04	5.25E-02
Maximum	2.37E-02	8.39E-04	7.53E-02	2.14E-01	4.08E+00	4.00E-01
Sum	3.36E+00	3.46E-01	3.82E+01	4.03E+00	1.89E+01	1.35E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.09E-04	8.96E-06	5.70E-04	4.41E-04	1.24E-02	2.82E-03

## Table G-13 ADD Ingestion of Ta for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	2.79E-01	5.65E-02	2.10E-01	3.23E-01	1.16E-02	4.07E-02
Standard Error	1.98E-02	1.97E-03	2.69E-03	5.95E-03	9.29E-05	3.16E-04
Median	2.02E-01	4.60E-02	1.94E-01	2.86E-01	1.11E-02	3.97E-02
Standard Deviation	6.26E-01	6.22E-02	8.51E-02	1.88E-01	2.94E-03	9.98E-03
Sample Variance	3.92E-01	3.87E-03	7.23E-03	3.54E-02	8.63E-06	9.97E-05
Kurtosis	3.33E+02	3.04E+02	4.17E+00	1.68E+02	6.84E-01	5.91E-01
Skewness	1.72E+01	1.45E+01	1.56E+00	9.42E+00	7.49E-01	6.92E-01
Range	1.34E+01	1.49E+00	6.54E-01	3.99E+00	1.88E-02	6.80E-02
Minimum	4.74E-02	1.17E-02	3.85E-02	1.16E-01	4.33E-03	1.54E-02
Maximum	1.35E+01	1.50E+00	6.92E-01	4.11E+00	2.31E-02	8.35E-02
Sum	2.79E+02	5.65E+01	2.10E+02	3.23E+02	1.16E+01	4.07E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	3.88E-02	3.86E-03	5.28E-03	1.17E-02	1.82E-04	6.20E-04

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	1.65E-04	5.19E-05	1.08E-04	0.00E+00	2.79E-05	5.05E-05
Standard Error	1.61E-06	3.76E-07	8.04E-07	0.00E+00	3.35E-06	6.21E-07
Median	1.57E-04	5.06E-05	1.06E-04	0.00E+00	1.23E-05	4.70E-05
Standard Deviation	5.09E-05	1.19E-05	2.54E-05	0.00E+00	1.06E-04	1.96E-05
Sample Variance	2.59E-09	1.41E-10	6.46E-10	0.00E+00	1.13E-08	3.86E-10
Kurtosis	2.92E+00	1.20E+00	2.34E-01	0.00E+00	4.77E+02	1.03E+01
Skewness	1.17E+00	7.21E-01	5.50E-01	0.00E+00	1.94E+01	1.92E+00
Range	4.12E-04	9.00E-05	1.65E-04	0.00E+00	2.80E-03	2.25E-04
Minimum	5.56E-05	2.38E-05	4.72E-05	0.00E+00	2.80E-06	1.76E-05
Maximum	4.67E-04	1.14E-04	2.12E-04	0.00E+00	2.80E-03	2.43E-04
Sum	1.65E-01	5.19E-02	1.08E-01	0.00E+00	2.79E-02	5.05E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	3.16E-06	7.37E-07	1.58E-06	0.00E+00	6.58E-06	1.22E-06

## Table G-14 ADD dermal Absorption of Ta for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	2.55E-04	1.37E-05	2.14E-05	3.04E-04	3.48E-05	4.88E-05
Standard Error	1.34E-05	3.89E-07	1.47E-06	6.09E-06	2.84E-07	4.29E-07
Median	1.93E-04	1.11E-05	1.83E-05	2.57E-04	3.37E-05	4.70E-05
Standard Deviation	4.25E-04	1.23E-05	4.65E-05	1.93E-04	8.97E-06	1.36E-05
Sample Variance	1.80E-07	1.51E-10	2.16E-09	3.71E-08	8.05E-11	1.84E-10
Kurtosis	4.21E+02	1.17E+02	9.26E+02	4.75E+01	1.62E+00	7.11E+00
Skewness	1.83E+01	8.32E+00	2.99E+01	4.96E+00	1.00E+00	1.59E+00
Range	1.08E-02	2.31E-04	1.46E-03	2.87E-03	6.54E-05	1.45E-04
Minimum	2.66E-05	1.45E-06	5.62E-06	7.38E-05	1.53E-05	2.22E-05
Maximum	1.09E-02	2.32E-04	1.46E-03	2.94E-03	8.07E-05	1.67E-04
Sum	2.55E-01	1.37E-02	2.14E-02	3.04E-01	3.48E-02	4.88E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.64E-05	7.64E-07	2.89E-06	1.20E-05	5.57E-07	8.43E-07

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	3.16E-06	1.07E-05	1.77E-05	2.48E-06	1.50E-07	1.45E-05
Standard Error	2.60E-08	3.73E-08	7.04E-08	6.59E-08	2.73E-08	1.41E-07
Median	3.05E-06	1.06E-05	1.76E-05	2.06E-06	6.51E-08	1.37E-05
Standard Deviation	8.22E-07	1.18E-06	2.23E-06	2.09E-06	8.62E-07	4.45E-06
Sample Variance	6.75E-13	1.39E-12	4.96E-12	4.35E-12	7.44E-13	1.98E-11
Kurtosis	1.90E+00	-4.53E-04	8.86E-02	1.86E+02	7.64E+02	8.50E+00
Skewness	9.92E-01	2.51E-01	3.16E-01	1.10E+01	2.63E+01	1.94E+00
Range	5.61E-06	7.28E-06	1.53E-05	4.40E-05	2.56E-05	4.72E-05
Minimum	1.53E-06	7.66E-06	1.13E-05	6.66E-07	2.52E-09	5.44E-06
Maximum	7.15E-06	1.49E-05	2.66E-05	4.46E-05	2.56E-05	5.26E-05
Sum	3.16E-03	1.07E-02	1.77E-02	2.48E-03	1.50E-04	1.45E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	5.10E-08	7.32E-08	1.38E-07	1.29E-07	5.35E-08	2.76E-07

#### Table G-15 ADD Inhalation of Ta for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	4.38E-05	7.65E-06	8.51E-06	4.22E-05	8.14E-06	1.04E-05
Standard Error	2.29E-06	4.07E-07	8.58E-08	1.38E-06	3.69E-08	5.48E-08
Median	3.17E-05	5.89E-06	8.00E-06	3.65E-05	8.04E-06	1.02E-05
Standard Deviation	7.24E-05	1.29E-05	2.71E-06	4.36E-05	1.17E-06	1.73E-06
Sample Variance	5.24E-09	1.65E-10	7.36E-12	1.90E-09	1.36E-12	3.01E-12
Kurtosis	1.61E+02	5.04E+02	4.12E+00	6.76E+02	4.67E-02	8.42E-01
Skewness	1.13E+01	2.01E+01	1.51E+00	2.38E+01	4.94E-01	7.13E-01
Range	1.37E-03	3.47E-04	2.09E-05	1.28E-03	6.94E-06	1.26E-05
Minimum	1.03E-05	1.67E-06	3.22E-06	1.57E-05	5.34E-06	5.96E-06
Maximum	1.38E-03	3.48E-04	2.42E-05	1.29E-03	1.23E-05	1.86E-05
Sum	4.38E-02	7.65E-03	8.51E-03	4.22E-02	8.14E-03	1.04E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	4.49E-06	7.98E-07	1.68E-07	2.71E-06	7.25E-08	1.08E-07

	Terrestrial Plants		Aquatic Plants			
Statistical data	Rushes	Slender blue flag	Fern	Periphyton	Phytoplankton	Watermillfoil
Mean	2.95E-01	2.90E-01	2.83E-01	1.02E-03	1.02E-03	1.03E-03
Standard Error	5.38E-02	3.40E-02	3.80E-02	7.26E-06	7.08E-06	7.52E-06
Median	1.34E-01	1.36E-01	1.23E-01	9.90E-04	1.00E-03	1.00E-03
Standard Deviation	1.70E+00	1.07E+00	1.20E+00	2.30E-04	2.24E-04	2.38E-04
Sample Variance	2.90E+00	1.15E+00	1.45E+00	5.28E-08	5.02E-08	5.65E-08
Kurtosis	8.79E+02	5.56E+02	6.71E+02	5.07E-01	8.16E-01	6.45E-01
Skewness	2.88E+01	2.14E+01	2.42E+01	5.88E-01	7.45E-01	7.06E-01
Range	5.23E+01	2.95E+01	3.46E+01	1.54E-03	1.59E-03	1.53E-03
Minimum	6.00E-03	4.00E-03	3.00E-03	5.10E-04	5.40E-04	4.90E-04
Maximum	5.23E+01	2.95E+01	3.46E+01	2.05E-03	2.13E-03	2.02E-03
Sum	2.95E+02	2.90E+02	2.83E+02	1.02E+00	1.02E+00	1.03E+00
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	1.06E-01	6.66E-02	7.46E-02	1.43E-05	1.39E-05	1.48E-05

## Table G-15 EHQ of Ta for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG

		Aquati	c Animals	
Statistical data	MountainWhitefish	PacificLamprey	RainbowTrout(adults)	WhiteSturgeon
Mean	1.08E-02	1.09E-02	1.15E-02	1.09E-02
Standard Error	7.71E-05	7.52E-05	8.43E-05	7.73E-05
Median	1.05E-02	1.06E-02	1.12E-02	1.06E-02
Standard Deviation	2.44E-03	2.38E-03	2.67E-03	2.44E-03
Sample Variance	5.95E-06	5.66E-06	7.11E-06	5.97E-06
Kurtosis	5.04E-01	8.21E-01	6.47E-01	1.20E+00
Skewness	5.88E-01	7.46E-01	7.07E-01	7.67E-01
Range	1.63E-02	1.70E-02	1.72E-02	2.02E-02
Minimum	5.40E-03	5.69E-03	5.48E-03	4.54E-03
Maximum	2.17E-02	2.27E-02	2.27E-02	2.47E-02
Sum	1.08E+01	1.09E+01	1.15E+01	1.09E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	1.51E-04	1.48E-04	1.65E-04	1.52E-04

	Terrestrial Plants		Aquatic Plants			
Statistical data	Rushes	Slender blue flag	Fern	Periphyton	Phytoplankton	Watermillfoil
Mean	2.95E-01	2.90E-01	2.83E-01	7.60E+00	7.61E+00	7.64E+00
Standard Error	5.38E-02	3.40E-02	3.80E-02	5.40E-02	5.27E-02	5.59E-02
Median	1.34E-01	1.36E-01	1.23E-01	7.35E+00	7.41E+00	7.44E+00
Standard Deviation	1.70E+00	1.07E+00	1.20E+00	1.71E+00	1.67E+00	1.77E+00
Sample Variance	2.90E+00	1.15E+00	1.45E+00	2.91E+00	2.78E+00	3.13E+00
Kurtosis	8.79E+02	5.56E+02	6.71E+02	4.79E-01	7.99E-01	6.41E-01
Skewness	2.88E+01	2.14E+01	2.42E+01	5.79E-01	7.48E-01	7.04E-01
Range	5.23E+01	2.95E+01	3.46E+01	1.14E+01	1.18E+01	1.15E+01
Minimum	6.00E-03	4.00E-03	3.00E-03	3.80E+00	3.99E+00	3.64E+00
Maximum	5.23E+01	2.95E+01	3.46E+01	1.52E+01	1.58E+01	1.51E+01
Sum	2.95E+02	2.90E+02	2.83E+02	7.60E+03	7.61E+03	7.64E+03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.06E-01	6.66E-02	7.46E-02	1.06E-01	1.04E-01	1.10E-01

# Table G-16 Cp of Ta for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG

	Aquatic Animals				
Statistical data	MountainWhitefish	PacificLamprey	RainbowTrout(adults)	WhiteSturgeon	
Mean	1.08E-02	1.09E-02	1.15E-02	1.09E-02	
Standard Error	7.71E-05	7.52E-05	8.43E-05	7.73E-05	
Median	1.05E-02	1.06E-02	1.12E-02	1.06E-02	
Standard Deviation	2.44E-03	2.38E-03	2.67E-03	2.44E-03	
Sample Variance	5.95E-06	5.66E-06	7.11E-06	5.97E-06	
Kurtosis	5.04E-01	8.21E-01	6.47E-01	1.20E+00	
Skewness	5.88E-01	7.46E-01	7.07E-01	7.67E-01	
Range	1.63E-02	1.70E-02	1.72E-02	2.02E-02	
Minimum	5.40E-03	5.69E-03	5.48E-03	4.54E-03	
Maximum	2.17E-02	2.27E-02	2.27E-02	2.47E-02	
Sum	1.08E+01	1.09E+01	1.15E+01	1.09E+01	
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.51E-04	1.48E-04	1.65E-04	1.52E-04	

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	1.05E-02	8.75E-06	1.07E-03	1.85E-03	4.35E-03	1.74E-02
Standard Error	8.60E-05	4.21E-07	6.67E-05	2.39E-04	6.33E-04	1.14E-03
Median	9.58E-03	4.53E-06	4.40E-04	6.92E-04	1.97E-03	7.70E-03
Standard Deviation	2.72E-03	1.33E-05	2.11E-03	7.54E-03	2.00E-02	3.61E-02
Sample Variance	7.40E-06	1.77E-10	4.45E-06	5.69E-05	4.01E-04	1.31E-03
Kurtosis	4.41E+01	3.09E+01	6.49E+01	3.13E+02	6.47E+02	7.21E+01
Skewness	5.66E+00	4.77E+00	6.81E+00	1.66E+01	2.38E+01	7.36E+00
Range	3.55E-02	1.48E-04	2.88E-02	1.61E-01	5.69E-01	5.16E-01
Minimum	9.30E-03	1.69E-07	1.20E-04	2.39E-04	1.40E-03	1.88E-03
Maximum	4.48E-02	1.48E-04	2.89E-02	1.62E-01	5.70E-01	5.18E-01
Sum	1.05E+01	8.75E-03	1.07E+00	1.85E+00	4.35E+00	1.74E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.69E-04	8.27E-07	1.31E-04	4.68E-04	1.24E-03	2.24E-03

## Table G-18 EHQ of DU for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	2.79E-02	1.12E-02	3.47E-02	7.23E-02	2.28E-04	1.07E-03
Standard Error	2.42E-03	1.47E-03	2.98E-03	2.54E-03	1.48E-05	8.37E-05
Median	1.17E-02	4.20E-03	1.19E-02	5.43E-02	9.00E-05	4.24E-04
Standard Deviation	7.66E-02	4.65E-02	9.42E-02	8.03E-02	4.67E-04	2.65E-03
Sample Variance	5.87E-03	2.16E-03	8.88E-03	6.45E-03	2.18E-07	7.00E-06
Kurtosis	2.23E+02	4.29E+02	1.38E+02	3.72E+02	6.73E+01	9.93E+01
Skewness	1.32E+01	1.90E+01	1.01E+01	1.62E+01	6.83E+00	8.74E+00
Range	1.51E+00	1.17E+00	1.70E+00	2.00E+00	6.53E-03	4.05E-02
Minimum	2.37E-03	6.83E-04	9.11E-04	4.57E-02	5.44E-06	9.38E-05
Maximum	1.51E+00	1.17E+00	1.70E+00	2.05E+00	6.53E-03	4.06E-02
Sum	2.79E+01	1.12E+01	3.47E+01	7.23E+01	2.28E-01	1.07E+00
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	4.75E-03	2.88E-03	5.85E-03	4.98E-03	2.90E-05	1.64E-04

\$

Statistical data	Lizards	Mallard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	9.35E-03	1.07E-04	1.52E-02	1.67E-03	3.91E-03	4.26E-02
Standard Error	7.71E-05	5.92E-06	9.55E-04	2.15E-04	5.70E-04	2.80E-03
Median	8.57E-03	4.66E-05	6.27E-03	6.23E-04	1.76E-03	1.89E-02
Standard Deviation	2.44E-03	1.87E-04	3.02E-02	6.79E-03	1.80E-02	8.85E-02
Sample Variance	5.94E-06	3.50E-08	9.12E-04	4.61E-05	3.25E-04	7.84E-03
Kurtosis	4.50E+01	3.32E+01	6.50E+01	3.13E+02	6.47E+02	7.21E+01
Skewness	5.73E+00	5.02E+00	6.82E+00	1.66E+01	2.38E+01	7.36E+00
Range	3.20E-02	2.07E-03	4.12E-01	1.45E-01	5.12E-01	1.26E+00
Minimum	8.37E-03	1.64E-06	1.71E-03	2.15E-04	1.26E-03	4.59E-03
Maximum	4.04E-02	2.07E-03	4.14E-01	1.45E-01	5.13E-01	1.27E+00
Sum	9.35E+00	1.07E-01	1.52E+01	1.67E+00	3.91E+00	4.26E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.51E-04	1.16E-05	1.87E-03	4.21E-04	1.12E-03	5.49E-03

## **Table G-19** ADD Ingestion of DU for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	2.24E-03	2.18E-02	7.58E-02	2.40E-01	3.25E-03	1.53E-02
Standard Error	3.08E-04	2.86E-03	6.52E-03	8.44E-03	2.12E-04	1.20E-03
Median	7.81E-04	8.17E-03	2.59E-02	1.80E-01	1.28E-03	6.06E-03
Standard Deviation	9.73E-03	9.04E-02	2.06E-01	2.67E-01	6.69E-03	3.79E-02
Sample Variance	9.46E-05	8.18E-03	4.25E-02	7.12E-02	4.48E-05	1.43E-03
Kurtosis	2.21E+02	4.29E+02	1.38E+02	3.72E+02	6.72E+01	9.93E+01
Skewness	1.34E+01	1.90E+01	1.01E+01	1.62E+01	6.83E+00	8.74E+00
Range	2.02E-01	2.28E+00	3.71E+00	6.66E+00	9.35E-02	5.79E-01
Minimum	1.08E-04	1.32E-03	1.99E-03	1.52E-01	7.63E-05	1.34E-03
Maximum	2.02E-01	2.28E+00	3.71E+00	6.81E+00	9.35E-02	5.81E-01
Sum	2.24E+00	2.18E+01	7.58E+01	2.40E+02	3.25E+00	1.53E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	6.04E-04	5.61E-03	1.28E-02	1.66E-02	4.15E-04	2.35E-03

Statistical data	Lizards	Mailard	American kestrel	Eastern garter snake	Woodhouse's toad	Cottontail rabbit
Mean	5.95E-05	1.80E-05	3.80E-05	0.00E+00	8.91E-06	1.48E-05
Standard Error	6.38E-06	1.27E-06	2.48E-06	0.00E+00	1.20E-06	1.03E-06
Median	1.88E-05	5.85E-06	1.37E-05	0.00E+00	1.64E-06	5.64E-06
Standard Deviation	2.02E-04	4.02E-05	7.84E-05	0.00E+00	3.80E-05	3.24E-05
Sample Variance	4.07E-08	1.62E-09	6.15E-09	0.00E+00	1.44E-09	1.05E-09
Kurtosis	2.05E+02	5.97E+01	4.47E+01	#DIV/0!	2.39E+02	1.34E+02
Skewness	1.29E+01	6.52E+00	5.71E+00	#DIV/0!	1.35E+01	9.14E+00
Range	3.70E-03	5.12E-04	9.30E-04	0.00E+00	8.20E-04	6.14E-04
Minimum	8.20E-08	5.97E-08	1.10E-07	0.00E+00	1.02E-08	1.57E-08
Maximum	3.70E-03	5.12E-04	9.30E-04	0.00E+00	8.20E-04	6.14E-04
Sum	5.95E-02	1.80E-02	3.80E-02	0.00E+00	8.91E-03	1.48E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.25E-05	2.50E-06	4.87E-06	0.00E+00	2.36E-06	2.01E-06

# Table G-20 ADD Dermal Absorption of DU for Terrestrial Animals at APG

Statistical data	White-footed mouse	White-tailed deer	Beaver	Indiana bat	Bald eagle	Barred owl
Mean	2.31E-04	4.87E-06	6.50E-06	8.96E-05	1.30E-05	1.65E-05
Standard Error	1.37E-04	4.86E-07	4.38E-07	7.95E-06	7.64E-07	1.06E-06
Median	2.40E-05	1.35E-06	2.20E-06	3.06E-05	4.54E-06	5.68E-06
Standard Deviation	4.33E-03	1.54E-05	1.39E-05	2.51E-04	2.42E-05	3.34E-05
Sample Variance	1.87E-05	2.36E-10	1.92E-10	6.31E-08	5.84E-10	1.12E-09
Kurtosis	9.82E+02	1.03E+02	8.45E+01	3.00E+02	2.13E+01	5.06E+01
Skewness	3.12E+01	9.19E+00	7.36E+00	1.46E+01	4.08E+00	5.81E+00
Range	1.36E-01	2.22E-04	2.24E-04	5.85E-03	2.26E-04	4.56E-04
Minimum	2.38E-07	1.42E-08	3.01E-08	4.70E-08	5.09E-08	2.39E-08
Maximum	1.36E-01	2.22E-04	2.24E-04	5.85E-03	2.26E-04	4.56E-04
Sum	2.31E-01	4.87E-03	6.50E-03	8.96E-02	1.30E-02	1.65E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.69E-04	9.54E-07	8.60E-07	1.56E-05	1.50E-06	2.07E-06

	Terrestrial Plants		Aquatic Plants			
Statistical data	Rushes	Siender blue flag	Fern	Periphyton	Phytoplankton	Watermillfoil
Mean	3.34E-02	2.68E-02	3.41E-02	8.07E-04	8.10E-04	8.72E-04
Standard Error	3.34E-03	1.81E-03	3.00E-03	4.36E-05	4.64E-05	4.95E-05
Median	8.00E-03	9.00E-03	8.00E-03	3.60E-04	3.90E-04	3.90E-04
Standard Deviation	1.06E-01	5.73E-02	9.47E-02	1.38E-03	1.47E-03	1.57E-03
Sample Variance	1.12E-02	3.28E-03	8.97E-03	1.90E-06	2.15E-06	2.45E-06
Kurtosis	1.54E+02	4.20E+01	8.78E+01	6.50E+01	1.10E+02	4.49E+01
Skewness	1.06E+01	5.58E+00	7.93E+00	6.31E+00	7.91E+00	5.58E+00
Range	1.99E+00	6.43E-01	1.52E+00	2.13E-02	2.69E-02	2.01E-02
Minimum	0.00E+00	0.00E+00	0.00E+00	1.00E-05	1.00E-05	1.00E-05
Maximum	1.99E+00	6.43E-01	1.52E+00	2.13E-02	2.69E-02	2.01E-02
Sum	3.34E+01	2.68E+01	3.41E+01	8.07E-01	8.10E-01	8.72E-01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	6.56E-03	3.55E-03	5.88E-03	8.56E-05	9.10E-05	9.72E-05

## Table G-21 EHQ of DU for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG
	Aquatic Animals					
Statistical data	MountainWhitefish	PacificLamprey	RainbowTrout(adults)	WhiteSturgeon		
Mean	7.69E-02	7.72E-02	8.31E-02	7.35E-02		
Standard Error	4.15E-03	4.42E-03	4.72E-03	3.82E-03		
Median	3.50E-02	3.70E-02	3.70E-02	3.70E-02		
Standard Deviation	1.31E-01	1.40E-01	1.49E-01	1.21E-01		
Sample Variance	1.73E-02	1.95E-02	2.23E-02	1.46E-02		
Kurtosis	6.50E+01	1.10E+02	4.49E+01	4.03E+01		
Skewness	6.31E+00	7.91E+00	5.58E+00	5.21E+00		
Range	2.03E+00	2.56E+00	1.91E+00	1.48E+00		
Minimum	1.00E-03	1.00E-03	1.00E-03	1.00E-03		
Maximum	2.03E+00	2.56E+00	1.91E+00	1.48E+00		
Sum	7.69E+01	7.72E+01	8.31E+01	7.35E+01		
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03		
Confidence Level (95.0%)	8.15E-03	8.67E-03	9.26E-03	7.50E-03		

	Terrestrial Plants		Aquatic Plants			
Statistical data	Rushes	Slender blue flag	Fern	Periphyton	Phytoplankton	Watermillfoil
Mean	1.67E-02	1.34E-02	1.70E-02	7.42E-01	7.46E-01	8.02E-01
Standard Error	1.67E-03	9.05E-04	1.50E-03	4.00E-02	4.26E-02	4.56E-02
Median	4.00E-03	4.00E-03	4.00E-03	3.34E-01	3.53E-01	3.57E-01
Standard Deviation	5.29E-02	2.86E-02	4.74E-02	1.27E+00	1.35E+00	1.44E+00
Sample Variance	2.80E-03	8.20E-04	2.24E-03	1.60E+00	1.81E+00	2.08E+00
Kurtosis	1.54E+02	4.19E+01	8.77E+01	6.48E+01	1.08E+02	4.54E+01
Skewness	1.06E+01	5.57E+00	7.92E+00	6.29E+00	7.84E+00	5.60E+00
Range	9.95E-01	3.21E-01	7.58E-01	1.95E+01	2.46E+01	1.86E+01
Minimum	0.00E+00	0.00E+00	0.00E+00	8.10E-03	1.08E-02	6.40E-03
Maximum	9.95E-01	3.21E-01	7.58E-01	1.95E+01	2.46E+01	1.86E+01
Sum	1.67E+01	1.34E+01	1.70E+01	7.42E+02	7.46E+02	8.02E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	3.28E-03	1.78E-03	2.94E-03	7.85E-02	8.36E-02	8.94E-02

# Table G-22 Cp of DU for Terrestrial Plants and Aquatic Species at APG

·	Aquatic Animals					
Statistical data	MountainWhitefish	PacificLamprey	RainbowTrout(adults)	WhiteSturgeon		
Mean	6.07E-02	1.62E-02	5.09E-03	1.48E-02		
Standard Error	3.20E-03	8.96E-04	3.69E-04	7.32E-04		
Median	2.75E-02	6.90E-03	1.70E-03	7.15E-03		
Standard Deviation	1.01E-01	2.83E-02	1.17E-02	2.31E-02		
Sample Variance	1.02E-02	8.03E-04	1.36E-04	5.35E-04		
Kurtosis	6.13E+01	4.32E+01	1.48E+02	2.00E+01		
Skewness	6.06E+00	5.30E+00	9.40E+00	3.90E+00		
Range	1.55E+00	3.84E-01	2.30E-01	2.26E-01		
Minimum	7.00E-04	2.00E-04	0.00E+00	2.00E-04		
Maximum	1.55E+00	3.84E-01	2.30E-01	2.26E-01		
Sum	6.07E+01	1.62E+01	5.09E+00	1.48E+01		
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03		
Confidence Level (95.0%)	6.28E-03	1.76E-03	7.24E-04	1.44E-03		

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	5.52E-02	5.63E-02	6.28E-01	1.86E-01	3.37E-02	3.85E-02
Standard Error	3.83E-04	4.50E-04	1.64E-03	1.07E-03	6.13E-04	2.48E-04
Median	5.35E-02	5.43E-02	6.25E-01	1.82E-01	2.98E-02	3.74E-02
Standard Deviation	1.21E-02	1.42E-02	5.18E-02	3.40E-02	1.94E-02	7.84E-03
Sample Variance	1.47E-04	2.03E-04	2.68E-03	1.15E-03	3.76E-04	6.15E-05
Kurtosis	1.25E+00	5.17E+02	2.37E-01	2.80E-01	2.04E+00	7.32E-01
Skewness	9.01E-01	1.96E+01	4.68E-01	5.44E-01	1.28E+00	8.07E-01
Range	8.01E-02	3.94E-01	3.11E-01	2.21E-01	1.20E-01	5.17E-02
Minimum	2.86E-02	4.34E-02	5.00E-01	9.36E-02	6.35E-04	2.25E-02
Maximum	1.09E-01	4.38E-01	8.12E-01	3.15E-01	1.21E-01	7.41E-02
Sum	5.52E+01	5.63E+01	6.28E+02	1.86E+02	3.37E+01	3.85E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	7.51E-04	8.83E-04	3.21E-03	2.11E-03	1.20E-03	4.87E-04

## Table G-23 EHQ of Cr (VI) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	7.01E-02	1.51E-01	3.51E-02	4.19E-02	5.00E-01
Standard Error	6.49E-04	2.63E-03	1.76E-04	4.08E-04	2.33E-03
Median	6.69E-02	1.12E-01	3.43E-02	3.92E-02	4.91E-01
Standard Deviation	2.05E-02	8.30E-02	5.56E-03	1.29E-02	7.38E-02
Sample Variance	4.21E-04	6.90E-03	3.09E-05	1.67E-04	5.44E-03
Kurtosis	7.27E+01	1.25E+01	1.82E+00	2.24E+01	8.46E-01
Skewness	5.11E+00	2.86E+00	9.68E-01	3.21E+00	6.48E-01
Range	3.75E-01	7.66E-01	4.49E-02	1.65E-01	4.77E-01
Minimum	3.21E-02	9.12E-02	2.27E-02	2.05E-02	3.18E-01
Maximum	4.07E-01	8.57E-01	6.76E-02	1.85E-01	7.95E-01
Sum	7.01E+01	1.51E+02	3.51E+01	4.19E+01	5.00E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	1.27E-03	5.15E-03	3.45E-04	8.01E-04	4.58E-03

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	1.33E-01	4.82E-01	8.36E-02	2.48E-02	4.48E-03	6.67E-02
Standard Error	9.23E-04	3.86E-03	2.18E-04	1.43E-04	8.16E-05	4.29E-04
Median	1.29E-01	4.65E-01	8.31E-02	2.43E-02	3.96E-03	6.46E-02
Standard Deviation	2.92E-02	1.22E-01	6.88E-03	4.52E-03	2.58E-03	1.36E-02
Sample Variance	8.51E-04	1.49E-02	4.74E-05	2.04E-05	6.65E-06	1.84E-04
Kurtosis	1.25E+00	5.16E+02	2.37E-01	2.80E-01	2.04E+00	7.32E-01
Skewness	9.01E-01	1.96E+01	4.68E-01	5.44E-01	1.28E+00	8.07E-01
Range	1.93E-01	3.38E+00	4.14E-02	2.95E-02	1.60E-02	8.94E-02
Minimum	6.88E-02	3.71E-01	6.65E-02	1.24E-02	8.45E-05	3.89E-02
Maximum	2.62E-01	3.75E+00	1.08E-01	4.19E-02	1.61E-02	1.28E-01
Sum	1.33E+02	4.82E+02	8.36E+01	2.48E+01	4.48E+00	6.67E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.81E-03	7.57E-03	4.27E-04	2.80E-04	1.60E-04	8.42E-04

# Table G-24 ADD Ingestion of Cr(VI) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	6.45E-02	2.01E-02	4.67E-03	2.74E-01	6.65E-02
Standard Error	5.97E-04	3.49E-04	2.34E-05	2.67E-03	3.10E-04
Median	6.16E-02	1.48E-02	4.56E-03	2.57E-01	6.53E-02
Standard Deviation	1.89E-02	1.10E-02	7.40E-04	8.46E-02	9.81E-03
Sample Variance	3.56E-04	1.22E-04	5.47E-07	7.15E-03	9.63E-05
Kurtosis	7.27E+01	1.25E+01	1.82E+00	2.24E+01	8.46E-01
Skewness	5.11E+00	2.86E+00	9.68E-01	3.21E+00	6.48E-01
Range	3.45E-01	1.02E-01	5.97E-03	1.08E+00	6.34E-02
Minimum	2.95E-02	1.21E-02	3.01E-03	1.34E-01	4.23E-02
Maximum	3.74E-01	1.14E-01	8.99E-03	1.21E+00	1.06E-01
Sum	6.45E+01	2.01E+01	4.67E+00	2.74E+02	6.65E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.17E-03	6.85E-04	4.59E-05	5.25E-03	6.09E-04

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	2.03E-05	1.43E-04	7.15E-05	2.33E-05	0.00E+00	1.92E-05
Standard Error	2.27E-07	3.91E-06	5.69E-07	1.68E-07	0.00E+00	1.95E-07
Median	1.90E-05	1.22E-04	6.91E-05	2.28E-05	0.00E+00	1.81E-05
Standard Deviation	7.17E-06	1.24E-04	1.80E-05	5.30E-06	0.00E+00	6.15E-06
Sample Variance	5.15E-11	1.53E-08	3.23E-10	2.81E-11	0.00E+00	3.79E-11
Kurtosis	6.61E+00	2.26E+02	1.02E+00	8.25E-01	#DIV/0!	2.50E+00
Skewness	1.65E+00	1.24E+01	8.20E-01	6.46E-01	#DIV/0!	1.18E+00
Range	6.82E-05	2.67E-03	1.17E-04	3.68E-05	0.00E+00	4.49E-05
Minimum	5.78E-06	4.09E-05	3.13E-05	1.12E-05	0.00E+00	6.37E-06
Maximum	7.40E-05	2.71E-03	1.48E-04	4.80E-05	0.00E+00	5.13E-05
Sum	2.03E-02	1.43E-01	7.15E-02	2.33E-02	0.00E+00	1.92E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	4.45E-07	7.67E-06	1.12E-06	3.29E-07	0.00E+00	3.82E-07

## Table G-25 ADD Dermal Absorption of Cr (VI) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	6.69E-06	0.00E+00	7.90E-05	1.08E-04	4.74E-05
Standard Error	2.79E-07	0.00E+00	7.69E-07	2.72E-06	4.45E-07
Median	5.88E-06	0.00E+00	7.52E-05	9.59E-05	4.56E-05
Standard Deviation	8.81E-06	0.00E+00	2.43E-05	8.61E-05	1.41E-05
Sample Variance	7.77E-11	0.00E+00	5.92E-10	7.42E-09	1.98E-10
Kurtosis	8.19E+02	#DIV/0!	2.92E+00	3.56E+01	1.88E+00
Skewness	2.73E+01	#DIV/0!	1.17E+00	3.75E+00	9.79E-01
Range	2.69E-04	0.00E+00	1.97E-04	1.26E-03	1.14E-04
Minimum	2.15E-06	0.00E+00	2.66E-05	1.45E-07	1.68E-05
Maximum	2.72E-04	0.00E+00	2.23E-04	1.26E-03	1.30E-04
Sum	6.69E-03	0.00E+00	7.90E-02	1.08E-01	4.74E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	5.47E-07	0.00E+00	1.51E-06	5.35E-06	8.73E-07

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	6.23E-06	2.00E-05	1.12E-05	4.87E-06	8.75E-07	6.08E-06
Standard Error	5.51E-08	3.58E-07	1.77E-07	1.15E-08	2.80E-09	4.20E-08
Median	5.88E-06	1.78E-05	1.09E-05	4.86E-06	8.70E-07	5.87E-06
Standard Deviation	1.74E-06	1.13E-05	5.60E-06	3.65E-07	8.86E-08	1.33E-06
Sample Variance	3.04E-12	1.28E-10	3.14E-11	1.33E-13	7.85E-15	1.76E-12
Kurtosis	6.31E+00	6.63E+01	4.24E-01	1.49E-01	4.59E-01	3.50E+00
Skewness	1.79E+00	6.35E+00	5.61E-01	1.52E-01	3.66E-01	1.35E+00
Range	1.52E-05	1.73E-04	3.54E-05	2.48E-06	6.78E-07	1.05E-05
Minimum	3.07E-06	8.25E-06	7.50E-09	3.88E-06	6.20E-07	3.33E-06
Maximum	1.83E-05	1.81E-04	3.54E-05	6.36E-06	1.30E-06	1.39E-05
Sum	6.23E-03	2.00E-02	1.12E-02	4.87E-03	8.75E-04	6.08E-03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	1.08E-07	7.03E-07	3.48E-07	2.26E-08	5.50E-09	8.24E-08

.

# Table G-26 ADD Inhalation of Cr (VI) for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	3.13E-06	1.10E-06	1.51E-06	1.76E-05	8.07E-06
Standard Error	3.75E-08	1.64E-08	1.18E-08	3.64E-07	4.93E-08
Median	2.87E-06	9.91E-07	1.47E-06	1.55E-05	7.90E-06
Standard Deviation	1.19E-06	5.18E-07	3.73E-07	1.15E-05	1.56E-06
Sample Variance	1.41E-12	2.68E-13	1.39E-13	1.33E-10	2.43E-12
Kurtosis	5.21E+01	1.21E+01	1.83E+00	6.83E+00	1.12E+00
Skewness	4.64E+00	2.39E+00	9.62E-01	1.79E+00	8.43E-01
Range	1.92E-05	5.56E-06	2.57E-06	1.02E-04	1.04E-05
Minimum	1.56E-06	2.48E-07	7.08E-07	7.72E-08	4.75E-06
Maximum	2.08E-05	5.81E-06	3.28E-06	1.02E-04	1.51E-05
Sum	3.13E-03	1.10E-03	1.51E-03	1.76E-02	8.07E-03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	7.37E-08	3.22E-08	2.32E-08	7.15E-07	9.67E-08

Statistical data	CreosoteBush	FoothillPaloverde Tree	SaguaroCactus
Mean	1.52E-01	5.43E-02	8.15E-02
Standard Error	4.03E-03	1.56E-03	2.40E-03
Median	1.15E-01	4.20E-02	5.80E-02
Standard Deviation	1.28E-01	4.94E-02	7.59E-02
Sample Variance	1.63E-02	2.44E-03	5.76E-03
Kurtosis	1.10E+01	2.62E+01	3.47E+01
Skewness	2.68E+00	3.89E+00	4.14E+00
Range	1.12E+00	5.80E-01	1.07E+00
Minimum	1.00E-02	3.00E-03	8.00E-03
Maximum	1.13E+00	5.83E-01	1.07E+00
Sum	1.52E+02	5.43E+01	8.15E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	7.92E-03	3.06E-03	4.71E-03

# Table G-27 EHQ of Cr (VI) for Terrestrial Plants at YPG

Statistical data	CreosoteBush	FoothillPaloverde Tree	SaguaroCactus
Mean	1.67E-01	1.68E-01	1.71E-01
Standard Error	4.44E-03	4.84E-03	5.04E-03
Median	1.26E-01	1.32E-01	1.23E-01
Standard Deviation	1.40E-01	1.53E-01	1.59E-01
Sample Variance	1.97E-02	2.34E-02	2.54E-02
Kurtosis	1.10E+01	2.62E+01	3.47E+01
Skewness	2.68E+00	3.90E+00	4.14E+00
Range	1.23E+00	1.80E+00	2.24E+00
Minimum	1.10E-02	9.00E-03	1.60E-02
Maximum	1.24E+00	1.81E+00	2.25E+00
Sum	1.67E+02	1.68E+02	1.71E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	8.71E-03	9.50E-03	9.89E-03

## Table G-28 Cp of Cr (VI) for Terrestrial Plants at YPG

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises
Mean	3.31E+01	1.05E+01	1.80E-01	3.10E-02	2.68E-02
Standard Error	3.19E-01	7.30E-02	5.06E-04	1.60E-04	6.32E-04
Median	3.16E+01	1.02E+01	1.78E-01	3.06E-02	1.69E-02
Standard Deviation	1.01E+01	2.31E+00	1.60E-02	5.06E-03	2.00E-02
Sample Variance	1.02E+02	5.33E+00	2.56E-04	2.56E-05	4.00E-04
Kurtosis	6.31E+00	3.81E+02	1.01E+00	6.16E-01	2.49E+00
Skewness	1.71E+00	1.82E+01	7.89E-01	5.36E-01	1.53E+00
Range	9.39E+01	5.55E+01	1.13E-01	3.47E-02	1.30E-01
Minimum	1.37E+01	9.32E+00	1.46E-01	1.86E-02	5.19E-04
Maximum	1.08E+02	6.48E+01	2.59E-01	5.33E-02	1.30E-01
Sum	3.31E+04	1.05E+04	1.80E+02	3.10E+01	2.68E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	6.26E-01	1.43E-01	9.92E-04	3.14E-04	1.24E-03

.

## Table G- 29 EHQ of Mo for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	4.54E+01	6.44E-03	7.16E-03	2.73E+01	5.06E-01
Standard Error	4.91E-01	2.40E-04	1.21E-05	4.26E-01	2.98E-03
Median	4.25E+01	3.66E-03	7.10E-03	2.48E+01	4.96E-01
Standard Deviation	1.55E+01	7.59E-03	3.84E-04	1.35E+01	9.43E-02
Sample Variance	2.41E+02	5.76E-05	1.48E-07	1.82E+02	8.89E-03
Kurtosis	5.89E+00	1.11E+02	1.30E+00	2.61E+02	1.66E+00
Skewness	1.72E+00	8.01E+00	9.33E-01	1.23E+01	7.89E-01
Range	1.36E+02	1.37E-01	2.77E-03	3.18E+02	7.36E-01
Minimum	1.62E+01	1.89E-03	6.35E-03	1.35E+01	2.83E-01
Maximum	1.52E+02	1.39E-01	9.12E-03	3.31E+02	1.02E+00
Sum	4.54E+04	6.44E+00	7.16E+00	2.73E+04	5.06E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	9.64E-01	4.71E-04	2.38E-05	8.36E-01	5.85E-03

.

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	3.31E+00	3.88E+00	6.29E-01	1.09E-01	9.38E-02	3.14E-01
Standard Error	3.19E-02	2.70E-02	1.77E-03	5.60E-04	2.21E-03	1.54E-03
Median	3.16E+00	3.78E+00	6.23E-01	1.07E-01	5.90E-02	3.08E-01
Standard Deviation	1.01E+00	8.54E-01	5.60E-02	1.77E-02	7.00E-02	4.86E-02
Sample Variance	1.02E+00	7.30E-01	3.13E-03	3.14E-04	4.90E-03	2.37E-03
Kurtosis	6.31E+00	3.81E+02	1.01E+00	6.16E-01	2.49E+00	2.02E+00
Skewness	1.71E+00	1.82E+01	7.90E-01	5.36E-01	1.53E+00	9.81E-01
Range	9.39E+00	2.05E+01	3.96E-01	1.22E-01	4.54E-01	3.85E-01
Minimum	1.37E+00	3.45E+00	5.09E-01	6.49E-02	1.82E-03	2.09E-01
Maximum	1.08E+01	2.40E+01	9.05E-01	1.87E-01	4.56E-01	5.94E-01
Sum	3.31E+03	3.88E+03	6.29E+02	1.09E+02	9.38E+01	3.14E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	6.26E-02	5.30E-02	3.47E-03	1.10E-03	4.34E-03	3.02E-03

## Table G-30 ADD Ingestion of Mo for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	1.82E+00	2.26E-02	2.49E-02	7.64E+00	1.77E+00
Standard Error	1.97E-02	8.40E-04	4.26E-05	1.19E-01	1.04E-02
Median	1.70E+00	1.28E-02	2.47E-02	6.94E+00	1.74E+00
Standard Deviation	6.22E-01	2.66E-02	1.35E-03	3.77E+00	3.30E-01
Sample Variance	3.86E-01	7.05E-04	1.81E-06	1.42E+01	1.09E-01
Kurtosis	5.89E+00	1.11E+02	1.31E+00	2.61E+02	1.66E+00
Skewness	1.72E+00	8.01E+00	9.36E-01	1.23E+01	7.89E-01
Range	5.45E+00	4.80E-01	9.71E-03	8.90E+01	2.57E+00
Minimum	6.47E-01	6.62E-03	2.20E-02	3.79E+00	9.90E-01
Maximum	6.10E+00	4.87E-01	3.17E-02	9.28E+01	3.56E+00
Sum	1.82E+03	2.26E+01	2.49E+01	7.64E+03	1.77E+03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	3.86E-02	1.65E-03	8.36E-05	2.34E-01	2.05E-02

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	3.70E-05	2.63E-04	1.30E-04	4.31E-05	0.00E+00	3.50E-05
Standard Error	4.20E-07	7.95E-06	9.90E-07	3.16E-07	0.00E+00	3.48E-07
Median	3.45E-05	2.23E-04	1.27E-04	4.21E-05	0.00E+00	3.34E-05
Standard Deviation	1.33E-05	2.51E-04	3.13E-05	1.00E-05	0.00E+00	1.10E-05
Sample Variance	1.77E-10	6.31E-08	9.81E-10	1.00E-10	0.00E+00	1.21E-10
Kurtosis	5.90E+00	3.38E+02	3.17E-01	1.99E-01	#DIV/0!	1.79E+00
Skewness	1.67E+00	1.55E+01	5.79E-01	5.01E-01	#DIV/0!	9.93E-01
Range	1.26E-04	6.19E-03	1.99E-04	6.34E-05	0.00E+00	8.24E-05
Minimum	1.10E-05	7.33E-05	5.57E-05	2.05E-05	0.00E+00	1.40E-05
Maximum	1.37E-04	6.26E-03	2.55E-04	8.39E-05	0.00E+00	9.65E-05
Sum	3.70E-02	2.63E-01	1.30E-01	4.31E-02	0.00E+00	3.50E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	8.25E-07	1.56E-05	1.94E-06	6.21E-07	0.00E+00	6.82E-07

## Table G-31 ADD Dermal Absorption of Mo for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	1.19E-05	0.00E+00	1.46E-04	2.11E-04	8.82E-05
Standard Error	2.15E-07	0.00E+00	1.52E-06	4.87E-06	8.87E-07
Median	1.09E-05	0.00E+00	1.40E-04	1.81E-04	8.38E-05
Standard Deviation	6.79E-06	0.00E+00	4.81E-05	1.54E-04	2.81E-05
Sample Variance	4.61E-11	0.00E+00	2.31E-09	2.37E-08	7.87E-10
Kurtosis	2.70E+02	#DIV/0!	7.97E+00	5.54E+00	3.25E+00
Skewness	1.23E+01	#DIV/0!	1.74E+00	1.76E+00	1.35E+00
Range	1.64E-04	0.00E+00	5.22E-04	1.36E-03	2.05E-04
Minimum	2.97E-06	0.00E+00	5.09E-05	4.50E-08	3.75E-05
Maximum	1.67E-04	0.00E+00	5.73E-04	1.36E-03	2.43E-04
Sum	1.19E-02	0.00E+00	1.46E-01	2.11E-01	8.82E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	4.22E-07	0.00E+00	2.99E-06	9.55E-06	1.74E-06

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	1.17E-05	3.70E-05	2.04E-05	9.02E-06	1.61E-06	1.11E-05
Standard Error	1.03E-07	1.13E-06	3.17E-07	2.26E-08	5.35E-09	7.27E-08
Median	1.11E-05	3.23E-05	1.95E-05	8.99E-06	1.59E-06	1.08E-05
Standard Deviation	3.27E-06	3.56E-05	1.00E-05	7.14E-07	1.69E-07	2.30E-06
Sample Variance	1.07E-11	1.27E-09	1.01E-10	5.10E-13	2.87E-14	5.29E-12
Kurtosis	5.10E+00	6.56E+02	1.98E-01	-6.00E-02	7.52E-02	2.29E+00
Skewness	1.66E+00	2.33E+01	4.47E-01	2.41E-01	3.76E-01	1.05E+00
Range	2.56E-05	1.04E-03	6.14E-05	4.49E-06	1.08E-06	1.91E-05
Minimum	5.92E-06	1.43E-05	2.90E-08	6.68E-06	1.19E-06	5.39E-06
Maximum	3.15E-05	1.05E-03	6.14E-05	1.12E-05	2.27E-06	2.44E-05
Sum	1.17E-02	3.70E-02	2.04E-02	9.02E-03	1.61E-03	1.11E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.03E-07	2.21E-06	6.23E-07	4.43E-08	1.05E-08	1.43E-07

#### Table G-32 ADD Inhalation of Mo for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	5.75E-06	2.07E-06	2.74E-06	3.17E-05	1.50E-05
Standard Error	6.11E-08	7.06E-08	2.09E-08	6.51E-07	9.23E-08
Median	5.40E-06	1.78E-06	2.67E-06	2.86E-05	1.46E-05
Standard Deviation	1.93E-06	2.23E-06	6.59E-07	2.06E-05	2.92E-06
Sample Variance	3.73E-12	4.99E-12	4.35E-13	4.24E-10	8.52E-12
Kurtosis	7.98E+00	5.38E+02	1.12E+00	4.36E+00	1.81E+00
Skewness	2.13E+00	2.04E+01	7.71E-01	1.36E+00	1.01E+00
Range	1.69E-05	6.23E-05	4.67E-06	1.89E-04	1.89E-05
Minimum	2.61E-06	2.08E-07	1.11E-06	6.56E-08	9.14E-06
Maximum	1.95E-05	6.25E-05	5.78E-06	1.89E-04	2.81E-05
Sum	5.75E-03	2.07E-03	2.74E-03	3.17E-02	1.50E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.20E-07	1.39E-07	4.09E-08	1.28E-06	1.81E-07

Statistical data	CreosoteBush	FoothillPaloverde Tree	SaguaroCactus
Mean	1.72E+01	1.76E+01	1.77E+01
Standard Error	4.88E-01	5.68E-01	5.97E-01
Median	1.28E+01	1.30E+01	1.29E+01
Standard Deviation	1.54E+01	1.80E+01	1.89E+01
Sample Variance	2.38E+02	3.22E+02	3.56E+02
Kurtosis	1.44E+01	4.05E+01	7.66E+01
Skewness	3.05E+00	4.92E+00	6.16E+00
Range	1.43E+02	2.32E+02	3.24E+02
Minimum	8.38E-01	1.01E+00	1.13E+00
Maximum	1.44E+02	2.33E+02	3.25E+02
Sum	1.72E+04	1.76E+04	1.77E+04
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	9.57E-01	1.11E+00	1.17E+00

## Table G-33 EHQ of Mo for Terrestrial Plants at YPG

Statistical data	CreosoteBush	FoothillPaloverde Tree	SaguaroCactus
Mean	3.44E+00	3.52E+00	3.54E+00
Standard Error	9.75E-02	1.14E-01	1.19E-01
Median	2.57E+00	2.60E+00	2.58E+00
Standard Deviation	3.08E+00	3.59E+00	3.78E+00
Sample Variance	9.51E+00	1.29E+01	1.43E+01
Kurtosis	1.44E+01	4.05E+01	7.66E+01
Skewness	3.05E+00	4.92E+00	6.16E+00
Range	2.85E+01	4.65E+01	6.48E+01
Minimum	1.68E-01	2.01E-01	2.27E-01
Maximum	2.87E+01	4.67E+01	6.50E+01
Sum	3.44E+03	3.52E+03	3.54E+03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.91E-01	2.23E-01	2.34E-01

## Table G-34 Cp of Mo for Terrestrial Plants at YPG

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	9.00E-01	6.02E-01	6.04E-03	3.74E-03	4.75E-04	9.88E-01
Standard Error	8.59E-03	1.03E-02	3.48E-05	2.45E-05	1.08E-05	8.13E-03
Median	8.55E-01	5.42E-01	5.87E-03	3.67E-03	3.59E-04	9.57E-01
Standard Deviation	2.72E-01	3.25E-01	1.10E-03	7.74E-04	3.40E-04	2.57E-01
Sample Variance	7.37E-02	1.06E-01	1.21E-06	5.99E-07	1.16E-07	6.60E-02
Kurtosis	5.63E+00	1.40E+02	7.14E-01	7.48E-01	5.80E+00	6.28E-01
Skewness	1.43E+00	8.19E+00	7.15E-01	5.93E-01	1.89E+00	7.78E-01
Range	2.89E+00	6.67E+00	6.76E-03	5.20E-03	3.09E-03	1.61E+00
Minimum	3.36E-01	2.03E-01	3.50E-03	1.82E-03	5.56E-06	4.96E-01
Maximum	3.22E+00	6.87E+00	1.03E-02	7.02E-03	3.10E-03	2.11E+00
Sum	9.00E+02	6.02E+02	6.04E+00	3.74E+00	4.75E-01	9.88E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.69E-02	2.02E-02	6.83E-05	4.80E-05	2.11E-05	1.59E-02

# Table G-35 EHQ of Ta for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	9.49E-01	1.65E-03	4.91E-04	5.57E-01	4.64E-03
Standard Error	9.83E-03	6.89E-05	4.48E-06	6.48E-03	2.97E-05
Median	8.96E-01	6.09E-04	4.69E-04	5.19E-01	4.52E-03
Standard Deviation	3.11E-01	2.18E-03	1.42E-04	2.05E-01	9.39E-04
Sample Variance	9.66E-02	4.75E-06	2.01E-08	4.20E-02	8.82E-07
Kurtosis	2.82E+01	9.61E+00	5.64E+00	7.62E+01	1.51E+00
Skewness	3.19E+00	2.60E+00	1.47E+00	5.44E+00	8.27E-01
Range	4.46E+00	1.89E-02	1.41E-03	3.67E+00	7.13E-03
Minimum	3.84E-01	2.42E-05	1.79E-04	2.79E-01	2.42E-03
Maximum	4.84E+00	1.90E-02	1.59E-03	3.95E+00	9.56E-03
Sum	9.49E+02	1.65E+00	4.91E-01	5.57E+02	4.64E+00
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.93E-02	1.35E-04	8.79E-06	1.27E-02	5.83E-05

•

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	1.29E-01	3.07E-01	6.87E-02	4.26E-02	5.41E-03	1.02E-01
Standard Error	1.23E-03	5.25E-03	3.96E-04	2.79E-04	1.23E-04	8.37E-04
Median	1.22E-01	2.76E-01	6.67E-02	4.18E-02	4.09E-03	9.85E-02
Standard Deviation	3.88E-02	1.66E-01	1.25E-02	8.83E-03	3.88E-03	2.65E-02
Sample Variance	1.51E-03	2.76E-02	1.57E-04	7.79E-05	1.51E-05	7.00E-04
Kurtosis	5.63E+00	1.40E+02	7.14E-01	7.48E-01	5.80E+00	6.28E-01
Skewness	1.43E+00	8.19E+00	7.15E-01	5.93E-01	1.89E+00	7.78E-01
Range	4.13E-01	3.40E+00	7.71E-02	5.92E-02	3.52E-02	1.66E-01
Minimum	4.80E-02	1.03E-01	3.97E-02	2.07E-02	6.17E-05	5.11E-02
Maximum	4.61E-01	3.50E+00	1.17E-01	8.00E-02	3.53E-02	2.17E-01
Sum	1.29E+02	3.07E+02	6.87E+01	4.26E+01	5.41E+00	1.02E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	2.41E-03	1.03E-02	7.78E-04	5.48E-04	2.41E-04	1.64E-03

## Table G-36 ADD Ingestion of Ta Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	5.22E-02	1.88E-02	5.43E-03	2.16E-01	5.28E-02
Standard Error	5.41E-04	7.85E-04	5.10E-05	2.52E-03	3.39E-04
Median	4.92E-02	6.94E-03	5.18E-03	2.02E-01	5.14E-02
Standard Deviation	1.71E-02	2.48E-02	1.61E-03	7.97E-02	1.07E-02
Sample Variance	2.92E-04	6.17E-04	2.60E-06	6.35E-03	1.15E-04
Kurtosis	2.82E+01	9.61E+00	5.69E+00	7.62E+01	1.50E+00
Skewness	3.19E+00	2.60E+00	1.47E+00	5.44E+00	8.27E-01
Range	2.45E-01	2.16E-01	1.60E-02	1.43E+00	8.13E-02
Minimum	2.11E-02	2.74E-04	1.91E-03	1.08E-01	2.75E-02
Maximum	2.66E-01	2.16E-01	1.80E-02	1.54E+00	1.09E-01
Sum	5.22E+01	1.88E+01	5.43E+00	2.16E+02	5.28E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level(95.0%)	1.06E-03	1.54E-03	1.00E-04	4.95E-03	6.65E-04

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	4.27E-05	2.88E-04	1.48E-04	4.87E-05	0.00E+00	4.05E-05
Standard Error	5.09E-07	5.11E-06	1.16E-06	3.63E-07	0.00E+00	4.19E-07
Median	3.93E-05	2.55E-04	1.44E-04	4.75E-05	0.00E+00	3.89E-05
Standard Deviation	1.61E-05	1.62E-04	3.68E-05	1.15E-05	0.00E+00	1.32E-05
Sample Variance	2.59E-10	2.61E-08	1.35E-09	1.32E-10	0.00E+00	1.75E-10
Kurtosis	3.57E+00	4.98E+01	4.47E-01	8.01E-01	#DIV/0!	8.03E+00
Skewness	1.41E+00	4.73E+00	6.25E-01	7.05E-01	#DIV/0!	1.74E+00
Range	1.23E-04	2.55E-03	2.40E-04	7.84E-05	0.00E+00	1.44E-04
Minimum	1.28E-05	9.13E-05	7.18E-05	2.23E-05	0.00E+00	1.43E-05
Maximum	1.36E-04	2.64E-03	3.11E-04	1.01E-04	0.00E+00	1.58E-04
Sum	4.27E-02	2.88E-01	1.48E-01	4.87E-02	0.00E+00	4.05E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.00E-06	1.00E-05	2.28E-06	7.13E-07	0.00E+00	8.21E-07

## Table G-37 ADD Dermal Absorption of Ta for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	1.39E-05	0.00E+00	1.63E-04	2.33E-04	1.00E-04
Standard Error	1.91E-07	0.00E+00	1.70E-06	5.33E-06	9.82E-07
Median	1.25E-05	0.00E+00	1.52E-04	2.02E-04	9.49E-05
Standard Deviation	6.06E-06	0.00E+00	5.36E-05	1.69E-04	3.11E-05
Sample Variance	3.67E-11	0.00E+00	2.88E-09	2.84E-08	9.65E-10
Kurtosis	5.74E+00	#DIV/0!	7.26E+00	7.02E+00	3.93E+00
Skewness	1.79E+00	#DIV/0!	1.82E+00	1.84E+00	1.34E+00
Range	5.23E-05	0.00E+00	5.16E-04	1.58E-03	2.73E-04
Minimum	4.14E-06	0.00E+00	6.20E-05	2.69E-06	3.81E-05
Maximum	5.64E-05	0.00E+00	5.78E-04	1.58E-03	3.11E-04
Sum	1.39E-02	0.00E+00	1.63E-01	2.33E-01	1.00E-01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	3.76E-07	0.00E+00	3.33E-06	1.05E-05	1.93E-06

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	1.33E-05	4.15E-05	2.17E-05	1.02E-05	1.82E-06	1.27E-05
Standard Error	1.25E-07	7.96E-07	3.61E-07	3.57E-08	7.67E-09	8.60E-08
Median	1.26E-05	3.60E-05	2.13E-05	1.02E-05	1.80E-06	1.23E-05
Standard Deviation	3.95E-06	2.52E-05	1.14E-05	1.13E-06	2.43E-07	2.72E-06
Sample Variance	1.56E-11	6.34E-10	1.30E-10	1.28E-12	5.89E-14	7.40E-12
Kurtosis	1.54E+01	1.12E+02	6.95E-02	8.01E-02	8.00E-01	1.24E+00
Skewness	2.49E+00	7.86E+00	4.37E-01	2.67E-01	5.74E-01	8.49E-01
Range	4.61E-05	4.73E-04	6.38E-05	7.73E-06	1.63E-06	1.84E-05
Minimum	5.27E-06	1.61E-05	5.61E-09	6.81E-06	1.26E-06	6.00E-06
Maximum	5.14E-05	4.89E-04	6.38E-05	1.45E-05	2.89E-06	2.43E-05
Sum	1.33E-02	4.15E-02	2.17E-02	1.02E-02	1.82E-03	1.27E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.45E-07	1.56E-06	7.08E-07		1.51E-08	1.69E-07

#### Table G-38 ADD Inhalation of Ta for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	6.52E-06	2.33E-06	3.20E-06	3.49E-05	1.69E-05
Standard Error	7.14E-08	4.10E-08	2.77E-08	7.09E-07	1.10E-07
Median	6.03E-06	2.08E-06	3.07E-06	3.15E-05	1.64E-05
Standard Deviation	2.26E-06	1.30E-06	8.77E-07	2.24E-05	3.47E-06
Sample Variance	5.10E-12	1.68E-12	7.70E-13	5.03E-10	1.21E-11
Kurtosis	1.58E+01	3.09E+01	3.15E+00	2.81E+00	1.77E+00
Skewness	2.48E+00	4.12E+00	1.18E+00	1.24E+00	9.05E-01
Range	2.75E-05	1.56E-05	7.08E-06	1.65E-04	2.72E-05
Minimum	2.87E-06	2.33E-07	1.36E-06	6.07E-08	8.29E-06
Maximum	3.04E-05	1.58E-05	8.44E-06	1.65E-04	3.55E-05
Sum	6.52E-03	2.33E-03	3.20E-03	3.49E-02	1.69E-02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.40E-07	8.06E-08	5.44E-08	1.39E-06	2.16E-07

Statistical data	CreosoteBush	FoothillPaloverde Tree	SaguaroCactus
Mean	2.95E-01	2.90E-01	2.83E-01
Standard Error	5.38E-02	3.40E-02	3.80E-02
Median	1.34E-01	1.36E-01	1.23E-01
Standard Deviation	1.70E+00	1.07E+00	1.20E+00
Sample Variance	2.90E+00	1.15E+00	1.45E+00
Kurtosis	8.79E+02	5.56E+02	6.71E+02
Skewness	2.88E+01	2.14E+01	2.42E+01
Range	5.23E+01	2.95E+01	3.46E+01
Minimum	6.00E-03	4.00E-03	3.00E-03
Maximum	5.23E+01	2.95E+01	3.46E+01
Sum	2.95E+02	2.90E+02	2.83E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.06E-01	6.66E-02	7.46E-02

## Table G-39 EHQ of Ta for Terrestrial Plants at YPG

Statistical data	CreosoteBush	FoothillPaloverde Tree	SaguaroCactus
Mean	7.38E-02	7.26E-02	7.08E-02
Standard Error	1.35E-02	8.49E-03	9.51E-03
Median	3.30E-02	3.40E-02	3.10E-02
Standard Deviation	4.25E-01	2.68E-01	3.01E-01
Sample Variance	1.81E-01	7.21E-02	9.04E-02
Kurtosis	8.79E+02	5.56E+02	6.71E+02
Skewness	2.88E+01	2.14E+01	2.42E+01
Range	1.31E+01	7.37E+00	8.64E+00
Minimum	1.00E-03	1.00E-03	1.00E-03
Maximum	1.31E+01	7.38E+00	8.65E+00
Sum	7.38E+01	7.26E+01	7.08E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.64E-02	1.67E-02	1.87E-02

## Table G-40 Cp of Ta for Terrestrial Plants at YPG

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	1.00E+00	3.86E+00	2.07E-01	7.05E-02	8.94E-02	1.12E+00
Standard Error	3.31E-02	1.08E-01	4.32E-03	2.62E-03	5.64E-03	3.61E-02
Median	6.33E-01	3.05E+00	1.62E-01	4.69E-02	4.00E-02	7.82E-01
Standard Deviation	1.05E+00	3.41E+00	1.37E-01	8.27E-02	1.78E-01	1.14E+00
Sample Variance	1.09E+00	1.16E+01	1.87E-02	6.84E-03	3.18E-02	1.31E+00
Kurtosis	1.41E+01	1.68E+02	1.02E+01	7.03E+01	1.52E+02	4.07E+01
Skewness	3.20E+00	1.07E+01	2.78E+00	6.33E+00	9.63E+00	4.94E+00
Range	8.63E+00	6.77E+01	1.10E+00	1.33E+00	3.54E+00	1.58E+01
Minimum	1.21E-01	2.18E+00	8.46E-02	8.01E-03	8.63E-04	2.67E-01
Maximum	8.75E+00	6.99E+01	1.18E+00	1.34E+00	3.54E+00	1.60E+01
Sum	1.00E+03	3.86E+03	2.07E+02	7.05E+01	8.94E+01	1.12E+03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	6.49E-02	2.11E-01	8.48E-03	5.13E-03	1.11E-02	7.09E-02

## Table G-41 EHQ of DU for Terrestrial animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	5.87E-01	3.04E-01	1.47E-01	1.40E+00	9.99E-02
Standard Error	2.03E-02	2.09E-02	4.82E-03	5.08E-02	4.37E-03
Median	3.91E-01	1.11E-01	1.04E-01	8.96E-01	6.26E-02
Standard Deviation	6.43E-01	6.61E-01	1.53E-01	1.61E+00	1.38E-01
Sample Variance	4.13E-01	4.37E-01	2.33E-02	2.58E+00	1.91E-02
Kurtosis	3.06E+01	1.24E+02	8.14E+01	4.28E+01	1.41E+02
Skewness	4.50E+00	8.68E+00	7.15E+00	5.09E+00	9.13E+00
Range	7.30E+00	1.24E+01	2.49E+00	2.23E+01	2.70E+00
Minimum	6.83E-02	3.12E-02	6.10E-02	2.49E-01	1.29E-02
Maximum	7.37E+00	1.24E+01	2.55E+00	2.25E+01	2.71E+00
Sum	5.87E+02	3.04E+02	1.47E+02	1.40E+03	9.99E+01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	3.99E-02	4.10E-02	9.47E-03	9.96E-02	8.58E-03

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	2.46E+00	1.28E+01	2.96E+00	1.01E+00	8.04E-02	2.53E+00
Standard Error	8.10E-02	3.58E-01	6.19E-02	3.75E-02	5.07E-03	8.18E-02
Median	1.55E+00	1.01E+01	2.32E+00	6.72E-01	3.60E-02	1.77E+00
Standard Deviation	2.56E+00	1.13E+01	1.96E+00	1.18E+00	1.60E-01	2.59E+00
Sample Variance	6.57E+00	1.28E+02	3.83E+00	1.40E+00	2.57E-02	6.69E+00
Kurtosis	1.41E+01	1.68E+02	1.02E+01	7.02E+01	1.52E+02	4.07E+01
Skewness	3.20E+00	1.07E+01	2.78E+00	6.33E+00	9.63E+00	4.94E+00
Range	2.11E+01	2.25E+02	1.57E+01	1.90E+01	3.19E+00	3.57E+01
Minimum	2.97E-01	7.26E+00	1.21E+00	1.14E-01	7.76E-04	6.04E-01
Maximum	2.14E+01	2.32E+02	1.69E+01	1.91E+01	3.19E+00	3.63E+01
Sum	2.46E+03	1.28E+04	2.96E+03	1.01E+03	8.04E+01	2.53E+03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.59E-01	7.02E-01	1.21E-01	7.35E-02	9.96E-03	1.60E-01

## Table G-42 ADD Ingestion of DU for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

•
Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	1.14E+00	2.74E-01	1.30E-01	4.36E+00	1.43E+00
Standard Error	3.95E-02	1.88E-02	4.34E-03	1.58E-01	6.26E-02
Median	7.61E-01	9.98E-02	9.07E-02	2.79E+00	8.96E-01
Standard Deviation	1.25E+00	5.95E-01	1.37E-01	5.00E+00	1.98E+00
Sample Variance	1.56E+00	3.54E-01	1.88E-02	2.50E+01	3.92E+00
Kurtosis	3.06E+01	1.24E+02	8.17E+01	4.28E+01	1.41E+02
Skewness	4.50E+00	8.68E+00	7.17E+00	5.09E+00	9.13E+00
Range	1.42E+01	1.11E+01	2.24E+00	6.94E+01	3.86E+01
Minimum	1.33E-01	2.81E-02	5.45E-02	7.68E-01	1.85E-01
Maximum	1.43E+01	1.12E+01	2.29E+00	7.02E+01	3.88E+01
Sum	1.14E+03	2.74E+02	1.30E+02	4.36E+03	1.43E+03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	7.76E-02	3.69E-02	8.51E-03	3.10E-01	1.23E-01

Statistical data	Black-tailed jackrabbit	Lesser long-nosed bat	Loggerhead shrike	Mexican spotted owl	Desert tortoises	Kit fox
Mean	6.39E-04	4.57E-03	2.31E-03	7.53E-04	0.00E+00	5.46E-04
Standard Error	4.25E-05	2.58E-04	1.11E-04	3.66E-05	0.00E+00	2.59E-05
Median	3.06E-04	1.90E-03	1.17E-03	3.59E-04	0.00E+00	2.89E-04
Standard Deviation	1.34E-03	8.16E-03	3.52E-03	1.16E-03	0.00E+00	8.18E-04
Sample Variance	1.80E-06	6.67E-05	1.24E-05	1.34E-06	0.00E+00	6.70E-07
Kurtosis	1.13E+02	2.76E+01	2.62E+01	2.73E+01	#DIV/0!	5.85E+01
Skewness	9.03E+00	4.52E+00	4.30E+00	4.31E+00	#DIV/0!	5.80E+00
Range	2.13E-02	8.52E-02	3.59E-02	1.22E-02	0.00E+00	1.25E-02
Minimum	3.26E-06	4.52E-05	2.35E-05	4.62E-06	0.00E+00	2.54E-06
Maximum	2.13E-02	8.52E-02	3.59E-02	1.22E-02	0.00E+00	1.25E-02
Sum	6.39E-01	4.57E+00	2.31E+00	7.53E-01	0.00E+00	5.46E-01
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	8.33E-05	5.07E-04	2.18E-04	7.18E-05	0.00E+00	5.08E-05

## **Table G-43** ADD Dermal Absorption of DU for Terrestrial Animals at YPG

Statistical data	Mule deer	Sonora whipsnake	Desert spiny Lizards	Cactus mouse	Gambel's quail
Mean	2.11E-04	0.00E+00	2.69E-03	3.71E-03	1.51E-03
Standard Error	1.42E-05	0.00E+00	1.59E-04	2.66E-04	9.69E-05
Median	9.42E-05	0.00E+00	1.20E-03	1.35E-03	7.66E-04
Standard Deviation	4.47E-04	0.00E+00	5.04E-03	8.42E-03	3.06E-03
Sample Variance	2.00E-07	0.00E+00	2.54E-05	7.08E-05	9.39E-06
Kurtosis	2.21E+02	#DIV/0!	6.43E+01	8.09E+01	1.77E+02
Skewness	1.17E+01	#DIV/0!	6.63E+00	7.39E+00	1.10E+01
Range	9.83E-03	0.00E+00	6.70E-02	1.33E-01	6.09E-02
Minimum	2.46E-06	0.00E+00	3.58E-05	3.95E-06	8.92E-06
Maximum	9.83E-03	0.00E+00	6.70E-02	1.33E-01	6.09E-02
Sum	2.11E-01	0.00E+00	2.69E+00	3.71E+00	1.51E+00
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.78E-05	0.00E+00	3.13E-04	5.22E-04	1.90E-04

Statistical data	CreosoteBush	FoothillPaloverde Tree	SaguaroCactus
Mean	1.35E+00	1.37E+00	1.47E+00
Standard Error	1.11E-01	9.94E-02	1.54E-01
Median	5.11E-01	5.39E-01	4.95E-01
Standard Deviation	3.51E+00	3.14E+00	4.87E+00
Sample Variance	1.23E+01	9.88E+00	2.37E+01
Kurtosis	2.72E+02	1.39E+02	5.38E+02
Skewness	1.33E+01	9.64E+00	2.05E+01
Range	8.10E+01	5.73E+01	1.33E+02
Minimum	3.00E-03	7.00E-03	5.00E-03
Maximum	8.10E+01	5.73E+01	1.33E+02
Sum	1.35E+03	1.37E+03	1.47E+03
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	2.18E-01	1.95E-01	3.02E-01

### Table G-44 EHQ of DU for Terrestrial Plants at YPG

Statistical data	CreosoteBush	FoothillPaloverde Tree	SaguaroCactus
Mean	6.74E-01	6.84E-01	7.36E-01
Standard Error	5.55E-02	4.97E-02	7.70E-02
Median	2.56E-01	2.69E-01	2.48E-01
Standard Deviation	1.75E+00	1.57E+00	2.43E+00
Sample Variance	3.08E+00	2.47E+00	5.92E+00
Kurtosis	2.72E+02	1.39E+02	5.38E+02
Skewness	1.33E+01	9.64E+00	2.05E+01
Range	4.05E+01	2.86E+01	6.65E+01
Minimum	1.00E-03	4.00E-03	3.00E-03
Maximum	4.05E+01	2.87E+01	6.65E+01
Sum	6.74E+02	6.84E+02	7.36E+02
Count	1.00E+03	1.00E+03	1.00E+03
Confidence Level (95.0%)	1.09E-01	9.75E-02	1.51E-01

# Table G-45 Cp of DU for Terrestrial Plants at YPG

#### **APPENDIX H**

#### SOLUBILITY ESTIMATION EQUATIONS

Eq.No	Equation <sup>a</sup>	Units of S	No. <sup>b</sup>	$r^{2^c}$	Chemical Classess Represented
1	$\log S = -1.37 \log K_{ow} + 7.26$	µmol/L	41	0.903	Mixed classes; aromatics and chlorinated hydrocarbons well represented
2	$\log S = -0.922 \log K_{ow} + 4.184$	mg/L	90	0.740	Mixed classes; pesticides well represented
3	$\log S = -1.49 \log K_{ow} + 7.46$	µmol/L	34	0.970	Mixed classes; several pesticides
4	$\log 1/S = 1.113 \log K_{ow} - 0.926$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	41	0.935	Alcohols <sup>e</sup>
5	$\log 1/S = 1.229 \log K_{ow} - 0.720$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	13	0.960	Ketones <sup>e</sup>
6	$\log 1/S = 1.013 \log K_{ow} - 0.520$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	18	0.980	Esters <sup>e</sup>
7	$\log 1/S = 1.182 \log K_{ow} - 0.935$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	12	0.880	Ethers <sup>e</sup>
8	$\log 1/S = 1.221 \log K_{ow} - 0.832$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	20	0.861	Alkyl halides <sup>e</sup>
9	$\log 1/S = 1.294 \log K_{ow} - 1.043$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	7	0.908	Alkynes <sup>e</sup>
10	$\log 1/S = 1.294 \log K_{ow} - 0.248$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	12	0.970	Alkenes <sup>e</sup>
11	$\log 1/S = 0.996 \log K_{ow} - 0.339$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	16	0.951	Aromatics <sup>e</sup> (benzene and benzene derivatives)
12	$\log 1/S = 1.237 \log K_{ow} + 0.248$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	16	0.908	Alkanes <sup>e</sup>
13	$\log 1/S = 1.214 \log K_{ow} - 0.850$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	140	0.912	All chemical represented by Eqs. 4-12 plus propionitrile <sup>e</sup>
14	$\log 1/S = 1.339 \log K_{ow} - 0.978$	mol/L <sup>d</sup>	156	0.874	All chemicals represented by Eqs.4-12 plus propionitrile <sup>e</sup>
15	$logS = -2.38logK_{ow} + 12.90$	µmol/L	11	0.656	Phosphate esters
16 <sup>f</sup>	$\label{eq:logS} \begin{split} \log S &= -0.9874 log K_{ow} &- \\ 0.0095 t_m + 0.77178 \end{split}$	mol/L	35	0.990	Halobenzenes
17 <sup>f</sup>	$logS = -0.88 logK_{ow} - 0.01t_{m} - 0.012$	mol/L	32	0.979	Rigid aromatic hydrocarbons (polynuclear aromatics)
18	$\log S = -0.962 \log K_{ow} + 6.50$	µmol/L	9	0.878	Halogenated 1- and 2-carbon hydrocarbon (8 with Cl, 1 with Br)

Regression Equation for the Estimation of S (Lyman et al, 1990)

a. S = aqueous solubility;  $K_{0w}$  = octanol/water partition coefficient;  $t_m$  = melting point (<sup>0</sup>C),  $t_m \ge 25^{\circ}C$ ; N = number of carbon atoms in molecule.

b. No. = number of compounds in data set used to obtain equation.

c.  $r^2 =$  square of correlation coefficient

d. Actually, moles/ 1000 g of water (i.e., molar solubility). For most chemicals this is very close to the molar solubility (moles/liter of solution), and no correction need be applied.

e. All chemicals used were liquids. Values of  $K_{ow}$  for many of these chemicals were estimated.

f. If  $t_m$  is less than 25°C, a value of 25°C should be used for  $t_m$  in Eqs.16-17.

#### REFERENCES

- Absallom, J.P., Young, S.D., Crout, N.M.J., Nisbet, A.F., Woodman, R.F.M., Smolders, E., Gillett, A.G.(1999). "Predicting Soil to Plant Transfer of Radiocesium Using Soil Characteristics," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.33:1218-1223.
- Argonne National Laboratory. (1991). RESRAD Parameter Sensitivity Analysis, Environmental Assessment and Information Sciences Division, USA.
- Ayyub, M.B. (1997). Uncertainty Modeling and Analysis in Civil Engineering, CRC Press LLC, USA.
- Bacci, E., Calamari, D., Gaggi, C., Vighi, M. (1990). "Bioconcentration of Organic Chemical Vapors in Plant Leaves: Experimental Measurements and Correlation," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.24: 885-889.
- Baes, C.F., Mesmer, R.E. (1986). *The Hydrolysis of Cations*, Krieger Publishing Company, Malabar, Florida, USA.
- Barata, C., Baird, D.J., Soares, A.M. (2002). "Determining Genetic Variability in the Distribution of Sensitivities to Toxic Stress among and within Field Populations of Daphinia Magna," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.36 (14): 3045-3049.
- Barnthouse, L.W., Suter, G.W. II. (1996). Guide for Developing Data Quality Objectives for Ecological Risk Assessment at DOE Oak Ridge Operations Facilities, Environmental Restoration Risk Assessment Program, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, Tennessee, USA.
- Battelle Memorial Institute (1997). Mutimedia Environmental Pollutant Assessment System (MEPAS), Version 3.1g, Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, USA.
- Bayne, C.K., Dindal, A.B., Jenkins, R.A., Crumbling, D.M., Koglin, E.N. (2001). "Meeting Data Quality Objectives with Interval Information," *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, Vol. 35:3350-3355.
- Bedford, T., Cooke, R. (2001). Probabilistic Risk Analysis: Foundations and Methods, Cambridge University Press, UK.
- Benjamin, J.R., Cornell, C.A. (1970). Probability, Statistics, and Decision for Civil Engineers, McGraw-Hill Book Company, New York, USA.
- Binkowitz, B., Wartenberg, D. (2001). "Disparity in Quantitative Risk Assessment: A Review of Input Distributions," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.21 (1): 75-90.

- Blackmore, G., Wang, W.X. (2002). "Uptake and Efflux of Cd and Zn by the Green Mussel *Perna Viridis* after Metal Pre-exposure," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.36: 989-995.
- Blanco, J., Acosta, C.P., Bermudez de la Puente, M., Salgado, C. (2002). "Depuration and Anatomical Distribution of the Amnesic Shellfish Poison (ASP) Toxin Domoic Acid in the King Scallop *Pecten maximus*," *Aquatic Toxicology*, Vol.60: 111-121.
- Bleise, A., Danesi, P.R., Burkart, W. (2003). "Properties, Use and Health Effects of Depleted Uranium (DU): A General Overview," J. Environ. Radioact., Vol.64: 93-112.
- Borak, T.B., Kirchner, T.B. (1995). "A Method for Computing the Decision Level for Samples Containing Radioactivity in the Presence of Background," *Health Physics*, Vol.69 (6): 892-896.
- Bradshaw, S.D. (1986). Ecophysiology of Desert Reptiles, Academic Press Australia, Australia.
- Brankov, E., Rao, S.T. (1999). "Identifying Pollution Source Regions Using Multiple Censored Data," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.33: 2273-2277.
- Briggs, G.G., Bromilow, R.H., Evans, A.A., Williams, M. (1983). "Relationships Between Lipophilicity and the Distribution of Non-ionised Chemicals in Barley Shoots Following Uptake by the Roots," *Pestic.Sci.*, Vol.14: .492-500.
- Brush, G.G. (1988). *How to Choose the Proper Sample Size*, American Society for Quality Control, Milwaukee, Wisconsin, USA.
- Burmaster, D.E. (1996). "Benefits and Costs of Using Probabilistic Techniques in Human Health Risk Assessments With an Emphasis on Site-Specific Risk Assessments," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.2 (1): 35-43.
- Burmaster, D.E. and Willson, J.C. (1998). "Risk Assessment for Chemicals in the Environment," *The Encyclopedia of Biostatistics*, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., USA.
- Carbone, J.P., Havens, P.L., Warren-Hicks, W. (2002). "Validation of Pesticide Root Zone Model 3.12: Employing Uncertainty Analysis," *Environmental Toxicology* and Chemistry, Vol.21 (8): 1578-1590.
- Chaloupka, M. (2002). "Stochastic Simulation Modeling of Southern Great Barrier Reef Green Turtle Population Dynamics," *Ecological Modeling*, Vol.148: 79-109.

- Chan, K.H., Lam, H.W.M., Poon, K.F., Yeung, H.Y., Chie, K.T.T. (1998). "Application of Sedimentary Fecal Stanols and Sterols in Tracing Sewage Pollution in Coastal Waters," *Water Research*, Vol.32 (1): 225-235.
- Chapman, J.A., Feldhamer, G. A. (1982). Wild Mammals of North American: Biology, Management, Economics, The Johns Hopkins University Press, Baltimore, MD, USA.
- Clements, R.G., Nabholz, J.V., Johnson, D.W., and M. Zeeman. (1993). The Use and Application of QSARs in the Office of Toxic Substances for Ecological Hazard Assessment of New Chemicals, Environmental Toxicology and Risk Assessment ASTM STP 117, Wayne G. Landis, Jane S. Hughes, and Michael A. Lewis, Eds. American Society for Testing and Materials, Philadelphia, USA.
- Cockerham, L.G., Shane B.S. (1994). *Basic Environmental Toxicology*, CRC Press, Inc., Boca Raton, FL, USA.
- Cullen, A. (2002). "Comparison of Measured and Predicted Environmental PCB Concentrations Using Simple Compartment Models," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.36: 2033-2038.
- Cullen, A.C., Frey, H.C.(1999). Probabilistic Techniques in Exposure Assessment: A Handbook for Dealing with Variability and Uncertainty in Models and Inputs. Plenum Press, New York, USA.
- Currie, R.C., Chiao, F., McKone, T.E. (1994). Intermedia Transfer Factors for Contaminants Found at Hazardous Waste Sites: Tetrachloroethylene(PCE), Risk Science Program(RSP), Department of Environmental Toxicology, University of California Davis, California, USA.
- Dabberdt, W.F, Miller, E. (2000). "Uncertainty, Ensembles and air Quality Dispersion Modeling: Application and Challenges," *Atmospheric Environment*, Vol.34 (40): 4667-4673.
- Davis, A., Sherwin, D., Ditmars, R., Hoenke, K.A. (2001). "An Analysis of Soil Arsenic Records of Decision," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.35 (12): 2401-2406.
- Decisioneering. (2002). Crystal Ball2000: Risk Analysis: an Overview, http://www.decisioneering.com/risk-analysis-start.html.
- Ditmars, R.L. (1939). A Field Book of North American Snakes, Doubleday & Company Inc., USA.
- Dobson, S., Shore, R.F. (2002). "Extrapolation for Terrestrial Vertebrates," Human and Ecological Risk Assessment, Vol.8 (1): 45-54.

- Donnelly, C.A., Tenbus, F.J. (1998). Temporal and Vertical Variation of Hydraulic Head in Aquifers in the Edgewood Area, Aberdeen Proving Ground, Maryland, Water Resources Investigations Report 98-4047, USA.
- Dubus, I.G., Brown, C., D. (2002). "Organic Compounds in the Environment: Sensitivity and First Step Uncertainty Analyses for the Preferential Flow Model MACRO," *J.Environ.Qual.*, Vol.31: 227-240.
- Duffy, S., Schaffner, D.W. (2002). "Monte Carlo Simulation of the Risk of Contamination of Apples with Escherichia Coli O157:H7," *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, Vol.78: 245-255.
- Dunning, J.B. (1993). Handbook of Avian Body Masses, CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida, USA.
- Duvall, S.E., Barron, M.G. (2000). "A Screening Level Probabilistic Risk Assessment of Mercury in Florida Everglades Food Webs," *Ecotoxicology and Environmental* Safety, Vol.47 (3): 298-305.
- Duzgun, H.S.B., Yucemen, M.S., Karpuz, C. (2002). "A Probabilistic Model for the Assessment of Uncertainties in the Shear Strength of Rock Discontinuities," *International Journal of Rock Mechanics & Mining Sciences*, Vol.39: 743-754.
- Ebinger, H.M., Hansen, R.W. (1991). Depleted Uranium Human Health Risk Assessment, Jefferson Proving Ground, Indiana, Los Alamos National Laboratory, New Mexico, USA.
- Ebinger, H.M., Kennedy, P.L., Myers, O.B., Clements, W., Bestgen, H.T., Beckmant, R.T.(1996). Long-Term Fate of Depleted Uranium at Aberdeen and Yuma Proving Grounds, Phase II: Human Health and Ecological Risk Assessments, Los Alamos Laboratory, New Mexico, USA.
- Efroymson, R.A., Will, M.E., SuterII, G.W., Wooten, A.C.(1997). Toxicological Benchmarks for Screening Contaminants of Potential Concern for Effects on Terrestrial Plants, Lockheed Martin Energy Systems, Inc., USA.
- Efroymson, R.A., Murphy, D.L. (2001). "Ecological Risk Assessment of Multimedia Hazardous Air Pollutant: Estimating Exposure and Effects." *The Science of Total Environment*, Vol.274: 219-230.
- Engle, R., Normand M., Horowitz, J., Peleg, M. (2001) "A Model of Microbial Contaminant of a Water Reservoir," *Bulletin of Mathematical Biology*, Vol.63: 1005-1023.

- 352
- Entech Engineers, Inc. (1988). Geohydrologic Study of the Yuma Proving Ground with Particular Reference to the Open Burning/Open Detonation Facility, U.S. Army Yuma Proving Ground. Yuma, Arizona, USA.
- Ernst, C.H., Barnourn, R.W., Lovich, J.E.(1994). Turtles of the United States and Canada, Smithsonian Institution Press, Washington, D.C., USA.
- Fan, M., Lu, H., Axe, L., Tyson, T. (2001). Modeling Contaminant Transport and Fate-ERA2001 Model Implementation for Depleted Uranium, Progress Letter for R-2 Environmental Research & Engineering, New Jersey Institute of Technology, NJ, USA.
- Farago, E. M. (1994). Plants and the Chemical Elements: Biochemistry, Uptake, Tolerance and Toxicity, VCH Publishers, New York, NY, USA.
- Fayerweather, E.W., Collins, J.J., Schnatter, R.A., Hearne, T.F., Mennig, A.R., Reyner P.D. (1999). "Quantifying Uncertainty in a Risk Assessment Using Human Data," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.19 (6): 1077-1090.
- Feder, M.E., Burggren, W.W. (1992). *Environmental Physiology of the Amphibians*, The University of Chicago Press, Chicago, USA.
- Finley, B.L., Scott, P.K., Mayhall, D.A. (1994). "Development of a Standard Soil-to-Skin Adherence Probability Density Function for Use in Monte Carlo Analyses of Dermal Exposure," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.14 (4): 555-569.
- Frey, H.C, and Rhodes, S.D. (1998). "Characterization and Simulation of Uncertainty Frequency Distributions: Effects of Distribution Choice, Variability, Uncertainty, and Parameter Dependence." *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.4 (2): 423-468.
- Frey, H.C., Burmaster, D.E. (1999). "Methods for Characterizing Variability and Uncertainty Comparison of Bootstrap Simulation and Likelihood-Based Approaches." *Risk Analysis.* Vol.19 (1): 109-130.
- Fulco, C.E., Liverman, C.T., Sox, H.C. (2000). Gulf War and Health, Volume 1: Depleted Uranium, Pyridostigmine Bromide, Sarin, Vaccines, National Academy Press, Washington, DC., USA.
- Gertz, S. M., London, M.D. (1984). Statistics in the Environmental Sciences, American Society for Testing and Materials, Philadelphia, USA.
- Gibbons, D.J. (1971). Nonparametric Statistical Inference, McGraw-Hill Book Company, USA.

- Gilbert, R.O. (1987). Statistical Methods for Environmental Pollution Monitoring, Van Nostrand Reinhold, New York, USA.
- Gomez-Ariza, J.L., Morales, E., Giraldez, I. (1999). "Uptake and Elimination of Tributyltin in Clams, Venerupis Decussata," Marine Environmental Research, Vol.47: 399-413.
- Goodman, D. (2002). "Extrapolation in Risk Assessment: Improving the Quantification of Uncertainty, and Improving Information to Reduce the Uncertainty," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.8 (1): 177-192.
- Greenland, S. (2001). "Sensitivity Analysis, Monte Carlo Risk Analysis, and Bayesian Uncertainty Assessment," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.21 (4): 579-583.
- Hanson, K.M. (1999). "A Framework for Assessing Uncertainty in Simulation Predictions," *Physica D*, Vol.33: 179-188.
- Hartmann, H.M., Monette, F.A., Avci, H.I.(2000). "Overview of Toxicity Data and Risk Assessment Methods for Evaluating the Chemical Effects of Depleted Uranium Compounds," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.6: 851-874.
- Hattis, D., Russ, A., Goble, R., Banati, P., Chu, M., (2001). "Human Inter-individual Variability in Susceptibility to Airborne Particles," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.21 (4): 585-599.
- Havens, P.L., Carbone, J.P., Warren-Hicks, W., Fouch, M.A. (2002). "Development of a Monte Carlo Sampling Shell for the Pesticide Root Zone Model and its Application by the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act Environmental Modeling Validation Task Force," *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol.21 (8): 1566-1569.
- Hendriks, A.J. (1995). "Modeling non-Equilibrium Concentrations of Microcontaminants in Organisms: Comparative Kinetics as a Function of Species Size and Octanol-Water Partitioning." *Chemosphere*, Vol.30 (2): 265-292.
- Hertwich, E.G., McKone, T.E., Pease, W.S.(1999). "Parameter Uncertainty and Variability In Evaluative Fate and Exposure Models," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.19 (6): 1193-1204.
- Hoffman, F.O., Chambers, D.B., Stager, R.H. (1999). "Uncertainty is Part of Making Decisions," Human and Ecological Risk Assessment, Vol.5 (2): 255-261.
- Hoffman, F.O., Hammonds, S.J. (1994). "Propagation of Uncertainty in Risk Assessment: The Need to Distinguish Between Uncertainty Due to Lack of Knowledge and Uncertainty Due to Variability," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.30 (5): 707-712.

- Hope, B.K. (1995). "A Review of Models for Estimating Terrestrial Ecological Receptor Exposure to Chemical Contaminants," *Chemosphere*, Vol.30 (12): 2267-2287.
- Hope, B.K. (1999). "Assessment of Risk to Terrestrial Receptors Using Uncertainty Analysis-A Case Study," Human and Ecological Risk Assessment, Vol.5 (1): 145-170.
- Hope, B.K. (2000). "Generating Probabilistic Spatially-Explicit Individual and Population Exposure Estimates for Ecological Risk Assessment," *Risk Analysis*, Vol. 20(5): 573-589.
- Jager, T., den Hollander, H.A., Van der Poel, P., Rikken, M.G.J., Vermeire, T. (2001). "Probabilistic Environmental Risk Assessment for Dibutylphthalate (DBP)," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.7 (6): 1681-1697.
- Jayjock, A.M, (1997). "Uncertainty Analysis in the Estimation of Exposure," American Industrial Hygiene Association Journal, Vol.58: 380-382.
- Jørgensen, S.E., Nielsen, S.N., Jørgensen, L.A. (1991). Handbook of Ecological Parameters and Ecotoxicology, Elsevier Publishing, New York, USA.
- Kelly, E.J., Campbell, K. (2000). "Perspective: Separating Variability and Uncertainty in Environmental Risk Assessment-Making Choices," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.6 (1): 1-13.
- Kenaga, E.E., Goring, C.A.I. (1980). Relationship Between Water Solubility, Soil Sorption, Octanol-Water Partitioning, and Concentration of Chemicals in Biota, Aquatic Toxicology, ASTM STP 707, American Society for Testing and Materials, USA.
- Klein, M. (1997). "Statistical Distribution of Pesticide Concentrations in Leachate Results of A Monte-Carlo Analysis Performed with PELMO," *Chemosphere*,. Vol.35 (1/2,): 379-389.
- Kottegoda, N.T., Rosso, R. (1998). Statistics, Probability, and Reliability for Civil and Environmental Engineers, McGraw-Hill International, Singapore.
- Kumagai, S., Kusaka, Y., Goto, S. (1997). "Log-Normality of Distribution of Occupational Exposure Concentrations to Cobalt," Ann. Occup. Hyg., Vol.41 (3): 281-289.
- Lahkim, M.B., Garcia, L.A. (1999). "Stochastic Modeling of Exposure and Risk in a Contaminated Heterogeneous Aquifer: Monte Carlo Uncertainty Analysis," *Environmental Engineering Science*, Vol.16 (5): 315-328.

- Lahkim, M.B., Garcia, L.A., Nuckols, J.R. (1999). "Stochastic Modeling of Exposure and Risk in a Contaminated Heterogeneous Aquifer 2: Application of Latin Hypercube Sampling," *Environmental Engineering Science*, Vol.16 (5): 329-343.
- Lehmann, E.L., D'abrera, H.J. (1975). Nonparametrics: Statistical Methods Based on Ranks, Holden-Day Inc., McGraw-Hill International Book Company, USA.
- Liao, C.M., Ling, M.P., and Chen, J.S. (2003). "Appraising Zinc Bioaccumulation in Abalone Haliotis Diversicolor Supertexta and Alga Gracilaria Tenuistipitata var.Liui by Probabilistic Analysis," Aquaculture, Vol. 217:285-299.
- Liao, C.M., Chen, B.C., Lin, M.C., Chiu, H.M., Chou, Y.H. (2002). "Coupling Toxicokinetics and Pharmacodynamics for Predicting Survival of Abalone (*Haliotis* diversicolor supertexta) Exposed to Waterborne Zinc," Environ Toxicol. Vol.17: 478-482.
- Lide, D.R.(1997). Handbook of Chemistry and Physics, CRC Press, 8<sup>th</sup> edition, Cleveland, Ohio, USA.
- Linkov, I., von Stackelberg, K.E., Burmistrov, D., Bridges, T.S. (2001). "Uncertainty and Variability in Risk from Trophic Transfer of Contaminants in Dredged Sediments," *The Science of the Total Environment*, Vol.274: 255-269.
- Linnet, K. (1988). "Test Normality of Transformed Data," Appl.Statist., Vol.37 (2): 180-186.
- Linville, C.D., Hobbs, B.E., Venkatesh, B.N. (2001). "Estimation of Error and Bias in Baysian Monte Carlo Decision Analysis Using the Bootstrap," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.21 (1): 63-74.
- Lohman, K., Pai, P., Seigneur, C., Seigneur, C., Mitchell, D., Heim, K., Wandland, K., Levin, L. (2000). "A Probabilistic Analysis of Regional Mercury Impacts on Wildlife," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.6 (1): 103-130.
- Lopez-Pila, J.M., Szewzyk, R. (2000). "Estimating the Infection Risk in Recreational Waters from the Faecal Indicator Concentration and from the Ratio between Pathogens and Indicators," *Wat.Res.*, Vol.34 (17): 4195-4200.
- Lu, H. (2001). Development and Application of a Computer Simulation Tool for Ecological Risk Assessments, Master thesis, New Jersey Institute of Technology, New Jersey, USA.
- Lu, H.C. (2002). "The Statistical Characters of PM10 Concentration in Taiwan Area," Atmospheric Environment, Vol.36: 491–502.

- Lyman, W.J., Reehl, W.F., Rosenblatt, D.H.(1990). Handbook of Chemical Property Estimation Methods, Environmental Behavior of Organic Compounds. American Chemical Society, Washington, D.C., USA.
- Macdonald, D. (1984). The Encyclopedia of Mammals, Fact on File, Inc., New York, USA.
- MacIntosh, D.L., Suter II, G.W., Hoffman, O. (1994). "Uses of Probabilistic Exposure Models in Ecological Risk Assessments of Contaminated Sites," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.14 (4) 405-415.
- McClain, D.E., Benson, K.A., Dalton, T.K. (2001). "Biological Effects of Embedded Depleted Uranium (DU): Summary of Armed Forces Radiobiology Research Institute Research," *The Science of the Total Environment*, Vol.274: 115-118.
- MacLeod, M., Fraser, A.J., Mackay, D. (2002) "Evaluating and Expressing the Propagation of Uncertainty in Chemical Fate and Bioaccumulation Models," *Environmental Toxicity and Chemistry*, Vol.21 (.4): 700-709.
- Marr, J.C.A., Lipton, J., Cacela, D., Hansen, J.A., Bergman, H.L., Meyer, J.S., Hogstrand, C. (1996). "Relationship Between Copper Exposure Duration, Tissue Copper Concentration, and Rainbow Trout Growth," *Aquatic Toxicology*, Vol.36: 17-30.
- Maughan, J.T. (1993). Ecological Assessment of Hazardous Waste Sites, Van Nostrand Reinhold, New York, USA.
- McBean, E.A., Rovers, F.A. (1998). Statistical Procedures for Analysis of Environmental Monitoring Data & Risk Assessment, Prentice Hall PTR, Upper Saddle River, NJ, USA.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C. (2000). *Physical Chemical Properties and Environmental Fate Handbook*, CRCnetBASE2000, Chapman &Hall/ CRCnetBASE, CRC Press LLC, USA.
- McKay, M.D., Morrison, J.D., Upton, S.C. (1999). "Evaluation Prediction Uncertainty in Simulation Models," *Computer Physics Communications*, Vol.117 (1-2): 44-51.
- McKone, T.E. (1993). "The Precision of QSAR Methods for Estimating Transfer Factors in Exposure Assessment," SAR and QSAR in Environ.Res, Vol.1: 41-51.
- McKone, T.E. (1994). "Uncertainty and Variability in Human Exposures to Soil Contaminants Though Home-Grown Food: A Monte Carlo Assessment," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.14 (14): 449-463.

- Metzger, N.J., Fjeld, A. R., Hammonds, S.J., Hoffman, O.F. (1998). "Evaluation of Software for Propagating Uncertainty Through Risk Assessment Models," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.4 (2): 263-290.
- Millard, S.P., Neerchal, N.K. (2001). Environmental Statistics with S-Plus, CRC Press, New York, USA.
- Mitchell, B. (2002). "Use of the Most Likely Failure Point Method for Risk Estimation and Risk Uncertainty Analysis," *Journal of hazardous materials*, Vol. (A91): 1-24.
- Mitchell, M., Campbell, C. (2001). "Probabilistic Exposure Assessment of Operator and Residential Exposure; A Canadian Regulatory Perspective," *Ann.occup.Hyg.*, Vol.45 (1001): S43-S47.
- Montgomery, J.H., Welkom, L.M. (1991). Groundwater Chemicals Desk Reference, Lewis Publishers. Chelsea, Michigan, USA.
- Moore, D.R.J., Sample, B.E., Sutter, G.W., Parkhurst, B.R., Teed, R.S. (1999). "A Probabilistic Risk Assessment of the Effects of Methylmercury and PCBs on Mink and Kingfishers Along East Fork Popular Creek, Oak Ridge, Tennessee, USA," *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, Vol.18 (12): 2941-2953.
- Morgan, A.G., Henrion, M. (1998). Uncertainty: A Guide to Dealing with Uncertainty in Quantitative Risk and Policy Analysis, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom.
- Moschandreas, D.J., Karuchit, S. (2002). "Scenario-Model-Parameter: a New Method of Cumulative Risk Uncertainty Analysis," *Environmental International*, Vol.28: 247-261.
- Munns, Jr., W.R. (2002). "Axes of Extrapolation in Risk Assessment," Human and Ecological Risk Assessment, Vol.8 (1): 19-29.
- Nagy, K.A.(1987). "Field Metabolic Rate and Food Requirement Scaling in Mammals and Birds," *Ecological Monographs*, Vol.57: 111-128.
- National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurements (NCRP). (1996). A Guide for Uncertainty Analysis in Dose and Risk Assessments Related to Environmental Contamination, NCRP Commentary No.14, Bethesda, MD, USA.
- National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurements (NCRP). (1999). Recommended Screening Limits for Contaminated Surface Soil and Review of Factors Relevant to Site-Specific Studies, Recommendations of the National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurements, NCRP Report No.29, Bethesda, MD, USA.

- Nayak, T.K., Kundu, S. (2001). "Calculating and Describing Uncertainty in Risk Assessment: The Bayesian Approach," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vo.7 (2): 307-328.
- Oberkamopf, W.L., DeLand, S.M., Rutherford, B.M., Diegert, K.V., Alvin, K.F. (2002). "Error and Uncertainty in Modeling and Simulation," *Reliability Engineering and System Safety*, Vol.75: 333-357.
- Ott, W.R. (1990). "A Physical Explanation of the Lognormality of Pollutant Concentrations," J.Air Waste Manage.Assoc., Vol.40: 1378-1383.
- Ott, W.R. (1995). Environmental Statistics and Data Analysis, Lewis Publishers, New York, USA.
- Owen, B.A.(1990). "Literature-derived Absorption Coefficient for 39 Chemical via Oral and Inhalation Routes of Exposure," *Regulatory Toxicol.Pharmacol.*,Vol.11: 237-252.
- Oxenberg, T. P. (1997). The Use of Catch Boxes to Minimize the Impact to the Environment from Testing Depleted Uranium Penetrators, Master Thesis, Georgia Institute of Technology, Georgia, USA.
- Pacific Northwest National Laboratory (PNNL). (1998). Screening Assessment and Requirements for a Comprehensive Assessment, Columbia River Comprehensive Impact Assessment, DOE/RL-96-16Draft, U.S. Department of Energy, http://www.hanford.gov/crcia/crcia.html.
- Palisade Corporation. (2002). @*Risk: About risk analysis*, http://www.palisade.com/html/risk/facts.html.
- Pascoe, G. A., Blanchet, R.J, Linder, G., Palawski, D., Brumbaugh, W.J., Canfield, T.J., Kemble, N.E., Ingersoll, C.G., Farag, A., DalSoglio J.A. (1994).
  "Characterization of Ecological Risks at the Milltown Reservoir-Clark Fork River Sediments Superfund Site, Montana," *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, Vol.13: 2043–2058.
- Paterson, S., Mackay, D. (1994). "A Model of Organic Chemical Uptake by Plants from Soil and the Atmosphere," *Environmental Science and Technology*, Vol.28: 2259-2268.
- Peterman, R.M., Anderson, J.L. (1999). "Decision Analysis: A Method for Taking Uncertainties into Account in Risk-Based Decision Making," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.5 (2): 231-244.

- Peretz, C., Goldberg, P., Kahan, E., Grady, S., Goren, A.(1977). "The Variability of Exposure Over Time: A Prospective Longitudinal Study," Ann.Occup.Hyg., Vol.41 (4): 485-500.
- Pitt, D.G., Kreutzweiser, D.P.(1998). "Review: Application of Computer-Intensive Statistic Methods to Environmental Research," *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, Vol.39: 78-97.
- Polder, M.D., Hulzeebos, E.M., Jager, D.T.(1998). "Bioconcentration of Gaseous Organic Chemicals in Plant Leaves: Comparison of Experimental Data with Model Predictions," *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, Vol.17 (5): 952-968.
- Ponce, S.L. (1980). *Water Quality Monitoring Programs*, Watershed Systems Development Group, U.S. Department of Agriculture Forest Service, Fort Collins, Colorado, USA.
- Pope, C.H. (1939). Turtles of the United States & Canada, Alfred A.Knopf, Inc., USA.
- Price, K. R. (1991). The Analysis of Soil and Vegetation Samples Collected from the Yuma Proving Ground, Pacific Northwest Laboratory Report, TD 2761,USA.
- Rai, S.N., Bartlett, S., Krewski, D., Paterson, J. (2002). "The Use of Probabilistic Risk Assessment in Establishing Drinking Water Quality Objectives," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.8 (3): 493-509.
- Rai, S.N., Krewski, D. (1998). "Uncertainty and Variability Analysis in Multiplicative Risk Models," *Risk Analysis*, Vol. 18(1): 37-45.
- Refice, A., Capolongo, D. (2002). "Probabilistic Modeling of Uncertainties in Earthquake-Induced Landslide Hazard Assessment," *Computers & Geosciences*, Vol. 28(6): 735-749.
- Regan, H.M., Sample, B.E., Ferson, S. (2002). "Comparison of Deterministic and Probabilistic Calculation of Ecological Soil Screening Levels," *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, Vol.21 (4): 882-890.
- Reiderer, M. (1990). "Estimating Partitioning and Transport of Organic Chemicals in the Foliage/atmosphere System, Decision of Fugacity-based Model," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.24: 829-837.
- Riley, W.J., McKone, T.E., Lai, A.C.K., Nazaroff, W.W. (2002). "Indoor Particulate Matter of Outdoor Origin: Importance of Size-Dependent Removal Mechanisms," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.36: 200-207.

- Rubinstein, R.Y. (1981). Simulation and the Monte Carlo Method, Wiley, New York, USA.
- Saito, H., Goovaerts, P. (2000). "Geostatistical Interpolation of Positively Skewed and Censored Data in a Dioxin-Contaminated Site," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.34: 4228-4235.
- Saltelli, A. (2002). "Sensitivity Analysis for Importance Assessment," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.22 (3): 579-590.
- Sample, B.E., Aplin, M.S., Efroymson, R.A., Suter II, G.W., Welsh, C.J.E. (1997). Methods and Tools for Estimation of the Exposure of Terrestrial Wildlife to Contaminants, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, U.S. Department of Energy, USA.
- Sample, B.E., Suter II, G.W., Opresko, D.M. (1996). Toxicological Benchmarks for Wildlife, Health Sciences Research Division, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, Tennessee, USA.
- Sample, E.B., Suter G.W., Beauchamp, J.J., Efroymson, A.R.(1999). "Literature-derived Bioaccumulation Models for Earthworms: Development and Validation," *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, Vol.18 (9): 2110-2120.
- Samsoe-Petersen, L., Larsen, E.H., Larsen, P.B., Bruun, P. (2002). "Uptake of Trace Elements and PAHs by Fruit and Vegetables from Contaminated Soils" *Environ.Sci.Technol*, Vol. 36:3057-3063.
- Sanga, R.N., Bartell, S.M., Ponce, R.A., Boischio, A.A.P., Joiris, C.R., Pierce, C.H., Faustman, E.M. (2001). "Effects of Uncertainty on Exposure Estimates to Methylmercury: A Monte Carlo Analysis of Exposure Biomarkers Versus Dietary Recall Estimation," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.21 (5): 859-868.
- Sargent, R., Wainwright, E. (1996). Crystal Ball Version 4.0 User Manual, Bright Communication, Inc., Denver, USA.
- Schumacher, M., Meneses, M., Xifro, A., Domingo, J.L. (2001). "The Use of Monte Carlo Simulation Techniques for Risk Assessment: Study of a Municipal Waste Incinerator," *Chemosphere*, Vol.43: 787-799.
- Schorp, M.K., Leyden, D.E. (2002). "Distribution Analysis of Airborne Nicotine Concentrations in Hospitality Facilities," *Environmental International*, Vol.27: 567-578.

- Schwartz, S., Berding, V., Matthies, M. (2000). "Aquatic Fate Assessment of the Polycyclic Musk Fragrance HHCB Scenario and Variability Analysis in Accordance with the EU Risk Assessment Guidelines," Chemosphere, Vol.41: 671-679.
- Sericano, J.L., Wade, T.L., Brooks, J.M. (1996). "Accumulation and Depuration of Organic Contaminants by the American Oyster (*Crassostrea Virginica*)," *The Science of the Total Environment*, Vol.179: 149-160.
- Shakshuki, E., Ponnambalam, K., Wodaj, T. (2002). "Risk Analysis in Environmental Systems," *Canadian Journal of civil engineering*, Vol.29 (1): 1-7.
- Sielken, Jr. L.R., Vandez-Flores, C. (1999). "Probabilistic Risk Assessment's Use of Trees and Distributions to Reflect Uncertainty and Variability and to Overcome the Limitations of Default Assumptions," *Environmental International*, Vol.25 (6-7): 755-772.
- Silva, M., Downing, J.A. (1995). CRC Handbook of Mammalian Body Masses, CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida, USA.
- Smith, E. (2002). "Uncertainty analysis," *Encyclopedia of Environmetrics*, Vol.4: 2283-2297.
- Smith, R.L. (1994). "Use of Monte Carlo Simulation for Human Exposure Assessment at a Superfund Site," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.14 (4): 433-439.
- Solomon, K.R., Sibley, P. (2002). "New Concept in Ecological Risk Assessment: Where do we go from here?," *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, Vol. 44: 279-285.
- Sonnermann, G.W., Schumacher, M., Castells, F. (2003). "Uncertainty Assessment by a Monte Carlo Simulation in a Life Cycle Inventory of Electricity Produced by a Waste Incinerator," *Journal of Cleaner Production*, Vol.11: 279-292.
- Sprent, P. (1993). Applied Nonparametric Statistical Methods, 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition, Chapman & Hall, London, UK.
- Stebbins, R.C. (1985). A Field Guide to Western Reptiles and Amphibians, Houghton Mifflin Company, Boston, USA.
- Stephens, M.A. (1974). "EDF Statistics for Goodness of Fit and Some Comparisons" Journal of the American Statistical Association, Vol.69 (347): 730-737.
- Stow, C.A., Qian, S. (1998). "A Size-Based Probabilistic Assessment of PCB Exposure from Lake Michigan Fish Consumption," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.32 :2325-2330.

- Strenge, D.L., Peterson, S.R. (1989). Chemical Data Bases for the Multimedia Environmental Pollutant Assessment System (MEPAS): Version 1, PNL-7145, prepared by Pacific Northwest Laboratory under contract to U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Environmental Audit, Washington, D.C., USA.
- Sutter, W.G. (1993). Ecological Risk Assessment, Lewis Publishers, Michigan, USA.
- Tannenbaum, L.V., Johnson, M.S., Bazar, M. (2003). "Application of the Hazard Quotient Method in Remedial Decision: a Comparison of Human and Ecological Risk Assessment," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.9: 387-401.
- Tellinghusen, J. (2000). "A Monte Carlo Study of Precision, Bias, Inconsistency, and Non-Gaussian Distributions in Nonlinear Least Squares," J. Phys. Chem., Vol.104: 2834-2844.
- Thompson, K.P. (2002). "Variability and Uncertainty Meet Risk Management and Risk Communication," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.22 (3): 647-654.
- Thompson, M.K. (1999). "Developing Univariate Distributions from Data for Risk Analysis," Human and Ecological Risk Assessment, Vol.5 (4): 755-783.
- Thompson, M.K. (1999). "Software Review of Distribution Fitting Programs: Crystal Ball and Best-Fit Add-In to @Risk," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.5, (3): 501-508.
- Thompson, M.K., Graham, J.D. (1996). "Going Beyond the Single Number: Using Probabilistic Risk Assessment to improve Risk Management," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.2 (4): 1008-1034.
- Tong, T.Y.S., Che, L.K. (2001). "Home Sweet Home? A Case Study of Household Dust Contamination in Hong Kong," *The Science of the Total Environment*, Vol.256: 115-123.
- Traas, T.P., Luttik, R., Jongbloed, R.H. (1996). "A Probabilistic Model for Deriving Soil Quality Criteria Based on Secondary Poisoning of Top Predators: I. Model Description and Uncertainty Analysis," *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, Vol.34: 264-278.
- Torres, K.C., Johnson, M.L. (2001). "Testing of Metal Bioaccumulation Models with Measured Body Burdens in Mice," *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, Vol.20 (11): 2627-2638.
- Travis, C.C., Arms, A.D. (1988). "Bioconcentration of Organics in Beef, Milk, and Vegetation," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.22(3): 271-274.

- Travis, C.C., Hatterme-Frey, A.H. (1988). "Uptake of Organic by Arial Plant Parts: A Call for Research," *Chemosphere*, Vol.17 (2): 277-283.
- U.S. Army Corp of Engineers. (1998). Remedial Investigation/Feasibility Study (RI/FS) Work for Six Operable Units (OUs) General Electric (GE)/Housatonic River Prokect Pittsfield, Massachusetts: Revised Draft Human Health Risk Assessment Allendale School, North Atlantic Division, New England District, Massachusetts, USA.
- U.S. Army Garrison Aberdeen Proving Ground. (1998). *The Aberdeen Proving Ground Installation Restoration Program*, Environmental Conservation &Restoration Division, http://www.apg.army.mil/garrison/safety-environ/restor/index.html.
- U.S. Army Yuma Proving Ground. (1999). Draft Range Wide Environmental Impact Statement, U.S. Army Yuma Proving Ground, Environmental Division, USA.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture. (1996). National Handbook Water Quality Monitoring, National Resources Conservation Service, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Department of the Army. (2002). Technical Document for Ecological Risk Assessment: Planning for Data Collection, U.S. Army Biological Technical Assistance Group, USA.
- U.S. Department of Energy. (1997). Methods and Tools for estimation of the Exposure of Terrestrial Wildlife to Contaminants, Office of Environmental Policy and Assistance Air, Water, and Radiation Division, USA.
- U.S. Department of Energy. (1998). Empirical Models for the Uptake of Inorganic Chemicals from Soil by plants, Office of Environmental Management, USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1989a). Dermal Exposure Assessment: Principles and Application, Office of Health and Environmental Assessment, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1989b). Risk Assessment Guidance for Superfund (RAGS): Volume I Human Health Evaluation Manual (Part A), Office of Emergency and Remedial Response, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1991). Exposure Point Concentrations In Groundwater, Region III, Technical Guidance Manual. Office of Superfund, Hazardous Waste Management Division, Philadelphia, PA, USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1992a). Guidelines for Exposure Assessment, Office of Health and Environmental Assessment, Office of Research and Development, Washington, D.C., USA.

- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1992b). Guidance for Data Usability in Risk Assessment (Part A); Final Publication, http://www.epa.gov/superfund/programs/risk/datause/parta.htm.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1993a). *Wildlife Exposure Handbook*, Office of Research and Development, Vol. I of II, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1993b). Addendum: Methodology for Assessing Health Risks Associated with Indirect Exposure to Combustion Emissions, Working Group Recommendations, Office of Solid Waste and Office of Research and Development, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1994a). Estimating Exposure to Dioxin-Like Compounds, Volume II: Properties, Sources, Occurrence and Background Exposures (Review Draft). EPA/600/6-88/005Cb, Office of Research and Development, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1994b). Estimating Exposure to Dioxin-Like Compound, Volume III: Site-specific Assessment Procedures. EPA/600/6-88/005C, Office of Research and Development, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1994c). Guidance for the Data Quality Objectives Process: EPA QA-G4, Office of Research and Development, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1995). Technical Support Document for the Hazardous Waste Identification Rule: Risk Assessment for Human and Ecological Receptors, Volumes 1 and 2, Office of Solid Waste, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1996a). "Proposed Guidelines for Ecological Risk Assessment; Notice," *Federal register*, Vol.61 (175): 47577-47578.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1996b). Soil Screening Guidance: Technical Background Document, Office of Emergency and Remedial Response, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1996c). *Ecological Effects Test Guidelines,* Office of Prevention, Pesticides and Toxic Substances, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1997a). *Exposure Factors Handbook, Volume I: General Factors*, Office of Research and Development, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1997b). Policy for Use of Probabilistic Analysis in Risk Assessment at the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research and Development, Washington, D.C., USA.

- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1997c). The Lognormal Distribution in Environmental Applications: Technology Support Center Issue, Office of Research and Development, Office of Solid Waste and Emergency Response, Washington D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1997d). A Guidebook to Comparing Risks and Setting Environmental Priorities (Document), Regional and State Planning Division, USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1997e). Guiding Principles for Monte Carlo Analysis, Office of Research and Development, USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1998a). Guidelines for Ecological Risk Assessment, National Center for Environmental Assessment-Washington Office, USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (1998b) Preliminary Remediation Goals, Region IX, Technical Memorandum from Stan Smucker, USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1998c). Report of the Workshop on Selecting Input Distributions For Probabilistic Assessments, National Center for Environmental Assessment-Washington Office, USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1999a). Estimating Risk from the Use of Agricultural Fertilizers, Office of Solid Waste, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1999b). Risk Assessment Guidance for Superfund: Volume 3 -(Part A, Process for Conducting Probabilistic Risk Assessment), Office of Emergency and Remedial Response, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1999c). Estimating Risk from Contaminants Contained in Agricultural Fertilizers, Office of Solid Waste Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1999d). Farm Food Chain Module: Background and Implementation for The Multimedia, Multipathway and Multiple receptor Risk Assessment (3MRA) Model for HWIR 99, Office of Solid Waste, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1999e). Screening Level Ecological Risk Assessment Protocol Appendix C: Media-To-Receptor BCF Values, Office of Emergency and Remedial Response, Washington, D.C., USA.

- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (2000a). Ecological Soil Screening Level Guidance – Draft: Pathways for the Purpose of Setting Eco-SSLs, Office of Emergency and Remedial Response, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (2000b). Guidance for Data Quality Assessments: Practical Methods for Data Analysis, EPA QA/G-9, Office of Environmental Information, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (2001). Supplemental Guidance for Developing Soil Screening Levels for Superfund Sites, Office of Emergency and Remedial Response, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (2002). RCRA Waste Sampling Draft Technical Guidance: Planning, Implementation, and Assessment, Office of Solid Waste, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (2003). *ECOTOX: Ecological Toxicity Database*. National Health and Environmental Effects Research Laboratory Mid-continent Ecology Division, Washington, D.C., USA.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (1999). Information about Wildlife & Habitats in Chesapeake Bay, Chesapeake Bay Field Office, USA.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (2001). Endangered Species Program, Office of Partnerships and Outreach, Department of Interior, USA.
- U.S. Geological Survey. (2002). Water Quality Samples for the Nation, Retrieved August 16<sup>th</sup>, 2002, From the World Wide Web http://www.usgs.gov.
- Van Horssen, P.W., Pebesma, E.J., Schot, P.P. (2002). "Uncertainties in Spatially Aggregated Predictions from a Logistic Regression Method." *Ecological Modeling*. Vol.154: 93-101.
- Vardoulakis, S., Fisher, B.E.A., Gonzalez-Flesca, N., Pericleous, K. (2002). "Model Sensitivity and Uncertainty Analysis Using Roadside Air Quality Measurements." *Atmospheric Environment*, Vol.36: 2121-2134.
- Veith, G.D., Macek, K.J., Petrocelli, S.R., Carroll, J. (1980). An Evaluation of Using Partition Coefficients and Water Solubility to Estimate Bio-concentration Factors for Organic Chemicals in Fish, Aquatic Toxicology, ASTM STP 707, American Society for Testing and Materials., USA.
- Verhaar, H.J.M., De Jongh, J., Hermens, J.L.M. (1999). "Modeling the Bioconcentration of Organic Compounds by Fish: A Novel Approach," *Environ.Sci.Technol.*, Vol.33: 4069-4072.

- Vermeire, T., Jager, T., Janssen, G., Bos, P., Pieters, M. (2001). "A probabilistic Human Health Risk Assessment for Environmental Exposure to Dibutylphthalate," *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, Vol.7 (6): 1663-1679.
- Vining, G.G. (1998). Statistical Methods for Engineers, Duxbury Press, USA.
- Von Stackkelberg, K.E., Burmistrov, D., Vorhees, D.J., Bridges, T.S., Linkov, I. (2002).
   "Importance of Uncertainty and Variability to Predicted Risks from Trophic Transfer of PCBs in Dredged Sediments," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.22 (3): 499-511.
- Vose, D. (2000). *Risk Analysis: A Quantitative Guide*, John Wiley & Sons Ltd., Chichester, England.
- Walker, E.P. (1968). *Mammals of the World*, Vol.1 & 2, The Johns Hopkins University Press, Baltimore, MD, USA.
- Warren-Hicks, J.W., Moore, R.J. D. (1998). Uncertainty Analysis in Ecological Risk assessment, SETAC Press, USA.
- Warren-Hicks, W., Carbone, J.P., Haven, P.L. (2002). "Using Monte Carlo Techniques to Judge Model Prediction Accuracy: Validation of the Pesticide Root Zone Model 3.12," *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, Vol.21 (8): 1570-1577.
- Wenning, R.J. (2002). "Uncertainty and Data Needs in Risk Assessment of Three Commercial Polybrominated Biphenyl Ethers: Probabilistic Exposure Analysis and Comparison with European Commission Results," Chemosphere, Vol.46: 779-796.
- West, R.W., Kodell, R.L. (1999). "A Comparison of Methods of Benchmark-Dose Estimation for Continuous Response Data," *Risk Analysis*, Vol.19 (3): 453-459.
- Wiwatanadate, P., Claycamp, H.H. (2000). "Exact Propagation of Uncertainty in Multiplicative Models" Human and Ecological Risk Assessment, Vol.6 (2,): 355-368.
- Wong, H.S., Yeh, W. (2002). "Uncertainty Analysis in Contaminated Aquifer Management," Journal of Water Resources Planning and Management, Vol.128 (1): 33-45.
- Yaws, C.L. (1999). Chemical Properties Handbook: Physical, Thermodynamic, Environmental, Transport, Safety, and Health Related Properties for Organic and Inorganic Chemicals, McGraw-Hill, New York, USA.
- Yegnan, A., Williamson, D.G., Graettinger, A.J. (2002). "Uncertainty Analysis in Air Dispersion Modeling," *Environmental Modeling & Software*, Vol.17: 639-649.

Yu, C., Loureiro, C., Cheng, J.J.(1993). Data Collection Handbook to Support Modeling the Impacts of Radioactive Material in Soil, ANL/EAIS-8, Environmental Assessment and Information Sciences Division, Argonne National Laboratory, Illinois, USA.